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FEDERAL PRISON POPULATION: PRESENT 
AND FUTlJR.B TRENDS 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 12, 1993 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY 

AND JUDICIAL ADMINIS~RATION, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
. Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughe6 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives William J. Hughes, Don Edwards, John 
Conyers, Jr., Romano L. Mazzoli, Mike Synar, Barney Frank, How
ard L. Berman, Xavier Becerra, Carlos J. Moorhead, Howard Coble, 
Bill McCollum, and Steven Schiff. 

Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, counsel; Jalilyn Dupont, as
sistant counsel; Phyllis Henderson, secretary; and Joseph Wolfe, 
associate counsel. -

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HUGHES 

Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Ju
dicial Administration will come to order. Good morning and wel
come to this morning's hearing. 

The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole 
or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, and still photog
raphy, or by any of such methods of coverage. In accordance with 
committee rule 5(a), permission will be granted unless there is ob
jection. Is there objection? Hearing none, permission is granted. 

Today we begin a series of oversight hearings on the Federal 
prison population. This first hearing will examine present and fu
ture trends in the Federal prison population .. In subsequent hear
ings we will shift our emphasis to steps that might be taken to re
duce our heavy reliance on traditional high-cost prisons. 

Several of our States have, for example, developed alternative 
forms of imprisonment which may provide a more appropriate cor
rectional setting and reduce costs at the same time. The Federal 
Bureau of Prisons has a well deserved reputation as a leader in 
prison administration, bue learning is indeed a two-way street. 

We will be hearing from the States regarding approaches they 
have developed that we might want to consider for the Federal sys
tem. The Federal prison population has been growing at a stagger
.ing rate over the past 5 to 10 years. Indeed, since 1981 the inmate 
population has more than tripled. The Bureau of Prisons embarked 
on a major building program in 1989 to respond to this increase. 
By 1997; we will have increased Federal prison capacity by 50,000 
beds. 

However, even the billions we have committed to prison construc
tion seem to be insufficient to meet expected needs. The Bureau of 
Prisons projections of future inmate population growth tell us that 
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inmate population will continue to spiral, growing from 76,000 
today to some 116,000 before the end of this decade. This projection 
is made particularly sobering by the fact that over the past several 
years the Bureau's projections have been uncannily accurate. A 
continued reliance on building more and more traditional prisons 
is not only prohibitive in terms of dollars, but it is also probably 
not the most effective and efficient correctional policy. 

The Congress has supported and funded the expansion of the Bu
reau of Prisons to accommodate the huge increases in the prison 
population we have been experiencing. I believe that this was the 
right thing to do. We simply cannot direct an end to construction 
when the policies enacted by Congress continue to produce in
creases in the Federal prison population. 

However, it is critically important that we seriously evaluate the 
policies that are driving this unprecedented explosion in the Fed
eral prison population. The seriousness of the crimes we face is 
perhaps best illustrated by the fact that, for lack of funds to oper
ate them, new prisons are being completed and left empty. I think 
that is a pretty strong indication that we need to reevaluate where 
we are going in Federal criminal justice policy. 

The subcommittee must have the benefit of as much information 
as possible as we embark on this reevaluation. It is imp-arative that 
we educate ourselves on these issues and help provide information 
to the public so that collectively we can make the decisions which 
best serve the public interest. . 

I look forward to the testimony from our witnesses this morning. 
It promises to be a good start in a series of oversight hearings that 
hopefully will enable us to look at present policy and determine 
what future policy should be insofar as prison construction and al
ternatives to prison sentences and its impact basically on prison 
population. 

The gentleman from California. 
Mr. MOORHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to commend you for scheduling this important hear

ing on Federal prison population trends. The recent growth ill the 
Federal prison population is unprecedented and, by all accounts, 
will continue to accelerate at a very rapid pace. In fact, projections 
are that there will be more than 115,000 Federal prisoners by the 
year 1999 unless significant changes are made in our criminal jus
tice system. Moreover, the situation is even worse in mart! of our 
State correction systems where prisons in 40 States have come 
under some form of Federal supervision. 

Preliminarily as we begin this hearing today, certain facts stand 
out. According to. statistics provided by the Bureau of Prisons as of 
September 1992, 27.6 percent of their population were classified as 
minimum security while another 29.5 were classified as low secu
rity. Thus, almost 60 percent of the Bureau's population have a 
minimum or low security classification. This suggests that there is 
a significant percentage of Federal inmates who do not pose a sig
nificant thr~at to the community. It is for this group of essentially 
nonviolent offenders as well as perhaps some others, such as cer
tain first-time offenders, that we need to look beyond the tradi
tional means of incarceration and carefully explore other ap
proaches, such as the increased use of intermediate sanctions. 
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Another important fact when we talk about trends in the Federal 
prison population is that over 26 percent of all Federal prisoners 
are now non-U.S. citizens. Recently I joined with a member of this 
subcommittee and the ranking Republican on the Immigration Sub
committee, Bill McCollum, in cosponsoring H.R. 1459, the Criminal 
Aliens Deportation Act of 1993. The thrust of this legislation is to 
set up procedures to deport criminal aliens from the United States 
as expeditiously as possible. Clearly, we need to place a much 
greater emphasis on efforts to identify, apprehend, and remove 
criminal aliens from the United States, particularly those involved 
in drug-related or violent criminal activity. 

At hearings such as this I have to say that I think the big failure 
in our prison systems, both State and Federal, is that not enough 
emphasis is placed on rehabilitation. I understand the average Fed
eral prisoner has fallen three times before the offense that he is in 
for at the present time. This means that we are failing to do any
thing about first- and second-time offenders and their problems. 
When you have nearly 60 percent of the prisoners that are non
violent or pose no real threat, those are people that we can work 
on, that we have to turn around, or our society is going to become 
more and more violent. 

I have had a chance to visit prisons in some other countries. I 
know some of them are far worse as far as the violent nature of 
their incarceration than ours are, but some of them, such as in 
Denmark, do a much better job. There is very little recidivism in 
that ct)untry, and they don't tend to dull every single sense they 
have by the nature of their incarceration in Denmark as we do 
many places in the United States. 

I know when you get prisoners that have been in several times, 
there is probably not much you can do any longer about them. 
There are some of them, such as in Marion, IL, that are so violent 
that all you can do is try to keep them from committing further 
crimes while they are in prison. 

But I think we have a major job to do to try to make our prison 
system one that sees to it that when these people go back out on 
the street the chance of them being violent toward other citizens 
is going to be at a minimum. We are not doing that job. We have 
been a big failure in this country both in the State and Federal 
prison systems in handling that problem. 

I think all of us know that the violence in our communities is 
growing. We have to put a stop to it a.nd begin to turn this thing 
around. When we are dealing with people as first-time offenders, 
and they are at our disposal, we need to do what we think is best 
to turn them around. 

People fight the prison industries program, which I think do a 
lot of good, or they fight most everything, but we have to forget 
what many outsiders say are needed and do the things that are 
necessary to really protect our society. That doesn't mean just pun
ishment, it means trying to turn offenders around so that their 
lives are worthwhile after they get out, and I think that is a chal
lenge to all of us. 

I hate to take up our meeting today bringing up perhaps this 
side issue, but it is, I think, the most important one that the pris
ons have to deal with today, 
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Thank you. 
Mr .. HUGHES. I think the gentleman is very eloquent, and I agree 

with just about everything the gentleman said. 
The gentleman from California. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to hear the witnesses, but I certainly give you and 

the ranking Republican, Mr. Moorh~ad, very high marks for your 
opening remarks. We have got a crisis in this country ill the Fed
eral system, and we had better do something about it. 

Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from New Mexico. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Thank you for recognizing me, Mr. Chairman. I will 

be brief. 
I want to say, however, that as both a former prosecutor and de

fense attorney, I am very concerned when the subject of prison pop
ulation is presented, in my mind, in bottom line cost terms of incar
ceration. Now, of course, that is of concern, but I think we should 
be equally, if not more, concerned about what is the cost of not hav
ing criminals in prison for those who need to be in prison. 

Every day, I pick up the newspaper or see television or hear 
radio reports on crimes that are committed by criminals who have 
been released on early release programs either directly or through 
halfway houses. Nevertheless they are free in the community, and 
this was done; in my opinion, for the sole purpose of saving money 
on prison adminietration. I think it costs our society a great deal 
more money, not to mention the other harm that is done by crimi
nals being free in the street. 

Nevertheless, although I have that general reservation and cau
tion about the direction that I am hearing, I also would like to see 
alternatives to incarceration viewed not as a bottom line savings 
but because that is the appropriate sentence for that individual 
that would still provide public protection. 

I have heard, as every member of this committee has, complaints 
about the current policy, complain.ts about sentencing guidelines 
and mandatory minimums that I think are reasonable to look at. 
They are not immune from inspection just because they result in 
convicted criminals going to prison. 

So for those reasons I want you to know I do welcome this hear
ing very much, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. HUGHES. I might say to the gentleman, as I indicated, this 
is the first of a series of hearings, and we are going to look at all 
aspects of the problem. But not a week goes by that you don't read 
of some inmate being cut loose in some State system to make room 
for other prisoners coming into the system. We are releasing vio
lent offenders while we have youthful offenders, first-time offend
ers, in jail with long prison terms, and so we need to look at the 
policy. It doesn't mean that we are going to be setting new policies 
after this hearing, but we are going to look at all the problems, and 
one aspect of it is what is happening throughout the country. 

Violent offenders are being released into a community, when 
they shouldn't be released, to make room for new inmates coming 
into the system because we don't have room. That is just one part 
of the problem. 

The gentleman from North Carolina. 
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Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I don~t have a prepared statement, but I want to just share an 

idea or two with our witnesses prior to their coming to the table. 
Ms. Hawk, about 5 or 6 years ago I addressed your predecessor 

at a hearing, and the subject for discussion was construction of new 
priso:r.s. I suggested to him that we fully utilize existing facilities 
at some of these military bases that are being decommissioned or 
closed down, and he assured me at that time that that was on the 
drawing board and would be considered. It is my belief and my un
derstanding that you all are utilizing these facilities. The beauty of 
that, of course, is, the infrastructure is already in place. It appears 
to be cost effective to do it, and 1 am hoping that you may touch 
on that, Ms. Hawk, some time during your testimony. 

Now I recognize that this approach would suffice for only the 
low- and minimum-security prisoner because when you elevate the 
status to medium- and high-security, I suspect for the most part 
conversion costs would probably be prohibitive. 

But many people in this town, Mr. Chairman and ladies and gen
tlemen, when you start talking about constructing new prisons say, 
"Oh, we have got to have a new facility. We have got to emphasize 
luxury." Well, 1 am not in favor of luxury. I am not suggesting that 
we should not provide comfortable quarters; 1 am not averse to 
that. But this business of having luxurious quarters is something 
else, and I am heartily opposed to that. But I do hope that we are 
fully utilizing these existing facilities that are in place. They may 
be antiquated, but they are still functional, and I think many dol
lars could be saved if we did utilize those facilities rather than go 
out and emphasize the construction of new facilities. 

That is pretty much the extent of my comments, Mr. Chairman, 
and I thank you. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, the gentleman, I am sure, would just love to 
join me in the very near future in visiting Fort Dix, NJ, where we 
are taking an underutilized military facility and making it one of 
the biggest Federal prisons in the country. The gentleman has 
traveled with me to a number of prisons in the past few years, and 
that is a trip that I would invite the gentleman and other members 
of the committee to take with me in the very near future. 

Mr. COBLE. Mr. Chairman, that pretty well tracks what I said,' 
and 1 am glad to hear that that sort of thing is being implemented. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Florida. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, would like to hear the witnesses, so I am not going to 

make n.!ch of a statement. However, I would make the c.omment 
that, it seems to me that, above all else, we have an obligation, as 
legislators and as administrators in the justice system, as you are, 
to make sure that particularly the violent offenders, the real vio
lent criminals, are lockp.d up, put away, and kept out of society. 
These are the source, the statistics show, as you are well aware, 
of many repeat offenders. States particularly have this problem, 
but, of course, we in the Federal Government have that problem as 
well, and whatever we can do to free up more prison space for that 
particular group and make the system work better I certahily am 
for. 
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I am pleased that Mr. Carlson and Congressman. Moorhead men
tioned a piece of legislation that I have introduced with regard to 
criminal aliens who might be deported more quickly, thereby giving 
us more prison space and not letting them come back and be repeat 
offenders. But I am sure there are many other ways in which we 
can assist you in making more prison space available for those 
whom we really need to incarcerate. 

I, however, also agree with Congressman Schiff that we must not 
let the pendulum swing too far into the area of just freeing up pris
on space, or letting people out, or finding ways to do that. The cost 
of letting the wrong ones out and not keeping them in is far greater 
than the cost of incarceration to society. 

So I look forward to your testimony and look forward to this sub
committee's work in the next few months on trying to come up with 
legislation that will assiE:lt in this regard. 

Thank you. 
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman from Flolida. 
Mr. HUGHES. Our first witness today is Kathleen Hawk, the Di

rector of the Federal Bureau of Prisons. 
Director Hawk, you may come forward now and bring with you 

whatever aides you would like to join you this morning. 
Director Hawk is the sixth Director in the Bureau of Prisons' ex

istence. She was appointed to the position on December 4, 1992, 
and has been with the Bureau since 1976. She received her doctor
ate of education in 1978 from West Virginia University. Director 
Hawk has held a number of positions in the Bureau, including war
den of the Butner Federal Correctional Institution in North Caro
lina. Director Hawk testified 2 months ago betore us on Federal 
Prison Industries. 

This has been a busy time, I know, for you, Director, and we wel
come you once again this morning. 

We have your very excellent and comprehensive statement, 
which, without objection, will be made a part of the record, and we 
hope you can summarize, but you may proceed as you see fit. 

We.lcome, and maybe you can identify for us those accompanying 
you. 

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN M. HAWK, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL 
BUREAU OF PRISONS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, AC
COMPANIED BY WADE HOUR, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR FOR AD
MIl'iISTRATIONj TOM KANE, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, INFOR
MATIO:~, POLICY, AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS DIVISION; AND 
GERRY· GAES, CHIEF, OFFICE OF RESEARCH AND EVALUA
TION .~. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I certainly will. 
Good morning, and good morning to the members of the sub

committee. I certainly appreciate the opportunity to be here today 
to appear before you. I would like to introduce the individuals who 
are with me today. To my right is Wade Houk, who is our i\ssistant 
Director for Administration; to my left is Tom Kane, who is the As
sistant Director for Information, Policy, and Public Affairs; and 
mannlng the overhead over there is Gerry Gaes; who is the Chief 
of the Office of Research and Evaluation. 
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Mr. Chairman, my testimony today will address three fundamen
tal issues that are related to the dramatic growth of the Bureau 
of Prisons inmate population. First, I would like to describe the 
characteristics and causes of the growth and project our population 
over the next 7 years; second, I would like to speak about the budg
et consequences pf the present and the projected growth; and, 
third, I would conclude with some hypothetical alternative sentenc
ing strategies as a way to demonstrate the very intractable nature 
of our prison population problem. 

I would like to direct your attention to the first graph being pre
sented'on the screl'u. The graph depicts the Bureau of Prisons in
mate population fI"lin 1961 to the present. As you know, Mr. Chair
man, the Bureau houses, in addition, about 10 percent of our popu
lation in contract facilities. For the purpose of this testimony, I will 
focus only on those individuals who are in our Federal facilities. 

The graph shows that between 1961 and 1983 the inmate popu
lation varied between roughly 20,000 and 30,000 inmates. As you 
can also see, beginning in 1980 the inmate popUlation began an un
precedented rate-that has continued until today. In 1980, there 
were 24,500 inmates confined in our main facilities. In 1986, that 
number was 41,000 inmates, and currently there are over 76,000 
inmates in Federal facilities and anothel' 8,200 in contract facili
ties. 

If you look at the period from 1980 to the present, you can see 
that the growth is even more pronounced in the most immediate 
past. The little plateau that occurred between fiscal years 1987 and 
1988 corresponds to the period after the implementation of the sen
tencing guidelines and ends at about the time significant chal
lenges to the guidelines were resolved by the Supreme Court deci
sion; Mistretta v. United States, issued in January 1989. During 
this period, we experienced a slight reduction in our prison popu
lation. 

I will focus on some fundamental facts that show how increases 
in both admissions and in inmate leDgth of stay over the past 13 
years have led to this accelerated population growth. I will refer to 
two distinct periods. The first period is from 1980 to 1986, which 
precedes the legislation that significantly altered the structure of 
sentencing. The second period begins in 1986 following that legisla
tion, and continues through today and has extraordinary con
sequences for the future growth of the Bureau of Prisons inmate 
popUlation. 

If we examine the facts about prison admissions first, we can see 
a dramatic dse in the number of defendants sentenced toa term 
of imprisonment. The Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts re
ported that 13,191 defendants were sentenced to a prison tenll in 
fiscal year 1980. By 1986, that number grew by 56 percent. During 
that same 6-year period, the Bureau's inmate population actually 
increased. by 69 percent. 

With respect to more recent Federal criminal justice activity, in 
fiscal year 1992 the number of defend.ants sentenced to prison in
creased by 59 percent over the 1986 level. Again, during that same 
time period, our population increased by 77 percent. 

During the earlier period, 1980 to 1986, the growth in the inmate 
population was due to increased re80urces in investigation, arrest, 
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and prosecution. However, during that last 6-year period, the rate 
of grcwth in individuals receiving prison sentences was attrib
utable to two factors. 

First, there were some additional criminal justice resources; and 
second, the proportion of defendants who received a sentence of 
probation dropped significantly. This resulted in an even faster 
growth in the Bureau's inmate population. The extreme growth in 
inmate population from 1986 to 1992 is primarily attributable to 
changes in sentencing law and policy rather than to additional 
criminal justice resources. 

In 1986, the Anti-Drug Abuse Act established mandatory mini
mum· sentences for certain drug offenses. As a result of the Sen
tencing Reform Act of 1984, sentencing guidelines were imple
mented, parole was abolished, and good time credits were limited 
to 54 days per year. In 1988 and 1990, Congress passed additional 
sentencing legislation which in..creased mandatory minimum sen
tences for drug and weapons offenses. The combined effect of these 
statutory changes has been a reduction in the use of probation and 
an increase in length of prison stay. 

If you will turn your attention to the next display, you will see 
a chart comparing the proportion of offenders receiving a term of 
straight probation-which means probation without any term of 
prison-in fiscal year 1986, prior to the new sentencing laws, and 
the proportion receiving straight probation in fiscal year 1991 
under sentencing guidelines. As you see, for most offenses a much 
smaller proportion of defendants received straight probation. 

Going to the next display, you will see that the average length 
of stay for these same offenses. has also increased. The ~ble shows 
that when we compare offenders convicted prior to the new sen
tencing laws with those sentenced under the new law-which in
cludes again sentencing guidelines, mandatory minimums, reduced 
good time, and elimination of parole-the average length of stay 
has increased for all but property crimes. 

The combined effect of decreases in proportion to offenders re
ceiving straight probation and increases in the average prison 
length of stay accounts for almost 90 percent of the growth in our 
inmate population since 1986. Only 10 percent is a result of the 
rise in convictions. 

Mr. Chairman, we can be even more specific in the nature of our 
inmate population growth. The dramatic changes we have de
scribed are primarily caused by drug offenders. 

As we have already noted, the average prison length of stay for 
drug offenders has more than tripled, from 23 months to 71 
months. At the same time, a higher proportion of drug offenders re
ceived a prison sentence rather than a sentence of straight proba
tion. Thus, it is the conjunction of these two events-the dramatic 
increases in admissions for drug offenders and the threefold in
crease in length of stay-that has led to our burgeoning prison pop
ulation. In 1980, about 25 percent of our sentenced inmates were 
drug offenders. Curren\"ly, over 60 percent are with us for drug con
victions, and, by 1997, we are projecting that 72 percent of our in
mate population will be drug offenders. . 

The average length of stay for drug offenders has increased so 
dramatically because of the relationship between sentencing 
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changes that resulted from mandatory minimum sentences and the 
incorporation of these changes into the sentencing guidelines for 
drug offenses. In a 1991 study, the Sentencing Commission found 
that although there were 40 statutes carrying approximately 60 
man.datory minimum sentences, in practice only a few such stat
utes were being used. In fact, 91 percent of all defendants sen
tenced under statutes that carried mandatory minimum provision~ 
were sentenced for drug offenses-91 percent. 

Compounding this situation is the fact that the-sentencing guide
lines spell out drug offense guidelines consistent with the penalties 
prescribed by the mandatory minimum sentences. The guidelines 
mcrease penalties from a t100r set by the mandatory minimum sen
tences. The combination of sentencing requirements, the manda
tory minimums, and the guideline adjustments above the baseline 
has resulted in a more than tripling of the average length of stay 
for drug offenders under "new law" sentencing structures. 

The next graph shows the projected future inmate population 
through 1999. It demonstrates not only the unprecedented growth 
of the last 13 years, but the continuation of that growth into the 
future based upon existing sentencing laws and recent conviction 
trends. By 1999, we will house approximately 116,000 inmates if 
things continue as they are today. That does not count the addi
tional 11,000 inmates we will be holding in contract facilities 
around the country. 

I would like to comment just briefly on the budget implications 
of these increases in our population. As the chairman indicated, 
since 1989, Congress has approved funding for about 50,000 new 
beds, which should be on line by the end of fi~cal year 1997. T'ne 
Bureau's operating budget for salaries and expenses is about $1.8 
billion for the current fiscal year. We are projecting that to keep 
the Bureau's overcrowding level manageable through the activation 
of new institutions, our budget by fiscal year 1997 for salaries and 
expenses would have to be $3.6 billion. 

The highest priority request in the 1994 budget is for activation 
of new facilities, including two new penitentiaries-the first high
security facilities that we have constructed in three decades. Our 
high-security population has experienced dangerous levels of 
crowding, so our need for high-security beds is acute. The other 
new beds include those in a new administrative maximum institu
tion to replace our Marion facility, as well as some medium-secu
rity beds and some detention beds. This also includes, in response 
to your question, Mr. Coble, new beds at Fort Dix. As the chairman 
had mentioned, this will activate a total of 3,200 beds at Fort Dix 
by the end of 1994. We are also seeking funds to be able to take 
over the medical facility at Fort Devins, MA, and attach an institu
tion to the medical facility there. 

If we are able to activate all the beds that should be available 
in 1994, we would then, at the end of 1994, be at 132 percent of 
capacity. 'l'his is under our new standard of capacity which allows 
for double-bunking for all minimum, all low, 50 percent of all me
dium, and 25 percent of all high-security cells, plus all detention 
cells. This is a major departure from the old "one inmate per cell" 
standard that had been supported by the State systems and the 
American Correctional Association. 
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So, even with double-bunking as an accepted standard, we will 
still be at 132 percent of capacity at the end of 1994. That would 
equate to roughly 160 percent of capacity had we been using only 
single-bunking still utilized by the States. 

In the final part of my testimony, I would like to touch briefly 
on some of the hypothetical strategies, which were presented in our 

,formal statement that we submitted to the subcommittee, of ways 
in which one might approach populatic,l1 adjustments and sentenc
ing adjustments. These are simply hypothetical and were presented 
to display the intractable nature of our population; even with some 
of the relatively radical strategies that we presented in our report 
to you, the adjustment in the population would still be only mod
erate by the year 2000. These hypothetical strategies include in
creasing good time, and diverting some of those inmates who are 
low-level offende:ts-who are currently in our institutions but have 
a minimal criminal history, no history of violence, and lower level 
drug or property offenses--out of our population into other types of 
intermediate programs that have been mentioned. 

We also reviewed the possibility of adjusting the mandatory min
imum ranges and also looked at the noncitizen population which 
makes up 26 percent of our current population. I would be very 
happy to deal with any questions you might have on each of those 
hypothetical strategies that we considered. 

I am now finished with my fonnal statements and would be very 
happy to address any questions that you may have regarding my 
comments. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Hawk follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN M. HAWK, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF 
PRISONS. U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the 

opportunity to appear before you today. with me today is Wade 

Houk, Assistant Director for Ad~inistra~ion, Tom Kane, Assistant 

Director for the Information, policy, and Public Affairs 

Division, and Gerry Gaes, Chief for the Office of Research and 

Evaluation. 

Mr. Chairman, my testimony today will address three fundamental 

issues related to the dramatic growth in the Bureau of Prisons 

inmate population. First, I will describe the characteristics 

and causes of the growth, concluding this discussion with our 

projection of the inmate population over the next 7 years. 

Secondly, I will speak to budget consequences of the present and 

projected growth. Lastly, I will conclude my testimony by 

outlining some hypothetical strategies to better serve justice 

and slc~ this surge in the Federal inmat~ prison population; 

however, llecausethese strategies are currently under stUdy, they 

should only be considered illustrative. In this era of fiscal 

restraint, we consider prison bed-space as a precious commodity, 

to be used judiciously so that we can maximize the goals of 

criminal justice and minimize the cost to the taxpayer. 

I would like to direct your attention to the first graph (Fi~ure 

1) being presented on the screen. The graph depicts the Bureau 

of Prisons inmate population from 1961 to the present. The 

points on the graph represent the end of the fiscal year inmate 
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pcpulation in Federal prison facilities. As you know, Mr. 

Chairman, the Bureau houses, in addition, about 10 percent of its 

total population in contract facilities. For purposes of this 

testimony, I will focus on the inmate population in our Federal 

facilities. 

The graph shows that between 1961 and 1983, the Federal inmate 

population varied between 20 and 30 thousand inmates. As you can 

also see, beginning in 1980, the inmat~ population began an 

unprecedented increase which has continued to today. In 1980 

there were 24,500 inmates confined in our main facilities. In 

1986, that number was 41,500, and currently we have over 76,000 

inmates in Federal facilities and another 8,200 in contract 

facilities. 

If we look at the period from 1980 to the present, you can see 

that the growth is even more pronounced in the most recent years. 

The little plateau, which occurred between fiscal years 1987 and 

1988, corresponds to the period just after the implementation of 

Sentencing Guidelines and ending at about the time significant 

constitutional challenges to the Sentencing Guidelines were 

resolved by the U.S. Supreme Court decision, Mistretta v. u.s. 

(488 U.S. 361), issued January 1989. During this period, when 

the constitutionality of the legislation was being determined, 

the Bureau experienced a reduction in prison admissions. 
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In this first part of my testimony, I would like to address the 

immediate causes of these dramatic population increases. 

Mr. Chairman, while ~ocusing on these immediate Causes, I will 

not spend time on more removed criminological questions about the 

~oot causes of crime. My purpose in describing the causes of our 

inmate population growth is to apprise you of the implications of 

Federal criminal justice policy decisions over the last 13 years. 

In that context, I will focus on some fundamental facts tha~ show 

how increases in both prison admissions and inmates' length of 

stay over the past 13 years have led to our accelerated 

population growth. I will often refer to two distinct periods in 

the last 13 years. First. the period from 1980 to 1986 precedes 

legi~lation that has significantly altered the structure of 

sentencing in the Federal criminal justice system. Second, the 

period fol~owing that legislation continues through today and has 

extraordinary consequences for the future growth of the Bureau of 

Prisons inmate population as well as having concomitant budget 

and management implications. 

If we examine facts about prison admissions first, we can see a 

dramatic rise in the number of defendants sentenced to a term of 

prison. The Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts CAOUSC) 

reported that 13,191 defendants were sentenced to a term of 

prison in FY 1980. By 1986, the AOUSC reported that 20,G21 

defendants received a sentence of prison in that fiscal year, a 
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56-percent increase over 1980. During that same 6-year period, 

the Bureau's inmate population grew from about 24,500 to 41,500, 

an increase of 69 percent. 

with respect to mor.e recent Federal criminal justice activity, 

the AOUSC reported that in FY 1992, 32,866 defendants were 

sentenced to a term of prison, an increase of 59 percent over the 

1986 level. However, in that same 6-year time frame between 1986 

and 1992, the Bureau of Prisons population grew from about 41,500 

to 73,500 inmates, an inc.rease of 77 percent. 

During the earlier period, 1980 to 1986, the growth in the inmate 

population was due to increased resources for investigation, 

arrest, and prosecution. However, during the last 6 years, the 

rate of growth in individuals receiving prison sentences was 

attributable to two factors: some additional criminal justice 

resources and the reduction in the proportion of defendants 

receiving a sentence of probation. This resulted in an even 

faster growth in the Bureau's inmate population. This latter 

period of prison population growth is primarily attributable to 

changes in sentencing law and policy rather than to additional 

criminal justice resources • 

. In 1986, the Anti-Drug Abuse Act established mandatory minimum 

sentences for certain drug offenses. As a result of the 

Sentencing Reform Act of 1984, Sentencing Guidelines were 



15 

implemented for crimes committed on or after November 1, 1987. 

The Sentencing.Reform Act also abolished parole and limited good , 
time credits to only 54 days per year. In 1988 and 1990, 

Congress passed additional sentencing leqislation which increased 

mandatory minimum sentences for drug and weapons offenses. 

The combined effect of these statutory changes has led to a 

reduction in the use of probation and an increase in prison 

length of stay for a significant proportion of Federal offenders. 

Allow me to further highlight the effects of those changes in 

sentencing structure. 

If you will turn your attention to the next display (Table 1), 

you will see a chart comparing the proportion of offenders 

receiving a term of "straight" probation (probation without a 

term of prison) in 1986, prior to the new sentencing laws, and 

the proportion receiving straight probation in fiscal year 1991 

under U.S. Sent~ncing Guidelines. As you can see, for most of 

the offenses, a much smaller proportion of defendants COllvicted 

of robbery, crimes against person, property, drug, fraud, income 

tax, and firearms offenses received a term uf straight probation. 

Going to the next displ~y (T~ble 2) you will see that the length 

of stay for these same offenses has increased. This table shows 

that, when we compare offenders convicted prior to the new 
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sentencing lawp ("old law") with those sentenced under the 

"new law" -- which includes sentencing Guidelines, mandatory 

minimum sentences, reduced good time, and the eli~ination of 

parole -- length of stay has increased under the "new law" for 

robbery, crimes against person, drugs, firearms, fraud, and 

immigration o~fenses. The only offense category for which l.ength 

of stay declined is property crime. 

The combined effect unde!.' the "new law" of decreases in the 

proportion of offenders receiving straight probation and 

increases in the average prison length of stay accounts for 

almost 90 percent of the growth in our inmate pop~lation since 

1986. The rise in convictions accounts for the remaining 10 

percent in the tota.l growth. The dramatic changes in inmate 

population growth we have described are primarily represented by 

drug offenders. 

As we have noted, the average prison length of stay for drug 

offenders has increased frcm 23.1 to "J 1.8 months -- lI.n increase 

of 211 percent. At the same time, a higher proportion of drug 

offenders received a prison sentence rather than a sentence of 

"straight" probation. 

As I mentioned earlier in my testimony, increases in both prison 

admissions and average prison length of stay account for the 

growth of the Federal inmate population. The conjunction of 
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ev~nts -- dramatic increases in admissions for drug offenders and 

more than a threefold increase in their length of stay -- has led 

to our burgeoning prison population. In 1980, about 25 percent 
I 

of our sentenced popn1ation was convicted of a drug offense. In 

1986, that percentage was 38 percent. currently, over 60 pezcent 

of our population was convicted of a drug offense and we expect 

that by 1997, that proportion will be 72 percent. 

We can, also take one step backward and ask the question "Why has 

the average length of stay increased so dramatically for drug 

offenders?". The answer lies in the relationship between 

sentencing changes that resulted from mandatory minimum sentences 

and the incorporation of these changes into the u.s. Sentencing 

Guidelines for drug offenses. 

In August 1991, the u.S. Sentencing commission published its 

Special Report to congress: Mandatory Minimum Penalties in the 

Federal Criminal Justice System. In that report, the u.S. 

Sentencing Commission demonstrated that, although there were 40 

statutes carrying approximately 60 mandatory minimum penalties, 

in practice, only a few such statutes were being used. Ninety

one of ,every one hundred defendants sentenced under statutes that 

carried the mandatory minimum provisions were sentenced for drug 

offenses. 

Compounding this situation is the fact that the u.S. Sentencing 
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Commission, to meet the provisions of the law, has written its 

drug offense guidelines to be consistent with the penalties 

prescribed by the mandatory minimum sentences. To insure 

proportionality, the Guidelines increase penalties from a "floor" 

set by the mandatory minimums. This combination of sentencing 

requirements -- mandatory minimum baselines and Guideline 

adjustments above the baseline --has resulted in the more than 

tripling of the average length of stay for drug offenders under 

"new law" sentencing structures. 

In concluding this part of my testimony Mr. Chairman, I would 

like to present another display (Figure 2). This graph shows the 

projected future Federal inmate population through 1999. It 

demonstrates, in a historical context, not only the unprecedep~dd 

growth of the last 13 years, but the continuation of that growth 

into the future based upon existing sentencing laws and 

guidelines and recent conviction tren~s. By 1999, we project 

that Bureau of Prisons facilities will house approximately 

116,000 inmates. Not shown here is that we anticipate another 

11,000 Federal inmates will be housed in contract facilities. 

The structural changes in sentencing that I have been describing 

will continue to be the primary catalyst for this growth • 
. -

In light of this dramatic increase, 1 would like to turn my 

attention to the implications of this growth on the Bureau's 

operational and construction budgets. 
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As you know, congress has appropriated substantial resources to 

add capacity to the Federal Bureau of. Prisons. Funding approved 

by the congress since 1989 for new construction, for conversion 
I 

of surplus facilities and for expansion of existing facilities 

will eventually add about 50,000 new beds by the end of FY 1997. 

Approximately, 30,000 of these bads are currently under 

development and will he ready for activation between 1995 and 

1997. 

The Bureau's operating budget, the Salaries and Expenses 

appropriation, is about $1.8 billion for the cUFrent fiscal year. 

In the face of the expected population growth, to keep the 

Bureau's overcrowding level manageable through the activation of 

new Federal prisons now under con~truction will require a 

doubling of the annual pperating budget to $3.6 billion by 

F~ 1997. 

As the Attorney General has indicated, there is little that can 

be done quickly to slow the growth of prisoners in Federal 

custody. Prisons are a finite resource, however, and we are 

working under the direction of the Attorney General to assess the 

impact of various investigative priorities, prosecutorial 

policies and potential legislative changes that might reduce 

future growth in our inmate population. 

For 1994, our activation request is $112 million. with this 
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budget re~est, we are seeking funds to activate the first high 

security penitentiaries in three decades. As the high security 

inmate population has continued to grow, the crow9ing in our 

pe.nitentiaries has become acute. The activation of the 

penitentiaries in Allenwood, Pennsylvania and Florence, Color;ldo 

will alleviate this critical situation. Also re~ested for 

funding is the activation of detention beds at tha }'ederal 

Detention Center in Miami. Florida and at the United States 

penitentiary in Atlanta, Georgia. We also propose to activate a 

medical care unit at the Federal Correctional Institution in 

Fort Worth, Texas and to complete the activation of a low 

security institution at Fort nix, ~aw Jersey, where the Bureau 

has successfully initiated the conversion of a base closure 

property to correctional use. Together, these activations will 

add over 4,600 beds to our capacity. We are also requesting 

preliminary activation funding for an Administrative Maximum-

security Penitentiary in Florence, Colorado and three Federal 

Correctional Institutions in Pekin and Greenville, Illinois; and 

Cumber.land, Maryland. 

In addition, to address the growth in the Bureau's non-citizen 

population, we are requesting $5 million to fund one~quarter year 

operations of a joint BOP/INS private contract facility in 

Arizona, which will provide 500 beds for each agency's alien 

population. This consolidated function ~ill support an expedited 

deportation process. similar to the current operation at oakdale, 

Louisiana. 
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The Bureau ef Prisens has also. added capacity by modifying its 

rated capacity standards. Fer decades, the natienal, 

prefessienally accepted rated capacity standard w~s ene inmate 

per cell or cUbicle. This single cell policy was included in the 

accreditatien standards premulgated by the American Cerrectional 

Asseciatien (ACA) and has been used by numereus Federal District 

Ceurts in ccnditicns cf ccnfinement cases invelving state and 

local co.rrectienal facilities. In 1988, my predecesscr, Mike 

Quinlan, directed a review cf cur pclicy and practice regarding 

deuble bunking at different security levels. This review 

determined that the single bunking standard was unnecessarily 

censervative and very ccstly. Fermer Directer Quinlan then 

successfully persuaded the ACA to. medify its standard to. allew 

selected deuble bunking. 

Our revised rated capacity pel icy prevides fer deuble bunking, 

within prescribed minimum space requirements, as fellews: 

Minimum secu~ity, 100. percent; Lew security, 100 percent; Medium 

security, 50 percent; and High security and Detentien, 25 

percent. The effect ef this policy has been to. increase eur 

rated capacity to. date by nearly 9,000 beds at virtually no. cest. 

The financial savings attributable to this policy change are 

sUbstantial. Its implementatio.n, ho.wever, has no.~ actually 

reduced the number ef inmates who. live in cro.wded co.nditio.ns ncr 

has it made cur institutions any easier to. manage. Let me put it 
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in perspective with this comparison. Under the single cell 

standard, our ~urrent overcrowding would be 70 percent instead of 

42 percent. By 1997, when we project our overcro~ding will be 

reduced to 4 percent, it will still be the equivalent of 40 

percent under th2 prior single cell standard. 

As you know, the Congress provided us funding last fiscal year 

for the initial acquisition and development activities at Fort 

Devens, Massachusetts, an installation on the Base Closure list. 

We are very excited about the reuse potential Fort Devens holds 

for us. The transfer of the existing Army hospital to the Bureau 

will provide us with an economical increase in our in··house 

medical capacity. Our FY 1994 request of $74.6 million when 

combined with the funding provided in FY 93, will fully fund our 

construction requirements at Fort Devens. When completed, this 

facility will provide capacity for sentenced offenders and pre-

trial detainees, in addition to the medical beds which will 

service a region of the country where additional capacity is 

urgently needed. 

Funding to increase detention capacity is also requested in 1994. 

For the Middle District of Florida and Phoenix, Arizona, $20 .-
million and $8 million is requested respectively for the partial 

costs of two Federal detention centers which would add over 1,500 

additional beds. 
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To expand pre-trial detention capacity in several court districts 

with critical shortages, a $20 million increase is requested for 

the Cooperative Agreement Program (CAP), which is,administered by 

the United states Marshals Service. This program was recently 

evalUated by GAO and found to be very cost effective. Use of CAP 

funds provides the government greater leverage and flexibility 

and reduces the pressure to construct Federal detention 

facilities. 

Also requested is $10.3 million for a joint INS/USMS detention 

facility in Buffalo, New York. INS enforcement activities have 

been hampered by the lack of available detention capacity near 

the western New York/Canadian border. Further, the pre-trial 

detention capacity in this district is very limited. 

Construction of a joint detention facility will provide much 

needed capacity in a cooperative, efficient manner. 

Finally, many of our existing institutions are old and in need of 

regular repairs and upgrading. For 1994, an additional $33 

million is requested to fund 21 improvement, renovation, 

utilities, hazardous waste and energy savings projects at 20 

institutions, whose average age is 46 years. 

In summary, our budget request reflects our ongoing efforts 

toward efficiency and cost containment, while continUing to 

provide effective public protection, humane care for our inmate 
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population ana a safe working environment for our staff. I am 

proud of our r~putation as an efficient organization. As 

reported by GAO, we operate our institutions with, 27 percent 

fewer staff and at 13 percent less cost than comparable state 

correctional facilities. I am committed to continuing efforts to 

make us an increasingly cost effective org~nization. 

We are very sensitive to the budget constraints the 

Administration and Congress face and we endorse reasonable 

efforts to reduce or stabilize the rate of growth in our inmate 

population. One clear dilemma, however, is the fact that budget 

realities appear t~ be in conflict with the continuing growth of 

the r'eder~l Prisol. istem. Even if the rate of growth is slowed, 

there are quite a number of institutions currently under 

construction which must be completed and activated to provide us 

relief from overcrowding and inevitable future popUlation 

increases. 

The Attorney General has asked the Bureau of Prisons to work with 

the Department of Justice to examine the potential impact of 

prospective policy or legislative alternatives that would better 

serve the pUbli~_interest, yet would slow down the Bureau's 

population growth. 

In the last part of my testimony, I would like to discuss some 

hypothetical strategies we are studying that might be used to 
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limit the growth in our future 'inmate population. I will 

highlight several such strategies, including: diversion of non

violent first-time offenders, good time increases for all 

offenders who qualify, the reduction of sentences for some 

offenders, and the expedited return of sentenced non-citizens to 

their cou"try of origin. Where possible, I will show the 

Subcommittee numeric~l e~timates of the impact several of these 

strategies could have on the growth rate of the Bureay's future 

prison population. Let me emphasize, these strategies are only 

broad suggestions on how to limit our future growth and mayor 

may not be initiatives that the Attorney General ultimately 

selects. These strategies will demonstratehoweve~, that even 

relatively substantial changes in policy and sentencing structure 

will have only a moderate impact on the Bureau's population 

growth,. The hypothesizad examples we will offer, wil·l also 

demonstrate our ability to estimate potential impact of 

legislative initintives. 

One hypothetical strategy is diversion from traditional 

incarceration for carefully selected offenders who pose 

negligible risk to the comaunity. Diversion can involve other 

programs which c~? meet specific offender needs, including home 

confinement, probation with special conditions, or even "boot 

camps" where confinement is usually of a much shorter duration. 

In re?ponse to a request from the Attorney General, we estimated 
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the proportion of our current prison population that might 

qualify for such an alternative sentence. After eliminating 

those offende~s with any history of violence or more than a minor 

criminal history, and those whose current offense involved either 

a substantial quantity of drugs ora significant dollar value for 

a property crime, we estimated that approximately 1,612 offenders 

currently in our facilities would be eligible for diversion. We 

further estimated that as many as 30 percent of these 1,612 

offenders are in need of substance abuse treatment which could be 

provided in the community. The remaining 70 percent might 

qualify for home confinement or probation sentences with special 

conditions. For the projected population in succeeding years, it 

is estimated that 10 percent of offenders sentenced in a given 

year might qualifY for this kind of diversion. 

Because the offenders who qualify for diversion programs 

generally have short sentences, the overall impact on the future 

growth of the Federal prison population would be minimal and for 

that reason, we did not attempt to model the impact of these 

policies on the future growth of the population. Unless there 

were major modifications to the criteria we used to identify 

prospective cand~dates for such alternatives, not more than 10 

percent of drug traffickers admitted to prison could be diverted. 

A second hypothetical strategy under study is to change good time 

allowances for offenders. Good time is an effective tool for 
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prison administrators to motivate inmates to participate in 

programs for personal development and to obey institution rules 

and regulations. An increase in good time allowances would also 

effectively reduce the Bureau's population level. 

An effective good time program provides an incentive for inmates 

to participate in institutional self-help programs that better 

prepare them for a productive return to community life after 

release. 

The current good time rate of 15 percent (54 days per year) could 

be increased to 30 percent (108 days per year). This rate would 

be somewhat lower than the rate at which inmates earned good time 

prior to the Sentencing Reform Act., Under the current law, good 

time is awarded if an inmate avoids negative behavior. Once 

awarded, the good time is vested and cannot be withdrawn for 

misconduct that occurs after it has been vested. 

Conditions determining who receives additional good time or the 

extent to which an offender receives good time can be developed. 

Good time might be allocated to offenders who have demonstrated 

successful involvement in programs designed to help them prepare 

for a productive return to the community. Good time might be 

withheld from those Offenders who have committed egregious 

offenses or have shown a propensity to commit serious crimes in 

the past. Such a good time program would provide a valuable 

76-939 - 94 - 2 
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incentive to encourage inmates toward self-improvement 

activities. This opportunity has been lost under the current 

system now that parole is no longer possible and good time is 

vested. A secondary benefit of a good time program would be to 

reduce the inmate population. 

Modification of good time allowances requires a statutory change 

and can be applied retroactively through administrative processes 

that do not require resentencing. 

In order to portray the hypothetical impact of changes in good 

time allowances, we will show our current projection for our 

prison population over the next 7 fiscal years including the 

current fiscal year. We call this the baseline projection and it 

benchmarks the impact of each of the particular strategies I will 

illustrate. We represent this baseline on the screen first 

(Figure J). This baseline excludes our projected contract 

population. 

As indicated earlier, it is estimated that the Bureau's 

population will be 116,000 inmates by 1999, if there are no 

changes in the Federal sentencing process. This estimate of 

116,000 is based, among other considerations, on inmates earning 

good time at the current rate of 54 days at the conclusion of 

each year of their sentence. 
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You can see the effect of changing good time relative to the 

baseline. Hypothetically, if the good time rate were immediately 

doubled to 108 days per year for newly admitted oDfenders, the 

Bureau's l.999 population could be approximately 111,000 (a 

difference of 5, 000 from the :;.laseline). If this doubling of good 

time were to be applied retroactiyelv, the Bureau's 1999 

population could be approximately 106,000, (a difference of 

10,000 from the baseline). Under this scenario, 4,000 inmates 

could be immediately eligible for release if they met the 

criteria that qualified them for additional good time. 

A third hypothetical $trategy under study that would limit the 

growth of our future inmate population is to shorten sentences, 

especially for non-violent drug offenders. Under this scenario, 

we recogni~e that at least three significant changes to the 

current system should be considered: there would have to be a 

change to mandatory minimum sentences; the U.s. sentenCing 

Commission would have to revise its drug guidelines; and some 

kind of provision would have to be made to affect the sentences 

of offenders already adjudicated and in custody, for example a 

re-sentencing procedure. This last provision would be to insure 

equity, so that sentence reductions would be applied 

retroactively. 

To illustrate the impact of potential sentencing adjustments, 

consider the Bureau's projected population in 1999 if a 
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25-percent reduction for first-time drug 'traffickers were to be 

applied henceforth and retroactively. We project the 1999 inmate 

population would be approximately 110,000 inmates. (a difference 

of 6,000 from the baseline). If the penalties for first-time 

drug traffickers were to be reduced by 50 percent, and the 

penalties for all other drug trafficking offenses were reduced by 

25 percent henceforth and retroactiyely, the 1999 projected 

populatiori falls to just over 104,000 (a difference of 12,000 

from the baseline). 

For illustrative purposes, we also modeled the effects ')f 

combining ~wo of the above scenarios: (1~ reducing drug sentences 

by 50 percent for first-time drug offenders and 25 percent for 

other drug offenders; and (2) increasing good time to 30 percent 

(108 days per year). 

We estimate that the effect of this combination applied only 

prospective~ would be to lower. the 1999 Feueral prison 

population to approximately 104,000, a drop of 12,000 from the 

baseline. This demonstrates the considerable momentum of recent 

policy decisions on our increasing prison population. This 

scenario, after all, provides for some rather dramatic 

reductions. Yet, because of the defendants who are already 

sentenced and present in our system, and because of the length of 

those sentences, the population in 1999 decreases by only 10 

percent. 



31 

Of course, were such changes applied retroactively, there would 

be a much greater effect (as well as a correspondingly greater 

demand for inmates to be resentenced). Under these 

circumstances, applying the two factors above, we estimate that 

in 1999 the prison population would be approximately 93,000~ a 

drop of 23,000 from the baseline. 

One other hypothetical initiative that we are reviewing with the 

Department of Justice has to do with the high number of non

citizens in our population. As you know, Mr. Chairman, almost 26 

percent of our inmate population is composed of non-citizens. We 

are in the early stages of studying different strategies, that 

may be either legislative or administrative, to reduce this 

component of our inmate population. 

While this set of sentencing and policy scenarios is not 

exhaustive, it does illustrate the dramatic nature of changes 

that would have to occur to affect the growth rate of the Federal 

prison population, and then, the impact :l.s only moderate. 

It is important to note that even under these extreme changes and 

assuming there will be no further legislation that either 

increases penalties or Federalizes more offenses, the Bureau's 

inmate population will continue to grow. We developed these 

hypothetical sentencing reduction scenarios as a device to 

illustrate the nature of legislative or policy changes that will 
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have to be made to moderate the Bureau's population growth. 

In closing, Mr. Chairman; I want to emphasize that the Attorney 

General .has tasked the Bureau with assisting her in identifying 

strategies that will both better serve justice and reduce the 

growth rate of the Bureau of·Prisons' inmate population. It 

bears repeating, that the strategies I've discussed today are 

illustrative and not necessarily the strategies the Attorney 

General will pursue. Thank you for. allowing me to testify today. 
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Figure 1 

Bureau of Prisons Total Population 
Main Facilities, End of FY 1961 - 1993* 
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Table 1 

PERCENTAGE OF DEFENDANTS RECEIV;NG 
PROBATION BY OFFENSE TYPE 

1986 1991 
Offense Old Law New Law 

Person 31.3 7.8 

Robbery 18.0 0.3 

Property 60.1 34.7 

Drugs 20.8 6.4 

Fraud 59.0 22.0 

(ncome-tax 57.0 43.4 

Firearms 37.0 9.2 

Immigration 41.0 16.8 

Total 42.4 14.5 
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Offense 

Robbery 

Person 

Drugs 

Firearms 

Fraud 

Property 

Immigration 

1986 1991 
Old Law New Law 

44.8 90.8 

37.7 53.3 

23.1 71.8 

14.1 35.3 

7.0 9.2 

6.8 5.7 

5.7 9.5 
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Figure 2 

BOP Actual and Projected Population 
Main Facilities, End of FY 1961 - 1999 
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Figure 3 

Projected Prison Population 
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FIGURE 3 

PROJECTED PRISON POPULATION 
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Mr. HUGHES. I say to my colleagues, I am going to try to stick 
to the 5-minute rule myself, and I am going to ask my colleagues 
to do the s'ame thing, and if we :need additional rounds of ques
tions, why, we will take additional rounds. 

Director Hawk, the explosion of the Federal prison population in 
recent years is by and large an explosion in the drug defendants, 
as you have just indicated. In this regard, the statistics you have 
supplied indicate that, in 1980, 13,191 Federal defendants were 
sentenced to prison. Of this number, 1,232, or less than 10 percent, 
were imprisoned for drug offenses. In 1992, the total number sen
tenced to prison terms was 150 percent higher than in 1980, 32,866 
from your numbers. However, the percentage of this number sen
tenced for drug offenses has risen from 10 percent to about 50 per
cent. 

In other words, the number of persons sent to the Bureau of Pris
ons following a drug conviction has risen about 1,200 percent from 
1.232 in 1980 to 16,040 in 1992. Am I interpreting that percentage 
increase correctly? Has it been that dramatic? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, it has. 
Mr. HUGHEs. To take it a step further, let's factor in the fact that 

these inmates are being sent to you for much longer sentences than 
those arriving in the early 1980's. According to your figures, the av
erage length of stay for drug offenders has increased from 23.1 to 
71.8 months since the onset of the sentencing guidelines and man
datory nrlnimums, an increase of 211 percent. Is that essentially 
correct? 

Ms.lL<\WK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HUGHES. So by our computations, increasing the number of 

inmates convicted of drug offenses by a factor of 12 and increasing 
the length of stay by over 200 percent means that the need for pris
on space just to confine drug offenders has increased by a factor 
of about 35 since 1980. Is that about correct? 

Ms. HAWK. Exactly. Yes, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. And as I understand your projection, that is going 

to continue to increase to where our inmate population. is going to 
consist of 72 percent drug offenders by 1997. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. How much of the inmate population in that cat

egory are first-time drug offenders? Do you know offhand? 
Ms. HAWK. Roughly 3 perc~nt of the current population are first

time offenders, low-level drug offenders, with no history of violence. 
The number is more striking when you look at the number of in
mates coming to us each year. 

Each year, the number of low-level drug offenders could be di
verted, is 10 percent of our incoming population. Therefore, if you 
project over time, the total number of inmates that could be ex
cluded from our population is quite large. In fact, of those who are 
drug offenders, who are first-time offenders, it is roughly 50 per
cent of the total number of drug offenders. 

Mr. HUGHES. You know, what really troubles me as a former 
prosecutor is that I see the charging policies often resulting in peo
ple that are middle level traffickers walking because they have in
formation to give up to U.S. attorneys, and the people that are the 
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mules carrying contraband across the border end up with prison 
tenns. 

Do you have any idea of the universe of prisoners there for drug 
violations that consists of people that basically were just carriers, 
low-level carriers? 

Ms. HAWK. We suspect that it is a very large percentage. It is 
hard to detennine exactly, because the only infonnation that we re
ceive, or that the Sentencing Commission receives, is actually what 
the individual is charged with. Oftentimes the amount that the in
dividual is being held responsible for-the Attorney General fre
quently refers to the boat people, or simply low-level handlers-are 
charged with the volume of drugs that are actually on that boat. 

Mr. HUGHES. And they don't have infonnation to give up to the 
U.S. attorneys, so they end up doing big time, and they are often 
first-time offenders, and the person who is a higher level trafficker 
is able to bargain with the U.S. attorney, often has the resources 
to do so, and can give up some information. And that is important; 
I mean we all need to secure that infonnation. But I wonder if we 
can get some hard numbers on that category of inmates that basi
cally are low-level traffick~rs. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, Mr. Chainnan. We will certainly work to provide 
those numbers for you and present it as part of the testimony. 

Mr. HUGHES. OK. 
[The infonnation appears in appendix 3.] 
Mr. HUGHES. I am also interested in, and I chatted somewhat 

with the Attorney General about the concerns that Mr. McCollum, 
the fonner ranking Republican in my fonner life as chainnan of 
the Subcommittee on Crime; alluded to, and that is, the noncitizens 
who are in our prison system. A.I3 I understand it, they constitute 
roughly 25 or 26 percent of our inmate population. 

How long does it take today, do you know ofihand-I know it is 
not your area, but how long does it take to deport somebody who 
basically committed a violation in our country, who is serving time 
in our system, who is not a violent offender, but whom we should 
perhaps consider returning to their country and not be spending 
the tens of thousands of dollars that we have to every year in keep
ing them in prison? 

Ms. HAWK. What is actually taking the longest amount of time 
is for them to serve their sentence, because many of these same 
noncitizens are receiving the mandatory minimum sentences and 
are doing 5, 10, 15 years in our institutions. We cannot deport 
them under current law until they have served the entire length 
of their sentences. 

We have been working very closely with the Immigration and 
Naturalization Service as well as the Executive Office of Immigra
tion Review to prepare for the deportation before their release date. 

Mr. HUGHES. So we need a statutory change, and it seems to me 
that that is what we need to look at, because it is nonsensical for 
us to be basically housing and feeding inmates, who ultimately are 
going to be deported anyway, who should be deported back to their 
country, particularly when they haven't committed violent offenses 
or grievous offenses but have gotten caught up in our sentencing 
process. 
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Thank you. I have some additional questions, and I will hit them 
on the second round. 

The gentleman from California. 
Mr. MOORHEAD. Thank you. 
I certainly agree with the trend that our chairman has been de

veloping, especially with the last question. But in a recent Los An
geles County study, 80 percent of those identir,ed as deportable and 
removed from the country returned within 12. months and were 
rearrested. In other words, they bounce right back. You kick them 
out, and 'they come back. Of all the deported aliens identified in the 
study, on an average, those rearrested had seven a.k.a.'s and seven 
prior arrests. 

In May 1991, the Los Angeles office of the U.S. attorney agreed 
to modify its filing guidelines for cases involving criminal aliens 
who have been arrested before reentry after deportation. This local 
policy changes relaxed the criteria for accepting cases for prosecu
tion under U.S.C., section 1326 and established the more effective 
interagency procedures between the local office of the U.S. attorney 
for case processing. 

You know, coIIling back, I was asked to ask you a question, that 
I think is a good one, by Elton Gallegly, a member of the Judiciary 
Committee from California. He says, what about getting Mexico 
and other countries to agree to jail their own citizens? Now I don't 
think they are going to pay for it, but I think in the NAFTA treaty 
or in other arrangements that we have with Mexico we could agree 
to have them take these Mexican citi:!2ns that have violated our 
laws and agree to keep them incarcerated. Perhaps we could pay 
them something, but it costs nowhere near the amount of money 
there, and we wouldn't get them bouncing back within 12 months 
where we have the same problem allover again. Do you think 
something like that might be worked out? 

Ms. HAWK. You have identified one of the big dileinmas in trying 
to deal with the alien popUlation. If you simply send them home, 
it is too easy for them to come back and commit another offense, 
as you indicate. 

One of the initiatives being explored is the possibility of return
ing them and letting them serve out their sentences in their home 
countries. Most of our noncitizens come from Mexico, Colombia, 
and Cuba. We would be willing to pay a per-day rate, because the 
rate per day of incarcerating an inmate in those countries is signifi
cantly lower than in this country. However, right now there is a 
major constitutional question that is being reviewed by the Depart
ment of Justice to see if this is possible when an individual has 
been sentenced to the custody of the Attorney General and is able 
to receive all the benefits thereof. This is one of the strategies that 
is being reviewed in terms of how we can possibly return aliens to 
their home countries. 

We do have treaty agreements with other countries whereby they 
send us our citizens and we send them their citizens. We have 
those with many countries throughout the world, but in the statute 
it says the individual has to volunteer to go back. Many of these 
individuals would much rather do time in our system than in Mex
ico or Colombia, and that runs us into one of the dilemmas of im
mediately returning them. 
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I But your suggestion is certainly being explored by the Depart
~ ment of Justice. 
t Mr. MOORHEAD. The other area I wanted to ask about: We hear i that a large percent of the people who are in our prisons, State and 
i Fea.eral, have dropped out of high school, they haven't gone all the 
i wday t~roualgh sCI~oo?l.II dtohn't know thde answer to. this. Whtaht tiS Yhour 
~' e ucatlOn po ICy. S ere a man atory reqUIrement a w en 
~ they are in prison they finish their high school programs? 
~ Ms. HAWK. We have a mandatory requirement that they be ini volved in education. We have changed their education requirement 
~ over the last several years from sixth grade, to eighth grade, now 
1 to GED level. If the individual does not actively work toward his 1 or her GED, then we impose sanctions: they are not able to receive 
~ above the lowest level of pay in any of their jobs. 
~ It is hard to tell them, "You have to go," because the worst we 
~ could do if they don't go is lock them up, and they are already 
~ locked up. So we really try to do it more through incentives and 
~ encouragement and motivation. But we do strongly encourage edu
~I':' cation for all inmates who have not yet achieved their GED's. 

Mr. MOORHEAD. You know, for many individuals who are maybe 
never going to be able to advance professionally or otherwise, it 
would seem to me that a top-grade vocational training program 

~ would be an excellent idea and pay for itself, because it would save I you a lot of time as they repeat. But you have got to get them out 
~ of the environment that they have been in, or you are going to get 
~ them bouncing right back on you. t Ms. HAWK. Absolutely. The comments that you made earlier, Mr. 
t Moorhead, are right on target. We do provide a lot of opportunities 
~ for inmatfls to rehabilitate themselves. We provide education and 
I lots of voc:ational programs. Our UNICOR program, Federal Prison 
~ Id~dustt:ies, iS

t 
one of 0hurthmajor, prtoven Pdr?grams tlhl att rtehally has a 

.~ lrec Impac upon weer or no one a Justs we 0 e commu-
! nity upon release. 
~.:.. What happens, though, to all the rehabilitation that might be . 
~ done within an institution if they are going back to a community 
, that does not have jobs available, where they are going to associate 
~.:~:.: with the individuals that they had been with before who were deal-* ing drugs or otherwise involved in crime? Much of the rehabilita-
A tion is lost and it really is going to require a partnership of sorts 
\!f, between all of the institutions of our society, including our prisons, 
iff but als.o the communities to which these individuals return. All the 
~ good that might be done in one setting can get lost as they move 
~ into the second setting. There aren't similar kinds of assistance for 
I them there. 
~ Mr. MOORHEAD. Perhaps we can place these people. I guess we 
~ could. all ask you a million questions, but thank you very much. 
\! Mr. HUGHES. We will have another round. 
~ The gentleman frOID California. 
~ Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Direc-
~ tor Hawk. 
~ Is most of the problem caused by the mandatory sentencing in 
f the drug laws or by the increase in sentencing resulting from the 
~. Sentencing Commission guidelines? Which is the big offender? 
~ 
11 
fi 
~ 

i 
t 
I 
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Ms. HAWK. It is actually a combination of both, Mr. Edwards, in 
that the sentencing guidelines ratcheted up the sentencing base
lines to meet the mandatory minimum sentences that were estab
lished. If the mandatory minimums were removed just by them
selves, it would not change the sentencing structure very much. 
But if the mandatory minimums on the drug trafficking and drug 
offenses were removed and the Sentencing Commission then re
evaluated the sentences it had imposed and did not feel compelled 
to set its sentencing baselines at the mandatory minimums, then 
you could see a significant difference, I believe, in the sentences 
that were imposed. 

Mr. EDWARDS. It would seem to me very clearly that the first and 
immediate step we could take, if we had the will and the votes, 
would be to enact my bill that does do away with the existing man
datory sentencing and then move on to the next step, which is to 
deal with the Sentencing Commission and so forth and the existing 
population. So there are about three steps that have to be taken. 

Ms. HAWK. That is certainly a possible way of approaching it. 
The mandatory minimums that are driving our population growth 
are really a relatively small number of the mandatory minimums 
that actually have been put into place. We are not talking about 
those involving violent offenses, habitual offenders, or weapons 
charges. The ones that are driving our population are really those 
centering on drug offenders. In my comments I am really speaking 
only about that group of mandatory minimums at this time. 

Mr. EDWARDS. I understand that, but the Sentencing Commis
sion guidelines could take care of the mandatories that were en
acted by Congress that are some kind of a safeguard. But that is 
neither here nor there. 

The Federal probation, does it really work pretty well? 
Ms. HAWK. I think it works very well. However, they now have 

fewer resources, and their caseloads are relatively large. But I 
think to the extent their resources allow them to actually be able 
to do what they are being tasked with doing, it works very well. 

Mr. EDWARDS. So what you are saying is, if the resources were 
adequate, these nonviolent, first-time offenders could be able, to a 
large part, to work their way back into the American community 
of taxpayers and family people through the probation system, the 
Federal probation system. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, and I believe there are also perhaps some other 
intermediate programs, as was mentioned earlier, that have been 
tried by some of the States, and there are other programs that we 
have been exploring. Some do involve probation, and some don't di
rectly involve the probation office. I think a marriage of each of 
those different types of programs could have a really dramatic ef
fect. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, working with the new Attorney General and Mr. 

Schumer's Crime Subcommittee, I think we can make an enormous 
contribution to this crisis, because it is a real one that the Director 
describes, and I thank you. 

Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from New Mexico. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Director Hawk, I would like to use my 5 minutes, if I can, to get 
into three areas. The first is, again, tallting about the undocu
mented or illegal population within the prison system, I just want 

. to say I encourage the direction in which the Justice Departmlmt 
is going to try to find a way for the native countries to take over 
the incarceration of these individuals. Perhaps it can be done at 
our costs as they violated laws in this country, but I have to tell 
you and would like your reaction, if you choose to voice one, I have 
a problem with deportation alone .. Then I think the message be
comes, "Come here, commit a cTime, and the worst that happens 
to you is, we send you back home, in which case, by the way, you 
can come back again rather easily," but that is even a second issue. 
I think there has to be some kind of threat of punishment here, in
cluding for those who come from other countries with the idea of 
committing crimes. Do you agree or disagree with that? 

Ms. HAWK. I agree absolutely. It was the same dilemma that 
Congressman Moorhead was referring to. We don't want to have a 
situation where individuals find it easy to come to this country, 
commit an offense, and receive no sanction. 

I think the task at hand is to come up with a balance wherein 
there is a negative consequence for them committing the offense. 
It may not need to be very expensive for the Americl:!ll ta."Cpayer to 
make the point that we need to make-that you do not come into 
this country to violate our laws, but then not retain them for long 
periods of time in our institution if they have not committed seri
ous violent offenses. In finding that balance, we have not deter
mined exactly what the answer is. Your point is very well taken. 

Mr. SCHIFF. When you refer to serious violen.t offenses, it prob
ably leads into the second area here. In view of what you said, 
what we are talking about in terms of the profile of a person who, 
by numbers, is swelling the prison system, if I understand cor
rectly, is a person convicted of selling drugs, perhaps for the first 
time, but a person convicted of selling drugs. Is that right? 

Ms. HAWK. And carrying quantities into the country, yes. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Carrying is part of the distribution network. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes, absolutely. It is all part of the drug trafficking 

issue. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Drug trafficking-thank you. That is a better term. 
Would that be the proflle? Would that make up the largest num

ber of the proflles of people you would divert to some other type 
of sanction? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, it is for the most part. There are some other 
lower-level, perhaps white-collar, offenders-not the high-level 
white-collar offenders that, as the Attorney General says, are 
bleeding the country dry. Those are not the individuals we are talk
ing about diverting. We are not talking about diverting the violent 
offenders, the hardcore thugs, the ones who prey on the misery of 
others in this country, the white-collar thugs. Those are not in our 
divertible categories, and those are not sizable sub populations of 
our inmates, either. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Divert to what? If you had the magic wand-and 
none of us individually have it, we are an institution here-but if 
you had the magic wand, what would be your sanction for the indi
vidual, euphemistically, I think, termed the "mule" a little bit ear-
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lier in this hearing. That is still someone trafficking in drugs
what would you do? 

Ms. HAWK. r think there could be multiple sanctions available, 
depending upon the needs of the individual that we are talking 
about and what caused him or her to get involved in crime. 

r know, Congressman, that you were at the drug summit the 
other week. There was a lot of discussion going on about the fact 
that drug treatment, if it really is to be effective, should occur be
fore the individual comes to prison. You have got a major carrot 
ar.d stick. So if these divertibles are drug abusers in addition to 
being offenders, and if they were offered something like the Miami 
Drug Court opportunity-where either you go to jail for x number 
of years or you get COl1structively involved in a drug program if you 
have a drug abuse problem-then r believe, this could not only pro
vide the sanction but also make the point that Congressman Moor
head was making earlier, of causing them not to go out and con
tinue to repeat crimes. 

We also have intensive confinement centers for inmates who can 
best be served there. There are various other types of intermediate 
sanction programs, including supervised release, probation, special 
probations, and other types of programs that could be tailored to 
the individual needs of the offender. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Let me take that one st-ep further. Let us suppose 
we are dealing with someone who would be termed here a low-level 
trafficker, the carrier, the mule. They are not drug abusers, these 
are just people who decided that it is easier to earn money this way 
than it is to go work for a living and start from the bottom like 
everyone else. Would you still recommend such diversion for those 
individuals who have made a deliberate and conscious choice, "I 
would rather be a drug trafficker than work legitimately for a liv
ing'''? 

Ms. HAWK. Again, if this were a first-time offender, which is the 
large percent of our popUlation that we are tallr.ing about diverting, 
having a minor prior history, and not showing a pattern of wanting 
to do this through his or her entire life, then it may well be worth 
exploring another option to better serve justice and attempt to di
vert this individual from incarceration, which is much more expen
sive. This could be effected either through urban work campcen
ters near where he or she is housed in a halfway house facility, 
where he or she provides services to the community; or through su
pervised release, and home confinement, where his or her rec-· 
reational time is limited significantly but he or she is allowed to 
be a constructive taxpayer in the community by working a regular 
job. r believe there are many opportunities that could be afforded 
to the right type of inmate, at least as a first attempt. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Let me conclude, and r will yield back. r, like the 
others, could ask a million questions, but we have a full house 
here. 

My major concern was what you just said, because r don't con
sider any law so sacred that we can't look at it, including minimum 
sentences. My concern is the reference to expense. It seems to me 
that, yes, there is an expense with. incarceration, but there is a de
terrence there too, and we don't want the message to be, "Be a 
drug trafficker at any level, and if you get caught, don't worry, not 
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much will happen to you." I think that there has to be a sufficient 
sanction in place that that message is out there too. 

Ms. HAWK. Absolutely. 
Mr. SCHIFF. I yield back to the chairman. Thank you. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Michigan. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Congratulations, Ms. Hawk. 
Ms. HAWK. Thank you, 
Mr. CONYERS. And my condolences all at the same time. 
For us to get Norm Carlson and you here together speaking 

about this same subject is a very important occurrence in our 
criminal justice history. 

I wonder if you have had a chance to look at the National Coun
cil on Crime and Delinquency in terms of their study of position 
statements and the philosophy of sentencing. If you haven't, I 
would like to make it available to you and continue our discussion 
about it. We in the Congress have been working with this particu
lar organization off and on for a number of years, and what it leads 
me to raise cautiously is the whole question of the philosophy of 
sentencing and the criminal justice system. 

The reason I look at it like that is that this is important, and 
as we listen to each other it is almost embarrassing. I mean you 
don't have to be a correctional official to figure out some of the sna
fus that we are in; you don't have to be a Member of Congress or 
lawyer or criminal justice expert. A lot of it is common sense. 

We have now come to the situation, the time, where we have got 
to do something about it or we will bust the bank. We are at $4.2 
trillion right now, and it doesn't take a C.P.A. to tell us that, 
"Look, guys, at the rate that you are locking them up, it's not going 
to work." 

It is an embarrassment to me that dollars and cents is the only 
thing that brings us to our senses. A more rational group of people 
governing might just say is it working as a test, regardless of how 
much it costs, and the more overriding issue is that it ain't work
ing. If it was free, it isn't working, if it was at no cost. 

So I am one Member who urges you and the head of the Depart
ment of Justice to continue looking at this situation in an even 
larger lens. I am troubled that habitual criminals, although they 
don't rate high in the numbers, some of those people who were put 
away as habitual criminals wer!:: shoplifters and petty criminals 
that were really, I thought, nonserious. 
. I further urge that we cautiously look at the sentencing guide
lines. We don't want to upset anybody, because the philoso~hy that 
drove us here was, if you didn't show you were tough on crime
you know, this stuff came out of the Congress, it didn't come from 
Norm Carlson, or it didn't come from a former Attorney General, 
it came from us. We decided that judges were too easy on crooks. 
We decided that these sentences were giving judges the oppor
tunity to use their own discretion. Who asked them to think? 

So now we have worked ourselves into a comer, and that is why 
I want to approach this in a very timid, cautious way, because we 
don't want anybody to get too embarrassed; we don't 'Nant us to 
have to eat our own words too rapidly; we want to turn this ship 
around very slowly, consult all the conservative and reactionary 
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Members and make sure that at least enough of them can come on 
board so we can sign off. I commend the chairman. He has got a 
bipartisan group so far. It has started off very nice. 

But how much genius do you need to see that the Nation that 
locks up' more people than anybody on the. planet has one of the 
worse crime records and that it may not be connected to sending 
criminals a message? The big drug pushers could care less. . 

You know, in my district where my office is located, in the Fed
eral Building, we have had drug pushers come in and proposition 
the U.S. attorney, a lady, about working for him after they get 
through with this monkey business that is going on in the court
room. Ho said he liked her style and would she consider after-I 
mean it never occurred to him that te could get locked up, because 
he brought his own steno, he brought his own lawyers, they ran the 
transcript through that night and did all the law work that pre
pared them far more than the two little U.S. attorneys that had 
been busting their butts for 2 years to bring this to a trial. And 
you know what? He walked out, aI;U the U.S. attorney did not ac
cept his proposal to talk further abDut her working for them. 

But you bring a fresh breath of air to this subject, aIld I com
mend the chairman, the former chairman of the Crime Subcommit
tee, who somehow has got this jurisdiction still for bringing this to 
©ur attention. I think it is very importaIlt, and I think the time has 
come that we will be able to move forward. 

Mr. HUGHES. The time of the geIJ,tleman has expired. Thank you. 
The gentleman from North Carolina is recognized. 
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Hawk, gentlemen, it is good to have you all with us. 
Ms. Hawk, what is the current policy of the Bureau of Prisons 

regarding the privatization of facilities? 
Ms. HAWK. We use privatization in the Federal prison system 

probably as much as, if not more than, all of the State systems 
around the country. We use it primarily to provide all of our com
munity corrections programs. 

We used to operate our own halfway houses many years ago. We 
determined that they can be run just as effectively if we privatize 
and go to either nonprofit or private groups in the community. 

We also are using a number of intergovernmental agreements 
with communities that have prisons. These prisons can house some 
of our Federal offenders. 

We have plans to open up, within this fiscal year, our first fully 
privatized institution, which is a joint facility between INS and the 
Bureau of Prisons. Although it shows up in our appropriations, this 
facility is for INS individuals, detainees, and those still serving out 
their sentences, but who are expected to eventUally be deported. 
This facility is for 1,000 inmates and will be operated by a private 
concern in the Southwest. 

We have attempted privatization of different components of oper
ations within our institutions, but it did not meet with great suc
cess. We have had much success with the institutions that I have 
mentioned. 

Mr. COBLE. You said earlier, I think, there were 76,000 Federal 
inmates in addition to 8,000 that are contract prisoners. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
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Mr. COBLE. Now most of these contract inmates, I presume, are 
housed in facilities operated by municipalities and/or counties. 
Would that be a valid conclusion? 

Ms. HAWK. Roughly half are community con'ections facilities that 
are not operated by municipalities at all. Most of that half are ei
ther private or nonprofit. The other half are run throngh intergov
ernmental agreements with municipalities, although they then con
tract out much of the services to private vendors. 

Mr. COBLE. What is the current average length of time that a 
Federal inmate spends in a community treatment center prior to 
his or her release? 

Ms. HAWK. The exact average is 123 days. It varies for the most 
part from 90 days to 180 days based upon the needs that the indi
vidual might have and the resources that we have available to 
place him or her. 

Mr. COBLE. I am just probing now, and I may run into a brick 
wall. To extend that question, would it be possible, Ms. Hawk, to 
alleviate overcrowding by extending the time that an inmate 
spends in a community treatment center? Is that feasible? 

Ms. HAWK. We have explored that a little bit, Congressman. Our 
feeling is that the main purpose of using the halfway houses at the 
end of a sentence is to transition the inmate back into the commu
nity, and the 6-month stay seems to work very well. 

There are individuals, though, who are placed into the halfway 
houses at the front end. If they get a 6-month or no more than a 
12-month sentence, they can be placed directly in and serve their 
entire sentences in halfway houses. That fits one of the intermedi
ate sanctions that we could use to a greater extent in the future 
if that becomes a viable option, with perhaps adjl.lstments made in 
the sentencing guidelines to allow that to happen more often. 

Mr. COBLE. This question also directs attention to possibly an al
ternative solution. Given the overcrowded situation in the Federal 
system and the projections for yet continued increases in that num
ber, should you all at the Federal Bureau of Prisons consider re
turning some of these inmates to the States? Now I understand the 
States probably have the overcrowding problem as well, but I 
would be glad to hear from you. 

Ms. HAWK. We would love to give a lot of these inmates to any
body that would take them,' but unfortunately the State systems, 
for the most part, are as crowded as, if not more crowded than, we 
are. 

Mr. COBLE. I was afraid that was going to be the. answer. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. COBLE. Finally, Ms. Hawk, you probably don't have this at 

your disposal today, but I would be interested in 1m owing, let's say 
over the last 3 years, any statistics regarding recidivism as to Fed
eral offenders generally, number one; and, number two, given the 
fact that 60 percent of the Federal inmates are serving sentences 
from convictions of drug-related offenses, recidivism as to drug-re
lated inmates. 

Ms. HAWK. I just happen to have those numbers. We just com
pleted an outstanding study. We found that in tracking inmates 
over a 3-year period, we are successful with 59 percent of the in
mates who are released from the Federal Bureau of Prisons. Suc-
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cessful means they have no new offenses and were not revoked 
from parole. So 59 percent of those released from the Federal Bu
reau of Prisons are successful for 3 years after returning to the 
community. That compares to a 38-percent success rate, on aver
age, for the State systems. 

But the special group that you mention-the first-time drug of
fenders, the ones that we were talking about as being potentially 
divertible-they already hav~ an 81-percent success rate in terms 
of return to the community. Of those who fail, the 19 percent that 
got in trouble, none of those that we tracked over this period of 
time committed a serious or violent offense. So that does appear to 
be a grQUP that responds well to alternative types of sanctioning. 

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman's time has expired. 
Mr. COBLE. Those are very impressive numbers. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from California. 
Mr. BERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I had a meeting last Friday at the request of the judges in the 

Central District of California. Needless to say, it was massively 
dominated by appointees of Presidents Reagan, Bush, and Nixon, 
and I think in one case Eisenhower. But the intensity of their hos
tility to what they feel has happened to the Federal criminal justice 
system with the application of mandatory sentences, not in the 
cases of habitual criminals or violent criminals but in some of these 
other cases like you ar~ describing, the removal of any discretion 
on their part to try and match a sentence to the individual. defend
ant that comes from the mandatory nature of the sentencing guide
lines, the proliferation of appeals by defendants on the technical 
mathematics of th~ imposition of those sentences, the potential for 
the new federaiization of a variety of traditional State crimes in
volving the use of a gun or in some cases spousal abuse, has turned 
them into as angry a group of people as I have seen in a long time. 

I just found it very interesting that, coming from this area and 
from their perspective, the intensity of their feeling was not about 
the pleasantness of their work, it was about what they felt was the 
whole damage to the Federal judicial system. I think it should 
make a lot of people who have looked at this situation one way in 
the past to reconsider some of it, and I just thought I would say 
that. 

Thank you. 
But these are the kinds of people that Mr. Carlson would have 

known from his earlier days in California. They were very active 
in those days, probably in some cases supporting some of these 
very programs. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from Florida is recognized. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Hawk, I am not going to ask you today about the question 

of the criminal aliens. That is an interest of mine, and you have 
already been asked enough about that, but I don't want you to 
think, though, that by my not asking you I am not very serious 
about that; I am. 
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I thought what you responded a couple of minutes ago about the 
success rate was interesting, your 59 percent nonrepeat rate after 
3 years out. I am curious if you have any data on it, or you could 
get it for us, on the 41 percent who do come back, who are the re
peat offenders. 

For example, what type of crimes have they committed? Is there 
a percentage breakdown of that type of thing so we can see analyt
ically the type of criminal who is repeating? 

Second, how many of the repeat offenders are repeat offenders 
before who have gotten out and are just coming back again and 
again and again? 

Do you have those kind of data, or are they available? 
Ms. HAWK. We do, but I d.o not have that information with me. 

I only brought our success data with me today. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. That is all right. I understand. 
Ms. HAWK. But we would be very happy to prepare that and 

make it available to you. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. If you could present that for the record, I would 

appreciate that. 
Mr. HUGHES. Without objection. 
[The information follows:] 
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Incarcerating Offense and Rearrest Offence 

Table 19 examines the relationship between the original 
incarcerating offense and the post-release rearrest offense. The 
percentages shown represent the percentage of recidivists in each 
incarcerating offense category arrested for each follow-up 
offense category. While an adeqUate test of whether offenders 
tend to specialize in one crime, such as drug trafficking, or are 
equally likely to commit any crime, would review the offender's 
entire criminal career. However, looking only at incarcerating 
offense and recidivating offense, we see a high degree of offense 
specialization for many of the releasees. For example, looking 
at the row percentages, we see that 47.2 percent of the drug 
offenders who recidivated were rearrested for a drug offense; 
35.3 percent of the property offenders were rearrested for a 
property offense; and 25.5 percent of the robbery offenders were 
rearrested for robbery. One notable exception to this seeming 
pattern of specialization are those committing crimes against a 
persoll (violent and sex crimes) since these individuals were most 
likely to be rearrested for a property crime. This finding 
suggests that incarceration, while not necessarily eliminating 
further criminal behavior, may at least reduce the level or 
seriousness. 

Before moving on to use multivariate models to evaluate the 
effects of prison programs, we will briefly compare recidivism 
among the 1987 release cohort with that among earlier Federal 
prison release cohorts. 
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Table 19. Incarcerating Offense By Rearrest Offense. 

Inc 
Off 

:lrcerating Against 
~nse Person 

Against 3 
Person 15.79% 

Robbery 8 
14.55% 

Property 8 
6.72% 

Drugs 11 
6.92% 

Fraud 5 
7.58% 

Miscel. 6 
9.38% 

Total 41 

Frequency Missing 9 

Robbery 

1 
5.26% 

14 
25.45% 

5 
4.20% 

1 
0.63% 

2 
3.03% 

2 
3.13% 

25 

Rearrest Offense 

Property Drugs Fraud 

7 1 a 
36.84% 5.26%- 0.00% 

8 11 C 
14.55% 20.00% O.OO%" 

42 14 15 
35.29% 11.76% 12.61% 

11 75 10 
6.92% 47.17% 6.29% 

12 7 13 
18.18% 10.61% 19.70% 

14 14 4 
21. 88% 21. 88% 6.25% 

.94 122 42 

Parole 
Traffic Miscel. viol. 

1 2 21.0~% 5.26% 10.53%" 100% 

1 7 lJ.9~%" 1.82% 12.73% 100% 

4 14 17 
3.36% 11.76% 14.29% 100% c:n 

t\:) 

9 16 26 
5.66% 10.06% 16.35% 100% 

3 9 15 
4.55% 13.64% 22.73% 100% 

3 14 10.9~% i 4.69% 21. 88% 100% 

21 62 75 
I 
I 
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Mr. MCCOLLUM. Also, one of the interesting comments that has 
been made in one of the pUblications with the testimony of a wit
ness down the road here is by the National Council on Crime and 
Delinquency. They say most felons need not serve more than 12 
months in prison, and I think. they are referring to those that are 
not repeat offenders or not violent criminals. Do you generally sub
scribe to that, that anything greater than 12 months is not mean
ingful for a general felon, or is that too broad a statement? 

Ms. HAWK. It depends upon what you see as the purpose of the. 
incarceration. If it is punishment, that would be one length of time; 
if it is incapacitation, which I know is one of the reasons for the 
very long sentence for some of those who commit offenses against 
persons in our country. I am not sure that 12 months would be an 
agreed-upon length of time for incapacitation. 

If w~ are talking about making the point for deterrence, I think 
it depends upon what purpose you have in mind for issuing a sen
tence as to what length of time would be most meaningful. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. We are talking now, in part, about these traf
fickers that are first·~me offenders, and I guess 12 months is prob
ably all that you would need for those that are the mules, so to 
speak. .Is that not what we are hearing today from most people's 
testimony? 

Ms. HAWK. I think that is certainly being offered as one possible 
way of dealing with that group of offenders, yes. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. If you are talking about parole and probation 
and so forth, we now have abolished parole essentially, although 
there are still some parole folks in the system. What proportion of 
those whom you are getting back again and incarcerating are pa
rolees or people who have been on probation in the Federal system? 
I presume it is lower than the States. 

Maybe that is another piece of data that you will have to provide 
us later, but I am curious about that too, because there is a ques
tion in my mind as to how many of them are coming back again 
who have been in that category, in other words, were incarcerated 
simply because they violated parole or probation. 

Ms. HAWK. If I can defer to Tom Kane, he may well have that 
information. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Tom. 
Mr. KANE. I don't have the exact number, Mr. McCollum, but it 

is relatively small, and we can certainly provide it for the record. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. All right. That would be something I would be 

very interested in. 
[The information follows:] 

'l'here w('.re 4,763 parole and probation violators returned to prison in calendar 
year 1992. There were 33,311 commitments from U.S. district courts. Thus, the vio
lators represented 12.5 percent of these two categories of commitments. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. The whole question of what deterrence incapaci
tation really does do is important, and I agree with the comments 
you made. I would certainly subscribe to the school that the violent 
offender and the repeat offender need to be incapacitated and that 
is where the lengthier sentences ought to be. To the degree the sys
tem is not working that way and trying to have longer sentences 
for those who are not the ones that most of us would agree need 
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to be incapacitated, we are putting undue pressure on your duties 
and on the taxpayers with this lengthier incarceration. 

I think probably there is a consensus growing in that regard, and 
I think that is what you are saying to us today in many ways, is 
it not? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes. I tl"Jnk the real concern is that we make sure 
that we always have bedspace available in prison for the individ
uals who do need to be locked away. Our concern is that we cannot 
afford to devote bedspace to individuals who do not necessarily 
need to be there. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. One last question. How do you define or con
sider a violent criminal? What is that, a person who commits a 
crime with a gun, or who is a violent criminal? 

Ms. HAWK We use a relatively liberal definition, so anyone who 
has a weapon, even if the weapon is not used actively in the of
fense; anyone who perpetrates physical action that is assaultive, 
and anyone who comments a crime against a person, or even 
makes a threat of damage to the individual, is considered a violent 
criminal, such as in robberies where they would threaten the indi
vidual. We use a pretty broad definition. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. And all of those would probably be those we 
should consider incapacitation for, and that is the lengthier sen
tence? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from Massachusetts. 
Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This is a very important subject for us to deal with, because we 

who make the public policy of this country have created a screw
up. We have mandated one set of policies, and we have refused to 
provide the money to carry them out, and the result is some very 
unfortunate consequences which I believe we are obligated to 
straighten out. Either we change the policy or we put up the 
money, because the effects that the current mismatch has are, I 
think, worse than many of the things or as bad as many of the 
things we try to deter. 

I also think it is important not to kid ourselves. I have yet to see 
the area of public policy where we could save a lot of money by 
doing exactly what we were doing better. People don't intentionally 
waste money. People who say, "Oh, we can continue to do every
thing we are doing, we will just be more efficient and we'll save 
vast amounts of money," have never, in my experience, been cor
rect, especially when we are dealing with something as complicated 
as locking up bad people. This is not a neat business, tbij3 is an in
herently messy and difficult business, it is one of those areas where 
Government has to step in because it is very difficult, it is the part 
the private sector, quite sensibly, doesn't look at. It is never going 
to be done with great neatness. 

What that means is, either we provide a substantially greater 
amo~t of money for the prison system and all of the 
accoutrements, which would seem to me to be very hard and which 
would come out of other needs which are quite pressing, or we 
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change the public policy, and, again, I think there is"a very heavy 
burden on anyone who tells us we can maintain the current set of 
public policies and finances and just do it better. That is much 
more easily said than done. 

The one area of public policy, it seems to me, we ought to be 
looking at-and I was pleased I had a chance to look through Mr. 
Carlson's testimony-is to deal with the extent to which we lock up 
people for long periods of time because they have sold small quan
tities of drugs. I think that is one of the areas that has got to give. 
r think there are some others. I will pursue this in other areas. 

I am personally convinced from intuitive thought and conversa
tions I have had with people that one of the greatest wastes of 
money right now in this country is the effort in this very large 
country, with a very free economy, with an enormous amount of 
goods comitl.g in physically, and an enonnous amount of people 
coming in physically, the notion that we can physically prevent 
something that is as valuable in small quantities as drugs from 
physically coming into this country. I think it is just the worst kind 
of wishful thinking that costs us a lot of money that goes else
where. 

Let's talk here about the extent to which we incarcerate people. 
I honestly believe if we said to the police and the armed services 
and everybody else, "We do not want to see another horse coming 
into America," being as good as they are, they could probably cut 
the number of horses smuggled in here to less than 90 percent of 
the current total. As the entity gets smaller, their ability to keep 
it out of here diminishes far more, and I think by the time you get 
to powder it is about nonexistent. 

But with regard to the people we lock up, I gather there is a con
sensus that the gre?test increase in the prison population has come 
from increased prison sentences both as to number of sentences 
and length of sentence for people involved in selling drugs. Is that 
correct? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. FRANK. Do you have an idea of the percentage that that now 

is compared to, say, what it was 20 years ago? 
Ms. HAWK. Sixty percent of our current population is confined for 

drug offenses. In 1980, that was 25 percent. 
Mr. FRAl'lli:. And, of course, that is 60 percent of a much larger 

number of people. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. FRANK. What percent of that 60 percent were in any way in

volved in violent crimes? And using the liberal definition of violent 
crime that you gave to Mr. McCollum, which may be the only lib
eral definition he approves of. 

Ms. HAWK. It is roughly 40 or 50 percent of that group would 
be-

Mr. FRANK. In violent crimes. 
Ms. HAWK. In violent crimes. 
Mr. FRANK. So about 30 percent of the population then-let's 

take your high end figure of 50 percent in the violent crimes. That 
would mean 30 percent of this expanded population are people who 
have been convicted of nonviolent drug offenses. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
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Mr. FRANK. Are there any significant number of people in 
there--I mean there could always been one or two-but how many 
people are in there solely for possession and use? Are there any in 
there solely for possession and use? 

Ms. HAWK. In the Federal system, we end up with a very small 
percentage of inmates convicted for simply possession and use. 
Most of those end up in State facilities. 

Mr.. FRAl'lli:. But there would be some? 
Ms. HAWK. Some, but very, very few. 
Mr. FRANK. OK So these others were people who were presum-

ably involved in sale? 
Ms. HAWK. Trafficking and sale. 
Mr. FRANK. What is trafficking besides sale? Transporting? 
Ms. HAWK. Transporting, right. Many that we receive are those 

who are transporting it into the country. 
Mr. FRANK. I am told by people who are experts at this some 

traffickers, obviously, are p~ople who make a nice living of this, but 
a substantial number of people who get arrested for trafficking, I 
am told, are people who are themselves users, who are involved in 
trafficking at least in part to imance their own use. Have you any 
idea what percentage would be involved there? 

Ms. HAWK. Thirty percent of those 60 percent who are with us 
for drug offenses actually have a drug abuse problem. 

Mr. FRANK. Are they more or less likely to be in the violent of-
fense category? 

Ms. HAWK. No, not necessarily; no. 
Mr. FRANK. That doesn't cut. 
Among the users, they are then more likely to be people whose 

trafficking was presumably in part related to their own need to fi-
nance what they were doing. . 

Ms. HAWK. 'We assume that in most cases, yes. 
Mr. FRANK. And where are we now in tenns of the number of 

people who are users in the Federal prisons who are getting treat
ment? I know our colleague, Mr. Schumer, has pushed hard on 
this. What is the number of people who are users who are now in 
prison? And I assume some of the people who are in for other of
fenses are also users. 

Ms. HAWK. Right. 
Mr. FRANK. But what is the percentage of people who have a 

drug habit who are in Federal prison who are getting treatment of 
any kind? 

Ms. HAWK. We are touching roughly 23,000 inmates annually in 
some fonn of drug abuse education or treatment. We have right 
now approximately 2,900 beds in inpatient--

Mr. FRANK. What percentage would the 13,000 be? 
Ms. HAWK. What is 13,000 of 76,000? 
Mr. FRANK. About a fifth. Less than 20 percent, so it is about 17 

or 18 percent. 
Ms. HAWK. But it is important to keep in mind that many of 

those individuals are doing very long sentences, so we would not 
be treating them all at the same time. Once they receive the treat
ment program of 9 months to a year, we continue a transition type 
of program with them after they have completed the program. But 
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many of them will complete the program and not be released for 
7, 9, 15 years, depending upon their length of sentenees. 

Mr. FRANK. If someone is in there as a user, and that has pre
sumably. contributed to the circumstances that led to his or her
mostly his-incarce!'ation, if that individual successfully completes 
a treatment program and a certain period of time goes by in which 
you can certify that the treatment program seems to have taken
and I realize it doesn't always-does that enter into at all, under 
our current law, whether or not that person gets released? 

Ms. HAWK. No, it does not. 
Mr. FRANK. Because of the mandatory minimums. I mean, you 

go in as a user; that was part of your problem; you have completed 
the treatment; you are now drug free; you appear to be very good. 
But, under the current law, that is irrelevant to whether or not you 
get out? 

Ms. HAWK. Right. It used to affect terms of parole when we had 
parole. available to us, but once we lost that and the sentences are 
!lOW fixed, it does not affect it. 

One of the strategies that we had in our prepared testimony was 
the possibility of looking at increased good time allowance for those 
individuals who got involved in programs that could help them 
make a better adjustment, one of which would be drug abuse treat
ment. That is one strategy. 

Mr. FRANK. Do you need a statutory change for that? 
Ms. HAWK. Yes, we do. 
Mr. FRANK. Because of where we are. 
I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think the case is pretty clear. 
M).·. HUGHES. The gentleman from Oklahoma. 
Mr. SYNAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Just a couple of questions, Ms. Hawk. Of the 60 percent of the 

prison population that are incarcerated for drug offenses, how 
many of them are first-time offenders? 

Ms. HAWK. Fifty percent. 
Mr. SYNAR. Fifty percent of that 60 percent are first-time offend

ers? 
Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. SYNAR. And what is the average age of the prison population 

in that category of 60 percent drug offenders? 
Ms. HAWK. The average age of the total prison population is 

roughly 37 years. It would be somewhat younger, but not signifi
cantly younger, for the drug offense population. 

Mr. SYNAR. It doesn't have any female or male characteristics? 
Is it balanced? 

Ms. HAWK. Actually, the number of women coming into our sys
tem has increased at a fast.er rate than the number of males com
ing, although our female population is still only 7.7 percent of the 
total. But the increase has been most dramatic with the females, 
and many of those are low-level drug offenders who have been 
mules or carriers and are under the mandatory minimum um
brella. 

Mr. SYNAR. Did I understand correctly that there is not a re-
quirement that you be drug free to leave prison? . 

Ms. HAWK. They must be drug free because we do testing repeat
edly on all inmates throughout our prison system, and drugs are 
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not allowed into our institutions. Sometimes they do manage· to 
smuggle them in, but we do frequent drug testing and sanction any 
individuals who test positive for drug use. Our hit rate in terms of 
positives on random testing is less than 2 percent on an annual 
basis among the inmate population. 

I believe the question was: Do they have to have successfully 
completed a drug abuse treatment program? The answer is no, they 
don't have to have successfully completed a treatment program to 
be released, but they would be drug free. 

Mr. SYNAR. If my mandator:,Y sentence has run out and I test the 
day before I am to go out as drug positive, would that keep me in? 

Ms. HAWK. The only way it could keep you in would be if we took 
away some of the good time, if we did not award your good time 
for that year, because we can only take away the 54 days that you 
would earn in a year. Once the year is completed, that time is vest
ed under the current good-time regulation. 

Mr. SYNAR. So back to my original question: You do not have to 
be drug free to be released if you have completed your sentence? 

Ms. HAWK. That is right. 
Mr. SYNAR. OK In 1980 we had 24,500 in prison; 41,500 in 1986; 

and today we have roughly 76,000 plus 8,200 under contract. That 
is ~bout a 3¥2-fold increase in 10 years, or 12 years. Do we have 
less crime in the United States because of that? 

Ms. HAWK. It would depend somewhat on whose measure you 
look at. A recent FBI measure indicated that the crime rate actu
ally decreased between 1991 and 1992. But if you look at the vio
lent crime rate over time, which I think is a more defmitive de
scription of the crime rate, it is significantly higher than it has 
been in years past. 

Mr. SYNAR. So the argument could be made that the mandatory 
sentences have not been a very strong deterrent to crime, have 
they? 

Ms. HAWK. That argument could be made, yes. 
Mr. SYNAR. One final question. There are a number of commu

nities in my district that know that the present fiscal budget has 
$1.8 billion in it for prisons and that by the year 1997 the operat
ing budget would have to be about $3.6 billion to take care of the 
increased population. These communities are interested in maybe 
siting a prison in their area. However, they were told by prison offi
cials that it if? one of the policies of the Federal Bureau of Prisons 
to site prisons where the crime rate is the greatest. 

Now that is not to suggest, I hope, that we have to increase the 
crime rate in Oklahoma to move to the head of the list, is it? 

Ms. HAWK. No, sir. As I believe you know, we have an institution 
already in Oklahoma, and we are also building our new prisoner 
transport center at the Oklahoma City Airport. 

Mr. SYNAR. If it is still there after the flood, because it was 5 feet 
under water when I left it on Saturday. 

Ms. HAWK. I didn't realize that. 
But what we try to do is, because integration back into the com

munity upon release is such a critical parI; in determining whether 
or not an individual is going to stay crime free, we try to malte sure 
they are able to retain their contacts with their families and what
ever support groups they have in their home communities. We try 
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to keep inmates within 500 miles of their release destination, and 
so that is considered in where we site our institutions. 

Mr. SYNAR. So there is some truth to the fact that the higher 
crime rates of the country are going to enjoy the greatest prison 
building program. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, there is. Some of the communities wouldn't call 
that "enjoy," though. I mean some communities don't particularly 
want us in populous urban centers. 

Mr. SYNAR. Four hundred permanent Federal paying jobs in an 
economic time like this would be enjoyed by most communities. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairm.an. 
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from California, Mr. Becerra, who, I might say, 

is back with us after having their first child, a daughter, I believe, 
and we offer ollr congratulations. 

Mr. BECERRA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman is recognized. 
Mr. BECERRA. Thank you very much. 
I wasn't able to listen to all the testimony, I apologize for that, 

but I did have a chance to read over your written testimony, and 
I just have a couple of questions. Most of them have been an
swered. With regard to drug treatment and rehabilitation, do we 
find that the Federal prison system has enough resources to really 
address the needs of the inmates with addictions? 

Ms. HAWK. Right now, we believe we have adequate resources to 
treat those inmates with drug abuse problems who want treatment. 
One of the dilemmas we are dealing with in a prison setting is that 
most individuals, once they come to prison, feel that their drug 
abuse problems are over because they can't get to the drugs in plis
on, and they are really not interested in treatment. 

Our major initiative right now is to try to educate them on drug 
pr.'oblems and motivate them to get involved. 

We anticipate having all of our residential drug treatment beds 
filled by late summer of this year. Once we achieve that, if our pop
ulation continues to go up, then our resources will probably not 
stretch far enough to cover all of those who have drug abuse prob
lems and seek treatment. 

Mr. BECERRA. Does the syst~m provide any type of priority for 
someone with a short sentence, versus a long-term prisoner when 
it comes to drug rehabilitation? 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, we do. We try to give first priority to those indi
viduals who are nearing release, because the feeling is that that is 
the best time, near when they are going to be reentering their com
munities. That would obviously then give priority to those with 
shorter sentences. 

Now some inmates are not in prison long e!lough-our programs 
are 9 months and 12 months for'the residential programs, so far. 
Those individuals that get less than a 9- or 12-month sentence or 
for some reason need to be at an institution without a residential 
program, we do provide outpatient drug treatment counseling and 
get them involved in some of the self-help groups that would be 
available to them when they return to their communities. 

76-939 - 94 .• 3 
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Mr. BECERRA. Let me switch now to the issue of the noncitizen 
prisoner. What wouid you say is the average profile of the 
noncitizen ptison population? 

Ms. HAWK. Many of those fall into the relatively low-level drug 
offender category that we have been discussing. They obviously 
come in all kinds of shapes anJ sizes and with all kinds of offenses. 
But there is a sizable proportion of those who do fall into the lower 
level drug offender category who are involved in trafficking drugs 
into the country and are arrested in that process. 

Mr. BECERRA. So we are talking about the carrier perhaps, the 
"mule," as they call them? 

Ms. HAWK. Many of them are, yes. 
Mr. BECERRA. OK Is there any indication as to where most of 

these criminal noncitizens come from? Is it the border countries, or 
is it in some cases from places like Colombia or perhaps Turkey 
and other far-out places as well? 

Ms. HAWK. Most of them today are coming from Colombia, Mex
ico, and Cuba. We also are getting a larger number from Nigeria
actually, when we get the inmates they claim Nigeria, although 
they may be from many of the countries surrounding Nigeria-and 
also more from the Mideast. But the largest percentages are Co
lombian, Mexican, and Cuban. 

Mr. BECERRA. Does it appear that some of these prisoners really 
are just, as we have just described them, "mules," and nothing 
more within the system of the drug cartels and distribution of 
drugs? 

Ms. HAWK. Obviously, we have received some individuals from 
the drug cartels who are the high-level individuals, all the way 
down to medium-levels, but, again, a fairly sizable percentage of 
the alien population are the lower level drug traffickers. 

Mr. BECERRA. Is there a way to quantify the percentage of those 
noncitizen criminals who are in Federal prisons who are also drug 
abusers? 

Ms. HAWK. There is a way to quantify that. 1 don't have that in
formation with me. We will be very happy to submit it for the 
record. 

Mr. BECERRA. Any ideas as you sit here today as to how many 
might be drug abusers? 

Ms. HAvm::. Our head of research, who knows all the numbers, is 
telling me it would be a lower percentage than the 30 percent that 
we say is existing in our regular population. It would be less than 
a 30-percent figure for the aliens. 

Mr. BECERRA. Now in terms of nonviolent offenders, how would 
you quantify the noncitizen criminal that iG in our Federal prisons? 

Ms. HAWK. Again, the majority would be less violent. Obviously, 
there are some on the other end who are the very violent drug car
tel members, but the majority of them would be nonviolent. 

Mr. BECERRA. Give me your impressions or an idea of this type 
of prisoner. It seems to me that we have in some cases noncitizens 
who are deeply involved in drug trafficking and very much have a 
stake in successfully trafficking drugs into the United States be
cause they stand to profit quite a bit from it. But there are also 
those who seem. to be doing it because they get a little bit of money 
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because they are the mules and take the risk and they happen to 
get caught. 

I am trying to get a sense for-of those that we house, how many 
of them are really violent? How many of them are out there doing 
this type of damage to people who are drug abusers with the full 
intention and knowledge that what they are doing is terribly 
wrong? Versus, thoso who are doing this, unfortunately, although 
they know they are doing something wrong, they see it as their 
way of making some money? 

Ms. HAWK. Again, I don't have the specific numbers, and we can 
submit those for the record. I do know that a sizable portion of the 
26 percent of noncitizen individuals that we have are nonviolent, 
low-level drug traffickers. 

Mr. BECERRA. I missed the testimony with regard to deportation. 
What is the possibility of deporting some of these prisoners, espe
cially the nonviolent prisoners? 

Ms. HAWK. Most of these are eventually deported. The problem 
is, they cannot be deported until they have served the entirety of 
their sentences under current statutes. One of the options that is 
being explored is some way to perhaps deport them without them 
having to serve the total length of their sentences or some vari
ation there of. 

Mr. BECERRA. Do you. feel comfortable that if we could deviSE: a 
method to deport more expeditiously those noncitizen prisoners, 
that we could devise a WB.y to find out who are the violent, and who 
are the nonviolent prisoners, so we know, when we are deporting 
someone, we are not putting a violent person out on the streets 
again? 

Ms. HAWK. Our limitation is that we would only have available 
to us their criminal records in this country. We rarely have access 
to records from other countries. So our knowledge of their histories 
is oftentimes limited. 

Mr. BECERRA. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman's time has expired. 
The gentleman from Kentucky. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. rrhank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I salute 

you again on a.ll excellent hearing, which I gather from your state
ment is one of others which you will have. 

Unfortunately, I was not able to be here from the start, Ms. 
Hawk, but I commend you and wish you well on your work. 

I have just two questions. One is, I read where Ms. Reno, the At
torney General, has indicated that her view about handling drugs 
and sentencing for drugs is different than in the previous adminis
tration. Her emphasis will be more not on interdiction and inter
ruption of the supply as much as trying to treat people-drug 
abuse training, treatment, education. My question is: Do we run 
anything like that in the Federal prisons? 

Ms. HAWK. In terms of drug treatment and education?, 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Yes. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes, we do. We have spent a lot of time and energy 

over the last several years. We have always been involved in drug 
treatment historically. < 

Mr. MAzZOLI. In all your facilities, or are they a selected few? 
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Ms. HAWK. In the last several years, we have redefined what 
drug treatment is and how to make it work. We currently have 
available in every one of our institutions drug education, a 40-hour 
drug education program for all new inmates if they have any his
tory of drug use. The program' helps to screen out those who have 
serious problems, but it also motivates inmates and encourages 
them to get involved in drug treatment beyond just the education. 

We then have available in 31 of our institutions a residential 
treatment program that varies in length from 9 months to 12 
months, and the individuals who have a severe to moderate drug 
abuse problem are encouraged to get involved in that program. 

Mr. MAzZOLl. You said 31. How many total do you have? I should 
know that but don't. 

Ms. HAWK. We have, totally, a little over 2,900 beds in inpatient. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. No, no. Total number of facilities. 
Ms. HAWK. Oh, institutions, I'm sorry. Seventy-two right now. 
Mr. MAzzOLI. So 31 of 72 offer this more extensive residential 

program. 
Ms. HAWK. Right. We also have outpatient treatment available 

in the institutions that do not have the inpatient program. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Outpatient treatment for people who have been re-

leased or paroled? . 
Ms. HAWK. They are drug abusers ,vithin our institutions, but 

they are not in a residential, therapeutic community. 
Mr. MAzZOLl. OK. So in this case, there are special beds and they 

live in a special area of the prison. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes. -
Mr. M.AZZOLI. But also, in some cases, the other facilities have 

programs where a person in the mainstream of the prison popu
lation can plug into some kind of a program. 

Ms. HAWK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. MAzZOLl. So everyone, who has any kind of evidence of drug 

problems, has at least that 40 hours) and that is in every one of 
your facilities. And you have 31 facilities for those who have spe
cific troubles, screen for that so they can enter this residential pro
gram of 9 to 12 months. 

Do you have any data as to recidivism of those who have taken 
this program here, the residential program? 

Ms. HAWK. For our new program which has been in effect since 
1989, we do not yet have data. We have an agreement with NIDA, 
the National Institute of Drug Abuse, which is working with us to 
do a major study on the effects of this drug abuse treatment on the 
inmates. 

When we look back at our old drug abuse programs that we had, 
there was not one single, consistent, therapeutic model, and the ef
fect on recidivism was not significant at all. But we are more hope
ful with this program; it is designed to be state of the art. It is 
going to have a major component that reintegrates the inmate into 
the community in a way that our old programs did not, and that 
has been found to be a critical factor-transitioning the drug treat
ment with them into the community. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. You anticipated the next area of inquiry. Most of 
us believe that, unless a prograIlf:;. follows that individual into his 
or her h()metown, the mean streets that some come from, and, fur-
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thermore, unless that person wants to be part of that program
it works both ways. Whatever you do in prison probably is not 
going to :Cave a really lasting effect on large numbers of your peo
ple. So that is where, of course, the money comes in and the pro
gramming. 

Would you, in your planning, have any contact with those pris
oners once they are out of your system, or would you just put them 
over and not hear back from them? 

Ms. HAWK. The evaluation program that I mentioned that we are 
doing in concert with NIDA will be tracking these inmates back 
into the community to measure whether or not they are remaining 
drug free, When we hand them over into the community, they are 
generally handed over either to a halfway house facility where·drug 
treatment is available or to the Probation Service for continued su
pervision where drug treatment is required. In most cases there is 
some connection with them in the community. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. Since your program went into effect in 1989, and 
we are now 4 years later, and you say you have no data, what is 
the problem? 

Ms. HAWK. The data are beginning to come in, but since most of 
these individuals, as I mentioned earlier, are looking at long sen
tences, we are not necessarily able to release them as soon as they 
complete the program. It is really going to take a few years to get 
enough releasing--

Mr. MAzZOLI. So you haven't had that many releases. 
Ms. HAWK. Yes. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Can you tell anything from your prison population 

and their problems, whether they persist after the 12 months they 
have been in a reaidential program? 

Ms. HAWK. One of the things that we are finding that I think 
speaks verY positively of the program is, initially I had indicated 
we are having difficulty getting inmates to volunteer for drug treat
ment bec-ause they t1-Jnk they don't have Ii problem an.y mOre. Our 
biggest sales pitch now comes from inmates who are coming out of 
the program or those who are part way through the program. They 
are feeling so positively about it even though they are not going to 
get released earlier-there is no more parole, they are not getting 
extra good time for it-they are so positively motived by the bene
fits of the program, they are selling the program to the other in
mates, and we are finding more and more inmates engaging in it 
as a result. 

Mr. MAzZOLl. Let me wind up, Mr. Chairman, by following up on 
some questions opened by my colleague from California, Mr. 
Becerra. The question is on quantifying your prison population 
based on the so-called low-level mules, whether they are U.S. citi
zens or whether they are non-U.S. citizen mules and high-level 
drug dealers and kin.gpins. 

I have a certain queasiness about the debate that is beginning, 
which will be continued by Mr. Carlson later this morning, on this 
whole question of mandatorY minimums and sentencing guidelines. 
I think that we may be dismissing them too quickly out of hand 
in view of what they have succeeded in doing, which is putting be
hind bars people who deserve nothing better than to be behind 
bars. 
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At the same time, no one of us wants to put the wrong person 
behind bars or keep that person there for long periods of time. If 
we can apply some legislative wisdom tu this task, we will certainly 
try to do it. 

But I am just curious as to why you don't have with you today 
some of those numbers. Would they not have been pretty normal 
to bring to this kind of hearing, given the fact that your own state
ment talks about mandatory minimums? 

Ms. HAWK. Right. I have available the number of individuals 
that fall into that category who are first-time offenders, and that 
was 50 percent. The problem is, where do you draw the line to de
termine who is a high-level or low-level offender? At the request of 
the Attorney General, we drew one line at what we felt was a rea
sonable point which was a high-level or low-level offender, and we 
determined that there were roughly, as I indicated earlier, 3 per
cent of our current population who could be immediately divertible, 
and that would also apply to 10 percent of all the new inmates 
coming in each year. 

That line, though, could be drawn really anywhere across the 
spectrum in terms of what constitutes higher-level or lower-level 
amounts. 

Mr. MAZZOLI. I wasn't here, I guess, at the time. What was that 
distinction that you drew? 

Ms. HAWK. I would like to ask ;;;i~her Tom or Gerry to give the 
criteria. 

Mr. MAzzOLI. OK-unless, Mr. Chairman, this has already been 
covered. 

Ms. HAWK. The criteria have not been stated, no. 
Mr. HUGHES. The criteria have not been. 
Tom Kane. 
Mr. KANE. Yes, Mr. Mazzoli, when we walked through the hypo

thetical exercise of identifying a subgroup of our population that 
might be diverlible to ~Qme Qther KiAe;! of sanction, as the Director 
described earlier, we looked at two groups of inmates basically. One 
were drug offenders; the other were white-collar criminals includ
ing property offenders, individuals who had violated fraud laws, in
come tax evaders, and perpetrators of embezzlement, forgery, and 
counterfeiting. 

When we first looked at the drug offenders, the total number of 
drug off3nders in the population was 39,508. A...'ter eliminating 
those who have either a history of violence or violence in their cur
rent offense, those who have a criminal history that is relatively 
substantial, and those whose offense involved a substantial amount 
of drugs or a high property value, only 1,164 remained. That is 
about 3 percent of the drug offenders. Looking at the property of
fenders, the total was---

Mr. MAZZOLI. Can I go back to that just a second? So you are 
saying that with a 39,508 population, taking away those who are 
prone to violence, you came up with only 1,16.4 people who would 
then not have had some activity of violence? 

Ms. HAWK. That is, again, based upon the line that we drew of 
how much constitutes a significant amount of drugs. 

Mr. FRANK. Would the gentleman yield for a second on that? 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Yes. 
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Mr. }i'RANK. I think he is at a very important point, but I may 
have misunderstood. 

You had two categories of violence that you screened out but one 
prior criminal history which might also have been nonviolent. So 
I am not sure that-

Mr. KANE. No. History of violence included both prior criminal 
history and instant offense. 

Mr. MAzzOLI. So in either case violence was involved. 
Mr. ]"R.ANK. If you exclude violence, what do you get it down to 

in those two categories? 
Mr. !UNE. After you eliminate those who have a history of vio

lence and who have a substantial criminal history, and a signifi
cant amount of drugs or property involved in the instant offense, 
then you are down to 1,164. 

Mr. FRANK. Yes, but that is my question. Does a substantial 
criminal history always include violence, or could a substantial 
criminal history have been an identical prior nonviolent drug of
fense? 

Mr. KANE. It could also include prior nonviolent drug offenses. 
Let me tell you what the cutoffs are for prior drug offenses that 

did not necessarily include any violence but involyed these amounts 
of drugs: 400 grams of cocaine or more, 1 gram of crack, 80 grams 
of heroin, 25 kilos of marijuana. 

Mr. FRANK. Those are alternatives? 
Mr. KANE. The threshold. 
Mr. FRANK. So they might have been there for 1 gram of crack 

with no violence. . 
Mr. KANE. They could be, that is correct. 
Now, as the Director said, we had to pick a line somewhere. 
Mr. FRANK. I am not criticizing your lines-I appreciate the gen

tleman giving me the time-but I think a misleading impression 
waR inadvert..ently created that if yuu gut away with violence you 
were down to over 1,000, because it does seem to be-I mean hav
ing a gram of crack is not cause for joy, but it is not violent either, 
so I think there was a mistake in the way I heard that. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. I appreciate wb.at my friend is saying, but what I 
believe the gentleman is saying is that you are talking about 25 
kilos of something, or 400 grams--

Mr. FRANK. Only 1 gram of crack. 
:r-.. fr .. MAZZOLI [continuing]. One grwn uf crack, 8 pounds of some

thing else. You are talking about nothing for personal use. These 
were all people who were involved in it for dealing and grabbing 
somebody else and putting that somebody else in a position of com
mitting violent crime to feed their habit. 

Mr. KANE. That is correct. Drug offenders were considered 
divertable if their drug quantities were less than 400 grams of co
caine, 25 kilograms of marijuana, 80 grams of heroin, or 1 gram 
of crack. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. You are not talking about exactly choirboys, to say 
the least. 

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman's time has expired. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Then let me just ask, Mr. Chairman, for the record, 

if they could supply, an answer to my friend from Massachusetts 
and my question. How many of this 39,500 fit in the category of 
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previous crimes, perhaps of nonviolence, involving large drug ac
tivities and how many had violence in their backgrounds, because 
the total of both of them equals 1,164? 

I would say just finally, that it does surprise me because the cur
rent lingua franca is that our jails are just full of these nice, decent 
people who just happen to be muling for somebody else. That is not 
exactly the case. So we don't want to be opening our doors because 
of changes to sentencing guidelines or because of mandatory mini
mums which would result in having a bunch of .these folks out 
there. So we have to be careful in what we do to calibrate this sys
tem. 

Ms. HAWK. Absolutely. 
Mr. MAZZOLI. OK Thank you. 
[The information follows:] 
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OFFENDERS CURRENTLY IN THE INMATE POPULATION WHO MAY 
QUALIFY FOR DIVERSION 

Drug 

Number in Current 39,508 
Population ... 

Number Excluding 16,744 
Violent Orr!lnders 

Nnmber "Divertable" ttt 1,164 
(See note below) 

Percent "Divertable" ••• 2.9% 

Drug offenders were considered "divertable" if their drug quantities were less than 400 grams 
of cocaine, 25 kilograms of marihuana, 80 grams pf heroin, or 1 gram of cocaine base 
("crack"). 
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Mr. MAzZOLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman's time has expired, and of course 

that is precisely why we are conducting these oversight hearings. 
I think it is important for us to take testimony today, and in the 
future, that lays out all the numbers so we know exactly what the 
profile is of our inmate population, how much it is costing us, what 
is happening at the front end and the back end of the system, so 
that we can develop policies that are rational and make sense. 

Nobody is suggesting any solutions yet because, frankly, we need 
to learn a lot more about what is happening in the system before 
we decide, you know, what we want to do with it. 

I might say that you have a series of graphs that are hypo
thetical adjustments for good time, making good time retroactive, 
and I would call that to the attention of my colleagues. Many, I am 
sure, have already looked at those graphs, but they are very in
structive on what we can do, but in many instances it doesn't make 
very much of·a dent in the inmate population; you know, we can 
slow the growth. 

But instead of asking you to go through the various graphs, they 
are available to the members, and I would suggest the members 
take a look at those graphs. 

Also, just on a point of clarification for the record, and that is, 
even though we have over 3,000 beds for detoxification programs, 
we do not provide all the drug treatment that is needed in the sys
tem today. 

Ms. HAWK. No. 
Mr. HUGHES. No. We don't have the resources, we don't have the 

beds, and that is an important consideration. Here we have a sys
tem that works fairly well. I think the Federal Bureau of Prisons 
has to be commended for developing their system of education, 
which is one program, and, the detoxification program which is an
other, but we are not reaching the universe of inmates that need 
it. We lrnow tlwt when we cut them loose after they have served 
their sentence, if they have drug problems, the likelihoQd is, they 
are going to be another recidivist; back in the system. 

Mr. MAZZOLI. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield just for 
one second? 

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Mazzoli. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. We were talking with your colleague, Ms. Hawk, 

about the drug offenders. The second category was white collar, 
and you talked about IRS tax violations, fraud, counterfeiting. If 
you have some numbers on those cases, because, again, I have a 
little trouble with the impact of what we would do if we were to 
all of a sudden clear Qut our Federal prisons of all white-collar peo
ple because they happen not to be violent. We may not be making 
a very important social statement, but I would love to know what 
the numbers are there ~oo. 

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman will have an opportunity because, 
instead of going to a second round, we have developed the consen
sus that it would just take too much time. We are very happy that 
we had so many of our colleagues out today, but we have been at 
it now for 2 hours, and we are going to give you some Rand R. 

But I am going to leave the record open for questions from the 
members. I have about 20 questions I would like to direct to the 
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Director and staff. We will submit those in writing to the Director 
and ask if you would respond within 10 days to the questions, if 
possible, and we thank you very much. 

[The additional questions and answers appear as appendixes 1 
and 2.] 

Ms. HAWK. If I could offer, Mr. Chairman, we can count these 
numbers any way you wish. If you would want us to include violent 
offenders, nonviolent offenders, or break it down by amount of 
drugs, etc., we can cut it any way you would like us to. If the ques
tions could specify those kinds of cuts we would be very happy to 
respond. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Director Hawk. It has been 
a very,· very good hearing, and we appreciate your contributions 
this morning, and, frankly, ''Ie are vary proud, really, of the work 
that the Federal Bureau of Prisons does. 

1 just visited Fairton, which is in my district, during Federal Na
tional Correctional Workers Week, and, frankly, Warden Cooksey 
and the other institutions I visited really do a very good job. We 
still have a lot to learn, I am sure, from what the States are doing, 
but, by the same token, we have provided tremendous leadership 
at the Federal level, and I congratulate the Bureau on their for
ward-looking, visionary leadership in the area of penology. 

Ms. HAWK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much. 
The next witnesses include a panel consisting of Mr. Norman 

Carlson and Mr. Todd Clear. Mr. Carlson, as we all know, is no 
stranger to this subcommittee, having testified before my prede
cessor a number of times. He was the fourth Director of the Fed
eral Bureau of Prisons and served in that capacity for some 17 
years. He retired from the Bureau of Prisons in 1987. 

Mr. Carlson began his career with the Federal Bureau of Prisons 
in 1957 after receiving his M.A degree in criminology from the 
University of Iowa in 1957. He has had extensive experience in all 
aspects uf currectional adrrJnistratiun, including being named as a 
delegate to the United Nations Committee on Crime Prevention 
and Control and cochairman of the Prevention of Crime and Treat
ment of Offenders in 1975. He also served as the president of the 
American Correctional Association from 1978 to 1980. He continues 
to b~ involved in various correctional organizations and is currently 
a senior lecturer at the Department of Sociology at the University 
of Minnesota. 

Mr. Clear is a professor and faculty chair at the School of Crimi
nal Justice at Rutgers University, my alma mater I might say. He 
holds a Ph.D. in criminal justice from the University of Albany. He 
is an author of numerous works on corrections policy and has 
worked extensively throughout the United States and in several 
other countries. 

In 1986, Professor Clear received the Cincinnati Award of the 
American Probation and Parole Association for his research on su
pervision technologies. During my tenure as chairman of the Sub
committee on Crime, Professor Clear testified before the sub
committee on the issue of correctional options. 

Professor Clear, it is good to see you once again. I welcome you 
and Director Carlson, now Professor Carlson, to today's hearing. 
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We have your statements, which, again, are excellent and very 
comprehensive, and, without objection, they will be made a part of 
the record in full, but we would like you to summarize for us, if 
you could, since we have read your statements, and we can get 
right to questions. 

Why don't we begin with you, Professor Carlson. Welcome. 
~~ i STATEMENT OF NORMAN A. CARLSON, FORMER nffiECTOR, 
I BUREAU OF PRISONS, AND ,SENIOR LECTIJRER, DEPART-
~ MENT OF SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA, STILL-
'~ ~ WATER,MN 
~ Mr. CARLSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is good 
~ to be back before the committee once again and renew acquaint
jl ances that go back many years. 

" 

I first of all want to compliment Kathy Hawk" the new Director 
. of the Bureau of Prisons. I couldn't think of a b(~tter person in the 
• organization that I left some 6 years ago to take over than Ms. 

t, Hawk. She is an outstanding individual, and I know she looks for
l ward to a long working relationship with this committee. I com
\ mend the decision to appoint her to the position of Director. 
~ Let me try to put these numbers in a context that I can relate 
~ to. I retired 6 years ago. At that time, there were 43,500 Federal 
~,' offenders. Today the number is "/6,000. Despite the fact that Con
i gress has appropriated over $3.2 billion to add 50,000 new beds, 
iJ the system is more overcrowded today than when I retired. What, 
f to me, is even more frightening is the fact that unless something 
t is done in terms of public policy, the number of Federal prisoners 
~ will exceed 116,000 in just 6 more years, by 1999. To me, that is i a startling figure. 1 think it illustrates the point Congressman 
• Frank made that public policy has to be revisited in some of these I important areas or we are going to find ourse)lves behind the eight 
f ball in terms of the amount of money required to operate Federal 
f, prisons. 
~ WithQut question, the population explosion, gS we have already 
~ discussed this morning, has resulted from two actions of the Con-

~,I. gress: one, the minimum mandatory sentence laws, partiCUlarly for 
'. drug offenders; and, two, sentencing guideline:s promUlgated by the 

U.S. Sentencing Commission. 
~ The two acts working together have served to do two things. 
~ First, they have sUbstantialiy reduced the number of people placed 

~. on probation by Federal judges; that number has decreased dra-
. : maticallyt" so tdhose idndividuudls ~te hnow ~oming' tdo Pdrison t'Yhaleln ththey 

I .
. ,·.·. are sen ence ; an , secon ,1 as mcreal3e rama IC y e 

length of sentence drug offenders serve when they are in prison. So 
you have two things working together: more people coming in at 
the front end and, once they get there, serving longer periods of 
time because of the operation of the sentencing system. 

As you have discussed with Director Hawk and others, today 
r£ most of the Federal prisoners are drug offendE~rs; drug law violators 
~ are now over 60 percent of the total Federal prison population, and 
~ over half of that number are serving their first sentence-in other 
It! words, their first major period of incarceration. In addition, 60 per
~ cent of the total number of drug offenders, as I understand it, 
t under the U.S. Sentencing Commission guideline system, fall into 

I 
~ 
~ 
~ 

( 
~ 
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the lowest offense category. They categorize offenders according to 
the risk they present in terms of their prior criminal records, and 
60 percent of all the drug violators fall into the lowest level of the 
Sentencing Commission's scale, which I think says something in 
terms of the type of offenders that are being committed. Not all of
fenders, but certainly there are some being committed who may 
well present a rather low-level risk to society. 

I want to focus particularly on minimum mandatory sentences, 
as I have in my statement. To me, that is one point that should 
be addressed by this committee and by the Congress. I understand 
the public's support for the notion that certainty of punishment is 
going to have dramatic impacts on crime rates across the country, 
but, to me, minimum mandatory sentences are based on several 
faulty assumptions. 

First, all offenders are not alike. Some are serious offenders and 
ought to be locked up for long periods of time. They are predators, 
and I have no hesitancy to suggest that they ought to be confined 
for incapacitation purposes. But there are other offenders who are 
not like that, who are not predatory and do not constitute a serious 
threat. To have them lumped together under a minimum manda
tory sentencing statute, to me, makes no sense. 

Point number two is that all crimes are not alike. Even though 
the statute that has been violated may be the same as the next of
fender, there are differences in crimes. Some are much more seri
ous to society and to the public than are others. I think, again, 
minimum mandatory sentencing is based on a faulty assumption 
that all crimes are necessarily alike in terms of the threat they 
present. 

The third point I would make, to my knowledge, there is no em
pirical evidence that the possibility of a lengthy period of incarcer
ation under a minimum mandatory statute has any deterrent effect 
on individuals in the community. I think there is deterrence in 
ta~~ of certainty of appr6hension1 ~ertainty of punishment. fo...s to 
the tc:d that there is a lengthy minimum mandatory, I find no evi
dence ln the literature to suggest that it provides a deterrent effect. 

What I am suggesting in my statement, as you may have noticed, 
is that the committee reconsider minimum mandatory sentences. 
There are faulty assumptions that have been made, and I think 
that reconsideration \veuld go a long way to weed out some of the 
low-risk offenders that could be handled in a more cost-effective 
way in terms of the taxpayer. 

The second point I make in my statement concerns the 26 per
cent of the Federal prison population who are non-U.S. citizens. 
This has been discussed previously. Some of these undoubtedly are 
major drug traffickers, and for that group I have no hesitancy at 
all, they ought to be in prison for long periods of time. 

But to me it makes little sense to take a low-level, low-risk 
"mule" who is bringing drugs into this country for payment, an air
plane ticket and $1,000 for example, and lock them up for 5, 10, 
15, or 20 years under the minimum mandatory statute at a cost to 
the taxpayer of $20,000 per year. I think we can find a better way 
to deal with the low-risk offenders, and I support the committee's 
concerns in this area. Congressman Moorhea(l and Congressman 
McCollum, I understand, have introducad H.R. 1459, the Alien De-
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portation Act of 1993, which to me is a step in the right direction. 
I certainly would hope that the Congress would enact such legisla
tion because it would impact not only on the Federal system but 
also would dramatically impact on many of the State prison sys
tems which have an identical problem with non~U.S. citizens back
ing up and causing immense problems in terms of population pres
sure. 

That concludes a very brief summary, Mr. Chairman. I would be 
}:;.appy to answer any questions now or after Professor Clear has 
given his presentation. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Carlson. 
[The prepared statem~nt of Mr. Carlson follows:] 
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Hr. Chair.an; members of the Comsitlee: 

It'. apleaaure for me to appear belore ,.O·J once altain. 

Durinlt my tenure a~ Director of the Federal Bureau of Prisona, I 

had an opportunity to testify betore this committee on a reauler 

basis And diseuse & nu~bor of legislAtive And oversight is.ues. 

I want to again express appreciatio)n for the support, allllistance 

and .ncoura8e~Cilnt you provided durin, those teart. 

While I've been retired for ne~rly six years, I continue to 

be an interested obeerver ot the Federal criminal Justico eYet ••• 

My intG~est relates in part to the tact that I teach in the area 

of criminal Justice at the University of Hinneaota. In addition, 

I have atrong attachments to the men and women who are employee by 

in the Department of Juatice--both in the Buresu of Prisons as well 

a8 the other divis10ns and agencies. They are, in mT opinion, an 

exceptionally talented and dedicat.d group a.! public ~ervC1nts--a 

group th.t I am proud to have been associated with durin, mr 30 

,.ear career. 

system oc~urred during 1989 and 1990 when I Chaired an Advisory 

Group established by the United States Sentencing Commission to 

explore the possibility of expanding intermediate punishment. for 

opportunity to beco~e ta.iliar with the effect Santone inc 
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Guideline. and Minimum-Handatory sentences are having on the 

By_tea. In addition to reviewing available data concerning those 

initiatives, I learned ot their hUMan impact and the tre&endous 

frustration that ia experi~nced by prosecutors. Federal JudgeB, 

U. S. Probation Officer. and the ataft or the BureAU of Prison. 

beeaus~ ot the abg~nee of discretion in sentencing. 

I don't hays to t~ll you; Mr. Ch~irman, that the po~ulation 

of Federal prison. har; dramatiCAlly lncr<!lnsed during these past aix: 

YIUtra, When I retired in July 1987, there were ~ inmates 

confined in j2 federal institutions. Today. there are over ~ 

offenders incarc~rated in 2a facilities. Despite the fact 50,000 

additional beds have been or will be added in the ruLu~. at a cost 

ot over $3.2 Billion, federal prisons are more overcrowded today 

than wh~n I lett. While the increase is unprecedented, the futllre 

ia even more alar~ing. Unle •• there are fundamental changea in the 

criminal jU$tice system. there will be over 115,000 federal 

prisoner. by 1999 according to current projections. 

From personal experience. I can tell you that severe 

found bl any place ot oontinelllent. BeYOnd limitini Un: umount ot 

living space available for inmates, overcrowding taxes the Bupport 

areae such AS tood eervj,cc and !!IedicAl care. More importantly, it 

which Are already li~ited. cannot accommodate the additional 
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popul .. tion pE"elllUUre. 

Th. population explosion during the P~Bt yix ye~rs 18 directly 

attributable to two factor8; (1) aJnimum-wandatory sentences 

contained in the Anti-Dru!t Abuse Act ot 1986 and (2) santone in, 

/lul.delin .. " Gstablimhed by the Sentencing RetoE"m Act. The.e two 

acts have resulted in a dgnificant reduction in the use of 

prab~tion---~ven for first offenders---and a dr~matic \ncrease in 

the length of time ~any inmates---particularly drue oifenders---

will spend in prison. 

There has also been a signiiiclllnt change in I;.he co.position 

of th~ federal prison popUlation during the pll.t several decades. 

~hen I became Director in 1970, Armed Bank Robbery and Dru, Laws 

wer .. the largest offense catecories, each constituting 

approximately 16% of the total population. Today, narcotic 

violators are, by an over-whel~ifig m4~Kin, the largest cat.gory 

cansti tuting o~'er 60" of the population. In terms of background, 

over 50" of the dru, violators now in federal priaon Are servin, 

their. first sentence. Data from the U.S. Sentencing Commission 

ot the six criminal history cate,ories used by the Commis~lon in 

determining Ilentenee length. These facts would appeAr to SUIUlcst 

that at least Bome of those offender$ may not conatitute a 

si,nificant threat tQ the public. 
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No onQ disputes the tact that p~i8ons And Jailt are important 

The~ aro, withtJut queetion, needed to confine violent and dangerous 

offenders as well as those who repeatedly violate Qur laws. Ha"'1n« 

said that., however. we .. ust aleo look at the economic costa of 

building and operat~n8 prisons. No matter how sate, humane and 

"ell =anag~d theT are, prisons will alwa~$ be a scarce---ano very 

exponsive---re~ource in the systea. As i. the case with any scarce 

resource, wa need to insure that prisons a~e u~ilized in a manner 

which maximizes their cont.ribution to public lIIlIfety. Siapl;y 

locking up ~ore and aore of lender a tor longer and longer periods 

ot time is, in my opinion, not & rational response. Instead of 

9illlply continuing to build prisons, we should, first of all, inBure 

thll-t "pllce i8 available tor violent. and dllngerous inllates who 

require incarceration and find other lDeans of pUrli"hing leas 

Dorious offenders who can be dealt with in more co~t-effective ways 

frOD the atendpoint of the taxpayer. 

I believe that mOlilt individUAls who seriously eX4IIIine the 

Foderal oril8inal Justice aystem would conclude thAt minimum-

mandatory sentences have produced result~ which have not uerved the 

public interest and are coating the taxpayers a lremendoUD amount 

of money. While recognizins th&t the certainty of locking 

ofr .. nders up tor long periods of tillle may al'pear to have surface 

validit.y, minimum-mandatory sentence~ are, in mT opinio~, based on 

several talse assumptions. First, all offenders are not alike--
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1I08e have lons hi .. torielli ot snti-lIocilll and predatory behavior, 

oth.ers are non-thr()<'Itteilinll individuAl,,, with l.U.tlo 01' no p!;'ior 

or11111nal record. To hlpose tdmilar llIinimUJ1!-matldatory sentences 

on di:parate individuals ilS botb unwise end unJust. Secondl.y, all 

of tens"" are I'l!>t. the same. EV<1In though the 3i\ecific acts Q\ay 

violate & comman statute, some crimes present III much more serlous 

threat to the public and deserve harsher punishment. Finally, I 

am aware of no empirical evidence which 5~gie8t5 th~t the threat 

of lengthy minimum-mandatory sentencell! has a del'lonstl:'e.ble deterrent 

eft~ot on potential violator~ in the community. 

Further compounding the ~roblem iF., the tact t.hllt the 1II1n'.lIulI-

mondatory sentencea serve as a major for~e drtvi"" up the 

guidelines developed by the U.S. Sentencinl3 Commission. In an 

attempt to conform with Congressional action, the CQmmiasion 

8stablished the minimum-mandator)," as the lowest gi.lidelin{, sentence. 

In effect, t.his has re~ult",d in Il'. "ratchetJ.ng" up ot all ,uideline 

sentencea where mandator ice ere included in the statute. 

For these reasone, f ~ould urge the c~~~lttee to re-cons1der 

minimum-mandatory sent~nce~J particularly ror drug law Violators. 

In Iny opinion, they are c~fjtribut1ng to the present crillis 1n the 

Fedel-Ell cri.,inal Justice system. Studies have demorultrated t!let 

the posRibility of ouch sentence'!> rr~quently result. in 

circumvention by proaecutors And oce,asionally by Jur1elJ. All too 

often. they result in the 1mpo5ition of prison terms that virtually 
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~v$ryon& a.re~B are unduly harah 'iven the facts of the crime and 

theb6ck,round of the orr.neier. 

Ono additional 1I;sue that I would suggest the (;ollllllittee 

conaider relates to tho fAct that 26~ of all federal prisoners are 

non-U.S. citizens. The vast majority of the~e offenders have been 

com~itted for drug law violations. While there un~uestionably are 

major traftickQrs included in this group who shoulrl be confinG~ for 

lIIany years, a subotantial percentalle are low level "mules" who were 

~ecruited by others to smuggle drugs. Even thouih a period of 

eonfj.nement Dlay be necessary I question keeping them ill federal 

prison for 5,10, or even 20 years at a cost to the U.S. taxPe~er8 

of over $20,000 per year. In addition to the coat tactor, one ~ust 

also k6CP in .i~d that their continued incarceration means that 

over a quarter of all federal prison apace is not 8vailable tor 

offenders who may constitute a far greater threat to the public 

saf.ty. In my opinion, it makell li.ttll!: sense to use acarce and 

expensive U.S. prison capacity to incarcerate relatiyely low level, 

non-violent foreign offenders tor long periods of time. 

A number of state prison system., particularly Calitornia, New 

York, Florida and Texas are experiencinl similar problems with non

U.S. citlzens taking up substant.ial aroounts of prison capaCity. 

In this connection, I was pleased to note that several membera ot 

this committ.,e have introduced H.n. 1459 entitled" The Criminal 

Aliens Deportation Act of 1993". I believe the Concres8 should 

, 
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.dd~e5g thiR issue, p~rticularly the imp~ct non U.S. citizens have 

Thi ~ concludes my forlllal stateillent, Mr. Cha.irman. I'd be 

pleAsed to respond to o.ny questions yoU and yOllr colleagues !Da), 

have. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Professor Clear, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF TODD F- CLEAF-; PROFESSOR AND FACULTY 
CHAIR, SCHOOL OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE, RUTGERS UNIVER
SITY, NEWARK, NJ 
Mr. CLEAR. Thank you. 
I am pleased to be here. These hearings take up a very impor

tant question that has been in need of debate, and I congratulate 
Chairman Hughes and the honorable committee members for un
dertaking this issue. 

I have a fairly lengthy statement that is in the record and also 
a policy statement issued by the National Council on Crime and 
Delinquency, which r authored, which is also part of the record, so 
I will try to be very brief in my summary of those comments. 

We have been engaged in the United States in an experiment in 
penal reform. Since 1971 we have increased the size of the correc
tions system by dramatic proportions. In 1970, there were 96 per 
100,000 citizens in the U.S. prison system. Today, the number ex
ceeds 300 per 100,000 citizens. This is over a fourfold increase in 
the use of prison in only two decades, and the number of prisoners 
currently incarcerated in the United States is larger than the popu
lations of the cities of San Francisco, Washingtou, DC, or Boston. 

The prison population was not the only area of growth for our 
corrections system. Probation, parole, and jail populations have 
also grown. Today, more than 1 out of every 50 adult Americans 
is under some form of correctional supervision. This is twice the 
rate of correctional control that existed in 1980, nearly three times 
the level that existed in 1974. 

An extrapolation of these trends into the year 2000 is as as
tounding as it is unthinkable. If the 1980's rate of penal system 
growth continues into the year 2000, we will have over 7 million 
adults in prison or jail or on probation or pa.:-ole. Remarkable as 
these figures are, they do not tell the entire story. 

The impact of this experiment has been borne by minorities and 
inner-city youths. The rate of incarceration of African-American 
young males is an astounding 3,109 per 100,000, over 10 times the 
national average. There are more black males aged 20 to 29 in pris
on or in jail than are in college. One-fourth of all black males in 
this age group are under correctional control, and in some cities, 
such as Baltimore, more minority male youths are under correc
tional supervision than are free of it. 

It is time to reevaluate these trends in sentencing. The original 
i'fl.'lletus for sentencing reform was a liberal-minded effort to elimi
nate sentencing disparity. It was a belief that rehabilitation was a 
failed concept. But by the late 1970's the impetus for sentencing re
form had taken a notable shift. Instead of a primary concern with 
fairness, a growing emphasis was placed upon the aim of crime 
prevention based not upon rehabilitation but upon punishment. 
Over 20 States have experimented with a complete overhaul of 
their sentencing codes since 1975, and this trend was capstoned by 
the Federal sentencing guidelines takiug effect in 1987. 

What have we learned from this experiment? The sentencing 
changes of the last 20 years have been subjected to a larger body 
of research than perhaps any other question confronting criminal 
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justice policy. Four major lessons have been leamed. First, with re
gard to disparity, the most positive aspect of the sentencing re
forms has peen that they appear to have reduced judicial disparity. 
However, they have shifted· the discretion for charging into the 
prosecutor's realm and, in many States, have resulted in a common 
practice of overcharging an arrest to increase the coercion to obtain 
plea bargains. When draconian sentences are applied to some of
fenders but not others, disparity may actually be worse now than 
before the reforms. 

Second, with regard to reducing crime, it appears that increases 
in punishment have had little impact on crimes reported to the po
lice, crimes reported by victims, or crimes committed by persons of 
different age groups. 

Third, with regard to system crowding, the "get tough" approach 
has overburdened an already heavily strained correctional system. 
In over 40 States, Federal courts have intervened to supervise their 
corrections systems. Probation and parole caseloads are normally 
in excess of 100 per officer and are often two or three times that 
high. Nobody believes that the current resources of the system are 
sufficient to h:?,ndle demand, and demand seems to increase inex-
orably. . 

Fourth, with regard to correction131 expenditures, the growth of 
corrections has fueled dramatic increases in govemment spending. 
Between 1971 and 1990, total ailnual expenditures for State and 
local corrections increased by an alarming 990 percent. 

Why did t.he experiment fail to reduce crime? First, the vast ma
jority of prison-bound offenders are neither serious nor violent. 
Over one-third of the 400,000 persons who enter prison annually 
are probation or parole violators unconvicted of new crimes. Of the 
remainder, nearly half were convicted of property crimes and over 
half were convicted of petty crimes. 

Second, most offenders who are incarcerated serve 15 months or 
less. The limited amount of time served results primarily from the 
pressures of prison crowding but even more from the relatively me
diocre nature of the offenses for which they are being incarcerated. 
Even if these typical offenders were dangerous-and most are 
not-15 months in prison prevents little crime through incapacita
tion. 

Third, most crimes are committed by young males aged 15 to 18, 
but offenders sentenced to prison have a median age of 27 to 28 
years. Because of offenders' maturation, as prisons hold ,all increas
ingly aging population, they have a decreasing impact on crime 
prevention. Moreover, evidence suggests that when young offenders 
are removed from the community and incarcerated, little criminal
ity 1S prevented because other youths are recruited to take their 
place. 

Fourth, while incarcerated, offenders receive little assistance in 
learning how to live a crime-free lifestyle. Instead, they are often 
exposed to lharsh environments that do little to promote respect for 
the law; they are then released back into the same disorganized 
and criminogenic communities they left, often with a heightened 
commitment to use illegal means to gratify their desires. 

Fifth, thE~ forces that predominate in the communities afflicted by 
crime remain unaltered-dysfunctlOnal families, inadequate 
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schools, entrenched and multigenerational patterns of poverty, 
child abuse. and chemical dependency. The imprisonment of large 
proportions of males from these communities further damages fam
ilies, especially those with young males living in them. 

Thus, for two decades we have adopted a national policy of pun
ishing offenders in ways that extend us way beyond our means. At 
the same time, we have ignored those social and economic forces 
that contribute to America's high crime rates. It is as though there 
is an enormous crime production machine operating in our Nation, 
especially in our inner cities, spewing forth criminals at an accel
erating rate but we choose to leave the machine intact and deal 
only with its products. 

It is tim~ to move beyond the "tough at any c(jst" policy and con
sider new strategies for developing a less costly and more effective 
penal practice. I might add that we have heard a lot of good sug
gestions of the kinds of things that should be recommended. I will 
identify four overriding strategies that I think need to be consid
ered by this committee. 

First, expand correctional options beyond probation and prison. 
For many offenders, probation provides too little in the way of pun
ishment or control while prison offers far more of both than is war
ranted. Intermediat~ sanctions, such as intensive supervision, 
fines, public work, day treatment centers, boot camps, and house 
arrests are both fiscally and programmatically wise, and they need 
to be more widely available. 

Second, increase programs of offender risk reduction. A growing 
body of literature demonstrates the promise of risk reduction pro
grams which intervene into offenders' lives to change the problems 
that promote criminal behavior. Drug treatment, relapse preven
tion, cognitive treatment, and prosOICial supports have emerged as 
effective new ways to interrupt the pattern of criminal careers by 
changing offenders rather than merely caging them. 

Third, eliminate ineffectively harsh sentences. Already the U.S. 
Sentencing Commission has recognized that mandatory minimum 
sentences result in many injustices and that the draconian pen
alties left over from the extreme days of the drug war are excessive 
and unjuS',t. To this list we can add most life without parole sen~ 
tences and many terms beyond a decade. 

From the standpoint of preventing the resumption of most crimi
nal careers, penalties that incapacitate the offender into his or her 
forties are ineffective and waste precious resources. The availabil
ity of careful risk screening and intensive risk management pro
grams justifies experimental release of selected long-term offend
ers. 

Fourth, increase the emphasis on prevention. Two decades of fo
cusing on offenders in their twenties and thirties has taught us the 
cost of waiting for criminal careers to develop. A. deliberate and tar
geted policy of violence prevention directed toward youth and chil
dren will payoff exponentially in the reduction of crime. Preven
tion programs will include making schools more effective, strength
ening the supports for nontraditional families, and increasing the 
range of prosocial options for high-risk youth. 

Instead of maintaining the current failed emphasis on tough pris
on terms and pure just desserts, we must develop a new perspec-
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tive on sentencing. Piecemeal approaches will not work. The lesson 
of history is that without a comprehensive strategy little could be 
done to alter the present trend in imprisonment. 

If sentencing in the United States is to be brought under control, 
changes are needed in every area affecting sentencing function: the 
philosophy of sentencing; the role of the victim in the sentencing 
process; the options available to the judge at sentencing; the rela
tionship between Federal, State, and local governments in the sen
tencing process; standards for sentences to imprisonment; the 
structure for the prison release decision; elimination of ineffective 
sentencing practices; and better research on the etfectiveness of 
sentencing. 

Last year, I authored this report of the National Council on 
Crime and Delinquency, making recommendations for the reform of 
sentencing practices. It is a description of the kind of broad-scale 

. approach that I think is needed, it fairly represents my views on 
the elements needed in a comprehensive sentencing reform strat
egy, and I have appended it to my policy statement in this testi
mony. 

Thank you for allowing me the opportunity, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Professor Clear. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Clear follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF TODD R. CLEAR, PROFESSOR AND FACULTY CHAIR, SCHOOL 
OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE. RUTGERS UNIVEP.sITY. NEWAnK, NJ 

Chairman Hughes, and honorable committee members: Thank you 

for allowing me the opportunity to provide this testimony on the 

need for reform in the way we sentence offenders to prison. 

The great American punishment experiment 

Over the last 20 years, the United states has engaged in an 

llrlprecedented social experiment that has fundamentally changed how 

offenders are sentenced by our courts. Dramatic changes were made 

in the sentencing codes in almost every jurisdiction in order to 

achieve two aims, to "get tough" on criminals and to limit the 

discretion of judges and parole boards.' 

Some of the effects of this experiment are now apparent. 

Prison populations have skyrocketed. In 1970, there were' 96 

prisoners per 100,000 Americans, and a total prison population of 

196,429. Today, the rate of imprisonment has grown to exceed 300 

per 100,000 citizens, and the actual number of citizens in prison 

and jail now exceeds one million. This is a four-fold increase in 

the use of the prison in only two decades. The increase has been so 

great that by 1992, the number of U.S. citizens in prison exceed~j 

the population of six states, and was larger than the cities of San 

Francisco, Washington, D.C.; or Boston. 
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The prison population was not the only a~ea of growth for our 

correctional system. probation, parole, an~ jail pcpulations have 

also grown. Today, more that one out of every fifty adult America.ls 

is under some form of correctional supervision. This is twice the 

rate of correctional control that existed in 1980, and nearly three 

times the level in 1974. 

The dramatic increase in the use of correctional control is 

neither explained by higher victimization rates, which actually 

fell by 1%, nor by arrests, which have remained essentially stable 

since 1975. It seems that victims reported a somewhat higher 

percentage of crimes to the police, fueling a sense of growing 

crime rates, and prosecutors and the courts responded by becoming 

more efficient in securing convictions through guilty pleas. And, 

as more convictions were achieved, especially for drug offenders, 

the use and costs of all forms of correctional control escalated to 

historic levels. 

An extrapolation of these trends into the year 2000 is as 

~stounding as it is unthinkable. If the 1980s rate of penal system 

growth continues into the year 2000, we will have over 7 million 

adults in prison or jail, or on probation and parole. 

Remarkable as these figures are, they do not tell the entire 

story. The impact of this experiment has been borne by minorities 

and inner-city youths: the rate of incarceration of African 

American young males is an astounding 3,109 per 100,000. Today 
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there are more Black males aged 20-29 in pr~son or jail than in 

college. One-fourth of all Black males in this age group are under 

correctional control, and in some cities (such as Baltimore) more 

minority male youths are under correctional supervision than are 

free of it. 

It is time' to re-evaluate these trends in sentencing. The 

original impetus for sentencing reform was a liberal-minded effort 

to eliminate sentencing disparity. There was also a belief that 

rehabilitation was a failed concept. By the late 1970s, the impetus 

for sentencing reform had taken a notable shift. Instead of a 

primary concern with "fairness," a growing emphasis was placed upon 

the aim of crime prevention, based not upon rehabilitation, but 

upon punishment. Three ideas came to dominate the discourse: many 

offenders deserve severe punishment because of the seriousness of 

their crimes; other, so-called "persistent" offenders require 

severe punishments because no other way exists to stop their 

criminality; and all crimes require at least some punishment if the 

law is to retain its deterrent potency. 

Over 20 states have experienced a complete overhaul of their 

sentencing since 1975, and this trend was capstoned by the Federal 

Sentencing Guidelines which took effect in 1987. Nearly every other 

state passed revisions in sentencing law of one kind or another. 

These changes took several forms: 
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o Elimination of Parole Release 

o Sentencing guidelines 

o Mandatory sentences 

o Longer sentences 

What have we learned from this experiment in punishment? 

The sentencing changes of the last 20 years have been 

subjected to a larger body of research than perhaps any other 

question confronting criminal justice poliC}'. Four major lessons 

have been learned. 

1. Disparity. The most positive aspect of the experiment may 

be that some structured sentencing reforms have reduced 

judicial disparity. However, this important achievement 

has often merely meant a shift from disparity in judge's 

sentences to disparity in prosecutor's charges, with the 

all-to-common result of overcharging at arrest and 

increased coercion to engage in plea bargaining. When 

draconian sentences are applied to some offenders but not 

others, disparity may actually be worse now than before 

the reforms. 
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2. Reducing Crime. It appears that increases in punishment 

h~va had littla impa~t ~n grimES rEp~rt~d to the poliqe, 

crimes reported by victims, or crimes committed by 

persons of diffe~ent age-groups. 

3. system crowding. The !'get tough" approach has 

overburdened an already heavily strained correctional 

system. In over 40 states, Federal courts have intervened 

to supervise thel.r corrections systems. Probation and 

parole caseloads are normally in excess of 100 per 

officer, and often are two or three times that high. 

Nobody believes that the current resources of the system 

are sufficient to handle demand -- and demand seems to 

increase inexorably. 

4. correctional Expenditures. The growth of cor~~ctions has 

fueled dramatic increase.s in government spending. 

According to the U.S. Department of Justice, federal, 

state, and local governments spent nearly $75 billion in 

fiscal year 1990 for justiee services. Between 1971 and 

1990, total annual expenditurem tor state and local 

corrections increased by an alarming 990% percent. 

Why cUd the experiment "fail" to reduce crime? 

The social experiment in criminal punishment was based on an 

idea that a "war" against crime could be "fought" by punishing 
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individual criniinals. Yet our experience has been that expansion of 

incarceration has done little to combat crime. Why is this so? 

o The vast majority of prison-bound offenders are neither 

serious nor violent. Over one-third of the 400,000 

persons who enter prison annually are probation or parole 

violators, unconvicted of new crimes. Of the remainder, 

nearly half were convicted of property crimes, and over 

half were convicted of "petty" crimes. 

o Most offenders who are incarcerated serve 15 months or 

less. The limited alll0unt of time served results partly 

from the pressures of prison crowding, but even more from 

the relatively mediocre natur~ of the offenses (or rules 

violations) for which they are being imprisoned. Even if 

these typical offenders were "dangerous"-- and most are 

n~t -- fifteen months in prison prevents little crime 

through incapacitation. 

o Most cl:'imes are committed by young males age 15-18, but 

offenders sentenced to prison have a median age of 27-28 

years. Because of offenders' maturation, as prisons hold 

an increasingly older population, have a decreasing 

effect on crime rates. Moreover, evidence ~uggests that 

when young offenders are removed from the community and 

incarcerated, little criminality is prevented because 

other youths are recruited to take their place. 
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o While incarcerated, offenders receive little assistance 

in learning how to live a crime-free lifestyle. Instead, 

they are often exposed to harsh environments that do 

little to promote respect for the law. They are then 

released back into the same disorganized and criminogenic 

communities they left, often with a heightened commitment 

to use of illegal means to gratify their desires. 

o The forces that predominate in the communities afflicted 

by crime remain unaltered: dysfunctional families, 

inadequate schools, entrenched and multi-generational 

patterns of poverty, child abuse and chemical dependency. 

The imprisonment of large proportions of males from these 

communities further damages families, especially 

children. 

Thus, for two decades, we have adopted a national policy of 

punishing offenders in ways that extend us well beyond our means. 

At the same time, we have ignored those social and economic forces 

that contribute to America's high crime rate. It is as though there 

is an enormous crime-production machine operating in our nation, 

especialiy in our inner cities, spewing forth oriminals at an 

accelerating rate. But we choose to leave the machine intact, and 

deal only with its products. 

Little positive change will be possible until the public 

context for sentencing policy is changed. The political process has 
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distorted the sentencing policy agenda. Politicians have learned 

that it .is bad campaign policy to speak rationally about crime and 

punishment, and that the obligatory position is an ever-increasing 

appeal to "tough" policies -- even though research, resources and 

basic logic confirm that the policies cannot work. A first step in 

rethinking sentencing policy is to accept six "truths" about 

sentencing as a social policy: 

o The increase in punishment has little to do with 

preventing crime; 

o The collective impact of our punishment system falls 

disproportionately upon minorities, especially young 

males; 

o The costs of the penal system are beginning to restrict 

government options in other service areas; 

o Most prisoners, probationers and parolees are not 

dangerous; 

o Our sentencing system has been distorted by a handful 

of highly publicized cases; and 

o The increase in punishment has done little to ameliorate 

the plight of victims of crime. 

76-939 - 94 - 4 
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It is time to move beyond the "tough-at-any-cost" policy, and 

to consider new strategies for developing a less costly and more 

effective penal practice. Among corrections professionals, there is 

an emerging paradigm that seeks to take advantage of what we have 

learned over the last 20 years, but also to move beyond the stale 

rhetoric of "get tough" penolo9l'. Some elements of this emerging 

view are: 

1. Expand correctional options beyond probation and prison. 

For many offenders, probation provides too little in the way 

of punisrrment or control, while prison offers far more of both 

than is warranted. Intermediate sanctions such as intensive 

supervision, fines, public work, day treatment centers, boot 

camps, and house arrest are both fiscally and programmatically 

wise. They need to be more widely available. 

2. Increase programs of of'fender risk reduction. The career 

criminal paradigm cillrri.ed with it an implied belief that 

offending behavior cannot be prevented except through 

incapacitation. A growing body of literature demonstrates the 

promise of "risk reduction" programs which intervenes into 

offenders' lives to change the problems that promote criminal 

behavior. Drug treatment, relapse prevention, cognitive 

treatment and pro-social supports have emerged as effective 

new ways to interrupt the pattern of criminal careers by 

changing offenders rather than merely caging them. 
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3. Eliminate ineffectively harsh sentences. Already, the U.S. 

Sentencing commission has recognized that mandatory minimum 

sentences result in many injustices, and that the draconian 

penalties left over from the extreme days of the drug war are 

excessive and unjust. To this list we can add most life

without-parole sentences, and many terms beyond a decade; From 

the standpoint of preventing the resumption of most criminal 

careers, penalties that incapacitate the offender into his or 

her forties are ineffecti'Y'e and waste precious resources. The 

availability of careful risk screening and intensive risk 

reduction practices justifies experiments with release of 

selected, long-term offenders. 

4. Increase emphasis on prevention. Two decades of focussing 

on offenders in their 20s and 3,Os has taught us that the cost 

of waiting for criminal careers to develop. A deliberate and 

targeted policy of violence prevention, directed toward youth 

and children, will payoff exponentially in the reduction of 

crime. Prevention programs will include making schools more 

effective, strengthening the supports for non-traditional 

families, and increasing the range of pro-social options for 

high-risk youth. 

Instead of maintaining the current failed emphasis on "tough 

prison terms" and "pure just deserts," we must develop a new 

perspective on sentencing. Four principles would help us move 

toward a more effective and sensible se~tencing system. 
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:t. The circumstances of offenders should be an important 

object of sentencing. 

Recent legal reforms have emphasized the idea of "equality" of 

sentences -- that People who commit similar crimes should receive 

similar sentences. But equal sentences can be unjust when they are 

substantively inappropriate, and far too often the sentences 

required under determinate and mandatory sentencing sqhemes "fit" 

neither the crime nor the circumstances of the offender or the 

victim. 

Much would be gained by reinserting a concern for individual 

circumstances into the sentencing process. If we are serious about 

combatting drug use, for example, we will find ways to incorporate 

treatment programs into the sentencing process. If we are serious 

about victims, we will find ways to allow offenders and their 

victims to reconciliate -- not because the offenders need it, but 

because victims so often do. 

:n. sentences must serve a multiplicity of purposes including 

risk-reduction through rehabilitation and treatment. 

For too long, we have approached the problem of punishment 

philosopliy as though a single philosophical orientation shoUld 

apply to all sentenqed offenders. In practice, a multiplicity of 

goals guides our thinking about offenders. The dominant American 
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philosophy is one of pragmatism--we are more committed to problem

solving than t.o the abstractions of philosophical debate. 

The problem with multiple goals is, of course, the temptation 

toward erratic, piecemeal sentencing policy. The failure to clearly 

articulate a complex, guiding sentencing philosophy to control 

sentencing policy has been a major cause of the current chaos in 

correctiofis. In place of chaos, an integrated sentencing philosophy 

is needed, one that makes a coherent order of our various ideals 

regarding punishment. 

III. Less expensive and more effective forms of criminal 

penalties must be expanded. 

Because our sentencing tradition has overemphasized the 

prison, we have failed to make full use of alternative non-prison 

sanctions -- often referred to as "intermediate sanctions.". 

Compared to the prison, intermediate sanctions are at least as 

effective as imprisonment and certainly less costly to taxpayers. 

They Gan also be designed to fit better the circumstances of both 

victims and offenders. 

There are two concerns we must bear in mind if we are to 

successfully turn to intermediate sanctions. First, a significant 

shift in funding must occur. The dollars now devoted to expansion 

of the prison system must be reallocated to the community-based 

corrections system to support intermediate sanctions. Second, 
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intermediate sanctions must be implemented in ways that directly 

cut into the rising prison population. 

xv. Tbe length of most prison sentences sbould be reduced. 

The vast majority of offenders in the United ~tates serve less 

than two years in prisoII. To most Americans, this sounds like very 

short punishment. Yet the time served in U.s. prisons is longer 

than in nearly every other western democracy in the world. 

Why do we perceive our harsh punishments to be so lenient? 

First, most judges pronounce "sentences" at the sentencing hearing 

far in excess of the time that will eventually be served. Second, 

despite a large and impressive body of literature showing virtually 

no relationship between the length of time served and the amount of 

general or specific deterrence, we still hold desperately to a 

cultural belief that punishment is effective in controlling our 

behavior and that of others. 

In fact, virtually any sentencing purpose we desire can be 

achieved with shorter sentences than we now impose. General 

deterrence would be unaffected if average time served were 9 months 

instead of the current 18. The symbolic message of punishment is 

also satisfac~orily demonstrated by short, determinate sentences 

there is little difference in punitive value between a 6-month 

term, say, and a 12-month term. community protection is not 

endangered by releasing offenders a few months earlier. Even life 
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without parole, designed to incapacitate, can in nearly all 

instances be replaced by terms lasting 10 or 20 years, since this 

takes the offender out of the criminally active ages. 

There are SUbstantial adVantages to be gained by reducing the 

length of sentences. We could replace some time in prison with less 

costly, more effective combinations of correctional approaches, 

such as electronic monitored home detention, SUbstance abuse 

treatment and job training. By reducing our emphasis on the prison 

term, we can increase our effectiveness at less financial and human 

cost. 

An agenda for sentencing reform is needed 

Piecemeal approaches to sentencing reform will not work. The 

lesson of history is that without a comprehensive strategy, little 

can be done to alter the present trend in imprisonment. If 

sentencing in the United states is to be brought under control, 

changes are needed in every area affecting the sentencing function: 

o The philosophy of sentencing; 

o The role of the victim in the sentencing process; 

o The options available to the judge at sentencing; 
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o The relationship between federal, state and local 

governments in the sentencing process; 

o The standards for sentences to imprisonment; 

o The structure for the prison release decision; 

o Elimination of ineffective sentencing practices; and 

o Better research on the effectiveness of sentencing. 

Last year, I authored the sentencing policy statement of the 

National Council on crime and Delinquency. NCCD is one of the 

oldest and currently the largest nation-wide prison reform group in 

the Unites states. Their policy statement, which makes a series of 

recommendations for change in sentencing, provides a comprehensive 

strategy and rationale for the reform of sentencing in the united 

states. It also fairly represents my views on the elements needed 

in a comprehensive sentencing reform strategy. I append the NeCD 

policy statement to this testimony as the more elaborate basis for 

reforming sentencing in the united states. 

Thank you again for allowing me this opportunity to testify. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Professor, many of the studies and the statistics 
cited, including some of those in your testimony, refer to all prison 
populations, Federal and State. Aren't there significant differences 
between Federal and State inmate populations which dictate 
against using these studies in talking only about the Federal in
mate population? 

Mr. CLEAR. I think it is important to recognize that the Federal 
prison population represents a different mix in some regards from 
the State prison populations, and States also vary dramatically. 
But th.e Federal sentencing reform can set a tone for what the 
States are looking for. . 

I was just making some notes on the States represented by the 
Members in this room, for example, that have implemented some 
of the kinds of things that I have talked about quite successfully, 
and that Federal leadership, I think, would be an important bonus 
for the States. 

Mr. HUGHES. One big difference is the young inmate population 
you refer to, 15 to 18. That is a lot different in the Federal system. 
We have very few youthful offenders in that category, 18 years of 
age, and yet in the State systems are just loaded to the gunnels 
with youthful offenders in that range, in fact, 13 to 18 years of age. 

Mr. CLEAR. That is correct. 
Mr. HUGHES. Your testimony indicates that most prisoners, pro

bationers, and parolees are not dangerous. Do you ~quate dan
gerousness with the Bureau of Prisons determination of violent in
mates, or is there a difference? 

Mr. CLEAR. I am glad to have an opportunity to address that, be
cause I heard earlier the Federal definition that they use that is 
a very broad one, and I think it is appropriate when you are talk
ing about gross numbers to use a fairly conservative estimate, as 
they .have done. 

But when you are trying to identifY individuals for programs, you 
don't just use a simple rule that anybody who has any prior arrest 
for an offense that may have had a potential for violence is abso
lutely barred from special alternative programs, because our re
search that we have done on these programs in various States indi
cates that individuals even who have previous histories of violence 
often do very well in these programs. 

So the number shows the size. of the problem but doesn't tell you 
the number of people that you can actually move into those pro
grams successfully. 

Mr. lIUGHES. Mr. Carlson, you are very clear in your testimony, 
now that .you don't have any constraints, you don't have to clear 
anything through OMB in telling us what you--

Mr. CARLSON. It's a great life. 
Mr. Hum-IEs. But you make it very clear in your testimony, you 

think that one of the most serious problems we face is mandatory 
minimu:n'ls. 

MI~. CARLSON. Absolutely. I think the point was made that mini
mum Iitlru~datories drive the guidelines to a great ~"[tent, in the 
area of dl-ug abuse in particular. 

Mr. HUGHES. And including the ratcheting up that is done by the 
Sentenciing Commission of other offenses so that you have some de
gree of proportionality, which is another major factor. 
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What would you do with mandatory minimums? 
Mr. CARLSON. Mr. Chairman, I feel strongly that mlnImUm 

mandatories are based on some very faulty assumptions, and I 
would reconsider the strategy of having judges totally constrained 
in terms of wb 9.t they can do. 

What Congressman Berman mentioned earlier today is what I 
hear from Federal judges across the country. I serve as special 
master for a U.S. district court in a matter involving a jail and 
know the judges in that district very well. What he described is 
what I hear from many Federal judges. They see cases before them 
that are simply inappropriate for minimum mandatories because 
they are based on the assumption that all inmates are alike and 
that all crimes are similar. In reality they are not, they are very 
different in terms of the harm they cause to the public. 

Mr. HUGHES. Since your retirement, you have chaired an advi
sory group of the U.S. Sentencing Commission concerning expand
ing intermediate punishments for Federal offenders. What conclu
sions did you reach? And, secondly, do you believe that the alter
native punishment options already available to the Federal Bureau 
are being utilized fully? 

Mr. CARLSON. We recommended, Mr. Chairman, that the Sen
tencing Commission expand the possibility of Federal courts impos
ing nonincarcerative sentences-in other words, expand the num
ber of intermediate sanctions, which is the faddish term that peo
ple like to use today. The Commission did not at the time adopt 
that recommendation, although I understand subsequently they 
have made some adjustments in the sentencing scheme. But our 
pr1Jposal was that they substantially increase the number of low
risk cases where judges would have the option-not be forced to, 
but have the option of using a nonincarcerative sentence for the 
low-risk offender. 

Mr. HUGHES. When you were Director of the Federal Bureau of 
Prisons, did you participate in some of the negotiations with Mex
ico on prisoner exchange? 

Mr. CARLSON. Yes, I did, sir. 
Mr. HUGHES. We do have some track record in that regard in ex

changing prisoners. Did that· work fairly successfully? 
Mr. CARLSON. I believe it did at the time I was Director, and I 

think it still does. The problem, as Director Hawk points out, how
ever, is that the offenders themselves have to be a participant in 
the decision to go back to their home country. I question whether 
that is necessarily the position we should be in. 

Mr. HUGHES. There is no question that we need to be very care
ful about expanding that. We are talking about a fairly sizable uni
verse of noncitizen inmates, but many of those should serve out 
their prison terms, because of the nature of their offense, either 
here or in their native country, and that is going to require nego
tiations much along the lines that we saw back in the eighties 
when we negotiated that prisoner exchange. Would you agree? 

Mr. CARLSON. That is correct. For the major traffickers, I have 
no hesitancy at all. As I said, they should be incarcerated for 
incapacitative purposes. I submit, however, that there are many 
low-level, and I use the term "mules," who, in reality, are not a se
rious threat. While they may have a quantity of narcotics in their 
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possession or with them on the boat or the airplane, if you look at 
the circumstances, they are merely a courier who has been hired 
by the higher level official. 

Mr. HUGHES. But they do present another problem, and that is, 
you need to send a very clear signal, as I think my colleague from 
New Mexico says, that you don't -get a free ride. I mean if all we 
do .is send them back on the next bus across the border, I'm not 
so sure we have sent the right signals. 

So there has got to be some punishment, either in this country 
or in their country, so that there is some deterrence, so that we 
don't reward them. 

Mr. CARLSON. I would agree. On the other hand, I would ques-
tion: 10 years in Federal prison at $20,000 per year. 

Mr. HUGHES. That is another thing. 
Mr. CARLSON. That is the problem. 
Mr. HUGHES. We seem to have some consensus in this committee 

on that score that that doesn't make sense. 
Mr. CARLSON. There has to be some punishment; it is the degree. 
Mr. HUGHES. Yes. And it troubled me-I think you probably 

heard me say-that I have seen higher level traffickers walk be
cause they had some information to provide, and you have the poor 
mule that spends 15 years in prison--

Mr. CARLSON. Exactly, and that is a dilemma. 
Mr. HUGHES [continuing]. Which is an injustice, aside from the 

question of the expense involved and other factors to be considered. 
Well, I have used my 5 minutes and then some. 
The gentleman from New Mexico. 
Mr. SCHIFF. I will use a little less than my 5 minutes to catch 

up here, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Let me say, with respect, I have no questions for 

this panel, because I enjoyed their presentations and they were ex
ceedingly eloquent in making their points. There is nothing I need 
to ask, because I think they were abundantly clear. So I would like 
to take 2 minutes to make a basically responsive statement, allow 
the panel to respond if they wish, and then yield back. 

As I said before, Mr. Chairman, I don't think any law or policy 
enacted by this Congress is above review, and I acknowledge hav
ing seen a number of problems in mandatory minimum 
sentencings, including the one you just observed that, if one can 
negotiate with the law enforcement agents or with the prosecutors, 
one can actually avoid the effect of the mandatory sentencing be
cause the case will never get that far, and that is fair to look into. 

But there is a drumbeat I am beginning to hear that is making 
me very uncomfortable in a couple of respects. The first is, I am 
hearing over and over again the call for a need to change our policy 
based on the assumption that the increasing number of people in 
prison is bad, and I have not come to that conclusion. I can make 
an equally good argument that sentences were too soft in the past, 
and the laws were not adequately enforced in the past, and an in
creasing prison popUlation indicates an increasing seriousness to 
enforce the laws of the United States and not to wink at them. 

I don't come to the conclusion, in other words, that numbers 
prove anything except numbers, but that is not what I am hearing, 
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I am hearing numbers prove, "Oh, my goodness, we have made a 
mistake, we have to go in another direction." I don't think so nec
essarily. 

The second item I am concerned about is the diminuation of of
fenses and the diminuation of individual responsibility that I am 
hearing over and over again. The nonviolent offenders we keep 
hearing about include, just as one example, those individuals who 
break into our homes and steal everything we have saved over a 
lifetime and then abscond without touching anybody. Most of 
America is terrified to leave their homes because of the impact 
these individuals haye, and yet we are kind of, in my opinion, plac
ing them here in some kind of a, "Well, boys will be boys" kind of 
attitude. 

Similarly, I am hearing people involved in drug trafficking di
minished in their responsibility as mules, as just people who need 
a little pocket money, you know, and, again, "Boys will be boys" 
kind of thing. 

It has to be remembered that,.if you strip all that away, these 
are people who have decided to' get involved in drug trafficking; 
these are people who have decided they want more money and they 
have got a choice: they can go to school and then go to work, like 
most of our population, or they can violate the laws, and they are 
being penalized for this choice. 

It seems to me that it also ought to be emphasized that if there 
were no mules, there were no couriers, there would be no drug traf
ficking, you need every part of this, and although we can look at 
that sentence, and maybe we are too draconian at times, we ought 
to recognize what our ultimate goal is. 

So, with that, I will yield to the panel and then yield back to the 
Chair. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CARLSON. My response would be the overwhelming nature of 

the budgetary demands that are being placed by prisons on the De
partment of Justice budget, given the constraints that you face in 
terms of the overall budget of the United States. 

When I was Director, the FBI was, by far and away, the largest 
component of the Department of Justice's budget. Everyone can re
call those days. Today, it is no longer the FBI or DEA, it is the Bu
reau of Prisons. Prisons are now driving the rest of the criminal 
justice system, which I think is unfortunate. 

Also, in response to your comment, Congressman Schiff, I don't 
disagree at all with punishment for offenders that are coming in 
with drugs. I am just suggesting that perhaps 5, 10, 15, 20 years, 
at $20,000 a crack may be more than we can afford, that there 
ought to be a different way to handle them. Yes, they ought to be 
incarcerated, but it is the length of time that I am concerned about. 

Mr. CLEAR. I would add one further point to that, which is, as 
the testimony earlier this morning, if you are simply interested in 
the function of the sentence serving a punitive aim, sometimes 
these very, very long sentences are no longer as important. So if 
you focus on sending a signal, you can send an equally effective sig
nal sometimes with shorter sentences. 

Most of the research that we have done over this 20-year period 
when we have quadrupled the size of the corrections system dem-
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onstrates, without any question, that it has had little or no impact 
on crime. So the position that I would argue is that we need to be 
much more ':Vise about how we spend our dollars in the corrections 
system, identify those approaches that have impact on the commu
nities that are suffering with regard to crime, particularly front
end approaches that deal with youths, that don't wait until the 
criminal careers have developed, and focus on resources there, be
cause I think we have learned well that the growth of the correc
tions system has not produced much, if at all, in the way of reduc
tion in the amount of crime experienced by the citizens. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Could I ask just one followup question on that, Pro
fessor? It is my just individual recollection that when the State of 
Texas went from a heavy degree of incarceration to releasing peo
ple in huge numbers from their prisons as a cost-saving device, 
th.at their crime rate shot right up. Is that correct? 

Mr. CLEAR. I am a little bit familiar with tlie study you are refer
ring to, and it has been criticized because of its methodology, but 
identifying the-the crime rates in surrounding States at the same 
time also fluctuated in the same kinds of ways as they did in 
Texas. So attributing the change in crime in Texas to what the 
punishment policy changes were is probably stretching the credibil
ity of that study a little bit beyond what it deserves. 

Mr. SCHIFF. I thank the panel. 
Mr. HUGHES. Would the gentleman yield to me? 
Mr. SCHIFF. I yield to the chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. Another interesting thing is occurring with regard 

to the mandatory minimums, and I am not sure it was con~ 
templated. You have individuals committing heinous offense, vio
lent offenses-homicide-that are out in 7 years in the State sys
tem, and you have people that have no previous convictions get 
caught up in the mandatory minimum of 15 years, with no pre
vious record, who happen to be transporting. So the disparity that 
we were looking for in the sentencing guidelines is basically being 
undercut by what is occurring in the real world. 

Mr. CARLSON. I would agree. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Chairman, that raises the question of the sen

tence for murders as much as it raises the question that you would 
raise. ' 

Mr. MAzZOLI. Exactly. I think the point is that the sentence is 
too little for murders, and we are comparing, I think, apples with 
oranges. 

Mr. ,HUGHES. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Ken
tucky. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will use 
my 5 minutes but no more. 

First of all, it is nice to see Mr. Carlson again and Professor 
Clear. 

I would have appreciated, Professor Clear, and gotten more from 
your testimony, if you hadn't mixed incarceration, Federal, local, 
State, young kids, seasoned hardened criminals. And, I found your 
statement to be a bit tendentious in its approaches in what to do. 
But, anyway, it will certainly add to our body of knowledge here. 

Professor Carlson, one thing I remember years ago is that the 
electric industry was extrapolating figures about electric use and 
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power use, and they were reaching the poin.t where, by the year 
2000, we would have an electric power station at every intersection 
in America. And, of course, that hasn't happened and will not hap
pen. 

Again, 116,000 persons, which you sort of predict, may not hap
pen. I think we have to be aware of it, but I'm not sure we ought 
to predict our program specifically on that. I was very much 
pleased to hear the gentleman from New Mexico's statement about 
the question of the failure of the system. 

I remember once being in a hearing where people were complain
ing about the failure of the American judicial and criminal justice 
system because our prisons are overcrowded. And, I said, "Well, 
maybe that is evidence of the success of the system, not its failure; 
we ru:e finally putting people away that haven't been put away 
heretofore." So I would be a little concerned about this drum fire. 
As I said, it is making me a bit queasy about this whole subject 
because of what we are hearing. 

Also, Norm, you mentioned that 60 percent of the people in Fed
eral prisons are drug offenders and 50 percent of them are there, 
you say, for the first major sentence. I don't know much about this 
subject, but I would be willing to bet that each one of these people 
has 10 different sentences at the State level. They have been bust
ed 50 times and they have had all kinds of problems. I can't believe 
that these are just choirboys who wind up in the Federal prison. 
But, maybe you could help me on that. 

Mr. CARLSON. I am not suggesting they are choirboys, Congress
man Mazzoli. I am suggesting that this is their first prison sen
tence, State or Federal; it is their first time. They may have a prior 
arrest record, and I am not saying that they are obviously scouts 
in terms of their prior criminal record. But I would suggest that 
there are some of them at least, that may not be a high risk to the 
public. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. You mentioned that 50 percent-I presume 50 per
cent of the 60 percent-are at the lowest level of whatever the-

Mr. CARLSON. The sentencing; that is correct. 
Mr. MAzzou. Have you done any study at the school on just· ex

actly how many of those in that lowest level would, by reason of 
the characteristics that the Bureau of Prisons have used, would fit 
within the guidelines? I assume you would want them released or 
have severely reduced sentences rather than what they are having. 
Do you have any quantification to help us on that? 

Mr. CARLSON. No, I don't. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. it would help us if you did. I think what the chair

man is getting around to is that, eventually in our hearing we have 
to get some numbers. We have to find out. I asked Ms. Hawk to 
supply us with some numbers. We need to know what we are talk
ing about. It is one thing to make great, emotional, and important 
statements, but they don't really help us much. If we are going to 
do something sensible to calibrate this system, to wisely give it 
some nuance, which it apparently doesn't today have, we have to 
know the population we are dealmg with, their characteristics, 
their tendencies and proclivities. And, if we don't, we may be let
ting a worse thing happen. 
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So let me urge you, to the extent you can, to give us some num
bers of just what type of thing we are dealing with. I don't want 
to be·a kind of skunk at the lawn party here, but I do think you 
say in your three points that not all offenders are the same, not 
all crimes are alike, and deterrence. a question mark. 

I think we can safely say that at least so long as they are in the 
slammer they are deterred from doing much of anything except to 
themselves and the people around them. And, it makes me feel a 
little more comfortable that, to that extent, there is a deterrence. 
Now it may not be a deterrence to their brother or their uncle or 
their close friend back home, but it is a deterrence to them. 

So I think we have to be real careful, because sentencing is, in 
part, a deterrence to that person doing something else, not so much 
an example of what not to do for fear that you will be busted as 
well. So we, I think, have to put some perspective to it. 

But I am interested in this, that 26 percent, Norm, of all of the 
people in Federal prisons are noncitizens. 

Mr. CARLSON. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. And I think you said, further, some are major drug 

offenders and some are the mul~s, and given allowance for the 
mules being an integral part of the unified effort of moving drugs, 
have you any idea as to which of those might be subject to deporta
tion quickly or to a lower sentence? 

Mr. CARLSON. No, sir, I don't. I think your point is well taken. 
That is the sort of numbers that I think should be generated for 
the committee. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. The last question is, do you or Professor Clear 
know, are numbers being developed? Are they accessible in some 
fashion? 

Mr. CLEAR. I think the Director said this morning that the size 
of the number depends on where you set your cutting points, and 
that is one of the critical points about all of this, which is why I 
said earlier, rather than a piecemeal approach, a comprehensive 
approach. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. That is true, because there is a certain subjectivity 
in deciding which cutting point. But, how about telling us the popu
lation: How many of them did this? How many of them did that? 
And, let the computers figure out who fits into which categories, 
and arrange them somehow, and then mayb~ we can decide, or a 
sentencing committee, or a panel of experts or whatever, on what 
the cuts could be based. And, basing cuts not on the judgment of 
what should be considered, but just on who they are and what they 
have done to get there. 

Mr. CLEAR. Let me say I would also encourage you to think of 
that as the open playing field, because when we do those kinds of 
cuts in prison populations around the country, we find that among 
the groups that, for example, would have a prior conviction or an 
arrest for a crime that has violent potential, if you do an ~ssess
ment of that individual they might fit very well into existing pro
grams that are community-based programs. So that would give you 
an open playing field. But there might also be some ways in which 
those numbers themselves would shift. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. 'rhat is up to the chairman. He is the chairman of 
the committee. He will ask for 'what he thinks we can use. But I 
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would hope that it wouldn't be tailored, and trimmed, and modi
fied, and molded by you. I want information. Your views are won
derful, and laudable, and important, and based upon your profes
sion, quite acceptable. I might not agree with them. So, to say that 
this person is from a troubled home and therefore we should do 
thus and so, or this person is likely to be more amenable to a drug 
program and we should do that with them-just tell me who they 
are and what they have done to get there. What offenses they have 
committed, taking into consideration the fact that breaking and en
tering may not be violent, but it is not a happy thing either. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for your indulgence. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from California. 
Mr. BECERRA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me go back to the whole question of the drug couriers, be

cause I think all of us would agree that they have to be punished, 
there is no doubt, but that there is a problem oftentimes when they 
are in our jails for 20 years. Any specific responses or solutions to 
this problem other than perhaps revising our mandatory minimum 
sentencing, or somehow trying to address quicker deportation? You 
can see, we are all sort of deliberating over that issue as well. 

Mr. CARLSON. I don't have anything more spedfic, Congressman 
Becerra. What I would suggest is that it has to be done, obviously, 
on a case-by-case basis depending on the circumstances of the of
fender and the offense. I do think it could be done, and I think the 
numbers themselves-26 percent is tremendous--you know, a 
quarter of the prison population are non-U.S. citizens. I think that 
suggests that at least some of these could probably be handled in 
a more cost-effective manner, which would free up space for the of
fenders that Congressman Mazzoli is concerned about, the violent 
and the dangerous. ! think that is who ought to be incarcerated 
rather than a low-level "mule" from another country who I think 
should be sent back home as quickly as possible. 

Mr. BECERRA. Do you think it is possible for us, through the judi
cial system, to try to determine the circumstances under which this 
individual has involved himself or herself in crime-whether or not 
this is a low-level or high-level person? 

Mr. CARLSON. Again, from my experience in discussing this mat
ter with Federal judges, I think they feel that there is a way to 
make decisions that would be more cost effective than the present 
system where they get minimum mandatory sentences based solely 
on the quantity of the drugs that they happen to have in their pos
session at the time. 

Mr. BECERRA. Let me ask a question of either of the two of you 
with regard to judicial disparity. It seems to me that as a result 
of mandatory minimum sentencing we do have less disparity in the 
sentences that are being dispensed by judges. It may be just a re
sult, as was said earlier, that they are increasing in time. If we 
were to somehow reform the sentencing structure that we have, 
what is to prevent the disparity from again occurring for the wrong 
reasons? 

Mr. CLEAR. When you have a system of mandatory minimums 
that can be used to generate a lot of pressure for plea negotiation, 
what you do is, you move the disparity from the judicial decision 
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point to the prosecutorial decision point, and we have heard com·, 
ments already about that. 

The kinds of sentencing systems that seem to be better at reduc
ing disparity without generating nearly as much prose<:utorial ac
tivity are presumptive systems where there is judicial discretion at 
the sentencing stage, that that discretion can respond to a variety 
of issues but has to be recorded in the record at the time of sen
tencing, and the reason why-so that the reasons for the judicial 
sentence can themselves be appealed, and we find that those kinds 
of sentencing systems that provide latitude at the sentencing stage 
but provide presumption do reduce both judicial disparity and dis
parity across cases. 

But I think one of the driving forces of disparity is when one type 
of crime gets treated more severely than it deserves compared to 
other kinds of crime, so that in the time when we ratcheted up the 
punishment for drug offenses, for example, it made rape and armed 
robbery and, those kinds of things look less serious comparatively, 
and so it created a secondary pressure for us to increase those pen
alties. So what happens is that rather than bringing sentences 
down to a level where we can actUally operate a system within fis
cal realities, we create a pressure through sentencing disparity 
across crimes that inexorably leads toward increasing the sen
tences for other kinds of crimes, so that the system moves up and 
never gets recalibrated down. 

Mr. BECERRA. One final question I pose to the two of you. This 
is a hearing, of course, that is dealing with prison populations and 
individuals who have committed crimes and been sentenced; but, I 
think we often miss the boat by just talking only about incarcer
ation-the remedial effects of crime being committed in our coun
try. Any thoughts on what we could try to do? 

Professor Clear, I think you mentioned it briefly in 'your testi
mony, about the forces that cause crime to be committed are really 
not being dealt with. Is there anything that you can think of that 
perhaps was not touched on? Again, I know that we are dealing 
with incarceration after the fact; but, is there anything that we can 
do up front in terms of prevention to try to help prevent not only 
someone going to prison but prevent there being a victim who has 
been hurt or harmed by this criminal who is now in jail? 

Mr. CLEAR. Most research on criminal careers and on the ending 
of a criminal career finds two issues: that in the early stages of a 
young male's development, it is the strength of the bonds that de
velop to prosocial institutions that determine the likelihood of get
ting involved in criminality in the first place. So we need to make 
these prosocial institutions in our cities more attractive and more 
useful to those young adolescents-schools, families, churches, the 
kinds of community forces that lead toward involvement and com
mitment to safe communities for young males growing up. 

Once a criminal career has begun, research indicates that desist
ance, the ending of the criminal career, is aided by two kinds of 
events: either ending a chemical dependency or a commitment to 
a group that is involved in criminality, so you can intervene into 
that person's life to try to reduce those sorts of problems; or becom
ing more stable, things like marriage or having a child. 
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So if we can provide social supports to make those community 
elements stronger, more attractive as influences on those kids, and 
then, secondly, accelerate the speed at which the negative bonds 
get eliminated, we can do a lot on the prevention side to reduce the 
length of criminal careers, to reduce the proportion of kids who get 
involved in crimes, and reduce the seriousness of the crimes they 
are committing. 

Mr. BECERRA. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. I want to thank the panel. The panel has been 

very, very helpful to us. Frankly, you can see the kind of passion 
that this subject generates. I think the fact of the matter is, if 
nothing else occurs in this SJ3ries of hearings, it will layout basi
cally all the variables, all the options, and cost is just one of them. 
Cost should not drive policy, it should be a factor. We should be 
aware of what we are doing and what it is going to cost, because 
we have to go to the taxpayers and tell them that now the Bureau 
of Prisons in 1997 needs $3.6 billion compared to the $1.8 billion 
today in operating costs because of the exploding prison population. 

I think the American taxpayer wants us to develop good penal 
policy, and that is an important part of our role at the Federal 
level, to show some leadership in penology. One of the" factors that 
we need to look at is whether past policies have contributed to good 
public policy. 

I know of situations because judges, in frustration, have come to 
me about situations where a housewife happens to have 5.1 grams 
of crack in her purse that belonged to her husband, but she pos
sessed it, she knew about it; two children; she is serving 5 years, 
no parole, in prison. The judge was so frustrated because he felt 
that he would never see her again, she had learned a hard lesson, 
but there was no flexibility for the judge. 

There is flexibility however, which is an aspect of the judge's con
cern and that is the flexibility with the U.S. attorneys office in its 
charging policy. So we have flexibility, but it has shifted from the 
court to the U.S. attorney. 

The second thing that is occurring is that, unfortunately, we are 
seeing some concern about new sentences where they are not man
datory minimums, and now judges are taking into consideration 
where there are violent offenders involved basically what is hap
pening to the prison system. Violent prisoners should be taken out 
of circulation, most people understand that we need to do that, and 
yet now, all of a sudden, one of the factors being considered by sen
tencing courts around the country is the overburdened prison popu
lation. 

Then you have the situation that we have in Federal prisons and 
in State prisons. We know that detoxification programs work, but 
we don't have the resources so that the Director of the Federal Bu
reau of Prisons can provide to those that need drug treatment the 
kind of treatment they need because we don't have the dollars to 
do that. 

So, frankly, out of these hearings, hopefully, will come all the 
variables, all the considerations, so that we can take a look at past 
policy and determine whether or not that will serve as well as we 
see an exploding prison population. We are going to have to build 
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more Federal prisons, there is no question about that, the only 
question is whether we can develop alternatives that make more 
sense in serving the public good by returning, perhaps, citizens 
who can be rehabilitated to the community, as we should, and pro
vide additional sentencing options so that judges have more than 
one of two options: either sending them back home, basically, on 
probation, or off to prison, which is often the only options that are 
available to sentencing judges. 

So it has been a good hearing, and it is the first of a series of 
hearings that will enable us to make, hopefully, wiser decisions in 
the future. So thank you very much. We appreciate your testimony. 
You have been very helpful to us. Thank you. 

Mr. CARLSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. That concludes the testimony for today, and the 

subcommittee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 12:48 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to re·· 

convene subject to the call of the Chair.] 
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The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:12 a.m., in room 

2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives William J. Hughes, Don Edwards, John 
Conyers, Jr., Romano L. Mazzoli, Carlos J. Moorhead, Howard 
Coble, and Bill McCollum. 

Also present: Hayden Gregory, counsel; Jarilyn Dupont, assistant 
counsel; Veronica Eligan, secretary; and Joseph Wolfe, minority 
counsel. 

Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Ju
dicial Administration will come to order. Good morning and wel
come to this morning's hearing. 

The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole 
or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photog
raphy, or by any other such methods of coverage. In accordance 
with committee rule 5(a), permission will be . granted unless there 
is objection. Is there objection? 

Hearing none, permission is granted. 
Today we are holding our second hearing on the status and direc

tion of the Federal prison population. At our first hearing, we 
heard testimony from the Director of the Federal Bureau of Prisons 
describing the exponential increase in the Federal prison popu
lation over the past dozen years. Her testimony indicated that this 
growth trend is continuing an.d will continue for years to come. 

Not surprisingly, these increases in our inmate population bring 
with them a voracious appetite for resources. As we discuss these 
issues this very day, the Federal prison population is increasing at 
a rate of 200 inmates per week. That may not sound so dramatic, 
but, as one of our witnesses described it in her prepared testimony, 
that translates into the need to build staff and open one additional 
BOO-bed prison each and every month. Furthermore, when and if 
we find the money to build, sta..'!, and begin to operate that prison 
of the month, each month we will have signed onto a much larger 
financial obligation to maintain and operate that prison for the 
many decades of its useful life, not to mention the followthrough 
that is required after inmates are released from prison. 

In our first hearing, in addition to getting a picture of what our 
Federal prison population looks like now and examining future 
trends, we began to identify the causes of this tremendous growth. 
The factors leading to the growth are many, but clearly there is one 
single factor which far outshadows all others. That single factor 
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can be described in a single word, "drugs." Persons confined for 
drug offenses currently comprise well over half the total demand 
for prison space and resources, and this percentage continues to 
rise every day. 

Some will argue that there is nothing surprising or disturbing 
about this. We have made conscious choices to address our crime 
and drug problems vlith tougher policies relying heavily on incar
ceration, and we simply have to find the money to build the prisons 
and pay for the bills. 

I think many Americans might respond to that argument some
what like one of our witnesses today, Dr. Blumstein. His response, 
in essence, is that if we could be convinced that this tremendous 
drain on resources was bringing about a reduction in our drug 
problem, then we would pay the price. He, like many who have 
carefully studied this matter, does not believe that the almost mon
olithic reliance on incarceration as a solution to our drug problem 
is working. They call for a reexamination and revision of our poli
cies. We will be hearing some of those recommendations today. 

We also will be hearing from family members of persons WAO 
have been on the receiving end of incarceration policies which We 
developed during the eighties in particular. Frankly, there are lim
its to the value of anecdotal evidence such as this. Last year, over 
32,000 persons received Federal prison sentences and over 10,000 
received mandatory minimum sentences. From such large numbers 
it would not be hard to find examples of individual cases which 
would support practically any point of view but not be representa
tional of major trends occurring. 

I am convinced, however, that the experiences being reported by 
these family members are not aberrations but, rather, represent 
scenarios being played out in similar form every day in our Federal 
courts throughout the country. I believe these personal experiences 
of family members provide us an important additional dimension 
to consider along with many other factors which we must weigh in 
making policy decisions. 

These hearings are oversight hearings on the Federal Bureau of 
Prisons. In these hearings we will be examining the phenomenon 
of the tremendous growth in the Federal prison population over the 
past decade. An important dimension of our examination is to iden
tify policies which are bringing about these increases. It may be 
that our oversight examination will result in recommendations for 
legislative changes or changes in enforcement policies which do not· 
require legislative changes, such as charging policies. 

Some of these changes may fall within the areas of responsibility 
of this subcommittee, and some may not. T'ne administration of 
Federal criminal justice is a complex undertaking involving inter
action with various agencies within the executive branch of govern
ment and with the judicial branch. Responsibility within the Con
gress is likewise shared by many subcommittees, including our own 
subcommittee, and with other committees of the Congress besides 
Judiciary. 

Our subcommittee will work with the various entities with which 
we share responsibility for our criminal justice system, whether 
they are in the legislative, judicial, or executive branch to provide 
the most effective, efficient, fair, and cost-effective criminal justice 
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system available. It promises to be an excellent hearing with excel
lent witnesses, and I look forward to the testimony. 

The distinguished gentleman from North Carolina. 
Mr. COBLE. I thank the chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, I have no opening statement, but I would, with

out objection, introduce the statement of the gentleman from Cali
fornia, Mr. Moorhead, into the record. 

Mr. HUGHES. The statement will be received, without objection. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Moorhead follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMl:)N'l' OF HON. CARLOS J. MooromAD, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGmlSS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

THANK YOU M~. CHAIRMAN. IN REVIEWING THE 

~ESTIM~NY OF THE WITNESSES FOR THIS OUR SECOND DAY OF 

HEARINGS ON TRENDS IN THE FEDERAL PRISON POPULATION, 

IT IS CLEAR THAT MUCH OF THEIR FOCUS IS ON MANDATORY 

MINIMUM SENTENCES. NUMEROUS CONCERNS ABOUT MANDATORY 

MINIMUMS HAVE BEEN RAISED ray FEDERAL JUDGES, THE 

DEFENSE BAR AND OTHERS. I THINK IT'S'IMPO~TA"T THAT 

WE NOTE THE VARIOUS OBJECTIONS TO MANDATORY MINIMUMS 

AND THIS SERIES OF HEARINGS AFFORDS US THE OPPORTUNITY 

TO FULLY EXPLORE THEIR USE. 

AT OUR .FIRST HEARING THERE SEEMED TO BE A 

CONSENSUS AMONG OUR WITNESSES THAT THE MAJOR PROBLEM 

WITH MANDATORY MINIMUMS IS THAT THEY HAVE RESULTED IN 

A SITUATION WHERE ESPECIALLY FIRST TIME OFFENDERS END 

UP SERVING UNNECESSARILY LONG SENTENCES. THIS IS A 

LEGITIMATE ISSUE THAT WE SHOULD LOOK CLOSELY AT. AT 

THE SAME TIME I WOULD NOTE THAT THESE WITNESSES WHO 
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INCLUDED THE CURRENT AS WELL AS A FORMER DIRECTOR OF 

THE FEDERAL BUREAU OF PRISONS DID NOT QUARREL WITH THE 

NEED FOR SOME FORM OF PUNISHMENT IN THESE CASES, WHICH 

I THINK IS A VERY IMPORTANT POINT. 

ANOTHER ISSUE THAT IS RAISED WITH REGARD TO 

MANDATORY MINIMUMS IS THAT THEY HAVE RESULTED IN THE 

VERY KIND OF SENTENCING DISPARITY ,THAT THEY WERE 

INTENDED TO ELIMINATE. HOWEVER, THERE IS SOME 

INDICATION THAT WHATEVER DISPARITY THERE IS, IS A 

RESULT OF CHARGING POLICIES PURSUED BY FEDERAL 

PROSECUTORS, RATHER THAN THE MANDATORY MINIMUMS 

THEr"SELVES. 

FINALLY, I WOULD NOTE THAT A GREAT DEAL HAS BEEN 

MADE ABOUT THE RAPIDLY INCREASING FEDERAL PRISON 

POPULATION WITH ITS ATTENDANT COSTS AND THAT AS A 

RESULT THEREOF, WE MUST NOW EMBARK ON A COURSE OF 

WHOLESALE CHANGE. ON THIS POINT, I AGREE WITH THE 
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REMARKS THAT THE CHAZRMAN MADE AT THE CLOSE OF OUR 

FXRST HEARING ON THIS TOPIC THAT: HIF' NOTHING ELSE 

OCCURS IN THZS SERJ:ES OF HEARINtlS, IT WILL LAY OUT 
. 

BASICALLY ALL THE VARIABLES, ALL THE OPTIONS, AHD COST 

XS .JUST ONE OF THEM. COST SHOULD NOT DRIVE POLICY, IT 

SHOULD BE A FACTOR. d HAVING SAID THAT MR. CHAIRMAN, 

I LOOK FORWARD Ti) THE TESTIMONY OF OUR DISTINGUISHED 

~ WITNESSES. THANK YOU. 

I 
.ct 
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Mr. HUGHEs. Does the gentleman from Florida have an opening 
statement? 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. I have none this morning. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. HUGHES. The first panel to testify today indudes Dr. Alfred 
Blumstein; Prof. Lynn Branham, accompanied by Alan Chaset; and 
Jim Bredar. 

Dr. Alfred Blumstein is the dean and J. Erik Jonsson Professor 
of Urban Systems and Operations Research at the H. John Heinz 
III School of Public Policy and Management at Carnegie Mellon 
University. Dr. Blumstein has extensive experience with the crimi
nal justice system. He served on the President's Commission on 
Law Enforcement and Administration of Justice from 1966 to 1967 
and was a member of the National Academy of Sciences' Commit
tee on Research on Law Enforcement and the Administration of 
Justice from 1975 to 1986. He has been a member of the Penn
sylvania Commission on Sentencing and was chairman from 1979 
through 1990 of the Pennsylvania Commission on Crime and Delin
quency. His research has focused on prison populations, sentencing, 
and criminal careers. 

Lynn Branham is a professor of law at the Thomas M. Cooley 
Law School in Lansing, MI. She is a member of the Commission 
on Accreditation for Corrections and is on the advisory board of the 
Edna McConnell Clark Foundation's Justice Program. She is the 
former chairperson of the American Bar Association's Corrections 
and Sentencing Committee. During her tenure as chairperson, the 
committee produced a model Adult Community Corrections Act as 
well as guidelines concerning prison and jail impact statements. 
She recently prepared a study for the ABA on the use of incarcer
ation. Professor Branham will testify on behalf of the American 
Bar Association today. 

Professor Branham is accompanied by Alan Chaset, an attorney 
in private practice and currently the vice chair of the American Bar 
Association's Sentencing Advisory Group. He also is chairman of 
the National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers' Post-Convic
tion Guidelines Committee. He previously served as special counsel 
to the U.S. Sentencing Commission. 

Jim Bredar is the Federal public defender for the district of 
Maryland, having been appointed to that position on November 30, 
1992, for a 4-year term. He is a former assistant U.S. attorney and 
clerked for Federal District Judge Richard P. Matsch in Denver 
after graduating with honors from Georgetown University Law 
School. He se!'Ved as a sentencing consultant to the British Govern
ment Home Office while director of the London Office of the Vera 
Institute of Justice. 

All very distinguished witnesses with extensive backgrounds, and 
I have just touched on just some of their credentials. 

I wonder if the panel would come forward at this point. We have 
your statements, which we have read. They are excellent, they are 
very comprehensive, in some instances they are very long, and we 
would request that you summarize so that we can get right to 
questions. I think the staff has asked you to do that, and I'm going 
to ask you to do that today. 

Dr. Blumstein, welcome. Let's start with you. 
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STATEMENT OF ALFRED BLUMSTEIN, DEAN AND J. ERIK 
JONSSON PROFESSOR OF URBAN SYSTEMS AND OPER· 
ATIONS RESEARCH, H. JOHN HEINZ m SCHOOL OF PUBLIC 
POLICY AND MANAGEMENT, CARNEGIE MELLON UNIVER· 
SITY, PITI'SBURGH, PA 
Mr. BLUMSTEIN. Thank you. 
Let me just take a few minutes to point out what I t.hink are the 

highlights of the points I want to make. The first is a recognition 
that prison populations were quite stable in the Nation from the 
twenties to the early seventies. This is reflected in the graph that 
is right after page 2 of the statement. The U.S. incarceration rate 
was quite stable at about 110 per 100,000, taking account of the 
growth in population. Starting in the seventies and particularly in 
the eighties, the rates really went through the roof; it is now about 
three times the earlier rate. This certainly suggests to me that 
things have gotten out of control in terms of incarceration practice 
and policy. 

The question, then, is what is giving rise to this growth? One of 
them is a realization that there has been an age shift. The baby 
boomers are in the ages where the prison risk is highest, but that 
is turning around, so that is not going to be a factor in the future; 
indeed, it has already started to turn around. 

A second is the growing crime rate, but the crime rate hasn't 
been growing anywhere like the growth in incarceration rate. In
deed, in the early eighties the crime rate was coming down and 
prison populations continued to grow. The crime rate started to go 
up again in the late eighties, and populations continued to grow at 
much the same rate. This highlights that incarceration is really a 
policy choice that comes out of public pressure and legislative ap
peal. 

In the late eighties, we saw really serious concern across the Na
tion about the drug problems. Drug offenders formerly comprised 
about 5 percent of prison populations; today, drug offenders com
prise about 25 percent of State prison population and about 60 per
cent in the Federal system, and that fraction keeps growing up. 

Part of the problem was that the public, very concerned about 
the drug problem, demanded the political system to do something 
about that. Unfortunately, democratic political systems are not 
very good at confessing that they don't know what to do about 
something, and, perhaps even more unfortunately, they seem to 
have discovered t.hat if they pose an air of punitiveness, insisting· 
that they are going to crank up sanctions, then the public seems 
not only to accept taat, at least for the time being, but also seems 
to cheer them on. In particular, the mandatory minimum sentenc
ing policy started as a new device about 15 years ago or so; then, 
it was focused on offenses for which judges might have been par
ticularly lenient but on which the public or the legislative bodies 
wanted to crack down on. It became so popular that now its use 
is widespread in a wide variety of criIIies that attract public atten
tion. As soon as the crime attracts attention, regardless of how le
niently or punitively the judiciary is dealing with it, legislation gets 
introduced to impose mandatory minimums, and the public inevi
tably stands up and cheers for that particular act of legislative her
oism. 
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One wouldn't be particularly concerned about the significant 
growth in punitiveness if it were effective. The problem 1 see, most 
particularly in the drug area, is the clear lack of effectiveness of 
punitive policies in trying to stop the flow of drugs. The basic 
crime· control mechanisms of the criminal justice system are inca
pacitation-you remove the offenders from the street, put them in 
prison, and that should stop their crimes-and deterrence-you 
pose a sanction severe enough to scare offenders off the street. 

There is no question that we have been incapacitating drug of
fenders by locking them up in prison. There is no question that we 
have been deterring some potential drug offenders by scaring them 
off the street by the magnitude of the sanctions. The point is that 
those crimes don't leave the street. As long as there is a demand 
out there, the supply system will recruit from a large enough queue 
of sellers ready to meet the demand by replacing those who have 
been taken off the street through incapacitation or deterrence. That 
is why we haven't seen any significant impact of this enormous ef
fort attacking the supply side. Ultimately we have got to get at the 
demand side. Everybody in law enforcement will agree that a basic 
strategy that attacks only the supply side is not enough. We ulti-
mately have to get at the demand side. . 

Part of the problem is that when it is found that the 5-year man
datory minimum isn't doing the job, then they say they have to do 
more, to crank it up to 10 years. But no one addresses the issue 
of whether the basic approach of attacking the supply side, even 
with enormous effort, is going to do enough good to change the con
sequences. 

I would like to address one other particular aspect of the prob
lem, and that relates to race. For a variety of reasons, black offend
ers have become the principal focus of the war on drugs since the 
mideighties. Indeed, in a graph I have following page 6 in the testi
mony, you can see that for a large period of time white offenders 
were being arrested at a higher per capita rate than were nonwhite 
offenders, who are predominantly black; over 90 percent of the 
nonwhite offenders in these data are black. 

We saw as a nation that lots of decent young people were getting 
caught up at a vulnerable point in their lives. In 1974, you see a 
turnaround where there was a clear reduction in the arrests of 
whites primarily for marijuana offenses. To a significant degree, 
the Nation decriminalized marijuana sales and use when it was 
done on a small scale. That, in large part, was because those were 
our kids. 

What we also see in that graph is that, starting in the 
mideighties, there has been a major growth in the nonwhite ar
rests, several times that of the whites, and this doesn't necessarily 
reflect the racial differences in participation as sellers. 

There was a story in USA Today the other day about the dif
ferences between whites and blacks in use compared to arrest, but 
use is not what people get arrested for; it is primarily sales or a 
presumption of possessing for sale. The problem is that markets op
erated by blacks tend to be out in the open, tend to be in the 
streets, whereas whites much more often tend to be at higher levels 
in the system and also doing their sales indoors. 
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Compounding the difference between the selling and the arrest 
is the difference in incarceration. You can account for only about 
50 percent of the racial disproportionality in prison by differences 
in arrest for dnlgs. This contrasts markedly with robbery, for ex
ample, where the race difference at arrest is almost exactly mir
rored by the race difference in prison. 

Drug offenses leave much more room for judicial discretion and 
prosecutorial discretion, and so I am not arguing that these dif
ferences are because of the race alone. But it is clear that imprison
ment for drug offenses is being reflected quite differentially on 
black arrestees than it is on white arrestees. 

Where can the Congress go? I think these hearings represent an 
important opportunity for the Congress to try to rethink some of 
the policies that have been in place for this past decade with grow
ing intensity and, I might add, with growing futility. I rec
ommended some months ago that we establish a Presidential Com
mission like the one whose 25th anniversary we celebrated last 
year, the President's Commission on Law Enforcement and Admin
istration of Justice, to get an apolitical, nonpartisan assessment of 
what our policies have been, what good they have done, what harm 
they have done, and ways in which we call reconsider some of those 
policies. 

As one immediate step, I would hope the Congress would be will
ing to consider lifting the mandatory minimums that it imposed, 
and that the Sentencing Commission incorporated into its guide
lines; this was quite a significant departure from prior practice. I 
appreciate the politics of that may not be too easy, but I would at 
least urge the Congress to consider a sunset rule on mandatory 
minimum laws. That is, 2 years after enacted, any mandatory min
imum sentencing law should go out of effect. In large part, this re
flects a realization that a mandatory minimum becomes a knee
jerk reaction to the intensity of concern at the moment about a par
ticular kind of offense. I would urge that they consider a sunset 
law so that the mandatory minimum law goes out of effect if it is 
no longer needed. That doesn't preclude the law from being reen
acted, but it forces a reconsideration periodically of these manda
tory minimums that seem to have gotten out of hand. 

I would urge consideration of some focus on the mandatory mini
mums as not only bad in themselves but also as a symptom of the 
compulsion to look very tough even in the cases where that doesn't 
do much good. If we can move that small step. then I would think 
that many more possibilities for reconsidering sentencing policy 
might be open. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Doctor. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Blumstein follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALFRED BLUMSl'EIN, DEAN AND J. ERIK JONSSON PROFES
SOR OF URBAN SYSl'EMS AND OPERATIONS RESEARCH, H. JOHN HEINZ III SCHOOL 
OF PuBLIC POLICY AND MANAGEl';1ENT, CARNEGIE MELLON UNIVERSITY, Prrrs
BURGH,PA 

Congressman Hughes and Members of the Subcommittee: 

i am hunored by the opportunity to appear before you today as you consider the question 

of the growth in the prison, population in the United States. It is an extremely important issue 

that our political process has ignored (or much too long in our concerns with being 'soft on 

en me, • I believe that this obsession has wasted considerable resources, has perverted many 

lives, and may well have ted to more rather than less crime, 

I address these issues as a scholar who has been concerned with the problems of crime 

and the criminal ju.~tice system since I was recruited 28 years ago by President Lyndon 

Johnson's President's Commission Oil i.aw Enforcement and' Administration of lustice as the 

head of its Task Force on Science and Technology. fn that time, I have had the honor and 

privilege of being the immediate past-Prcsident of the American Society of Criminology, an 

organi78tion of about 3000 members concerned with the scholarly. scientific, and professional 

knowlulge of the causes, prevention, control, and treatment of crime and delinquency. I have 

also been honored to have chaired the National Academy of Sciences Committee on Research 

on Law Enforccment and Administration of Justice, and to have ehaired its panels on research 

on deterrent and incapacilarive effects, on sentencing, and on criminal careers. 

I should also point out that my own ~rsonal background of elltensive involvement in 

criminologi~ rescaJ'ch has bet:n augmented by my scrvicl! as ~ member of the Pennsylvania 

Sentcncing Commission since 1986 and as the chairman for over eleven years of the 

Pennsylvania Commission on Crime and Delinquency. the Slate criminal justice planning agency 
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for Pennsylvania. I am attaching a short biographical statement for your reference. 

Some Background 

The growth in prison populations in the United States over the past two d~ades has been 

astonishing. The trend in pri50n populations over the fifty yeM period from t1:e mid-1920's to 

the mid-1970's (shown in the left portion of the attached graph) had been impressively stable. 

The nation's incarceration rate averalled about 110 per 100,000 population with relatively small 

fluctuation, even though that. period saw our nation'S worst depression and its most all

encompassing war. 

When we next tum to the period following the mid·'70's, and especially after 1980, 

however. one must be impressed by the much more dramatic growth of the incarceration rate 

subsequent to that period. a growth rate that had averaged about S% per year since 1980. 

I have seen this graph many times. and I am sure many members of this committee have also, 

bUI I mu~l confess that 1 find it astonishing r;:,very time 1 look at it. Clearly, something has gl1rul 

out of COlltrol, and. it is important that we identify what that is. 

As the nation tries 10 re-establish contrOl, we must examine how we got into this 

situation, what good has been ar.complishcd, and what harms have we done. Then. if we find 

the c;osts exceed the benefits, then we might explore what can we do to reverse at least the 

harmful aspects of the cum:nt policy. 
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raclOCi Contributing to the Growth in Prison Populations 

I see several factors c(lOtributing to the current prison crisis. One relatively .small as~t 

is the changing age structure of the US population. Over the past decade, the "baby boomers" 

(those bern between 1947 and about 1965) have been in the ages of greatest vulnerability to 

imprisonmcnt - the mid- to late-20's, and 50 their greater numbers have contributed to filling 

prison cells even if there were no other changes. But that effect should soon be reversing itself 

as the baby boomers move into thcir late 30's and beyond. 

A ~ond factor has been the growing crime rate, especially since the mid-1980·s. 

Obviously, if there is more crime, more people are likely to be arrested, convicted, and 

imvrisoned. But indeed, that is not nc:assariiy the case: In the early 'SO's, we saw a steady 

reduction of crime during a period of a clear growth in the prison populations. 

Thi~ highlights the Importance of the policy dimension of incarceration d~cisi()ns. II was 

clear that the 1980's was a period of growing use of incarceration for most offenses and 

generdlly increasingly aggressive usc of parole re-commitment for technical violations. 

The most dramatic growth in the use of imprisonment was in the case of drug offenses. 

In the mid-1980's the public was beeoming seriously alarmed at what it saw as a drug problem 

that was getting out of hand, and put intense pressure on the political system to "do something" 

. about that problem. Unfonunately, democratic political systems find it extremely difficult to 

confess that they really don't have any good ideas about what to do that will demon~trably make 
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things beUer. Even more unfortunately, they havc discovered something that does get them off 

thai hook: It seems that, when they demand increased punishment for the objectionable behavior, 

the public nOI only seems \0 accept that as a satisfactory response, but actually 10 cheer them 

on. 

The favorite veniion of this approach is the mandatory-minimum sentencing law. And if 

they find that a S-year mandatory sentence doesn'l help, then the next session of the legislature 

will raise it to 10 years. And as long as the public cheers these actions, there seems !o have 

been little that could impede them. Thus;. what began about fifteen years ago as an attempt by 

legislators to send a message to judges who were being particularly lenient about sollle kinds of 

offenses seems to have turned into a more gcnerali7.ed reaction by legislative bodies to any crime 

thaI catches the public's attenlion, whether that be drug trafficking, carjacking, or child abuse, 

and almost regardless of how punitively judges already deal with such cases. 

l!yniriveness in the War on Drugs 

This whole process seems to go on without probing very deeply into whether that punitive 

approach will do any real good. For drugs in particular, the punitiveness is demonstrably of 

limited efrcctivenes.~. Anyone who thinks for a few minutes about the drug.abuse problem 

recognizes the futility of th~ approache.~ to attack the supply side of the market. That is 

because the problem is inherently driven by the dcmand side, for which treatment and prevention 

are the necessary approaches. We can incapacitate some setters by locking them up, and we can 

dcter other sellers by the SCVClC threat of punishment. But as long as there &re substitutes ready 
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10 replace them in the marketplace, the assault on the supply side will look like Mickey Mouse 

as the Sorcerer's Apprentice in Fantasia - the replacements willlllTive faster than thcy can be 

pushed off the street. 

The irrationality of this punitive approach can be explained as some combination of 

ignorance of these effects and as a cynical response to the public's call for "action" when no 

demonstrably effective approach is available. My principal uncertainty here is in knowing how 

much to attribute to ignorance or cynicism. If it is truly ignorance and they are unaware of the 

futility of their efforts, then I am more hopeful that education through hearings such u these will 

help. 1 am more concerned about the cynical approach, where Ihey undcl1itand the futility of 

what they are doing, but pursue it because it 'works' • at least politically even if not 

functionally. That ·would be a much more difficult effort because it calls for a widesprcad 

educalion of the public gcner.uly to enable them to distinguish those settings where punitiveness 

simply is inadequate. 

This dominant supply-side strategy as a response 10 the admittedly serious drug problem 

has been an enormous increase in the prison population serving time for drug offenses. Allhis 

time, 60% of Federal prisoners - a clear majority - and 25 % of state prisoners are in prison on 

a drug charge. This compares with rates of about 5% in 1980, and with a much smaller prison-

population base. If one were convinced thai this growth were cffective in ridding the nation of 

the drug problem, then one might be willing to consider those costs reasonable and acceptable. 

But if the number of drug transactions that have been averted by this enormous growth in 
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imprisonment is negligibly small, then the effort seems futile and wasteful of the money spent 

to build the cells and to house all those prisoners. 

But malters are made worse by the facl that many serious, violent offenders have either 

nut been imprisoned or have been relcsSt!d prematurely because of the mandatory nature of many 

drug sentences. They have to be imposed because of the mandatory-minimum laws, and so Ihey 

take precedence in the allocation of the limited number of available cells. And to the extent thai 

the imprisoned drug seller is not the malevolent pusher depicted in '!he Man with the Golden 

Ann, but rather a ghetto youth oullo pursue the American dream in his own Cashion· perhaps 

because he sees all olher roUles blocked to him - then he might well emelie from his period of 

incarceration far more c~mmittcd to much more generic criminality, and probably far more 

s1cillful al it than when he went in. 

The Race Aspect' of the Problem 

One of the most distressing aspects of the war on drugs has been the degree to which it 

has been particularly focused on minorities, and especially African-Americans. This situation 

ha~ developed most dramatically since the emergc:nce of crack cocaine as major drug of abuse 

in urban ghettos in the mid- 'SO·s. 

This effect ill pcrl\~P$ ~t reflected in the following grnph, which shows the drug arrest 

rales fot WhllC and ;,,!,m-wllite (primarily African-American) juvcnUcs. From 1965 until about 
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1980, arrest rates for white and nonwhitcjuvenilcs were very similar: indeed, from 1970 until 

1980, the arfe:!t rale forwhilcs was higher than for nonwhites. 1M arrest rates for both groups 

were srowing from a rate of abOllt 10 per 100,000 juveniles in 1965 to a peak about 30 limes 

higher in 1974 (329 for whites and 257 for nonwhiltS). 

The decline after the 1974 peak was a consequence of the gelleral trend toward 

decriminalization of marijuana in the United States. A major (actor contributing to that policy 

shift .... 1IS a realization thaI the arrestees were much too often the children of individuals, usually 

white, in positions of power and influence. Those parents certainly did not want the 

consequences of a drug arrest 10 be visited on their children, and so they used their leverage to 

achieve a significant degrCil: of decriminalization. Following the peak, arrest rates for both racial 

groups declined. and continued to decline for whites. On Ihe other hand, for nonwhites. the 

decline leveled out in the early 1980$. and then began to accelerate at a .rate of about 2().2S% 

per yeM until the peak in 1989. 

It is particularl" troublesome that the war on drugs of the late 1980's has been so 

disproportionately impc':d on nonwhites. There is no clear indication thatlhe racial differences 

in arrest trul)' reflect different levels of activity Of of harm imposed. A large part of the 

difference is ilttributable to enfortemeJ1t patterns and practices that make$ nonwhites more 

vulnernble to arrest compared with whites. There \eIlds 10 be a more dense police presence 

where nonwhhes reside because ~me rates arc higher there. There have also been reports of 

race being used In police profiles of drug couriers. Perhaps most important, markets operated 
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by I:!acks lend much more o(ten to be outdoors and vulnerable 10 police action, whereas markets 

mil by whites tend much more often 10 be inside aqd thereby less visible and ml)ro protected 

from police surveillance and arrest. Further, the dramatic growth in arrests of black$ since' I 985 

also reflects the growth of c~ck~zine use, a growth that has occurred predominantly in black 

communities, and the a.~sociated enforcement focus on that drug. 

It is also the ca5C that blacks who get arreste<! on drug charges also get sent to prison 

more readily than do their White counterparts. This kind of racial disproportionality in prison 

compared to arrest is n01 the case with the violent crimes of murder and robbery, which leave 

less room for prosccutmial ilnd judicial discretion. f'qr .the drug ll({cn~. howcver, thcre is 

considerable room fur such discretion, and the disprcporuonaJity in prison results. 

What c;an the Copgress ~ 

Several years ago, when it pt'ssed its various mandatory·minimum drug laws, the 

Congress was gUilty of many of the same sins that have afflicted many state legislatures. But I 

do sense an emerging realization that what we have bl!en doing about the drug problem has been 

ineffective, wasleful, and harmful in many respects, and a growing willingness 10 reconsider the 

policies. The Attorney General has certainly suggested the need for such recollsideration. 

I..ast November, just after Ihe eiectioll, in my presidential address 10 the American 

Society of Criminology, J urged the creation of a Pl'C$idenl.ial Commission that would talcc a 
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hard and honest look at the effectiveness or ou'r current policics regarding drugs, and more 

generally about our crime-control polices. Such a l.'Ommission would ~ able to collect the 

evidence on thc limited effectiveness of our current policies. They should get the support of the 

National Academy of Science in any such efforts. In that context, I find it astonishing that the 

Congre.s.~ appropriates only $20 million per year to the National Institute of Justice to develop 

the knowledge to address all of these issues. In contrast, we spend about three times as much 

Ie rarry out wsearch into the problem of dental caries. We clearly must stcp up our research 

efforts so that policies can be driven by knowledge rather than by rhetoric and ideology alone. 

As an immediate action step, the Congress can also face up to its' elTor in passing the 

m;mdatory-minimum drug laws. One step would be to simply repeal those immediately, restoring 

the sentencin~ discretion 10 judges, and acknowledging the futility as well as the inherent 

injustice of making drug sentences comparable to those for homicide. I do not know whether 

the Congress has yet reached the le\'el of awareness that it is willing to address this issue 

fCSPQn5ibly in this way. 1 cannot judge how many political ambush parties would exploit such 

an act of I'C<I5On by accusing ,those who support it as beil1g ·soft on crime", obviously a very 

powerful political threat over the past decade. 

In recognition of the political difficulty of doing that in the current climate, we should 

at least be able to establish a sunset provision so that those mandatory-minimum laws become 

inoperative after some reasonable time, say two years. Of course, the sunset provision could 

be negaled by an CJlplicit re-enactment oflhe original law or some -mialion of it. This"would 

at least be a reasonable and responsible tirst step in re-introducing rationality 10 our current 

:sentencing policy. I would certainly urge ius consideration. If we can move that small step, then 

many more possibilities for reconsidering sentcnting policy will become open. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Professor Branham, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF LYNN S. BRANHAM, PROFESSOR OF LAW, 
THOMAS M. COOLEY LAW SCHOOL, FORMER CHAIRPERSON, 
AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION, CRIMINAL JUSTICE SECTION, 
CORRECTIONS AND' SENTENCING COMMITTEE, ON BEHALF 
OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY 
ALAN CHASET, ATTORNEY AT LAW AND VICE-CHAIRPERSON 
OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION CRIMINAL JUSTICE 
SECTION, U.S. SENI'ENCING GUIDELINES COMMITTEE 
Ms. BRANHAM. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, we are pleased 

to appear before you today on behalf of the American Bar Associa
Uon to discuss the severe problem of crowding in the Federal pris
on system and the suggestions of the American Bar Association as 
to what should be done to redress that problem. 

I am sure from your opening remarks, Congressman Hughes, 
that you are all well aware of the popUlation explosion in the Fed
eral prison system and the enormous financial burden that is being 
imposed on American taxpayers and on our deficit-ridden Govern
m('ut because of that population explosion. 

What I would like to do today is turn immediately to some of the 
recommendations of the American Bar Association as to what can 
be done to make the Federal criminal punishment system more ra
tional, more cost effective, and truly protective of the public safety. 

First, we strongly urge that Congress enact a Federal Com
prehensive Community Corrections Act, following the lead of about 
20 States-I guess North Carolina passed one last week-21 States 
across the country. We recommend that that act contain the central 
components found in the ABA-developed model Adult Community 
Corrections Act. 

That model act reflects the central understanding that commu
nity sanctions can be very punishing if properly structured. Crimi
nal offenders understand this. That is why research studies have 
found that when offenders are given the choice between going to 
prison and being punished in an intensive supervision program in 
the community, up to a quarter of them choose to go to prison rath-, 
er than being punished in the community. And the public, when in
formed about what community sanctions are and what they can be, 
recognizes how punishing community sanctions can be. 

A survey was conducted several years ago by the Clark Founda
tion in Alabama in which about 400 citizens were told about 23 hy
pothetical cases involving offenders that typically find themselves 
in prison and jail. Initially, the respondents were asked: "How shall 
we punish these People? We have two chokes, send them to prison 
or send them to probation." In 18 of the 23 cases the citizens want
ed to send these people to prison. But then when they were given 
five other sentencing options and told about what those sanctions 
really entail and ahout the relative cost of incarceration vis-a-vis 
those community sanctions, the citizens wanted prison in only 4 of 
the 23 cases. 

This study has been replicated in Delaware, it has been rep
licated in Pennsylvania, and there have been studies conducted by 
other organizations that show that an informed public wants real 



133 

change and understands how punishing these community sanctions 
can be. 

Now' this ABA model act that we are commending to you for your 
consideration is admittedly a State-local model, so its features 
would have to be modified somewhat to fit the contours of the Fed
eral criminal justice system. 

The overarching purpose of a Comprehensive Community Correc
tions Act is to ensure that there is a wide array of sanctions avail
able to the sentencing judge from which to choose so that the most 
appropriate sanction can be imposed on the criminal offender. Our 
model act lists that broad. array of sanctions, sanctions which are 
not now mostly available in the districts across the country. 

Another benefit of the ABA model act is that it avoids incarcer
ation which is unnecessary, which is tremendously expensive, and 
that may, in fact, as some research studies have demonstrated, be 
endangering the public safety. The model act establishes a rebutta
ble presumption that a community-based sanction is the most ap
propriate sanction for the following offenders: one, those convicted 
of misdemeanors; two, those convicted of nonviolent felonies, and 
that would include drug offenses; three, those who violate a condi
tion of probation or some other community corrections sanction and 
whose violation is either a technical violation-it is noncriminal; 
they didn't report to their probation officer, for example-the viola
tion is a misdemeanor, or a nonviolent felony. 

Again, I want to underscore, this is a rebuttable presumption, 
but it is a presumption nonetheless. The presumption represents 
an important affirmation of the fact that nonviolent offenders can 
be meaningfully wJ.d, if need be, severely punished in the commu
nity. 

Now you have several options from which to choose in establish
ing the structure of the Federal Comprehensive Community Correc
tions Act, but we encourage that, whatever structure you ulti
mately adopt, that you strive to avoid unnecessary duplication of 
State efforts in establishing their own comprehensive community 
corrections plans. 

One way to do that would be through a technical assistance pro
gram and some funding to the States to facilitate the development 
of their own comprehensive plans. Under those plans, local com
prehensive programs would be developed and the Federal Gpvern
ment ,"ould pay for Federal offenders to be punished in those local 
programs much like the Federal Government now pays for Federal 
offenders who are housed in local jails. 

This intergovernmental cooperation that would occur under the 
Federal act represents a win-win-win situation for the Federal, 
State and local governments, and a very big win for American tax
payers. 

Our second recommendation-I am going to be quite brief on this 
and not belabor it because I want to get to our third and final rec
ommendation. We strongly call upon Congress to repeal mandatory 
minimum sentences and to enact no further ones in the future. 
They are simply ineffective; they result in unnecessary incarcer
ation; they can cause unjust sentences because of their rigidity; 
they cause disparity in the sanctions which are imposed, and that 
often results in racial and ethnic disparity; and the adoption of 
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those mandatory mInImUmS we believe has come from research 
that has gross methodological flaws. Anyone of these reasons 
would be a sufficient reason to repeal mandatory minimums; put 
together, the failure to repeal mandatory minimums would really 
simply be inexcusable. 

Our final recommendations are designed to bring some account
ability into the process through which sentencing laws are enacted. 
First, we are recommending that before Congress ever enacts a law 
that will increase the length of a sanction, whether it is a commu
nity sanction or incarceration, or the number of people subjected to 
a certain sanction, that Congress be provided with and consider a 
correctional impact statement that tells Congress how much is this 
going to cost if we do this? 

Second, the U.S. Sentencing Commission should be directed to 
prepare similar statements reporting the costs and effects of pro
posed changes in the guidelines. 

Third, taking into account the information provided in these cor
rectional impact statements, Congress should then take steps to 
ensure, if it decides to make changes, that the necessa..ry resources 
are there to accommodate these changes. This is simply not hap
pening today. 

We commend for your consideration a law like that which is 
found in Tennessee. Tennessee has enacted a law under which, if 
a statute is passed and increases the length of imprisonment, if in 
that year funds are not appropriated to accommodate that increase, 
then the sentencing law is null and void. 

That suggestion was not really well received by the subcommit
tee before which we appeared yesterday, and, to tell you quite 
frankly, it seems to me to be fiscal responsibility 101. If you want 
to do it, then we have got to pay for it, and I think the American 
citizens would want that kind of responsibility. 

Finally, if we are unwilling to take that responsible step, at a 
minimum Congress should direct the U.S. SentencIng Commission 
to modulate the guidelines system so the system can work effec
tively within its capacity. 

We commend all of these suggestions to you for your consider
ation. We are here ready and willing to assist you as you effect 
these much needed reforms in the Federal criminal punishment 
system. 

I thank you. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Professor. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Branham follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF LYNN S. BRANHAM, PROFESSOR OF LAw, THOMAS M. 
COOLEY LAW ScHOOL, PORMER CHAIRPERSON, AMERICAN BAR AssOCIATION, Cm~fI
NAL JUSTICE SEC'l'ION, CORRECTIONS AND SENTENCING COMMITTEE, ON BEHALF OF 
THE AMEmCAN BAR AssOCIATION 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: 

We are pleased to appear before you today on bebalf of the American Bar 

Association to discuss the severe problem of crowding in the federal prison system and 

some of the views of the American Bar Association on wbat can and sbould be done to 

redress this problem. My name is Lynn Br.mham. I am a professor of law at the 

Thomas M. Cooley Law Scbool in Lansing, Michigan, former cbairperson of the 

American Bar Association's Corrections and Sentencing Committee, and a member of 

the Commission on Accreditation for Corrections, whicb accredits prisons, jails, 

probation departments, and other correctional facilities and programs across the country. 

With me today is Alan Cbaset, an attorney who practices law in Alexandria, Virginia and 

the incoming vice-chairperson of the American Bar Association's U.S. Sentencing 

Guidelines Committee. Mr. Chaset brings to us the benefit of expertise he obtained 

while working for the United Slates Sentencing Commission, the U.S. Parole 

Commission, and tbe Federal Iudicial Center. 

We would like to begin today by commending the subcommittee for its prudent 

decision to take a fresh look at the astronomical increase in recent years in the Dumber 

of people that the federal government is incarcerating. We are hopeful that your 

endeavor wiIllead to the taking by Congress of the critical steps needed to make the 

federal criminal punishment system rational, cost-effective, and truly protective of the 

public's ~ety. 
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We were reminded of the urgency of the task confronting this subcommittee and 

Congress a few weeks ago when preparing for this hearing. We called the Federal 

Bureau of Prisons to get the most current statistics on the size of the federal prison 

population and were struck by the substantial increase in the population that had 

occurred even in the short time since we had last called the Bureau only two months. 

earlier. That increase was and is due to the fact that the size of the federal prison 

population is now increasing by over two hundred inmates each week. This adds up to a 

need for over eight hundred additional beds a month, the equivalent of at least one 

prison. With each one of these "prisons of the month" costing millions of dollars of 

taxpayers' money to build and with each bed added to the federal prison system costing 

an additional $20,072 a year on average in operating expenses, according to 1991 figures, 

the financial costs of the federal government's incarceration-driven sentencing policies 

are daunting to those of us who must. foot the bill for those. policies. But when we also 

consider that vast numbers of the individuals being sent to federal prisons can be 

punished more cheaply and effectively in the community and that, as we discuss later in 

our testimony, the incarceration of these individuals may actually be endangering the 

public's safety, the price we are paying in adhering to outdated policies of the past is 

truly shocking. 

So are there steps that the federal government can take to stem the flow of 

prisoners that are literally flooding our federal prisons without compromising the goals 

of adequately punishing criminal offenders and protecting the public's safety? The 
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American Bar Assocation firmly believes that there are, and we proffer these 

recommendations to you. 

First, the federal government should adopt a comprehensive community 

COllections act that contains the central components found in the ABA-developed Model 

Adult Community Corrections Act, a copy of which is appended to this statement. 

Earlier this year, the American Bar Association approved the third edition of the ABA 

Standards for Criminal Justice on Sentencing Alternatives and Procedures. One of the 

approved standards, Standard 18-2.2(c), calls on legislatures, both state and federal, to 

adopt comprehensive community corrections acts and cites the Model Adult Community 

Corrections Act as the type of Act that should be enacted by each jurisdiction. 

The Mode! Adult Community Corrections Act is admittedly a state/local 

community corrections model whose provisions would have to be modified somewhat to 

fit the contours of the federal criminal justice system. But most of the essential and 

interrelated components of the Model Act can and should be included in a federal 

comprehensive community corrections act. We would like to briefly highligbtjust a few 

of those components. 

First, the federal comprehensive community corrections act should ensure that a 

wide array of community-based sanctions is available so that district court judges can 

impose the most appropriate sanction on federal offenders. The community-based 

sanctions that should be available in any comprehensive community punishment systi.!m 

should generally include, but not be limited to, unsupervised probation, standarrl 

supervised probation, intensive supervision probation. community service, home 
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confinement with and without electronic monitoring, residential inpatient treatment 

programs, outpatient treatment, ~ay reporting centers, means-based fines, and 

restitution. The sanctions listed above can be imposed individually or in combination 

with other community-based sanctions to reach the level of punishment and supervision 

needed under the circumstances. In addition, these sanctions can be used as part of a 

comprehensive and graduated punishment system to ease the reintegration into the 

community of offenders for whom incarceration was unavoidably necessary. 

A point that bears emphasizing here is how important it is to discard and dispel 

the erroneous notion iliat these community-based sanctiJns are not and cannot be 

punishing. That these sanctions can be tough and demanding has been confirmed by a 

number of research studies that have revealed that up to a quarter of offenders given the 

choice between imprisonment and placement in an intensive supervision program in the 

community will opt to go to prison rather than be subjected to the rigors of community 

supervision. See, e.g., Joan Petersilia & Susan Turner, Diverting Prisoners to Intensive 

Probation: Results of an Experiment in Oregon 31 (The RAND Corporation 1990). 

Second, a group comprised of a wide array of criminal justice professionals and 

members of the public should develop a comprehensive community corrections plan that 

encompasses federal offenders. This group should include representatives from such. key 

constituencies as prosecutors, defense attorneys, judges, law enforcement officials, 

corrections officials from both institutional and community corrections programs, and the 

public at large. The results of studies and the experience of community corrections 

programs across the country have confirmed that it is i!Dperative that this planning group 
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be sufficiently broad-based to' ensure that these key constituencies support the 

community punishment programs ultimately adopted. 

There are several options from which Congress might choose in establishing the 

structure for the operation of this planning group. But whatever structure is ultimately 

adopted, we believe that it is important that it be designed to avoid unnecessary and 

costly duplication of state efforts in establishing their own comprehensive community 

corrections programs, and in fact, should be designed to encourage such efforts. One 

way in which to avoid such duplication is for the federal government to provide technical 

assistance and funding for the development of statewide comprehensive community 

corrections plans. These plans would be developed by the type of broad-based groups 

described earlier, would have to meet certain parameters outlined in the federal 

comprehensive community corrections act, and would need to ensure that community 

corrections programs established under the statewide plan are open to federal offenders. 

The costs of punishing federal offenders in these non federal community corrections 

programs would be borne by the federal government, much as the federal government 

now pays local governments to house federal offenders in local jails. 

Such intergovernmental cooperation in the establishment and implementation of 

comprehensive community corrections programs would create a win-win-win situation for 

federal, state, and local governments and a big win for American taxpayers. The federal 

government would "win" by avoiding the burdens of establishing a federal bureaucracy in 

each district to implement comprehensive community corrections programs for federal 

offenders. States would "win" as they receive much-needed technical assistance in the 
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development of statewide comprehensive community corrections plans and seed money 

to begin implementing those plans. Local governments would benefit from the technical 

assistance and funding available under the statewide plan and from federal payments for 

federal offenders participating in local corrections programs, payments that could be 

used to defray the c.o;l!! of those programs. And taxpayers would benefit from the more 

effective community corrections programs that could be developed and the money that 

could be saved by the pooling of governmental resources and the avoidance of 

duplicative programming. 

Having worked for the last year with Peoria County, Illinois, a county struggling 

to redress its jail crowding problem in a state with no funded comprehensive community 

corrections act and virtually no technical assistance for counties trying to develop 

comprehensive community corrections programs, I cannot overemphasize to you what 

dire need there is for a cohesive technical assistance program on community corrections. 

This technical assistance program would reach down from the federal government 

througb all of the states and into the communities that bear the burden of the effects of 

crime and in which the responsibility for punishing criminals is most appropriately 

vested. A focused and fine-tuned technical assistance program, I can assure you, will 

most definitely "play in Peoria" •.. and in the rest of the country as well. 

Third, if, as we have recommended, the federal government combines its 

resources with the states in developing comprehensive community corrections programs, 

the federal community corrections act should require, as a condition of receiving federal 
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funding and technical assistance, that a state community corrections plan include the 

following components: 

(a) implementation of the plan at Lite local level by a broad-based 

community corrections board to ensure that the community 

corrections program is fully supported by the public and principal 

groups involved in the community's criminal justice system; 

(b) technical assistance and training to communities establishing or 

operating community corrections programs; 

(c) adequate funding of community corrections programs; 

(d) monitoring and evaluation of the plan's implementation to ensure 

that its purposes are being met and that it is being implemented 

consis~ently; and 

(e) education of the public about community-based sanctions. 

H some other structural mechanism is adopted to develop comprehensive community 

corrections programs for federal offenders, the federal comprehensive community 

corrections act should still provide for the requisite local implementation of community 

corrections programs, technical assistance, monitoring, funding, and public education. 

Finally, but quite significantly. the federal comprehensive community corrections 

act should establish a community-based sanction as the presumptive penalty for 

misdemeanants, felons convicted of nonviolent crimes, including drug offenses, and_ 

individuals who have violated a probation or other community corrections condition but 

whose violation was either non-criminal, a misdemeanor, or a nonviolent felony. This 
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presumption would, necessarily. be a rebuttable one. But the general mle of thumb 

would be that nonviolent offenders are to be punished in the community, thereby 

reserving scarce and expensive prison and jail space for violent offenders whose 

incarceration is necessary to protect the public safety -- a theme underscored by 

Attorney General Reno. It is clear of course that to effectuate this objective, and at the 

same time ensure that most nonviolent offenders are punished in the community, 

substantial changes in the federal sentencing guidelines would be needed. 

The presumption found in the American Bar Association's Model Adult 

Community Corrections Act is an important affirmation of the fact that nonviolent 

offenders can be meaningfully, and if need be severely, punished in the community, and 

at less cost to American taxpayers, if a properly structured and adequately funded 

community punishment system for such offenders is in place. And if such a presumption 

were, as it should be, incorporated in the federal comprehensive community corrections 

act,· and in tum in the federal sentencing guidelines, the impact on the crowding problem 

in the federal prisons, where more than 75% of the offenders are serving sentences for 

nonviolent crimes, would be dramatie. 

Inclusion of the presumption in federal law would also have the important side 

effect of limiting the high costs of incarceration to those instances where their incursion 

is truly necessary and unavoidable. We have already mentioned the enormous financial 

costs of incarceration, but there are other costs of incarcerating people with which we 
,,' 

should be concerned. One of those costs is. the human toll of incarceration - the 

suffering of families and loved ones and, yes, even offenders, who are separated from 
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each other because of the offenders' incarceration. While criminal offenders do not 

normally engender much sympathy, particularly from those of us who have been 

victimized by crime, the suffering caused by what we are talking about here --

unnecessary incarceration -- cannot be cavalierly ignored. 

Another potential cost of the unnecessary incarceration of many nonviolent 

federal offenders is the risk that this incarceration may actually be endangering the 

public's safety. S1;I~dies comparing the recidivism rates of incarcerated individuals upon 

their release from prison with the recidivism rates of offenders with matching crimes and 

backgrounds who are punished in the community have revealed that the recidivism rates 

of those who have undergone incarceration are higher. See, e.g., Joan Petersilia, Susan 

Turner, & Joyce Peterson, Prison verslIs Probation in California: Implications for Crime 

and Offender Recidivism (The RAND Corporation 198f,i}. It is not entirely clear at this 

point why the recidivism rates of released prisoners are .higher. They may be higher 

because the prison experience inculcates or solidifies the antisocial values that nurture 

criminal conduct Or they may be higher because released plisoners, often unable to 

find jobs and otherwise rejected by society. tum back to a life, <If crime because, in their 

minds, they have no choice. But whatever the reason for the higher recidivism rates of 

released prisoners compared te offenders with matching crimes and backgrounds who 

are punished in the community, these statistics should give us pause and remind us that 

the criminal sanctioning policies adopted by the federal government may actually be 

exacerbating the very problems they were designed to avert. 
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The American Bar Association's recommendation that Congress adopt a 

comprehensive community corrections act that establishes a presumption of community 

punisbment fer nonviolent federal offenders leads logically to the ABA's second 

recommendation for making the federal criminal punishment system more rational and 

cost-effective: mandatory minimum sentencing provi~ions should be repealed, and no 

additional mandatory minimum sentencing provisions should be enacted by Congress in 

the future. The ABA therefore supports enactment of H.R. 957, which would effectuate 

the long overdue repeal of federal mandatory minimum sentences. 

The opposition of the ABA to mandatory minimum sentences is longstanding, 

dating bac~ to i968. The reasons for this opposition are many, including the following: 

First, mandatl)ry minimum sentencing provisions often lead to the unnecessary 

incarceration of many nOllviolent offenders, who, as mentioned earlier, can generally be 

punisbed more effectively and cheaply in the community. 

Second, mandat.ory minimums produce an inflexibility and rigidity in the 

imposition of puniShment that is unfitting to a system that touts itself as a justice system. 

Those who work iTa the trenches of the criminal justice system -- prosecutcrs, judges, 

Gcfp,nse attorneys, correctional officials, and others -- know only too well that criminal 

offenders cannot be lumped together into one all-encompassing category for criminal 

punishment purposes. While rules can, and in the opinion of the ABA, should be 

estabiished that \vill generally detennine the severity of the sanction or sanctions to be 

imposed on a criminal offender, there will always be some offenders who simply do not 

fit these general rules. To insist nonetheless that a statutorily mandated penalty be 
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imposed on such dissimilar offenders, regardless of the circumstances and regardless of 

the consequences, is to insist th~t the unjustness of a sentence in particular 

circumstances be ignored. In short, a "justice system" in which mandatory minimums 

playa central role simply cannot live up to its name. 

Third, mandatory minimum sentences are ineffectual; they simply do not do what 

they purport to do -- guarantee that a particular penalty will be imposed for committing 

a specified crime. The United States Sentencing Commission reported in 1991 that over 

a third of the federal defendants whose criminal conduct should have triggered 

application of a mandatory minimum sentencing provision escaped the effects of these 

provisions. This finding comports with the results of studies of other mandatory 

minimum sentencing provisions across the country. See Michael Tonry, Mandatory 

Penalties, 16 Crime and Justice: A Review of Research 243 (University of Chicago Press 

1993). It is not entirely surprising that this circumvention of mandatory minimum 

sentencing provisions is occurring, with the acquiescence and assistance of prosecutors 

and judges, when we remember the fundamental point mentioned earlier -- that 

mandatory minimum sentencing provisions, if fully enforced, wilIlead to inappropriate 

and unjust sentences. 

Finally, the random way in which mandatory minimum sentencing provisions have 

been enforccd has led to sentencing disparity, and what is particularly disturbing about 

this disparity is that it has racial and ethnic overtones. Both the United States 

Sentencing Commission and the Federal Judicial Center, in their studies of federal 

mandatory minimum sentencing provisions, found that white defendants were much 
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more likely than black and Hispanic defendants to avoid the effects of mandatory 

minimum sentencing provisions. In a country in which racial justice is both a goal and a 

necessity, these statistics should be of great concern to all of us. 

Mandatory minimum sentencing provision~ in sum often lead to unnecessary 

incarceration, which not only wastes taxpayers' money but also may endanger the public's 

safety. Mandatory minimum sentencing provisions lead to the imposition of 

inappropriate and unjust sentences, and at the same time make a promise of certain and 

severe punishment that they do not and cannot keep. They in addition cause disparity in 

sentencing which is inimical to a system which calls itself a criminaljllstice system. 

With so many strikes against mandatory minimums. one might wonder why 

Congress has enacted so many mandatory minimum sentencing provisions in the past 

and why-proposals for additional mandatory minimums continue to crop up in each 

legislative session. We are concerned that perhaps one reason for these developments 

has been the sweeping claims based on now discredited research that all we need to do 

to be safer from criminals is ,lock more people up in prison, where they will be unable to 

commit more crimes, or at least more crimes against the public. Despite the gross 

methodological flaws that experts have identified in the research upon which these 

claims are founded -- research which, disturbingly, was disseminated, and with great 

fanfare, by the Department of Justice during the prior administration -- the political 

outcry predicated on this research for more incarceration continues. 

In addition to the fact that so much of the clamoring for more incarceration is 

based on skewed research results, there are other problems with the facile argument that 
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increased incarceration is what is needed to make us safer. One of the problems with 

this argument is that it fails to differentiate between types of offenders, simplistically 

suggesting that the incapacitation benefits of incarceration are the same whether we are 

talking about locking up a murderer or a drug offender, a pedophile or an ,embezzler, an 

armed robber or a shoplifter. Another problem with hyperbolic claims thai: increased 

incarceration will make us safer is that they ignore the marginal returns of increased 

incarceration. As the incarceration 'net is expanded, more and more marginal offenders 

with low repeat rates will inevitably be caught up in it, averting fewer crimes in general 

and fewer serious crimes in particular through incarceration's incapacitation effects. 

Finally, We must be mindful of the research mentioned earlier that suggests that even 

when incarceration has incapacitation benefits, those benefits may be outweighed by the 

increased number of crimes that released prisoners commit compared to the number of 

crimes they would have committed had they initially been punished in the community. 

In short, we need to be wary of simplistic and deceptive claims about the capacity of 

incarceration to make us safer. 

The American Bar Assocbtion's final recommendations for reform that we would 

like to highlight today are designed to bring much needed accountability into the 

decisionmaking processes of Congress and the United States Sentencing Commission 

that directly affect how many individuals are in federal correctional institutions and 

programs. In recent years, there has practically been a shoving match between certain 

members of Congress trying to show how "tough" they are on crime by enacting laws to 

increase the number of people going to prison and the length of their incarceration. 
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Little, and. often no thought, however, has gone into the effect that these changes in the 

sentencing laws would have on the federal budget and the ability of correctional officials 

to effectively manage the federal prison population. This failure to consider in advance 

the costs and effects of proposed changes in sentencing policies and to take the steps 

needed to ensure that these changes do not ov.erwhelm the capacity of the federal prison 

system isa case of not just poor, but, quite frankly, irresponsible decisionmaking. 

The American !3ar Association therefore strongly urges Congress to immediately 

enact legislation requiring the preparation and consideration of correctional impact 

statements before legislation is enacted by Congress that would increase the number of 

people in federal correctional institutions or programs or the length of their sentences. 

(In fact, the ABA is on record as supporting the preparation of even broader "sentencing 

impact statements" that discuss the cffects of pending sentencing legislation on the 

courts, prosecution resources, defense services, and other components of the criminal 

justice system.) In addition, Congress should direct similar consideration by the United 

States Sentencing Commission of the costs and effects of proposed changes ill the 

federal sentencing guidelines before final decisions are made on those proposed changes. 

Finally, taking into account information revealed by correctional impact 

statements, Congress should then take the steps needed to ensure that the necessary 

resources are made available to accommodate changes in sentencing or correctional 

policies that will affect the size of the federal prison or other correctional populations. 

Congress might, for example, consider following the example of the state of Tennessee, 

which has enacted a statute under which laws increasing the length of imprisonment will 
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be considered null and void if adequate funds to accommodate these increases are not 

included in the general appropriations act. See Tenn. Code Ann. § 9.6-119(f). And if 

Congress fails to take these steps, the United States Sentencing Commission should be 

directed to appropriately modulate the federal sentencing guidelines, as it already has 

the authority to do under 28 U.S.C. § 994(g), so that the federal correctional system can 

operate effectively within its capacity. 

The steps that the American Bar Association has recommended today that 

Congress take -- the adoption of a federal comprehensive community corrections act, the 

repeal of mandatol)' minimum sentencing provisinns, requiring the preparation of 

correctional impact statements before legislation increasing the number of people in 

federal correctional institutions or programs or the lengths of their sentences is enacted, 

and the ailocation of adequate resources to accommodate any changes made in 

sentencing policies -- will go far towards bringing needed rationality and cost-

effectiveness into the federal criminal punishment system while maintaining its 

commitment to protect the public's safety. These changes will also bring sorely needed 

accountability into the federal criminal punishment system -- accountability of offenders 

to their victims and to the community injured by their criminal conduct as well as 

accountability of Congress to the public whom it serves for the correctional and 

sentencing policies it adopts. 

We believe firmly that the federal government can and should serve as a model to 

the rest of the countl)' as to how to best address the problem of crime and the 

challenges of punishing criminal offenders. The sad truth, however, is that in recent 
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years the federal cl'iminal punishment system has become the object of scorn and 

ridicule across the country, serving only as a model of how not to structure a criminal 

punishment system. By making changes in the federal correctional and sentencing 

systems like those we have recommended today, the federal government will assume the 

leadership role that it should, showing the country how legitimate concerns about crime 

and public safety can be rationally addressed. On behalf of the American Bar 

Association, we commend these recommendations to you for your consideration, and we 

offer you the assistance of the ABA as you work to effect these needed changes in 

federal sentencing and correctional policies. 

We would now be happy to answer any questions you might have. 
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APPENDIX 

MODEL ADULT COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS ACT 

I. OVERVIEW 

(APPROVED BY THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION 
HOUSE OF DELEGATES FEBRUARY, 1993.) 

A. Goals And Objectives 

1. To enhance public safety and achieve economies by encouraging the 
development and implementation of community sanctions as a 
sentencing option; 

2. To enhance the value of criminal sanctions and ensure that the 
criminal penalties imposed are the most appropriate ones by 
encouraging the development of a wider array of criminal sanctions; 

3. To increase the community's awareness of, participation in, and 
responsibility for the administration of the corrections system; 

4. To ensure that the offender is punished in the least restrictive 
setting consistent with public safety and the gravity of the crime; 

5. To provide offenders with education, training and treatment to 
enable them to become fully Cunctional members of the community 
upon release from criminal justice supervision; 

6. To make offenders accountable to the community for their criminal 
behavior, through cOlJlmunity service programs, restitution 
programs, and a range of locally developed sanctions; and 

7. To foster the development of policies and funding for programs that 
encourage jUrisdictions to minimize the use of incarceration where 
other sanctions are appropriate. 

B. Definitions 

1. Communi tv. Any local jurisdiction, or any combination of 
jurisdictions, the government(s} of which undertake(s) joint efforts 
and shared responsibilities Cor purposes of providing community 
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l:orrections options in the jurisdiction(s) in accordance with the 
purposes and requirements of this Act. 

2. Community Corrections. Any of a number of sanctions which are 
served by the offender within the community In which the offender 
committed the offense or in the community in which the offender 
resides. 

3. Incarceration. Any sanction which Involves placement of the 
offender in a prison, jail, boot camp, or other secure facility. 

COMMENTARY 

The goals and objectives set forth in Section I(A) of this Act reflect three broad 
purposes: more effective sentencing, more effective use of public resources allocated for 
correctional purposes, and more extensive involvement of local communities in 
developing and implementing correctional programs for offenders whose criminal 
conduct does not require utilization of scarce prison and jail space. 

All too often, judges have in the past been faced with very limited sentencing 
options: either a sentence of incarceration in prison or jail, placement on unsupervised 
probation, or imposition of a fine without regard to the offender's financial means. In 
recent years, a number of innovative sentencing options have been developed in the 
United States, giving some judges a broader range of choice as they strive to impose 
sentences thllt are cost-efficient, effective, and responsive to public-safety concerns. The 
Model Act encourages use of these options, not only to help relieve problems of prison 
and jail crowding but to help achieve appropriate purposes of criminal sanctions. The 
community-based sentencing options authorized in the Model Act can be used to achieve 
the full range of sentencing purposes: punishment (or "just deserts"), deterrence (both 
specific and general), rehabilitation, and incapacitation. 

II. SANCfIONS 

A. This Model Community Corrections Act provides for local Implementation 
of the following community-based sanctions (the list is not intended to be 
exclusive of other community-based sanctions): 

1. Standard probation; 
2. Intensive supervisil!n probation; 
3. Community service; 
4. Home con!inement with or without electronic monitoring; 
S. Electronic surveillance (Including telephone monitoring); 
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6. Community-based residential settings offering structure, 
supervision, surveillance, drug/alcohol treatment, employment 
counseling and/or other forms of treatment or counseling; 

7. Outpatient t&'Mtment; 
8. Requirement of employment and/or education/training; 
9. Day reporting centers; 

10. Restitution; 
11. Means-based fines. 

B. Definitions 

1. Standard Supervised Probation. A judicially imposed criminal 
sanction pennitting court supervision of the offender within the 
community. 

2. Intensive Supervision Probation. An organized program of 
probation which includes a combination of conditions such as 
training, community service, hOllle confinement, or counseling and 
treatment, and is characterized by Crcquent and close monitoring of 
the offender. 

3. Community Service. A program of specific work assigned to the 
offender which substantially benefits the community in which the 
offense was committed. 

4. Home Confinement. A judicially or administratively Imposed 
condition requiring an offendel' to remain at home for some portion 
oC the day. There are three types of home confinement: 

a. Curfew. A type of home confinement requiring the offender 
to be home during established hours. 

b. !fome Detention. A type of home confinement requiring 
offenders to remain at home except during periods of work 
or study or other permitted absence; and 

c. Home Incarceration. A type of home confinement requiring 
the offender to remain at home at virtually all times. 

5. Electronic Surveillance. A means of utilizing telephonic or 
telemetry technology to monitor the presence or absence of an 
individual at a particular location from a remote location. 
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6. <"&mmunity.based residential settings offering structure. 
supervision. surveillance. drug/alcohol treatment. emuloyment 
counseling and/or other forms of treatment or counseling. A 
program of organized treatment or counseling designed to assist the 
offender in overcoming any psychological and/or physical conditions 
which may have contributed to his or her prior criminal behavior 
while also providing structure, supervision and/or surveillance. 

7. Outpatient treatment. 'fhis option Is identical to subsection 6 
above with the exception that such treatment would be offered on 
an outpatient basis. 

8. Requirement of employment andfor education/training. A judicially 
Imposed. requirement that the offender remain ell1ployed or 
participate in an educational training course as a condition of his 
or her sentence. 

9. Day reporting centers. A center where an offender serving a 
community·based sentence in a community corrections setting would 
be required to report as a condition of his or her sentence. 

10. Restitution. Reparation by the offender for personal or property 
damages Incurred by tbe victim as a result of the offense. 

11. Means·based lines. A monetary sanction Imposed on an offender 
which Is proportional to the crime(s) committed and the offender's 
ability to pay within a reasonable period of tillle. 

COMMENTARY 

Section TI(A) of the Act lists a range of sanctions to become available as 
sentencing options under the Act As is indicated, the list is not all·inclusive. The Act 
contemplates, facilitates, and encourages the further development of effective and cost
efficient community-based sanctions. 

All of the community-based sanctions listed in Section II(A) have been tried in at 
least some American jurisdictions and some of them (e.g., day reporting centers and 
means-based fines) have a long history of successful utilization in other countries. ~ 
~ S. Hll1sman, J. Sichel & B. Mahoney, Fines in Sentencing: A Study of the Use of 
the Fine as a Crimina! Sanction -- Executive SummaD' 5 (1984) (two-thirds of offenders 
in West Germany and onc-half in England and Sweden are fined for committing crimes 
against a person). A growing body of research has found that these sanctions take a 
wide variety of forms in different communities and has begun to identify factors that are 
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essential for their successful implementation. ~ ~ N. Morris & M. Tonry, Between 
Prison and Probation: Intermediate Punishments in a Rational Sentencing System 
(1990); Freed & Mahoney, Between Prison and Probation: Using Intermediate Sanctions 
EffectiveJy, 29 The Judges' Journal 6 (Winter, 1990); D. Parent, Day Reporting Centers 
for Criminal Offenders· A Descriptive Analysis of Existing Programs (National Institute 
of Justice 1990); Knapp, Next Step: Non-Imprisonment Guidelines, Perspectives (Winter, 
1988); P. Hofer & B. Meierhoefer, Home Confinement: An Evolving Sanction in the 
Federal Criminal Justice System (1987); Intermediate Punishments: intensive 
SUjlervision. Home Confinement and Electronic SUIVeillance (B. McCarthy ed. 1987); J. 
Petersilia, &pan ding Options foL9:iminal Sentencing (1987); P. Du Pont, Ex,panding 
Sentencing Options: A Governor's Perspective (National Institute of Justice 1985). 

The community-based sanctions listed in the Act share a number of advantages, 
including the following: (1) offenders, if employed in the community, can continue to 
support their families; (2) taxes call be collected on the ea1'l1ings of these offenders; (3) 
offenders wm be better able to pay restitution; (4) families can remain intact; and (5) 
offenders can avoid the criminogenic influences of prison or jail. In addition, the 
flexibility afforded by this array of sentencing options permits them to be used with a 
large and varied popUlation of offenders. Some offenders, for example, could be 
required to perform community service and/or receive drug dependency treatment while 
also serving a period of home confinement. 

The sanctions also can be both punitive and structured to meet offenders' 
rehabilitation needs and guard the public's safety. For example, intensive supervised 
probation ("ISP") provides for more frequent ~upervision and intensive treatment of 
offenders than is normally afforded by traditional probation programs. Day reporting 
centers are also a useful means of ensuring that offenders comply with the terms of their 
sentences. Such centers provide a central location where offenders can spend the day 
and Ilttend classes; receive vocational training; participate in substance-abuse, family, and 
other types of counseling sessions; and undergo urinalysis tests for evidence of drug or 
alcohol use. 

Although the Act does not address the use of community-based sanctions as 
conditions of parole, many of these sanctions, such as those of intensive supervision and 
day reporting centers discussed above, can also be used to provide parolees with the 
supervision and treatment needed to successfully complete their parole terms. 

III. STATE CRIMINAL JUSTICE COUNCIL 

A. The Community Corrections Act shall be administered by a State Criminal 
JustIce Council that bas oversight responsibility for state criminal justice 
policies and programs. The Council shall be responsible for ensuring that 

76-939 - 94 - 6 
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policies and activities undertaken by state or local governmental units or 
other organizations in furtherance of the purposes of the Act are 
consistent with those purposes and with the statewide community 
corrections plan required under Section III(D)(l) of this Act. 

Not later than 90 days after the effective date of this Act, the governor 
shall appoint, and the legislature shall confirm, the 15 members of the 
Council as follows: 

1. One member shall be a courtty sherifi'; 
2. One member shall be a chief oC a city police department; 
3. One member shall be a judge of a general jurisdiction trial court; 
4. One member shall be a judge Crom an appellate level court; 
5. One member shall be a county commissIoner or county board head; 
6. One member shall be a city government official; 
7. One member shall represent an existing cOlllmunity corrections 

program; 
8. One member shall be the director of the department of corrections 

or his or her designee; 
9. One member shall be a county prosecutor; 

10. One member shall be a criminal defense attorney 
11. One member shall be the head of a probation department. 
12. Four members shall be representatives of the general public. 

The governor shall ensure that there is a fair geographic representation on 
the state board and that minorities and women arc fairly represented. 

The Council shall: 

1. Develop a plan for statewide implementation DC the Act that 
incorporates the purposes and objectives of the Act; ensures 
consistency of community corrections programs and re<:luirements 
with other applicable state laws and regulations; and establishes 
goals, criteria, timetables, and incentives for initiation of 
community corrections programs; 

2. Establish standards and guidelines for community development or 
plans to implement the Act In local jurisdictions, as described in 
Section IV of this Act; 

3. Review initial community plans, require revisions as necessary, Bnd 
monitor implementation of approved plans to ensure consistency 
with the statewide plan; 



157 

4. Award, administer, and monitor grants, loans, or other state 
funding mechanisms that the State Legislature establishes for 
assisting communities In implementing their community corrections 
plans, as provided in Section VI of this Act; 

5. Review community plans and their Implementation at least annually 
to ensure consistencY with the statewide plan and require 
modification of plans as necessary to ensure compliance with the 
objectives of this Act; 

6. Evaluate annually the effectiveness of policies and programs carried 
out under the Act and report to the Legislature on evaluation 
findings; 

7. Monitor and evaluate the elTect of the Act's implementation on 
offenders of dilTerent races. 

8. Take steps to ensure that the community corrections program Is 
adequately funded by the legislature; 

9. Provide technical !lssistance and training to provide community 
corrections services in local jurisdictions; 

10. Provide guidance to local Community Corrections Boards, as 
defined in Section IV(A) of the Act, In educating tbe public 
concerning the purposes' of the Act, the types of programs and 
activities to be undertaken under the Act, the possible Impacts of 
the Act on local jurisdictions, and other matters that may assist tbe 
local Boards in establishing and carrying out their community 
corrections programs; 

11. Maintain records on the number oC offenders who met the eligibility 
criteria in Section V(l)(a) through V(A)(l)(c) but who were 
incarcerated. 

12. Monitor the results of appeals or offenders who met the eligibility 
criteria in Section V(l)(a) through V(A)(l)(c) but who were 
Incarcerated. 

13. Assess user fees against communities that incarcerate eligible 
olTenders based on the per-Inmate incarceration cost formula 
described In Section VI(C)(l). 

14. Hire an executive director, who shall serve at the pleasure of the 
Council. 
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E. The Legislature allall appropriate such funds as are neCfi:ssary for the 
Council to carry out Its responsibilities under the Act, including funds to 
hire an executive director and necessary staff to implement the program. 
Appropriations shall be provided in a way and an amount to ensure 
program continuity and stability. 

COMMENTARY 

The provisions of Section III reflect the drafters' view that implementation of an 
effective, statewide community corrections program requires the active involvement of a 
broad range of poJicymakers. criminal justice practitioners from different institutions and 
agencies, and the general public. The State Criminal Justice Council contemplated by 
this Act is mm;h !ike the state community corrections board established by the Michigan 
Community Corrections Act. That board is composed of a wide array of criminal justice 
professionals and members of the public. See Mich. Compo Laws § 791.403. The 
Criminal Justice Council under the Model Act carries out much the same role as the 
board identified in the Michigan statute. 

Althougb some states currently operate community corrections programs through 
established entities, such as probation and parole departments or departments of 
corrections, the objectives of a community corrections program are broader, and in some 
instances different from those of other crimim!l justice departments or agencies in a 
state. An entity that is separate from those departments or agencies would therefore 
generally be most able to coordinate implementation of a (:timmunity corrections 
program. among all affected departments and agencies. In ilddition, a Criminal Justice 
Council would be able to handle funding administration, training and education, local 
program oversight, and other resFJnsibilities that often would not fall within the purview 
of other departments or agencies, but that are essential to the operation of a successful 
community corrections program. 

It is possible, however, that in some states, existing bodies might be able to 
assume the implementation, administrative, coordinating, and oversight functions for a 
statewide community corrections program. Minnesota and Oregon, for example, 
administer community corrections programs through their Departments of Corr.;ctions. 
Oregon'~ COI!1munity corrections program is actuany a hybrid modeL It aHows for 
varying levels of local paliicipation, ranging from local administration of all community 
corrections sanctions and supervision programs to centralized state administration of 
those sanctions and programs with local advisory input. Or. Rev. Stat. §§ 423.540 & 
423.545 (1990). 

In Section III(B) of the Model Act, a county sheriff is listed as one of the 
members of the Criminal Justice Council. 111e intent of the Act is to have the chief 
~qrrElt;ti9!!ru()fficer from a county serve on the Council. Usually, this person would be 
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the sheriff. In those jurisdictions in which individuals other than the sheriffs are 
responsible for county corrections systems, i.e. the county jails, one of those individuals 
should be cn the Cvuncil rather than a sheriff. 

Although not required by this Act, juridictioDs should also consider adding 
members of the legislature as ~ officio members of the Council. These legislators could 
be helpful advocates for the community correct1ons program within the legislature and 
could help to ensure that the program is properly funded. Other state officials, such as 
a parole board member and a member of the state sentencing commission, might also 
bring helpful expertise to the Council. 

The development of a statewide community corrections plan by the State Criminal 
Justice Council, as proVided for by Section m(D)(l) of the Model Act, is important to 
the furthering of the goals and objectives of the Act. A pIa!. will result ill the 
establishment of minimum standards, will ensure that there is some consistency in loc&l 
program opera.tions statewide, and will provide a means for encouraging community 
support (If community correetions. In addition, the state plan will provide a means for 
gauging progress in the implementation of the Act and for measuring the effectiveness of 
both individual progl'ams and the statewide communit'J corrections model as a whole. 

The broad range of Council functions set forth in Section III(D) necessarily 
require!) staff to administer the programs. The staff would assist in providing technical 
assistance and training. monitoring and evaluating thf> impl.;:mentation of the program in 
!ocal communities, and ensuring sound fiscal management i)f appropriated funds. 
Prc:'JVision is made for appropriation of funds to hire an executive director and staff to 
implement the program, as well as for funds for direct program operations at the local 
level. (Section III(E». Because of the time required to design, build support for, and 
implement a community corrections program, as well as the time that must elapse before 
any assessment of program effectiveness is possible, a state legislature must commit itself 
to supporting tbe community corrections program over a period of time long enough to 
pel'.mi~ thorough, thoughtful, and coordinated planning. 

IV. COMMUNI'IY C()RR.ECfIONS BOARDS 

A. EvelY city ond county in the stllte shall establish l! community corrections 
program by applying individually or as part of a grouping designated as a 
'communlty," as defined in Section I of this Act, to partici!late in programs 
and activities, including grant and other financial assistance programs, 
authorized by this Act and the statewide plan described in Section 
III(D)(l) or this Act. 
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Each community shall establish a local Community Corrections Board that 
shall be responsible for developing and implel,,1enting a comUlunity 
corrections plan for the community (including locating suitable sites for 
comlllunity correctional programs). Each Board shall be comprised, at 
minimum, of representatives of the following categories: 

1. Local prosecutor; 
2. Local public defender; 
3. Local member of the criminal defense bar; 
4. Local judges from limited and general jU['isidlction courts including 

cOllrts with jurisdiction over criminal matters; 
5. Local law enforcement ofi'icial; 
6. Local corrections official; 
7. Local representative from the probation department; 
8. Local government representative; 
9. Local health, education, and human services representatives; 

10. Nonprofit community corrections services provldel; 
11. Three or more representatives of the genernl public. 

Each community shall ensure that minorities and women are fairly 
represented on the Community Corrections Board. 

In accordance with such rules, regulations, or other policies as the State 
Council establishes under Section III (D) of this Act, each Board shall 
develop a comprehensive community cOb':"Jtions plan that, c:onsistent with 
the objectives and requirements of the Act: 

1. Offers programs for the placement of offenders in the community 
rather than in correctional institutions; specifies the type(s) and 
scope of community·based sentencing options to be offered and the 
type(s) of offenders to be included in the program; describes the 
community's capacity to carry out the specified community·based 
sanction; and identifies the means by which the Board intends to 
provide the sentencing option; 

2. Addresses projected program costs and identifies sources of funds. 
Including grants, loans, or other finandal assistance available 
through .the Council, to llIeet those costs; 

3. Provides Cor monitoring and annual reporting of program results to 
the Council; 
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4. Provides for anntlal review of the plan and for Its revision, as 
neeessary or desirable; 

5. Includes a cOlllmitment to carry out the plan In cooperation and 
coordination with other governmental entities and to conduct the 
program In a manner designed to ensure public safety and the 
program's efficacy; 

G. Addresses the need for Invoh'ement and education of the community 
regarding the purposes and objectives of the Act generally and the 
local community corrections program specifically; and 

7. Identifies the extent to which Its plan will affect the number of 
individuals who are incarcerated. 

E. Each Board shall submit its plan to the State Council for review. An 
approved plan shall serve as the basis for subsequent Board activity and 
for the Council's determination of ~he extent of funding assistance to be 
provided for community corrections In that Board's community. 

COMMENTARY 

The Model Act is intended to establish community corrections programs for all 
local jurisdictions so that qualified offenders in every part of the state can be placed in 
community corrections programs and so that criminal justice system responsibilities are 
borne by communities throughout the state. At the same time, however, geography, 
resources, or other constraints may make community corrections prcgrams impractical or 
infeasible in some locales. The Act therefore permits jurisdictions to join together as a 
singlc ,"community" for purposes of the Act, provided that alI jurisdictions in the 
community commit themselves fully to shared responsibility for and cooperative support 
of the local programs. 

Because the success of community corrections on a broad scale depends upon 
community commitment and involvement, the Act places responsibility for decisions 
about lOcal pfogram uperations with a ]oca1 entity comprised of individuals "vhe 
represent the div,erse constituencies affected by community corrections program 
decisions. Although the community corrections board would not make offender 
placement decisions, it would determine the types and locations of community 
corrections programs and facilities in the community. It also would be responsible for 
generating and, through oversight activity, maintaining the necessary community support 
for community corrections in the jurisdiction(s) it represents. 
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The membership of community corrections boards may vary somewhat from 
jurisdiction to jurisdiction. For example, some jurisdictions do not have public 
defenders. The critical requirement, however, is that the community corrections board 
be comprised of a broad array of criminal justice professionals and members of the 
public. 

The board's actions and decisions would be based upon a local plan containing 
sufficient detail to confirm that the planned program is in compliance with the Act and 
the statewide plan. The board would be accountable both to the community and to the 
state, for both monies spent and programs operated. 

v. PROGRAM CRITERIA 

A. Offender Eligibility 

1. 'rhe following offender groups shall be eligible for sentencing to 
community-based sanctions: 

a. misdemeananfs; 

b. nonviolent felony offenders, including drug ab'Jsers and other 
offenders with special treatment needs; 

c. parole, probation, and community corrections condition 
violators whose violation conduct is either non-criminal or 
would meet either criterion "a" or "b" above had it been 
charged as a criminal violation; 

d. offenders who, although not eligible under criteria "a" 
through "c" above, are found by the court to be the type of 
individuals for whom such a sentence would serve the goals 
of this Act. In making such a determination, the judge shall 
consider factors that bear on the danger posed and 
likillihoo!l of recil\ivism by the offender, induding bllt not 
limited to the following: 

i. that the offender has a sponsor in the cOlllmunity; 

ii. that the offender either has procured employment or 
has enrolled in an educational or rehabilitative 
program; and 
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iii. that the offender has not d~monstrated a pattern of 
violent behavior and does not have a criminal record 
that indicates a pattern of violent offenses. 

COMMENTARY 

The provisions of this section are intended to strongly encourage the sentencing 
of offenders who meet the eligibility requirements of Sections V(A)(l)(a)-(V)(A)(l)(c) 
to a community corrections program. The section is meant to comport with ABA 
Standard for Criminal Justice 18-2.2, which provides that "[t]he sentence imposed in each 
case shall call for the minimum sanction which is consistent with the protection of the 
public and the gravity of the crime." 

VI. FUNDING MECHANISM 

A. 

B. 

Eligibility: A community will apply for state funding by submitting a 
community corrections plan to the State Criminal Justice Council. The 
plan will provide information on a community's demonstrated need Cor 
community corrections. The plan al~o will establish program criteria 
consistent with this Act. Once the Council has approved a proposed 
corrections plan, that community will De eligible to receive a grant 
payment for part of the plan's cost. 

Ful;ding 

1. Communities will be allocated grant funds to ensure program 
continuity and stability. 

2. To allocate funds appropriated by the state to implement the 
Community Corrections Act, the Council will equitably apportion 
funds to cOlnmunities. 

3. The Council will redetermine periodically each community's 
appropriate ievei of rundin!:, faking into ueCOUnt the fuiiiffiunity's 
proven commitment to the implementation of this Act. 

4. The runds provided under this Act shall not supplant current 
spending by the local jurisdiction for any existing community 
corrections program. 
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[C. Chargeback provision 

1. Commencing two yearS after the approval of a community's 
corrections plan, the Criminal Justice Council will charge each 
community a user fee equivalent to 7S percent of the per-inmate 
cost of Incarceration for each offender who has met the eligibility 
criteria in Sections V(A)(l)(a) through VeA)(!)(c) but who has been 
either. 

a. committed to a state correctional facility by a sentencing 
authority in the community; or, 

b. committed by a sentencing authority in the community to a 
county or regional jail facility. 

2. The amount charged to a community under this Section shall not 
exceed the amount of financial aid received under Section VIeB).] 

D. Audit: Every two years, the state's general auditor will audit all 
community financial reports related to Community Corrections Act 
projects. 

E. Continual Grant Funding; To receive aid, communities must comply with 
the requirements established by this Act and the standards promulgated 
by the State Criminal Justice Council under it. A comlllunity corrections 
program will bl! evaluated twG years after the approval of the community's 
correction plan and every yenr thereafter. 

F. Notice: If a cOlllmunlty fails to meet the standards of the Act, the Council 
shall notify the comlllunity that it has 60 days to comply or funding will be 
·discontlnued. The cOllllllunlty shall have the opportunity to respond 
within 30 days after receipt of such notice. 

COMMENTARY 

The eligibility requirements found in Section VI(A) for state funding of 
community corrections programs will help ensure that community plans correspond to 
the basic goals of the Act. Further, by reviewing such plans, the Criminal Justice 
Council will become more aware of the variety of community corrections programs 
which exist within each community. 

Adequate funding is essential to the successful implementation of any community 
corrections act. The funding mechanism included in Section VI(B) envisions state 
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funding of community corrections programs. Such funding would be based on each 
community's need. Determination of a community's financial need would be based on a 
variety of factors, such as: (a) the population of the community; (b) the percentage of 
the community's total population which is in prison or jail or on FTobation; (c) the 
community's per capita income; (d) the number of offenders from the community 
committed to correctional institutions for violent and nonviolent crimes; and (e) the 
availability, conditions, and capacity of community corrections programs, facilities, and 
resources. This Act does not attempt to resolve how these and other factors would be 
balanced; each state would decide on its own how to balance the factors and assess a 
community's financial need. ~ ~ Minn. Stat. § 401.06; Ohio Rev. Code Ann. 
§ 5149.31-5149.36; Tenn. Code Ann. § 40-36-301 & 304-305; Tex. Crim. Pro. Code Ann. 
§ 6166a-4. 

The Act requires that the grants be allocated to ensure program continuity and 
stability. Ideally, this would involve multi-year grants by the legislature, particularly at 
the program's start, to allow time for its establishment. Three or more years of 
committed funds would be preferable. The Act recognizes that this may be neither 
feasible nor permissible under most jurisdictions' granting processes. This Act avoids 
identifying a minimum funding period for this reason. Instead it imposes a commitment 
on the jurisdiction to recognize that establishing a community corrections program is a 
multi-year undertaking requiring the long-term commitment of resources. 

The chargeback provisions of Section VI(C) are a means of encouraging the 
development and use of community-based sanctions and of further ensuring that an 
offender for whom a community-based sanction or sanctions is appropriate will be so 
sentenced. The figure of 75% of the cost of incarceration as a charge to a community 
that fails to use community-based sanctions for eligible offenders is high enough to 
provide communities with -a substantial incentive to punish those offenders within the 
community. See Ind. Code § 11-2-2-9 (1988). The actual amount of the fee would be 
calculated by multiplying 75% of the cost of incarcerating the inmate in a correctional 
institution by the length of the incarcerative sentence imposed. The fee would not be 
assessed against the community if, because of the results of an appeal, an offender 
sentenced to a period of incarceration is not actually incarcerated. 

TliG chargcb::ck prmigion p!Dvidez communities with an incentive to develop and 
implement effective community corrections programs. The potentially harsh effect of 
the provision is ameliorated by the limit on tl!:; amount that may be charged back to the 
community under Section VI(C)(2). In addition, the chargeback provision does not 
apply until after communities have had time to develop their community corrections 
programs. 

SGiii6 jurisdictions, notably DregoDt hay~ avoided thg yse of a cbargeback . 
provision by adopting sentencing guidelines to ensure that community-based sanctions 
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are imposed on offenders who fall within the target population. Sentencing guidelines 
that govern the imposition of community-based sanctions can help ensure their 
appropriate use while avoiding the criticism often leveled at chargeback provisions that 
they penalize city and county governments for decisions made by judges over whom they 
have little or no control. The ABA Si.1ndards for Criminal Justice call for the adoption 
of sentencing guidelines to govern sentencing decisions. See Standard 18-3.1. If those 
guidelines include community-based sanctions, as is recommended by Section VII(D)(l) 
of this Act, reliance on the chargeback provisions of Section VI(C) would be 
unnecessary, which is why that section has been placed in brackets. 

VII. SENTENCING DETERMINATIONS 

A. Presentence Report 

1. All presentence reports shall be required to specifically address 
whether a community-based sanction is a viable sentencing option. 

B. Judicial Sentencing Statement 

1. The sentencing judge lIIust consider the comlllunity-based sanctions 
set out in this statute before sentencing any eligible offender as 
defined in Section YeA). 

2. Where the judge has decided that a community-based sanction is 
inappropriate, the judge lIIust state on the record at the time of 
sentencing that the court considered cOlllmunity correction 
sentencing options and must explain why such sentencing options 
were rejected. 

C. Appellate Review 

1. All individuals sentenced under this state's criminal statutes shall 
have a right of review of their sentence for conformity with the 
provisicm~ of tllis Act, prQvi!Jec,l tllat sm:" groundS ior appeal are 
raised on direct appeal of the conviction. 

D. Relationship Between Community Corrections Sanctions and Sentencing 
Guidelines in Jurisdictions with Sentencing Guidelines 

1. The [state legislature] in thosejurisdictillns with sentencing 
guideiincs snaIl iippoiiit a committee CDr the purpose or fashioning 
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sentencing guidelines that incorporate community corrections 
sentences In a manner consistent with the provisions of this Act. 

2. Under guidelines drafied pursuant to Section VUO:»(1), non
incarceration sanctions will be the presumptively appropriate 
sentence for offenders meeting the criteria of Section V(A) (1) (a) 
-V(A) (1) (c). 

COMMENTARY 

Section VII(A) requires that presentence reports include a discussion of whether 
a c~mmunity-based sanction is appropriate in each case. This provision will ensure that 
parties involved in the sentencing process - judges, probation personnel, prosecutors, 
and defense attorneys - are aware of community-based sentencing options during the 
sentencing process. 

Section VII(B) then encourages judges to take advantage of such sentencing 
options by requiring them to explain why they did not utilize a community-based 
sanction in sentencing an offender who fits within the target population as defined in 
Section VeAl. This requirement will encourage judges to use the sentencing options set 
out in this Act so that, consistent with ABA policy, the sentence is the minimum 
sanction which is consistent with the protection of the public and the gravity of the 
crime. 

Section VII(D) is included to accommodate those jurisdictions that either have in 
place or are enacting or authorizing concurrently with this Community Corrections Act a 
set of sentencing guidelines. Community corrections sanctions should be included in 
such guidelines illid referenced by the nature of the current criminal conduct and the 
offender's criminal history, just as other sanctions are. 

Any state sentencing guidelines should be consistent with the eligibility criteria in 
Section VeAl. Application of the guidelines would then generally lead to a community 
corrections sanction when the offender has met the criteria in Section 
V(A)(l)(a)-V(A)(l)(c) and would penn it a community corrections sanction when the 
offender m?~ts the ~l1it~ri~ of Section V(A)(l )(q). 

Section VII{D) requires the incorporation of community-based sanctions into the 
sentencing guidelines of states which have them. The reference to the state legislature 
in Section VTI{D)(l) has been placed in brackets because in some· jurisdictions, the . 
responsibility for drafting sentencing guidelines may not be the responsibility of the 
legislature. In those jurisdictions, Section VTI{D)(l) can be modified to authorize 
whatever bud-j is to be charged ~ith the regpcnsibiIity of drafting and rg~Qmmenc;Ung a 
set of guidelines to set about its task. 
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VIII. ENABLING PROVISION 

A. Judges with jurisdiction over misdemeanors and felonies are authorized to 
sentence eligible offenders as defined by Section V(A)(!) of this Act. 

B. Judges with jurisdiction over misdemeanors and felonies are authorized to 
use the the sentencing options set .out in Section II of this Act. 

COMMENTARY 

These provisions recognize that there may be instances in which conflicts with 
preexisting statutes may limit or circumscribe the ability of courts to use the sentencing 
options included in this statute. These provisions make clear that courts with jurisdiction 
have the authority to use the sentencing sanctions create:! and authorized under this 
statute, notwithstanding any other provision of law. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Bredar, welcome. It is good to see you again. 

S'l'ATEMENT OF JAMES K. BREDAR, FEDERAL PUBLIC 
DEFENDER FOR THE DISTRICT OF MARYLAND 

Mr. BREDAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for invit
ing me tb appear. 

As you noted, I am the Federal public defender for the district 
of Maryland, and I am very much before this subcommittee this 
morning as a practitioner. I have not conducted exhaustive aca
demic research studies to support my views, and I suppose it is im
portant to note from the beginning where I'm coming from. It is 
from my experience both as an assistant U.S. attorney, Federal 
prosecutor, for several years and then from my experience as a 
Federal defender. 

1 spend my days, for the most part, in court and in jails, and I 
think that experience leaves one with a special insight. It is the 
public defenders in this country who are the ones who really have 
the substantive contact with the Federal prison population or at 
least the people who become the Federal prison population. It is 
the public defenders who have the intimate conversations that, I 
think, reveal what it is that make most offenders tick, what moti
vates them, and what doesn't. So I commend you for being inter
ested in hearing the views of one of us. 

Having said that I am the practitioner and not the statistician, 
I do think it is necessary to begin with some very hard figures, fig
ures I think you are aware of but need to be repeated and repeated 
fu'1d repeated, I think. That is that the Federal prison population 
has grown from approximately 23,000 in 1980 to almost 85,000 
today and, as the chairman noted in the opening remarks, contin
ues to grow at a rate of about 200 per week, as I understand it. 

I think an even more disturbing statistic, one that was referred 
to by Dr. Blumstein a moment ago, is the incarceration rate in the 
United States. being in excesg now of 400 per 100,000. i guess it 
is probably difficult for most people to get a handle on, is that a 
high number or is that a low number? Well, by comparison, other 
Western nations: Great Britain, a country that in the last 2 years 
has gone through a spasm of concern about the number of people 
that they are incarcerating, a great deal of interest, acts coming 
through Parliament and so forth designed to address the problem. 
Their incarceration rate, 97 per 100,000, less than one-quaner of 
ours. Other Western nations: France commits about 81 per 
100,000. Even South Mriea, a place that one doesn't normally 
make positive comparisons with in this area, 333 per 100,000. 

These are disturbing numbers that I would think would cause 
alarm among policymakers responsible for oversight of our penal 
policy. It causes me, along with my experiences in court and in the 
jaHs that I work in, to conclude that it is time to rethink the poli
cies that are driving the explosion in prison population. There are 
many that are behind it. 

This morning, I would like to confine myself to two issues that 
I think are most disturbing. First, the mandatory minimum sen
tencing policy, particularly in drug cases, in my view, is way off the 
mark. Second, there is in this country an increased tendency to fed
eralize State crimes, and this too is beginning to have its impact 
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i on the Federal prison population and can be anticipated to have a 
! greater and greater impact. I think we need to seriously consider 
~ this federalization movement irom a penal standpoint: Is it good 
t policy? 
! Returning to the mandatory minimums for a second, long ago 
! when I was a college student-which probably doesn't seem like it 
f~,. could have been that long ago, knowing what my face looks like, 

but it was 15 years ago-in criminology class, I was taught there 
are four basic reasons why we sentence people. We sentence them 

~ to rehabilitate them, to deter them, to incapacitate them, and to 
r punish them. 
t Now I don't know if that is right, I'm not sure that anyone 
~., knows, but it see1mhs to hhave beenhthbe modf,el1that

l 
haks guided dUS for 

~ many years, so t oug t it mig t e use t1 to 00 at man atory 
( minimum sentencing for a moment against these four objectives. 
, Mandatory minimum sentencing in a way, I guess, has a super
i ficial attractiveness, but it really doesn't assist in achieving any of 
! these four objectives well. Look at rehabilitation. Mandatory mini
~ mum terms in Federal drug cases are, by definition, always 
! lengthy, at least 5 years. Lengthy prison terms are simply incom-

I
f patible with the notion of rehabilitation. When you lock somebody 
• down for 5 years, 10 years, or 20 years, the normal person comes 

out of that exuerience in an institutionalized condition. 
'f',' Institutionatized: They have learned to live by the law of the jun
, gle, they learn to greet violence with violence, they have learned 
, that YOll look out for yourself and no one else; concepts like gener
~ osity, love, these things, they are gone, they are not relevant in 
! that kind of environment; we have trained that kind of thinking 
~ out of people whom we hold that long. Certainly when people 
~ emerge from this sort of sentence, they are not better able to func
c tion on the street than when they went in, they are worse, and I 
! think that that has to be just f-undamentallearning. 
i The sflcond principle: deterrence~ We hear so much about deter! rence, but, you know, I sit and talk with my clients, and I look at 
~ what they are really dealing with on the street before they ever get 
I involved with drug trafficking. They exist in a climate of hopeless
! neSs inside most of the city environments where they come from, 
i and, frankly, for many the drug trade is the only apparent avenue 
, to material success. 'l,'he prospect of lengthy incarceration doesn't 

I
!. " dissuade them from this single path to material success that they 

perceive. 
You can say, '''VeU, you are saying prison is terrible. Why doesn't 

it deter them." Well, it is paradoxical. I guess it is because their 
~ life outside of prison is also pretty terrible and the relative comI parison between the two just isn't the same as it might be for you 
' or me were we faced with the same choice, the same calculation. 

I:.,.... The third objectbive of sentencing thayt I hknave alwhays been tOlfd is 
. what we are all a out: incapacitation. ou ow, t e purpose 0 in-

capacitation is to protect the public from offenders, but lengthy 
mandatory minimum sentences are being imposed on too many of
fenders. The majority of those caught in the net are not really dan~ r gerous people, and that may be a difficult concept for people to 

i swallow when their whole exposure to the drug culture and the 
I drug environment is "Miami Vice" and television programs and so 
I 

~ 
.' t 
! , 
i 
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forth. But I'm telling you, as a former prosecutor, from having sat 
with these people for hours and days getting ready for trials and 
delving into their lives, some of them are truly predatory, scary, 
'violent people, and they are going to have to be incapacitated, but 
many-the majority in my experience--just aren't, and I am sure 
that most of you would have a similar impression if you spent the 
time with them that I spend with them. So incapacitation, a legiti
ma.te objective of sentencing, is just completely being overused here 
by these mandatory minimum sentences. It is overkill. 

Home detention with electronic monitoring, real supervised pro
bation, these kinds of options are not being used nearly to the ex
tent that they could be. 

Finally we come to punishment. Well, society needs to punish 
people who break its laws; I accept that. But 5, 10, 20 years in 
these cases where people have not committed overtly violent acts, 
it is excessive. If you sit with offenders as they are receiving their 
sentences, you quickly learn that those who receive sentences of 8, 
10, 12 months in prison, less than a year in prison, are just as de
pressed and upset and demoralized as those who get the sentences 
of 5 and 10 years. 

In terms of the punitive impact, the sentence of 8, 10, 12 months, 
it has the impact,.it connects, they feel the fear of incarceration. 
You know, interestingly, in my years of doing this, the one client 
of mine who had a heart attack immediately after he was sen
tenced had just received a term of 6 months imprisonment. It does 
get people's attention. 

Another general problem with the mandatory minimums of 
which I am sure you are aware is that their strict correlation with 
the quantity of drugs involved is a very crude system indeed. So 
many other equally, if not more important, indicia of culpability 
are just ignored by this process that it is really shameful, it is real
lyabsurd: 

I want to tall you about a cage, and I'll be brief1 but I think it 
is a good example of what is wrong. This happened 2 weeks ago. 
A guy named Carlos Rafael Hemandez in the Eastern District of 
Michigan was sentenced in a cocaine case, ordered to serve 20 
years imprisonment, a mandatory minimum term. This was a very 
minor player in a large drug distribution conspiracy, but this man's 
role was that he, for a very short period of time, stored the dru.gs. 
He stored the drugs for the head of the conspiracy when the head 
guy found out that his house was going to be foreclosed on by a 
bank, and there were going to be people coming in and out of the 
house, and they needed to put the stuff somewhere for a short pe
riod of time. This guy agreed to do it. Sure, it's a criminal act; he 
shouldn't be involved with drugs, period. But that was the extent 
of his role. 

When the conspiracy was broken up a few weeks later, everyone 
was arrested, Mr. Hernandez was picked up as well, and he was 
subsequently convicted. Mr. Hernandez got 20 years imprisonment, 
10 years because of the quantity of drugs involved under our man
datory minimum law and then another 10 years on top of it be
cause he had a prior conviction in 1988 in the Georgia State courts 
for the possession of 0.2 grams of powder cocaine, a crime for which 
he was ordered to serve 1 year on probation and ordered to pay a 
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fln.e of $100. Now, because he had that criminal history, he got 20 
years. The head guy in the conspiracy, the main guy, the guy who 
was making millions of dollars out of this criminal enterprise, only 
got 15 years, and he is the top guy. The system is turned on its 
head when that happens; it is just not fair. 

Another policy is driving this growth in prison population, and 
it is this increased federalization of what heretofore have been 
State offenses. I think that this, too, is inappropriate. The in
creased imposition of Federal sanctions is counterproductive if the 
final objective of the process is the successful reintegration of' the 
offender to the cpmmunity. 

States don't always get it right. They don't have their programs 
necessarily well funded, and sometimes they lack initiative. But 
the simple fact of the matter is, it is State and local government 
in our society that is best configured to deal with crime if the objec
tive IS to get the person out of a pattern of offending and back into 
the community as a contributing person. 

The Federal Government is not good at that. They are good at 
meting out punishment. But look at what they otherwise do. They 
sweep people out of their communities and take them off to distant 
prisons and hold them there for a long time. It is almost like the 
British penal colony approach-you know, we just extract them and 
get rid of them. Well, these people are coming back, and the Fed
eral Government is very poorly equipped a..'ld does a poor job of get
ting them ready to come back, and maybe that is what, as much 
as anything, is underlying a lot of our reoffending, our career of
fending, our repeat offenders. 

It is State governments that run the hospitals and the treatment 
facilities where an offender can get drug treatment, which most of 
them need; it is State or local· government which runs school dis
tricts which can run extension programs to help tea.ch inmates real 
job skills, real living skills, simple basic things like the. fact that 
you have got to get out of bed in the morning at the same time 
every day to be a responsible citizen and hold a job. 

Housing problems, those are local problems, those are community 
problems and often contribute to offending. Those need to be ad
dressed simultaneously. You basically get one chance. A person 
comes into the criminal justice system. Now is your time to connect 
with them. Sure, you have got to punish them, but you have also 
got to try to turn them around, and you have got to address these 
other problems that are at the root of their offending, or you are 
just going to see them again, and it may not be 5 years or 10 years 
because you have this great mandatory minimum sentencing law, 
but they are coming back, and they are going to come back in a 
condition ready to reoffend or at least be dependent on society be
cause you haven't addre.ssed the underlying problem. State and 
local government is best able to do that, because they are closest 
to the communities and to these people. 

We are federalizing caIjacking, we are federalizing more and 
more drug crimes, we are even federalizing the nonpayment of sup
port orders. We must have a plan for how we are going to pay for 
the incarceration of all these people. I say take the money that was 
going to go to hold them in Federal prison, give it to the States 
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through some kind of program so that the States can breathe life 
into their community-based sanctioning programs. 

The last thing I want to say is that I think there is a basic prob
lem in that legislators design the sanctions in such a way that 
they, th~ legislators, would be deterred. But there is a huge gulf 
between legislators and the co:mmunity of people to whom these 
sanctions are ultimately applied, and I guess that must be the ex
planation for why we keep going thrdtlgh this process of enacting 
laws that don't tend to dissuade people from offending, that don't 
break the cycle of offending. 

Another thing I feel very strongly from my experience with peo
ple in these circumstances is that legislators chronically 
undervalue the pain of periods of incarceration, and I guess there 
is no substitute for either having done time or having spent a lot 
of time around somebody who has done time or is doing time to un
derstand what it means. Eight months in prison is a long time; a 
year is a long time. Ten years is, in my view, something that 
should be imposed only when we need to do it to protect the public, 
to incapacitate somebody who is truly a predator. 

I have spoken for too long. I'll cut it off there. Those are my 
views, Mr. Chainnan.. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Mr. Bredar, for an excellent 
statement. All the statements were very good, and, without objec
tion, they all will be made a part of the record. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bredar follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES K. BREDAR, FEDERAL PuBLIC DEFENDER FOR THE 
DISTRICT OF MARYLAND 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: 

Thank you for inviting me to appear before you today to 

discuss present and future trends with respect to the federal 

prison population. 

I wish to focus on two aspects of current penal policy which 

are contributing to the increase in the federal prison population 

and which, I believe, are counterproductive and do not serve the 

public's interests. Those policies are: (1) the application' of 

mandatory minimum sentences in drug cases, which sentences have 

an enormous present impact on the federal prison population, and 

(2) the increasing "federalization" of sta-::'e crime, which is 

having some present impact on the federal prison population and 

which is bound to h<'t're an enormous ~ impact if not 

reconsidered. 

I am the Federal Public Defender for the District of 

Maryland. As you know, Federal Public Defenders are lawyers in 

the Judicial Branch of government who provide legal 

representation to the indigent criminally accused in the United 

states District courts, in the Unitea states Courts of Appeals, 

and in the Supreme Court. seventeen lawyers serve on my staff in 

Baltimore and we represent approximately half of the criminal 

defendants charged in the District of Maryland. Nationally, 

there are approximately fifty Federal Defender offices which 

represent clients in most of the District courts and in all of 

the Circuit Courts of Appeals. 

AS this Subcommittee examines federal prison population 

trends, and the policies driving those trends, it is appropriate 
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that you hear testimony from a Federal publie Defender begause we 

Defenders, more than anyone else in the criminal justice system, 

spend time with and make substantive contact with the people who 

become the "federal prison population." Better than others in 

the process, we have a sense of what motivates offenders -- what 

does and does not affect their thinking, ~hat does and does not 

affect their conduct. 

From other witnesses who have appeared before the 

Subcommittee, you know that the federal prison population is 

skyrocketing. Just since 1980 thla population has more than 

tripled, qrowil~g from 23,000 inml1tes to almost 85,000 inmates 

today. The Bureau of Prisons projects that the inmate population 

will exceed 100,000 as soon as 1997. Unless current sentencing 

policy is changed, the inmate population will continue to expand 

exponentially. 

This is a bad trend which should alarm policy makers. The 

United states already has the highest incarceration rate among 

Western nations, at 426 per 100,000. I recently completed a 

consulting assignment. in Great Britain where their government is 

convinced that the British incarceration rate is too high. They 

are committed to stabilizing and even reducing their prison 

population. Interestingly, their incarceration rate is only 97 

per 100,000, less than one-quarter of that in the United states. 

For other Western nations, the incarceration rates are even 

lower: France 81 per 100,000, A~~tralia 72 per 100,000, Japan 45 

per 100,000, the Netherlands 40 per 100,000. Even the rate in 
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South Africa is lower than ours: 333 per 100,000. {Source: 

Penal Reform International, using data from the Council of Europe 

and the Australian Institute of Criminology.) 

The American "get tough" penal policies of the 'mid and late 

1980s, the cause of our current prison over-crowding crisis, were 

in response to real and sincere public outcry for more government 

action on crime. But the exploding federal prison population in 

the 'mid 1990s brings us to the day of reckoning. As the federal 

prison population streaks towards 100,000, and as the national 

statistic for the number of people locked up by both federal and 

state government shoots over one million, resource limitations 

and our concept of justice dictate that we reexamine certain 

sentencing policies now in place. Sentencing laws that make it 

illegal for judges to distinguish among offenders who have 

committed crimes that superficially appear to be similar have 

resulted in sentences that are totally out of proportion with 

actual offender culpability. Reconsideration is particularly 

warranted with respect to certain drug laws that require that All 

who are found guilty receive lengthy terms of lmprisonment. 

It is also time to reconsider the relative role~ of the 

state and federal governments in addressing crime -- has the 

national government become too involved in an area where local 

government is best configured to deal with the problem? Are too 

many "state and local" offenders being extracted from the it' 

communities and swept into distant federal prisons? Does the 

increased "federalization" of state crime reduce the likelihood 
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that offenders will eventually be successfully reinte~&ted to 

their communities, because of the nature of federal sanctions? 

Are we simply "federalizing" more and more offenses when instead 

we should be helping states to better operate their penal 

systems, given that state government is inherently better 

organized to successfully deal with crime? 

I am one who believes that federal penal policy is seriously 

off track. My concerns arise not from any academic studies that 

I have conducted and not from detailed research involving 

thousands of cases. I am a practitioner. For most of the last 

ten years my days have been spent in courtrooms and in jailp , 

first prosecuting offenders and enforcing the IHW as an Assistant 

united states Attorney and then later, as a Faderal Public 

Defender, representing and defending those charged with breaking 

the law. r have spent time with the victims of crime, consoling 

them and preparing them to testify against thoBe who injured 

them. I have also spent time with the families of those accused 

of and eventually convicted of crimes. Most significantly, like 

other Federal Defenders I have spent hundreds of hours talking to 

and observing persons convicted of committing offenses. While my 

methods may not be scientific, I think I have a relevant insight. 

I. 

Every day United states District Judges impose mandatory 

minimum sentences of five, ten, and twenty years in drug cases 

where there is no evidence that the defendant used a weapon or 
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engaged in physical violence as part of his or her criminal act. 

So called "drug mules" are often defendants in this sort Qf case. 

My experience causes me to question the benefit to society of 

holding such offenders for five, ten, and twenty year terms. It 

costs $20,000 to $30,000 p~ year for the Bureau of Prisons to 

hold an inmate. And most would agree that when inmates are 

released from these lengthy terms they are far from being ready 

to contribute t~ society -- most are in a much worse mental state 

than when they entered prison and thus are likely to impose 

additional costs on society, either through dependency or by 

committing further offenses, soon after release. The ~ of 

our current mandatory minimum sentencing policy are clear; what 

are the compelling benefits from th? policy that cause us to not 

change it? 

As a college student stUdying criminology, and later in law 

school, I was taught that the sentencing process was supposed to 

achieve four legitimate and accepted objectives: (1) 

rehabilitation, (2) deterrence, (3) incapacitation, and (4) 

punishment. From my perspective as a practitioner, none of these 

four sentencing objectives is particularly well served when the 

law mandates that lengthy sentences be imposed in almost every 

drug case. 

(1) Rehabilitation: In the 1980s, congress essentially 

abandoned rehabilitation as an unachievable sentencing objective. 

Today no one seriously contends that five or ten years of hard 

time will leave an ex-offender better equipped to deal with the 
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challenges of every day life. Teaching job and other life skills 

is no longer a top priority for the jammed Bureau of Prisons; 

even if it were, for an offender there must be some prospect of 

rejoining the community in the foreseeable future for there to be 

any reason to pursue and vigorously participate in a 

rehabilitative program. 

When we sentence offenders to lengthy, mandatory terms of 

imprizonment, we are essential.ly "giving up" on rehabilitating 

them. Some offenders are so dangerous and so predatory that 

there is no other rational alternative. But most of my clients 

facing mandatory terms under ou,r federal drug laws do not fall in 

this category. Since the adoption of the mandatory minimum 

sentencing structure, we hav~ given up on attempting to 

rehabilitate those who could be rehabilitated. 

When my clients are released after serving lengthy mandatory 

terms, they are hardened by the experience. Inmates refer to the 

condition as being "institutionalized." Long periods of 

incarceration in secure facilities condition inmates to survive 

in a violent, constantly dangerous environment. They learn to 

trust no one. They learn to look out for themselves first and 

foremost, and to only assist others who are capable of assisting 

them. concepts of generosity, magnanimity and even love become 

totally foreign. They learn to greet violence with violence. 

They learn to live by the law of the jungle where only the strong 

survive. Wi·th respect to their needs for food, shelter, and 

clothing, they are conditioned to depend on the institution and 
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not themselves. Years of this experience does not leave them 

ready to function on the street when released. At best it leaves 

them ready for complete dependence on public assistance; at worst 

it leaves th~ ready to r~offend. The current federal mandatory 

minimua sentences of at least five years imprisonment serve no 

rehabilitative purpose and, when imposed on non-dangerous 

offenders, needlessly contribute to recidivism. 

(2) Deterrence: Harsh, mandatory minimum sentences for 

drug offenses, together with increased interest in health and 

fitness generally, may be responsible for deterring some middle 

class and u~per middle class individuals who are potential drug 

offenders. This segment of the drug offender pOPQlation has 

grown smaller since the 'mid 1980s when mandatory minimum 

sentences first became applicable. With respect to this small 

set of those who trafficked in illegal drugs in the early 1980s, 

supporters of the mandatory minimum sentencing policies can 

probably claim success -- many have been deterred from committing 

drug crimes. This small minority who are deterrable (e.g. people 

with education, jobs and relatively stable homes -- people who 

"hava a stake") are frightened away by the threat of relatively 

minor sanctions, provided that enforcement and apprehension are 

likely. The prospect of six months or one year in jail is 

SUfficient to alter behavior among this group -- five year 

minimum mandatory sentences are complete overkill. 

The lengthy, mandatory penalties have done nothing to deter 

the much larger scale drug use and trafficking among those in 
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lower socioeconomic groups. Conversations with my poorer and 

more disenfranchised clients about the deterrent effect of 

mandatory minimum penalties reveal the following: inner city 

life with no education, no job, poor housing and no prospects for 

improvement leads to hopelessness. Drug trade is an alternative 

which provides an avenue to some material wealth and status. 

Drug u~e itself provides some escape from the otherwise grim 

reality of life. To D2t be involved with drugs means to continue 

to exist in a grim and hopeless state, not terribly different 

from what my clients presumed prison would be like if they were 

caught and incarcerated. The threat of jail, even for five or 

ten years, simply is not that intimidating to someone who already 

finds life bleak and who thinks he has no future anyway. The 

threat of a prison term, whether short or long, will not dissuade 

them from becoming involved in drug trafficking when that 

lifestyle affords them access to material benefits that otherwise 

are unavailable. My foreign clients who have escaped the 

bleakness of life on the underside of Lagos or some other third 

world city by beco~inq drug mules are particularly ready to risk 

jail in order to advance their material condition. 

It is my view that the vast majority of those currently 

involved in drug trafficking cannot be deterred by the threat of 

incarceratioll, no matter how lengthy. 

policy makers, in my view, have crafted sanctions in the 

drug area that would tend to deter ~ from offending, were they 

otherwise so inclined. The problem, of course, is that a huge 
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socioeconomic and psychological gulf separates tlloso who design 

sorts of penalties that would deter a Justica Department lawyer 

or a member, of Congress or one working on his or her staff are 

pretty much irrelevant in the thinking of the typical urban drug 

trafficker. Over the years, the penalties have been increased on 

the misguided assumption tllat at some point the sentence being 

risked will become massive enough to deter. 1 The reality is that 

tlle threat of incarceration, no matter how long, simply will not 

deter hopeless people. 

(3) Incapacitation: Drug offenders are certainly 

incapacitated by mandatory minimum sentences. Rooted in the need 

to protect the public, incapacitation is one traditional 

objective of sentencing that, superficially, seems well served by 

thEl minimum mandatory policy. However, the difficulty here is 

tllat many who are being incapacitated for lengthy periods under 

current policy genuinely do not need to be separated from the 

public for such lengthy periods in order to insure public safety. 

Drug. offenders inVolved in violent conduct may need to be 

isolated for lengthy periods, .at least until they reach an age 

('mid 40s?) when demographic data indicate they will. be less 

dangerous. But mandatory minimum sentences are not serving the 

public's true interest in incapacitation of dangerous offenders 

when their sweep is so broad as to cause the incarceration of 

II note below my sense that the full R,unj,tiye effect of a 
sentence to incarceration is experienced when penalties of just 8 
to 12 montlls are imposed. 
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thousands of individuals who pose no real violent threat. 

Instead, when applied to thes~ offenders the mandatory minimum 

sentences amount to costly overkill. The "drug mules" again are 

a good example. These are people who generally have no violent 

conduct in their backgrounds. They usually have engaged in no 

violence during the criminal episodes that result in their 

incarceration. They are involved in drug trafficking f;or 

commercial reasons and sometimes to satisfy their own habits. 

The public would be safer if these people were diverted from the 

prison system early in their sentences, plaoed in treatment and 

job skills programs, and then monitored carefully in the 

community. In the representation of repeat offenders, I have 

seen many individuals whom I believe initially entered prison as 

non-violent, functional individuals, and who only after being 

released five' or ten years later in the "institutionalized" 

condition discussed above became dangerous "career offenders." 

(4) Punishm~: The premier sentencing objective of the 

19805 was punishment. The public's rising anger and frustration 

with crime evolved into a demand for the simple response of more 

punishment. I believe that this publio clamor for punishment is 

the single greatest reason why the minimum mandatory sentencing 

policy came into being. 

Our society believes that punishment is a legitimate 

objective in sentencing. Wholly separate from its interests in 

rehabilitation, deterrence and incapacitation, society· seems to 

need to inflict some pain on those who themselves illegitimately 
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inflict pain and suffering. society needs to see offenders 

receive their "just deserts." But I am dubious as to the 

punitive value of lengthy, mandatory minimum sentences. My 

experience with my clients is that incarceration for just eight 

to twelve months has enormous punitive impact. Most of my 

clients facing a year's incarceration are just as upset, 

depressed, and demoralized as those facing five or ten years. 

Among the many people I have accompanied through the sentencing 

process, the only one to have had a heart attack after hearing 

his sentence was facing a term of just six months. If punishment 

alone is th~ objective, one need not impose a five year sentence 

in a drug case to achieve the desired impact. In my view, 

legislators and others who have never served time undervalue the 

pain of periods of incarceration. While there is a paradoxical 

lack of deterrent effect from the prospect of such a sent~~ce, I 

find that the actual experience of a loss of liberty for veveral 

months makes a powerful impression on most people, particularly 

first-time offenders. In my career I have seen little evidence 

to support the notion that some offenders just "know how to do 

time," or that they are able to do it "standing on their head." 

To serve a term of imprisonment, for most people, is'to suffer. 

There can be no question that lengthy sentences being 

imposed under our mandatory minim~tm sentencing policy, 

particularly in drug casas, are driving the current prison 

population explosion. When analyzed from the perspective of a 

practitioner, and when evaluated in the context of the four 
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traditional objectives of sentencing, mandatory minimums are 

exposed as bad public policy. 'The mandatory minimum policy is a 

poor replacement for the more discretionary system that preceded 

it, where sentences could be tailored to fit the characteristics 

of the offender and the true seriousness of the offense. Before 

mandatory minimums, sentences could be individualized to reflect 

the right mix of rehabilitative, deterrent, incapacitative and 

puni~ive elements for the particular offender. Now such 

individualized sentencing is impossible in drug cases and 

injustice frequently results. 

Possibly the very worst quality of the mandatory minimum 

sentencing policy is that it so closely ties the length of the 

imprisonment term to the quantity of drugs involved in a 

particular case. Practitioners, be they prosecutors, defense 

attorneys ~r judges, all know that the quantity of drugs involved 

is but one of many indicia of the culpability of a particular 

offender. In this respect the mandatory minimum provisions are 

crude and frequently result in obvious unfairness. An example: 

On July 15, 1993, approximately two weeks ago, Carlos Rafael 

Hernandez, in case number 92-80733-02 in the United states 

District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan, was ordered' 

to serve a mandatory minimum sentence of twenty years 

imprisonment for conspiracy and possession of cocaine with intent 

to distribute. Mr. Hernandez was a minor player who was brought 

into an existing drug distribution conspiracy at the last minute 

to store a large quantity of cocaine. The leader of the 
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conspiracy had learned that the house where his drug cache was 

stored was about to be foreclosed on by a bank, and he needed an 

alternative storage site. Other than storing the drugs for a 

short time, Mr. Hernandez had, no involvement with this drug 

trafficking group. When the conspiracy was eventually broken up, 

Hr. Hernandez was arrested and charged. 

Under our mandatory minimum sentencing law, the large 

quantity of drugs by itself required that Mr. Hernandez serve a 

sentence of at least ten years. In addition, because Mr. 

Hernandez had been convicted in 1988 in Georgia for possession of 

.2 grams of cocaine, an offense for which he received a fine of 

$100 and a sentence to probation, the federal mandatory minimum 

law required that the minimum sentence be doubled, from ten years 

to twenty. Incredibly, the leader of the ccnspiracy who was 

deeply involved in d~~9 trafficking over a lengthy period 

received a lower sentence of fifteen years as he had no prior 

drug convictions. A judge with sentencing discretion, who was 

not compelled to enforce mandatory minimum provisions, could have 

avoided this absurd imbalance and imposed sentences that fit the 

relative culpability of each offender. The mandatory minimum 

sentencing law precluded justice in this case. 

r hope we are approaching a day when our sentencing policy 

will reflect more developed principles: First, most offenders 

will net be deterred by the threat of incarceration, because 

their life circumstances are not much better than prison life. 

Deterrence is not an achievable sentencing objective with respect 
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to the bulk of those at risk for drug offending. Long term 

incapacitation of truly dangerous offenders and rehabilitation of 

the less dangerous majority should be our main objectives because 

pursuit of these two sentencing objectives is the most cost

effective use of our limited penal resources. Since even short 

periods of incarceratiorl are punitive; sentences imposed in 

pursuit o~ either the incarceration or the rehabilitatinn 

objective will simultaneously provide sufficient punishment. In 

most cases, the infliction of punishment need not be a separate 

objective -- it will be accomplished regardless. 

Secondly, rigid rules such as mandatory minimum sentencing 

laws that limit judicial discretion serve no useful purpose. 

They should be abandoned. Some first offenders need stiff 

sentences; some second and third offenders do not, and they could 

be broken out of the cycle of offending if a proper, tr~atment

oriented sanction was applied. Cases and offenders must be 

sentenced one at a time -- each is unique. There is no 

SUbstitute for judging -- judging by a human being. Mechanical 

sentencing rules that constrain judicial discretion are often the 

source of gross injustice. 

II. 

A second emerging policy of the government is contributing 

to the overloading of our federal prison system, and 

inappropriately so. This is the increasing trend toward 

"federalization" of what heretofore have been state offenses. 

Whether it is the recent "carjacking" statute or the so called 

76-939 - 94 •. 7 
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"deadbeat dads" law designed to bring the ~aderal government 

into the enforcement of child support orders, or whether it is 

the increased involvement of the Drug Enforcement Administration 

and the Justica Department in the investigation and prosecution 

of drug cases, new "federalization" initiatives are resulting or 

will result in added pressure on the Bureau of Prisons. 

To have a chance of successfully dislodging a person from a 

cycle of offending, government must engage that person on many 

levels simultaneously When he or she moves through the criminal 

justice system. particularly with respect to relatively minor 

drug offenses and matters like noncompliance with support orders, 

recidivism is likely unless government not only punishes the 

offender but also attempts to treat his drug problem, assists him 

in developing job and other basic living skills, and assists him 

in locating suitable housing. Although well-funded, the federal 

criminal justice system tends to be detached and distant from 

local communities and local resources. While good at meting out 

punishment, it does a poor job of providing drug treatment in the 

community, developing job skills and addressing housing needs. 

Local government, by contrast, is capable of the complete 

response, because it is already administering the local health 

facility where the defendant may receive treatment, operating a 

school system from which extension programs can train offenders, 

and operating the local housing authority which can provide 

shelter. Lack of funds, and in some instances lack of 

initiative, have caused state and local government to not achieve 
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their potential in reforming offenders. But reass:i·. 'r the 

problem to the federal government is not the answer', ,.~., t.« 

funding for state corrections programs fmd better le:!.ld· 

the state and local level resulting in more community-bat 

sanctioning systems are what is needed. 

.. 
\ 

The final objective of the criminal justice process in most 

instances should be the successful reintegration of the offender 

to the community. Not being an extension of the local community 

in the manner of local government, the federal government is 

poorly positioned and poorly equipped to achieve successful 

reintegration of most of its inmates. It is large, overly 

bureaucratic, and often holds its prisoners far from their homes, 

families and communities. 

A recent case from the District of Maryland illustrates the 

difficulty the federal government has in responding appropriately 

to a relatively minor but nonetheless troublesome case: 

Wendell Reynolds was found guilty in February, 1992, of the 

federal offense of stealing government property. In March, 1992, 

he was found guilty in a second, similar case, and he was ordered 

to serve sentences of six months and three months imprisonment, 

concurrently. In both cases Mr. Reynolds was caught 

"shoplifting" at military exchanges in order to support his 

heroin habit. When Mr. Reynolds was sentenced, the judge 

recommended that the Bureau of Prisons provide drug treatment to 

the defendant since it was clear that the drug habit was the 
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motivation for the stealing in these cases, and in several 

previous cases. 

Instead of receiving drug treatment, the federal penal 

bureaucracy dealt with Hr. Reynolds as follows: Immediately 

after sentencing, he was taken into custody and lodged in the 

Baltimore Cit.y Jail for four weeks. Shortly after his 

sentencing, the Bureau of Prisons designated the Federal 

Correctional Institution at Petersburg, Virginia as the place of 

incarceration. However, after four weeks in the Baltimore city 

Jail, the defendant was not taken to FCI Petersburg. Instead, he 

was transferred to the Queen Anne's county Jail on the Eastern 

Shore of Maryland where he remained for one month. Next, the 

defendant spent more than two months in a Bureau of Prisons 

contract jail in Texas. Either before or after he was in Texas, 

he spent two weeks in the Federal correctional Institution at 

Atlanta, Georgia. He also spent a week at the Federal 

Correctional Institution in El Reno, Oklahoma. Finally, 

approximately five weeks before his senten~e was due to end, the 

defendant arrived at the Federal Correctional Institution at 

petersburg Where he was enrolled in a drug treatment program. 

The program consisted of a weekly support group meeting for those 

addicted to alcohol and narcotics. 

In August of 1992, Mr. Reynolds was released from 

petersburg. He emerged from prison to find that his mother was 

very ill and near death. While dealing with the stress of his 

mother's illness, and with his drug habit never having been 
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seriously addressed while in custody, Mr. Reynolds returned to 

heroin use and to theft to support it. A new federal theft case 

was filed against him in January, 1993, together with a petition 

seeking the revocation of his supervised release on the previous 

cases. While the new case was pending, Mr., Reynolds' spouse, his 

probation officer and his public defender together arranged for 

him to be admitted to a non-government drug treatment program in 

Maryland. The jUdge permitted the defendant to remain out of 

jail pending trial provided he resided at the hospital. The 

defendant successfully completed the private detoxification and 

treatment program and was moved to a residential drug treatment 

facility, in the community and outside of the hospital. When the 

defendant was convicted of the new offense, the judge wisely 

placed him on probation rather than returning him to the Bureau 

of prisons, with the requirement that the defendant continue in 

the treatment program. To date, the defendant has remained drug 

free and has not been accused of any new theft offenses. He is 

working full time as a painter and continues to reside at the 

treatment program. 

To the extent that success has been aChieved in Mr. 

Reynolds' case, it has been achieved in spite of the federal 

criminal justice bureaucracy, not because of it. Mr. Reynolds is 

being reintegrated to his community in the manner followed by the 

best of state and local governments, When they have SUfficient 

resources to fund their programs. If Mr. Reynolds' case had beEtl 

properly handled from the outset, he would have received a short 
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term (30 days) in the local jail to "shock" him. Then, under the 

threat of a longer, suspended sentence, he would have been sent 

to a residential treatment program to address his heroin 

addiction. Next he would have been released to the community 

under close supervision, including monitoring for illegal drug 

use. All of this would have occurred in the county where he 

lives, ~o that alienation from his community could have been 

minimized. It is state and local government, and n2t the federal 

system, that is capable of applying this sort of community-based 

sanctioning program. 

To the extent the Congress is enacting provisions making 

more and more conduct violative of federal law, one must assume 

that there are federal resources available to incarcerate and 

otherwise deal wi~~ the new "federal" offenders who will be 

prosecuted under these new statutes and sent to federal prison. 

! submit that it would be better public policy to stop this trend 

toward "federalization" of all state crimes and instead take the 

federal resources which would have been used to sanction these 

offenders and distribute them to the states. The states 

inherently are better positioned to successfully address criminal 

conduct. 

Thank you for listening to my views on these important 

subjects. I hope that this Subcommittee will take a hard look at 

both mandatory minimum sentencing in drug cases and at the 

"federalization" trend. Real reform is urgently needed. 
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Mr. HUGHEs. I think that the panel's theme is twofold: No.1, the 
mandatory minimum sentences and the way they have been woven 
into the fabric of sentencing guidelines is a failure for a whole host 
of reasons that have been articulated; and, second, that in our ef
fort to try to deal with crime we have begun to federalize so many 
offenses and we have destroyed much of the underpinning of the 
system-that is, the community networking that is so important
and we have removed them really from that support. And I am in
clined to agree to a great extent with your assessment. 

The clamor by the public for tougher sentences is a large part of 
what has occurred. I suppose in many respects we have failed to 
provide leadership in indicating that it was doomed to failure. Part 
of our problem is, we have not had good data, it seems to me, that 
focuses in on certainty as opposed to length. I have always believed 
that certainty is much more important, the certainty that you are 
going to get caught and the certainty that you are going to be pun
ished. 

I suppose that most legislators would be influenced, as I am, by 
any empirical data that would show, for instance, that aside from 
the incapacitation part of the four principles articulated by Mr. 
Bredar which we all received as Criminal Law 101-Rehabilitation, 
Deterrence, and Punishment-is all met by certainty, and if legisla
tors, I think, could be persuaded-at least I would hope-that a 1-
year sentence as opposed to a IO-year sentence is as effective in re
habilitation, or more so, as Mr. Bredar argues, in deterrence, and 
in punishment, I think we would move a long way in the direction 
that I think most of us want to move. 

Second, with regard to the second part of the concern expressed 
by this panel, federalization of crimes, I think we have slowed that 
process down. I think the costs are part of that, but also I think 
that a lot of experts, a lot of concerned citizens, judges, nonjudges, 
academia, and victims are weighing in to encourage us to review 
what is happening. 

Let me just ask as a first question, what is it that we can point 
to by way of hard data that suggests that premise, the first 
premise, that basically it is not how long of a sentence that is im
portant, with the exception of incapacitation-obviously, if you put 
somebody in jail for life, then you have incapacitated them. 

The question is not whether that makes sense and whether we 
are prepared as a society to pay for that cost, whether that is hu
manitarian, whether that makes good criminal justice policy, but 
what can we point to, hard data, that suggests that that principle 
is an overriding principle? That is, it is not a question of how long 
but whether or not you have provided certainty and that you could 
accomplish the same thing you want to accomplish with a I-year 
term for, let's say, the instance you have just described, Mr .. 
Bredar, on Mr. Hernandez. What do we have by way of data there 
that establishes that as a principle? 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. Let me just pick up on some of that, Mr. 
Hughes. 

First, we should recognize that almost all criminal careers are fi
nite. That is, people continue criminal activity and then tend to ter
minate, so that if we give them a very long sentence, in incapacita
tion terms, much of that is wasted. We have some rough estimates 
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of how long these criminal careers last, but much more work has 
to be done on that. If they are given a long sentence that runs well 
beyond when they would have terminated anyway, then that is a 
wasteful use of prison in incapacitation terms. 

On the deterrent effects, more punishment should obviously be 
better, but more often the real issue is the tradeoff between, say, 
more people being sent for shorter times or fewer for longer times. 
Given a certain amount of prison capacity, say, 200 person-years, 
you can either send 200 people for 1 year or 10 people for 20 years. 

Mr. HUGHES. But Mr. Bredar suggests there is a tradeoff there, 
that a long sentence basically reduces a person to an institutional
ized person, so you are undercutting another aspect of the sentenc
ing process, the goals you are hoping to achieve. Is there any sub
stance to that? 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. I think the essence of his argument was that we 
are being counterproductive in terms of rehabilitation. We are not 
improving the behavior of the individual, but we are well likely to 
be making it worse. There are choices between what the effect of 
a sentence is on the individual sentenced as opposed to the general 
deterrence principle which relates to the effect of that threat of r 
sentence on the public broadly. 

But the research on deterrence reasonably cun:3istently sugg~sts 
that the certainty aspect of it, the likelihood of going to prison, is 
more effective than the duration aspect of it, so that both for inca
pacitation reasons as well as for deterrence reasons you want to do 
the tradeoff so that you use shorter sentences, but apply them 
more broadly. 

Mr. Bredar's argument is important in that, if you are going to 
imprison somebody who isn't likely to have a long criminal career, 
which is the case of very many of these drug sellers, particularly 
in the urban ghettos where hopelessness is the major theme, then 
you are going to criminalize that individual who is otherwise pur
suing the only route he knows to some kind of economic stability 
in an economy that is reading him out. 

But that should be compared to rehabilitation effects, and his ar
gument, which I think was a powerful one, suggests that it is coun
terproductive in terms of rehabilitation. That individual is going to 
come out worse, and so we have got to make the tradeoff between 
the social harm we do by enhancing the criminality of the individ
ual who is going to come out at some point, and weigh that against 
any deterrent effects we may achieve. 

Mr. HUGHES. Professor Branham, I read with great interest the 
proposed model program for community-based correctional options, 
is what it amounts to, and I wonder if you have had an opportunity 
to look at the legislation that I introduced and tacked on to the 
crime bill in 1990, the correctional optional grants program for the 
various States. Have you had a chance to look at that? 

Ms. BRANHAM. I am familiar with it, sir, and I do understand 
that there is some technical assistance going to the States, One 
thing we were interested in is that that technical assistance be ex
panded to include assistance to the States in establishing these 
comprehensive community correction acts. 

Mr. HUGHES. This actually was an effort to move the States to 
some model programs in the direction that I believe you want to 
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take us and which I think is desperately needed. I don't think we 
have developed the sentencing options for judges that we need to 
develop. That is part of the problem. 

Ms. BRANHAM. Right, Not just to get a few more options out 
there but to get the structure that will make sure that those op
tions are efft~ctive. 

Mr. HUGHES. That is just as important, but that is what the 
grant program really was for, and I would invite you to take a look 
at that, and since we are apparently going to have another com
prehensive crime bill move through the Congress, I would be very 
interested in hearing what we need to do to improve that. 

Frankly, I think the only way that we are going to continue to 
test these idleas in the marketplace, that are working in many 
States, and provide some Federal leadership is through that type 
of model pro!~am, and if we can strengthen it in any way, I would 
like to hear amy comments you might have, because I think it pret
ty much tracks what you want to do. 

Ms. BRANHAM. OK. We can provide you with any specific assist
ance. 

Mr. HUGHES. That would be helpful. 
I have a number of other questions, but I am going to recognize 

the gentleman who was previously the acting Republican leader 
here in the subcommittee, Mr. Coble. The distinguished ranking 
Republican has just arrived. We are going to give him a little time 
to get his breath. 

The gentleman from North Carolina. 
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
As is not uncommon around here, I had another committee hear

ing I had to go to. 
It is good to have you all with us. 
The chairman mentioned the model Community Corrections 

Act-I think you were talking about that-proposed by the ABA. 
Now I think, folks, I am right when I say that the cost apportion
ment feature of that proposal has been left open. Do you all have 
any ideas how cost should be apportioned as opposed to State ver
sus Federal, SO/50? Have you all had occasion to think about that? 

Ms. BRANHAM. Sir, as I mentioned earlier in the testimony, the 
exact structure, which would include the percentage for funding, is 
something you have got a lot of options to follow. 

The way this general framework would operate in practice, 
again, as I envision it, is technical assistance, going down to the 
States to help them set up Statewide Comprehensive Community 
Corrections Act plans and some seed money to help that planning 
office in the State capital set up the plan. That is limited assist
ance. We aren't talking about, you know, us going in and paying 
for the State's full program. 

The statewide plan would then provide for the establishment in 
each community, such as Peoria, IL, that I'm working with right 
now, of a comprehensive community corrections plan that includes 
a day reporting center, residential drug treatment programs, inten
sive supervision probation, and so on. 

Then what the Federal Government would do-and this is where, 
I think, the money comes in; you are going to either pay for the 
Federal offender in prison or somewhere else. If a Federal offender 
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participates in the local day incarceration center, the Federal Gov
ernment would pay the price for that, just like you pay about $50 
a day right now to house that Federal offender in a local jail. 

So there are two types of Federal disbursements we are talking 
about-the direct payment for a Federal offender, which you are 
going to pay for some place, either in prison or a less expensive 
community sanctioning program, and then some money for tech
nical assistance which, I need to underscore, is so desperately need
ed by the States and the localities. 

The exact percentage, no. Again, the structure, you have got a lot 
of options here. 

Mr. COBLE. Let me ask each of you this. Others may want to con
tribute to this. Based upon your respective experiences, are there 
any programs or initiatives in the corrections area on the State 
level that you all believe to be working effectively and/or efficiently 
that perhaps our subcommittee could examine? Is there anything 
you want to share with us in that area? 

Ms. BRANHAM. There are a number of programs that the commit
tee can look at, and I hope you will look at, not just by calling in 
witnesses, but by going and observing some of these programs. I 
have noticed by working with Peoria County, IL, when we talk ab
stractly about these programs, it is like, "Well, what are they?" 
When you actually go to these programs and see what they are 
like, it is really very different. 

But there is a very good intensive supervision probation program 
in Maricopa County. It was just evaluated by the General Account
ing Office. The conclusion was, it was cost-effective-effective, 
again, from both the cost standpoint and in terms of the recidivism 
rates of offenders. 

There is a day reporting center you might want to go up to Mas-
sachusetts and see. There are some good programs in Milwaukee. 

Mr. COBLE. Where in Massachusetts? 
Ms. BRANHAM. I think it is Hampton County, MA. 
What we can do, if you are interested--
Mr. HUGHES. Provide it for the record. 
Ms. BRANHAM. Right. For each one of the sanctions that are list

ed in the model act, we can give you a list, and hopefully, like I 
s~d, maybe you will get to actUally see these programs. 

Mr. HUGHES. The record will remain open. 
Ms. BRANHAM. Fine. That is what we will do. We will give you 

a list. 
Mr. COBLE. I thought, Mr. Chairman, that might be of help to 

our subcommittee. 
Ms. BRANHAM. OK 
[The information follows:] 
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september 15, 1993 

Honorable congressman William Hughes 
Subcommittee on Intellectual Property 
and Judicial Administration 
u.s. House of Representatives 
207 Cannon House Building 
lQashington D.C. 20515 

Dear Congressman Hughes: 

TIlE TIlOMAS ~L 

COOLEY 
LAWSCIIOOL 

When I testified on July 29, 1993, on behalf of the American 
Bar Association before the Subcommittee on Intellectual Property 
and Judicial Administration about crowding in the federal prison 
system and ways to reduce that crowding, I was asked if I could 
provide a list to the sUbcommittee of some community corrections 
programs that demonstrate the broad potential of community 
corrections. You will recall that I not only agreed to furnish 
such a list to the subcommittee but that I urged the subcommittee 
to visit the sites of these programs to gain a full appreciation of 
how they work and their value as sanctioning programs. While there 
are a number of well-structured community corrections programs 
across the country, I have, after consulting with community 
corrections experts across the country, pinpointed several programs 
from whose review and observation I believe the subcommittee would 
most benefit. Set forth below are the names of these programs, a 
brief description of them, and the names of the individuals to 
contact if you want additional information about the programs. I 
am also enclosing other materials that more fully describe these 
programs. 

1. Ramsey county, Minnesota. 

contact person: Robert Hanson, Director 
Adult Courts Division of the Ramsey 
County Community Corrections Department 
(612) 266-2300 

Brief Description: Ramsey County, Minnesota is universally 
recognized as having one of the best and most comprehensive 
community correc'tions programs in the country. The range of 
programs in Ramsey County includes a pretrial screening and 
diversion program, intensive supervision probation, community work 
crews, a day reporting center, home confinement, and special 
treatment and sanctioning programs for drug offenders and 
individuals convicted of crimes involving domestic violence. One 
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particularly noteworthy aspect of the Ramsey county community 
corrections system is the concerted effort to ensure that many 
serious offenders who would otherwise be incarcerated are subject 
to sanctions in the community. 

2. Maricopa County, Arizona. 

Contact person: Norman Helber 
Chief Probation Officer, Maricopa 
county Adult Probation 
(602) 506-7244 

Brief Descrintion: Maricopa County is another county well-known 
for its broad spectrum of community sanctions. These sanctions 
include day fines, intensive supervision probation, community 
service, day reporting, and special treatment programs for sex 
offenders. The county' s intensive supervision program was recently 
favorably reviewed by the General Accounting office. Se~ General 
Accounting Office, Intensive Probation supervision: crime-control 
arid cost-saving Effectiveness (June, 1993). 

3. New York programs. A trip to New York city would afford the 
subcommittee the opportunity to observe three different types of 
community sanctions programs whose components might be particularly 
suited for adaptation by the federal corrections system and that 
are well-respected by community corrections experts - the Center 
for Alternative Sentencing and Employment Services (CASES), the 
Women's Prison Association and Home, Inc., and the New York 
Probation Department. 

a. CASES 

contact person: Joel Copperman 
Executive Director, CASES 
(n2) 732-0077 

Brief Description: CASES serves as an example of the role 
that private entities can play in community corrections programs. 
CASES runs two programs - an intensive supervision and treatment 
program for otherwise prisonbound offenders and a community service 
program. CASES frequently hosts visitors from across the country 
for roundtable discussions with community corrections experts. 

b. Women's Prison Association and Home, IIIC. 

contact person: Ann Jacobs 
Executive Director, Women's Prison 
Association and Home, Inc. 
(212) 674-1163 
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Brief Description: The Women's Prison Association runs 
several community-based sanctioning programs for female 
offenders. Among these programs are a community 
residential program for homeless women and a "day" 
reporting program. (The program also includes, when 
needed, evening and weekend reporting requirements.) 
Because of the Family Unity Demonstration project Act, 
which was recently introduced in Congress, the 
sUbcommittee might be particularly interested in the 
association's foster care prevention services, which are 
designed to nurture the bonds between female offenders 
and their children. 

c. New York Probation Department 

Contact person: Frank Domurad 
Deputy Commissioner for Administration 
and Planning 
New York City Probation Department 
(212) 374-5681 

Brief Description: The Ne\~ York city Probation Department 
is garnering national attention as it modifies adult 
community supervision so that serious offenders, 
including violent offenders, can be punished in the 
community. The Edgecombe Day Treatment Center run by the 
department would probably be of particular interest to 
the SUbcommittee. 

4. Dakota county, Minnesota. 

contact person: Mark Carey 
Director, Dakota county Community Corrections 
(612) 266-2300 

Brief Description: The Dakota county community corrections program 
differs from the others listed above because it is so very new. 
But if the subcommittee makes a trip to Minnesota to visit the 
Ramsey County program, it would be well worth the subcommittee's 
time to visit adjacent Dakota County or at least arrange a meeting 
with Mark Carey, the director of Dakota county community 
Corrections. Dakota County has instituted an arra~ of community 
corrections programs, including electronically-monitored home 
confinement, community work crews, and a victim-offender mediation 
program, and the county is in the process of creating a day 
reporting center. What particularly distinguishes the county's 
community corrections program from others, however, is a pilot 
project that it is about to implement under which judges will 
sentence offenders to an "intermediate sanctions continuum". A 
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risk assessment will then be conducted by professionals who will 
place the offenders in the least restrictive, least costly program 
cOllUllensurate with the offender's risk level. Since abiding by the 
requirements of a program will lead to offenders being placed in 
increasingly less restrictive programs, the pilot project will 
provid~ incentives for offenders to refrain from criminal activity 
and comply with cOllUllunity corrections conditions. 

I hope that the above information proves helpful to your 
subcollUllittee. I would again encourage the subcommittee to further 
examine these programs through site visits. If your schedUles 
permit you to visit only one site, then I 110uld recollUllend that you 
visit either Ramsey County or }laricopa county because of the 
greater comprehensiveness of their programs. If I can be of any 
assistance to the subcommittee in setting up these site visits or 
in providing the subcollUllittee with additional information about 
these or other cOllUllunity programs, please do not hesitate to call 
roe. 

Sinc;erely, 
:/' I,. l. 

Lynn S. Branham 
Professor of Law 
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The Following Memorandum Describes the Programs of the Ramsey 
County Con:munity Correctipno Department 

:r'N T B R 0 ." .,. 

!r01 Joan C. Fabian 

CC I GllorlJe Courchane 

Dept. 
'fel NOI 

. ___ __ ~_ ~_.v~~ ~~~ 
Robert A. Hanson 
BAlqSO~ R 
Corrections 
266-2301 

FADIAN ). 

COURCHANE 

Subject. progr~ available to the r~ult Division St~ff 

~POMBS~IC ABUSE - A special unit Of prob;tion officers work with the 
Wilder Foundation and other treatment pr09rams, as well as the Courts, 
ensures effective and fast follow-up on criminal court cases involving 
domestic abuse. victims are notified of probation officer names and 
telephone numbers to report violations, and a special effort is made 
with the City Attorney's office to concentrate resources on repeat 
offenders. Treatment is mandated and Pre-Sentence Investigations 
(PSI's) are ordered on ~lmost all cases. 

-PAS~ TRACK DRUG - Cocaine related casos, given close supervision at 
1/3 normal casaload sizes and coordinated via II dual dept effo~t 
between Human Services and Corrections for immediate chemiCal 
assessments and treatment placements. ~hie program moves cases 
through court expeditiottsly and supervises offenders intensively. 

-FlCONNBC~ - A program for Cocaine addicted, custodial parents 
(\ lUal,ly female) who are on probation. This Eelst-side-of-St. 
P~ll-based, three department program (Ruman Services, Nursing and 
Probation) team, spearheaded by probation, deals with the most 
difficult of client populations in an attempt to prevent repeating the 
cycle of chemical abuse and criminal activity in yet anoth~r 
generation. 

-DAY RBPOR~ING CBNTBR- Jail Alternative program used at sentenCing, 
probation revocations, or early releaSe from incarceration. It 
supports community probation services by providing a seven to eight 
weeks of proqram designed to provide an option for a sentencing judge, 
to probation officers at revocation time, or to the institution when 
doing reintegration planning. Heavily or.i.ented towards employment and 
dealing with job reaainess and other necessary life skills, it also 
deals with p~st criminal behavior, criminality and accepting personal 
rOGponsibility for one's own behavior. 

-STS - Jail Alternative. Operated in partnership with ReBntry 
Services (they provide the crew leaderm and equipmentl Court ordered 
Community work crews do public service projects with m nor offenders 
who otherwiso would have received ~ncarceration sentences of 1-30 
days. probation'staff co-ordinate all Court related functions. 
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-S.A.V.B. Sentencing Altftrnativft Volunteer Employment program. 
Provides community work service on an individual basis. Started in 
1976, this program deals with avary nearly every non-profit program 
(over 500) in Ramsay county. It bas been used by evelY judge on the 

. bench and has provided thousands upon thousands ot hours of service 
. over the 17 year life of the program. It is II frequen~ sentencing 

option. 

-HOME CONUlNEMENT - Jail Altornative. Electronic Monitoring equipment 
used in a carefully controlled program of chemical testing, random 
spot vieits and other community controls. Participants are screened 
according to judicially approved criteria and returned to the 
community under conditions of qonfinement. For UBO with sentenCGS of 
30 - 120 days. One third of eli?,1ble participants choose jail over 
this progroJn due to i't;' s strict ',no drugs '! enforcement standards. 

-EMPLOYMENT PLUS - A program run in co-operation with the Wilder 
Foundation to support field case loads and probation 6upervision by 
providing job training, job readiness, job searohes and job follow-up 
among unemployed probationers. These offenders are beyond the need 
level that works effectively with the state employment offices •. with 
caseload unemployment at 50%, this program is one kei to successful 
community adjustment. Staff work with basic identif cation needs for 
required by the Immigration and Naturalization Service, as well as by 
state law. A complex and difficult program area. 

-PRISM - Group supervision, educationally based program, for limited 
risk offenders. Teaching "Aids'" awareness and preve.ntion, dealing 
with criminal behavior, increasing restitution and operating very cOBt 
effectively, this program is a keystone in helping probation deal with 
the lclrge caseloads that would otherwise overwhelm "regular" probation 
supervision. 

-PATHFINDERS sex offender program - funded at 
taking money from other program budgets, this 
the sex offender who willingly or unwillingly 
to attend sex offender treatment programming. 

considerable hardship by 
program concentrates on 
is required by the Court 

-Re-BNTRY \'lBST - This half way house provides a residential facility 
as an option to probation revocations or as a backup when a probation 
plan is in severe jeopardy. This male facility' provided 24 hour 
supervision while new probation plans are being agreed to and set up. 

-URINALYSIS PROGRAM - No condition of probation has grown as fast as 
drug testing. This is a major effort to ensure appropriate follow-up 
orders of tbe court are compl.ied with and chemioal. abuse is discovered 
by supervising probation officers. 

-12 STEP OnIENTATION PROGRAM (OWl). A highly innovative program 
worked in partnership with the bench, A.lcoholicB Anonymous, and the 
probation office staff. Hundreds of volunteers give of themselves and 
their time to orient persons convicted Driving While Intoxicated 
offenses to the pUrpose and availability of AA. The program makes use 
of the Spruce Tree Center and will soon expand to. Government Center 
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west, due to the demand for ita services. 

-ReBN~RY MBTRO - the longest lived and only women's residential 
program in the state of Minnesota for corrections system women. 
Dealing with children and special program for women, it is a part of 
the ReEntry half way house system consisting of ReEntry Ashland, West, 
and Metro. 

-RESTITUTION S~BCIALIZATION - within the community Services Unit, this 
misdemeanor high volume area collects nearly as much restitution as 
all other offender categories put together. 

-ALPHA HOUSB - A residential program for sex offenders known for it's 
high quality and close work with Corrections staff. Usually full and 
operating with a waiting list. A Hennepin County program used by both 
countiell. 

-TWO DAY ANOKA (OWl) PROGRAM - Up to 1500 persons per year have gone 
to this program in lieu of jail/workhouse. Per Bench policy, each 
person convicted in Ramsey County of a misdemeanor OWl goes to this 
residential- education p~ogram about drinking and driving. They pay a 
fee of $80 for these two days ~nd receive educational training ~bout 
the effects of drinking and driving. This highly regarded program is 
a co-opervative venture between the Anoka and. Ramsey county probation 
offices. The program is self supporting to the county. 

-ALPHA HUMAN SERVICBS - A non-residential pr09ram for sex offenders 
based out of a Hennepin county facility, and lust recently opening 
offices in Ramsey County. 

LA OPPORTUNIDAD - UNCOOPERATIVE-SEX OFFENDBR program. Just 
developing, this program deals with offenders who refu~e to recognize 
their need for treatment but have court orders to attend. 

La OPPORTUNIDAD-- COMMUNITY RE-BNTRY program. This Hispanic based 
program concentrates on issues surrounding reintegration into the 
community of offend~rs with Hispanic backgrounds. The program staff 
is all bilingual and the program serves the metro area. 

~Co.....tlcu~ 
MlIlIQIQrII_ 
10 ~\IoralllYd. Wm, 8el1o MQ.O 
SlPml.I!l!!&l01.1m 

Iobert A. HIIII90D 
DIrector 

MUI~Malon 

~ (8IS) 266-2301 ~U: (812) 266-2883 
Rome: (613) eoo-t191 ... 
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OFFICE OF THE FEDERAL PUBLIC DEFENDER 
DISTRICT OF MARYLAND 

JAMES K. BREDAR 
.. EOERAL ,.UIII.IC DIlP'ENDIR 

EQUITABLE IIIANK CENTER TQWr:A II 

SUITt.: 401 

100 IIOUVH CHARU. STAEitT 

OALTIMORE, MARYLAND 21201·2'1015 

410-982.·3962 

August 5, 1993 

Congressman William J. Hughes 
Chairman, Subcommittee on Intellectual 
Property and Judicial Adminietration. 

207 Cannon House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

RECElVED 
AUG 1 g 1993 

Sub :)11 C\""t~ 

~: The Federal Prison Population: 
Present and Future Trends 

Dear Congressman Hughes: 

,.AX: 410 .iU'Z-oa72 

It was an honor to appear before you last week. I hope my 
testimony is helpful to the Subcommittee as you wrestle with the 
difficult federal sentencing issues before you. 

During the hearing you asked me and the other panelists to 
provide you with information about existing programs that are 
community based and provide credible alternatives to 
incarceration. I referred you and the Subcommittee to various 
programs initiated by the Vera Institute of Justice, a non-profit 
criminal justice research organization in New York. Their CASES 
program (The Center for Alternative sentencing and Employment 
services) has been particularly successful in de.aling with 
misdemeanants and low level felons. 

The CASES program in New York City serves as a model of how 
the government could deal with low level drug felons who are 
convicted in the federal courts. 

Since testifying before you last week I have spoken with Mr. 
Micha~l E. Smith, the President and Director of Vera. In the 
attached letter he invites you and your staff to review a recent 
report an the CASES program (enclosed) and then to pay a visit to 
the program in New York. I think you would find such a visit 
illuminating with respect to the question of what can be dane, 
outside of prison, to break people out of a cycle of offending 
behavior. • 
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You know that I thir~ it is a grave mistake for us to be 
sentencing legions of first time drUg offenders to mandatory 
minimum sentences in federal prison. The consequence of our 
current policy is that thousands of men and women are being swept 
out of their communities and into distant federal prisons where 
they serve lengthy sentences and make no progress toward 
rehabilitation. It is often impossible to successfully 
reintegrate tllese Offenders back into their commwlities after 
service of mandatory five year terms. A Federal program modeled 
on CASES is a real alternative to our current defective policy. 

I hope that you and your staff are able to accept the 
invitation to visit CASES in New York. I would be happy to make 
the arrangements for such a visit. 

Enolosures (As Described) 

JKB:mm 

Very truly yours, 

James K. Bredar 
Federal Public Defender 

cc: Ms. Jarilyn DuPont wlo enclosures 
Mr. Michael E. smith, 
Vera Institute of Justice 
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VERA INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE 
ll77BROADWAY 

NEWYORK,N.Y.I0013 
'11!LEPHONE (21.2) ilM-1300 • FAX (lI1.2) 941·9407 

Jim Bredar 
Office of the Federal Public Defender 
TowerII - Suite 401 
Equitable Bank Center 
100 South Charles Street 
Baltimore Maryland 21201 

Dear Jim, 

AUG4 1993 

August 2, 1993 

rm delighted that your testimony before Congressman 
Hughes and his Subcommittee was so well received - a new 
forum, but the same Bredar. And you were kind to cite Vera's 
work on allematives to incarceration (AT!) and intermediate 
sanctions. We have spun the more mature ATI projects off- into 
the Center for Alternative Sentencing and Employment Services 
(CASES), while continuing with the development of some new 
models for intensive supervision of higher-risk defendants, and the 
replication of our rather successful introduction of the European 
"day-fine" system to a variety of U.S. court systems. 

I enclose the most recent CASES report, because 

• it nicely describes two robust A TIs, targeted at two distinct 
types of offenders, 

• it should give others some confidence that ATIs, when 
properly designed and implemented, can enlarge a 
jurisdiction's capacity for just punishinent and incapacitation, 
and 

• it is a fine essay on what is required to mount and maintain 
ATIs that accomplish serious penal purposes and actually 
displace offenders from jail and prison. 

Congressman Hughes and his staff might find the report a 
useful starting point for an exploration of what the states and 
localities have been doing to fill in the enormous gap between 
prison and perfunctory probation. But I have now witnessed four 
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separate visits to CASES by judges and correctional officials from four states, and 
I am persuaded that these field visits, and the interaction with the staff, and with 
the persons under CASES' supervision, are a powerful aid to understanding and 
provocation to useful thought 

So, you might want to extend to the Congressman and his staff my 
invitation to spend a day with us, probing CASES for the lessons it holds. 1£ they 
take up the invitation, you are requir~ to come too. 

Best wishes. 

Yours sincerely, 

/tvv~ 
Michael E. Smith 

Enclosure 
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Mr. BREDAR .. Congressman Coble, I would refer you to several 
programs that have been piloted and administered by my fonner 
employer, the Vera Institute of Justice in New York, which have 
had terrific success in New York City. One of the programs-I have 
had no personal involvement with it other than to visit it-is called 
CASES (Center for Alternative Sentencing and Employment Serv
ices) and, again, it is the day center concept, an intensive edu
cational employment, and treatment-oriented program. The partici
pants do not actually reside at the program. It is run relatively in-
expensively. . 

Mr. COBLE. Well, it has been good having you all with us. 
Mr. Chairman, if I may ask one final question-actually, it won't 

be a question, it will be an opinion. 
Mr. Bredar, in your comments when you gave your illustration 

where the kingpin was awarded a sentence of 15 years and an un
derling 20 years, I share your frustration about that. I think the 
sentence should be commensurate with the activity, and in your il
lustration it was not. But would that not be more of a problem as 
to how the U.S. attorney charged the defendants rather than the 
mandatory minimum? 

Mr. BREDAR. Certainly the U.S. attorney has a great deal of dis
cretion, but I am uncomfortable with a criminal justice system that 
relies entirely on prosecutorial discretion in order for justice to be 
achieved. There are too many vagaries out there, it is too impor
tant a subject, and I don't think that Congress does the right thing 
when they just delegate the responsibility entirely to officers like 
U.S. attorneys. 

Mr. COBLE. I thank the panel, and I thank the Chair. 
Mr. HUGHES. I might say before recognizing the distinguished 

gentleman from California, it is kind of ironic, we are developing 
sentencing guidelines to try and eliminate the disparity and the in
consistency in sentencing which was undennining the criminal jus
tice system, and we end up with a system where the head honcho 
either walks or gets a lighter sentence than somebody who is on 
the fringe. 

Mr. COBLE. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. And, secondly, the disparity among the jurisdic

tions, among the U.S. attorneys' offices around the country, is vast 
in charging policies. I didn't realize it until I looked at some of the 
data. It is incredible. 

The gentleman from California. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
At a hearing yesterday held by the Crime Subcommittee chaired 

by Mr. Schumer, I asked the chairman of the Sentencing Commis
sion, a Federal judge, this question: Since the Sentencing Commis
sion is operating, is there any reason why we should have manda
tory minimums? Although his testimony was rather equivocal, he 
gave me an unequivocal answer to this question. He said there was 
absolutely no reason for mandatory minimum sentences. Because 
you have the Sentencing Commission, that theoretically resolves all 
the problems of disparity. 

But larger than that, Mr. Chainnan and members of this panel, 
I compliment you on the work you are doing. The system is in 
great disarray. It is causing nothing but trouble in the Federal sys-
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tern. We can't build the prisons fast enough. We have built 29 since 
1980. They want lots more now. Each cell cost!'l $50,000, plus the 
enormous expense-over $2 billion a year of feeding people 7 days 
a week, 365 days a year and' providing for their medical care. Ev
erything that you have said about the noneffect on crime 'is also 
true. The unfairness of these seniences are also clear now. 

However, I warn you that C(lngress is a long way from moving 
on this, and the message that you are carrying is very important. 
It is part of a national movement now. I have watched it with great 
interest over the past 2 years, and great enthusiasm. Congress is 
way behind. 

We had a former Attorney General here, a very recent one, and 
he said, "We want more mandatory minimums; we want more pris
ons." He sees nothing wrong in throwing the book at everybody 
who violates any law whatsoever, and forget rehabilitation. 

So I run not going to ask any questions, because I have no dis
agreement with any of the witnesses. My only message is, keep up 
the good work because the country needs you. 

Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman. 
The gentleman from California, Mr. Moorhead. 
Mr. MOORHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think one of my biggest concerns is, that while we all know 

that the system isn't working very well, no one has really come up 
with a concrete plan that can solve our problems. 

One of the biggest things that concerns me-and I have spoken 
about this many times-is that there is no real effort to rehabili
tate prisoners that really could be rehabilitated. The first or second 
time you get them in the dock, they are very eligible, except for the 
most violent types, to being rehabilitated, and I don't see that kind 
of an effort. 

When you go into the prison work program, I don't care what 
kind of work you want them to do, you have segments from the 
public screaming against them taking their jobs. And, I know from 
talking to dozens and dozens of Federal judges, they don't like the 
mandatory minimum sentences. I would say that is probably not 
working except for the most violent types, and I don't think that 
you can protect the public enough from those people that are vio
lent career criminals, and you have a bunch of them out there. 

But I would like some ideas-and I missed some of your earlier 
testimony-about what you think we can do to make a change that 
helps the prosecutors manage their cases. Right now the courts 
have so many cases, they can't try them all. One of the things that 
helps them is, they make deals with people that are charged, who 
agree to turn state's evidence, and that cuts down on the volume 
of trials that you have. 

If you don't have those high potential sentences, are you going 
to get that cooperation? I know that a man who is faced with a 40~ 
year sentence will do an awful lot to get that cut down to 20 even 
though I heai'd someone say that the longer sentences don't scare 
them that much. They do. They very definitely will do anything to 
get them cut down. 

Mr. Blumstein. 



210 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. Mr. Moorhead, you have posed an impossible 
problem. We are now doing some crazy things. Tell us how to solve 
the problem. 

One of the approaches we could pursue is to undo some of the 
crazy things, even though that may not fully solve the problem. 
Many problems are clearly difficult, but we ought to appreciate 
some of the difficulties we create for ourselves by imposing these 
mandatories. 

Mr. Bredar talked about this incongruous relationship between 
the person storing the drugs and the one selling them. The judge 
had no choice given what was before him. When there is a manda
tory, the court and the prison have to keep that individual in. That 
means if they don't have any room, they have got to make some 
choices and let somebody else out or not put that somebody else in. 
That is often done with people who are more violent than the drug 
sellers. 

It is the imposition of the mandatories, particularly in drug 
cases, that is a futile effort to deal with a problem that no one has 
any clear solution to, but this strategy is making matters worse on 
other parts of the system. It is introducing inflexibility, it is distort
ing the coherence in a sentencing structure that the Congress in
tended by creating a Sentencing Commission. The mandatories 
that are ad hoc, introduced as an isolated piece of legislation with 
no concern for consistency with regard to other offenses. I wouldn't 
even mind that if it worked, because I think the drug offenses are 
serious problems to the Nation. But it is demonstrably not effective 
against them, and that is where we ought to do some thinking in 
terms of how we can be more effective, not merely respond to the 
public's clamor to "do something" and to be tough. Being tough on 
drugs, not only is not effective, but it hurts us in other aspects of 
our criminal justice system. There are much better ways to use 
that money for demand reduction that we are now pouring· down 
the drain with the 60 percent of Federal prisoners in there on drug 
charges, without changing the number of transactions hardly a wit. 

Mr. BREDAR. If I could join in. 
Mr. MOORHEAD. Yes. 
Mr. BREDAR. The effectiveness issue: How do you get to it? From 

where I come from, the problem is with our guiding principles, and 
I would urge all policymakers to reexamine the guiding principles, 
and I would strongly suggest that whatever is governing us now be 
tossed out and two basic principles be substituted in their place. 
These two sentencing objectives: incapacitation of the truly dan
gerous, the truly predatory; it has to be achieved; the public has 
to be protected. That is the number one objective. The number two 
objective is with respect to the majority who don't fall into the first 
category. Let's get about reintegrating these people to the commu
nity as productive citizens. There is no other word for it other than 
"rehabilitation," a term which itself should be rehabilitated. It is 
the most cost-effective approach; it is the only intelligent approach. 

We went into this binge, this orgy, of incarcerating people in the 
eighties. We are obsessed with punishment, I guess, as the prin
cipal objective of the criminal justice system, and I think that is 
our problem. We are guiding the ship toward the wrong lighthouse. 
It isn't going to take us where we want to go. 
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Mr. MOORHEAD. What do you do with the Mr. A's who are going 
to spend most of their life in prison because they have stolen 
money from hundreds or thousands of elderly people in the savings 
and loan scandals, yet you know they will probably never commit 
another crime in the world when they get out? They are not dan
gerous. But how do you control their lives as a result of their crime 
and still not have them occupying a jail cell? If you make it easy 
on those white-coUar criminals, then you come up against the com
plaint that people that have grown up in the very poor parts of 
town and become violent and are really dangerous to society, are 
being treated unfairly. 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. Mr. Moorhead, those white-collar criminals rep
resent a very tiny fraction of the prison popUlation. Nothing that 
has been said here argues to let them off the hoolto Those are the 
people who are most responsive to the deterrent th1"e~t. They are 
the people, in Mr. Bredar's terms, who will respond to the threat 
of a sanction. I think one wants to keep those sanctions up. But 
they represent a tiny piece of the action, and I think deterrence 
works there; it doesn't work on drug selling, not that some people 
are not deterred, but as long as someone is there to replace them 
the crimes aren't averted. 

Mr. MOORHEAD. But the goal is to take the drug seller and make 
him a nondrug seller when he gets out on the street, and r don't 
see those programs working in our jails or our prisons. Now how 
can you do that when you release them? 

Mr. BREDAR. When people are locked down with the prospect of 
serving at least 5 years or at least 10 years in prison, they are not 
internally motivated to change. Society has given up on them; that 
is what th~ message of a 5- or lO-year sentence is. I see it day in 
and day out. They turn around and give up on thBmselves. 

If you could have a more complex, slightly more sophisticated ap
proac.b. to such an offender, which is, "First and foremost, you broka 
the law and you are going to be punished; you are going to have 
to go to jail, lose your freedom for 8 or 12 months," that has im
pact. "But we are not going to stop there, we are going to go into 
the next phase and try to attack some of the underlying causes of 
your offending, your drug problem, your housing problem, your lack 
of job skills, your lack of life skills," and have that as the tail end 
of the package, not that different from the Federal boot camp pro
gram which, by the way, I am a proponent of. If you went down 
that road in a significant number of these cases instead of 5 and 
10 years imprisonment, I think you have got a good chance, a very 
good chance. . 

Mr. MOORHEAD. What are you going to do with them in boot 
camp to rehabilitate them? 

Mr. BREDAR. Well, the boot camp model, as most are probably 
aware, involvEls a sentence of usually about 30 months imprison
ment, but only the first 6 months are actUally served inside, the 
rest of it hangs over their head as a threat, I guess to indulge the 
deterrence notion, and then they are put into training programs 
and treatment programs. That is the rehabilitative process. 

You have to reflect on where these people are coming from in 
terms of their basic life skills. The programming wasn't right from 
the beginning in so many of these cases, and people have got to be 
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taught how to function and be a contributor. When we don't do that 
in our correctional policy, we are not going to have any chance of 
changing the result. 

Ms. BRANHAM. Congressman Moorhead, if I can address your de
sire to find a concrete plan of action, I do believe that the American 
Bar Association's proposal for a Federal Comprehensive Commu
nity Corrections Act is a concrete plan of action. It addresses one 
of the fundamental problems not only in the Federal punishment 
system but in still the majority of the punishment systems across 
the country-that our systems are either too lenient on the one 
hand or too stringent on the other. Either the offenders get a slap 
on the wrist and it is just ineffectual or they get unnecessary, ex
tremely costly incarceration that also may be endangering the pub
lic safety. 

Under the Community Corrections Act, again, a whole contin
uum of sanctions is established, so you have an array of 12 to 15 
different sanctions to match the array of criminal behavior, because 
offenders just don't fall into two categories. What is nice about so 
many of those sanctions is they are productive and they can force 
the offender to participate in programs that may truly have a long
term impact on future criminal behavior. 

The pet sanction that I really like-I think it holds a lot of prom
ise; it still hasn't spread all across the country-is what we call the 
day reporting centers or day incarceration centers where the of
fender would be required, for example, "Show up at this place at 
9 o'clock in the morning. If you have got a substance abuse prob
lem, you have got to go through drug treatment. If you don't have 
your GED, you have got to get your GED. OK, you are done at 
noon. You go out in the commuriity, you do urban renewal work, 
or you do some other type of community service work, or, if you 
have got a job, you go work at your job." The money that is earned 
if they are in the community can be used to pay taxes, support 
families, and so on and so forth. So, again, it is really a concrete 
plan of action. 

Mr. HUGHES. We will have another round if the gentleman 
wants. . 

The gentleman from Kentucky. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker-Mr. Speaker? 

How about that for a promotion? 
Mr. HUGHES. I accept. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. I have sat ne:l..i; to you for so long, I have just seen 

those leadership qualities. 
Mr. Chairman, thank you for having the hearing today. It is a 

very interesting one, because it comes on the heels of yesterday's 
hearing in which we had a very different setting. 

I think, Professor, you have to understand that the Crime Sub
committee yesterday had done quite a bit of serious study. The 
chairman himself, as he terms himself, has traveled a great deal 
on this subject from perhaps being almost in favor of abolishing 
mandatory minimums to coming very much away from that point 
to a point where fine-tuning of a-I think he used the term "safety 
valve"-in the egregious cases or something. But, the chairman 
didn't really necessarily feel that there was any need to abandon 
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mandatory minimums. And, I surely don't. I do not share the con
cerns of the pallel on mandatory minimums. 

I do think, however, there are several problems. And, I do think 
that there may be some proseclltorial overreach. I think one of the 
earlier panelists, and I believe my colleagues here have mentioned 
this, that Attorney General Reno has asked that the Justice De
partment have a panel on prosecutorial charging, the charging 
guidelines, so that there is uniformity around the country with the 
prosecutors on how they do things. And, I believe that might help 
to have uniformity. And, of course, we did hear of this problem of 
the 15 years for the low-level bottom feeder and the 10 years for 
the top-level person is very well a result of what information the 
top-level person could have: given to the prosecutor in order to pen
etrate other gangs, or the Mafia, or some of these drug cartels. So, 
if you don't think-and you may not-that prosecutors ought to be 
able to do some of this dickering in order to attack other people 
Rud other cases, then obviously that doesn't look good. But, where 
there is some recognition that the prosecutors are working on other 
cases, then maybe having some disparity in that way is not all 
wrong. 

I think that the testimony yesterday brought out rather interest
ingly enough-and it was pretty surprising at least to me-that 
only in 5 percent of the cases is a sentencing under the regular 
sentencing guidelines less than the mandatory minimum. In 95 
percent of the cases, using regular sentencing guidelines-in effect, 
not going the route of mandatory minimum-yielded a higher sen
tence for the individuals than they would have been ordered 
through the mandatory--

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. May I comment on that? 
Mr. MAZZOLI. Please, let me just conclude. This indicates that, of 

course, people even going through the regular sentencing route are 
being treated pretty heavily. And, they are being treated pretty 
heavily maybe, as Mr. Bredar says, because they are obsessed with 
punishment. I don't really think that any person on this panel, or 
in this Congress, is obsessed with punishment. 

I support the gentleman from New Jersey, our chairman's point 
of view on boot camps, alternative sentencing, and diversion pro
grams. I have supported every dollar that has ever been proposed 
for drug treatment, for intervention programs and drug education 
programs. I don't think that I am, I don't think that the members 
of the committee are obsessed with punishing people and trying to 
swing that sword around to wreak some kind of havoc or exact 
some kind of penalty or tribute. But I think that these are able to 
coexist. 

Stern punishments fill our jails, fIll our prisons. I think that is 
exactly as it ought to be. Get these people out of circulation. Put 
them on ice. At the same time, while they are in prison, have the 
programs that might help them when they are released out into so
ciety. Intervene ahead of time with young people so that they never 
wind up in the penitentiaries. Have programs so that they wind up 
in boot camps if they are the ones that would fit a profile. 

I really think that there is no sentiment, in my judgment, for 
eliminating mandatory minimums. There is sentiment, and I think 
correctly, to try to see if there can be some tinkering with the mar-
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gins of it to be sure that the egregious cases-and we had two or 
three of them yesterday-are handled. But, at the same time, to 
make sure that the people of America, who are demanding that the 
streets of the Nation be freer and be less violent, are given to know 
that those among us who are dealing in drugs and other kinds of 
inherently violent activities are, in fact, being put away. 

I would lastly say-and then I would have any observations the 
panel would have-as I mentioned to the Federal judges yesterday, 
I cannot comprehend what it means to be a nonviolent drug of
fender. I think that that is an oxymoron. I think that the very na
ture of drug trafficking is, itself, inherently violent. It leads to vio
lent acts. It leads people to become addictive who then carry out 
the pattern of violence in the street. It is not a pacific activity. It 
is not a benign activity. And they say, "Well, we'll take a low-level 
guy, the mules," who, incidentally, Mr. Chairman, in the Western 
District of New York, wh2re they have, I think; both LaGuardia 
and JFK, like it or not, the Federal prosecutors there, under the 
declination rule, decline to put into mandatory minimum the 
mules. 

We keep hearing about the jails and prisons of America filled 
with these low-level mule people. In the Western District of New 
York, they decline to use mandatory minimums with mules. Some 
challenge that as being too easy on drugs, but they have a resource 
problem. They have a set of priorities, and so the jails. are not 
being filled with mules. 

Again, I can't fathom how people can say there is such a thing 
as a kind of nonviolent drug activity. 

Anyway, I have said my piece, Mr. Chairman, and used my few 
minutes. I just really don't think that mandatory minimums are all 
that bad. I think these are turf battles. I think there might be pros
ecutorial overreaches. There may be some need to have prosecu
torial guidelines in the use of these minimums. But I just don't see 
that they should be changed. 

Ms. BRANHAM. I have a couple of comments in response to the 
remarks. Is that all right? 

There was the statement made that we should have stern pun
ishment-Le., send them to prison. I would like to reiterate that a 
community sanctioning program, if properly structured, does pro
vide stem punishment. In the survey that I mentioned where the 
public went from wanting prison in 18 of the 23 cases down to 4, 
they wanted a community sanction for the three-time drug dealer, 
they wanted a community sanction for the second-time burglar, 
they wanted a community sanction for the person who had embez
zled $250,000. 

To a second point that was made that we s:p.ould consider a drug 
offense a violent crime; with all due respect, I strongly disagree 
with that. It is a bad crime; it is a harmful crime; it is not a violent 
crime. A lot of crimes can lead to violence. A purse sna~hing-that 
may lead to violence; but drug activity is not a violent. crime. If it 
is, then I suspect--

Mr. MAzzOLI. Well, let me just say it this way. There is a causal 
connection. You cannot have a drug crime committed on the streets 
where somebody is blown away without having somebody even tote 
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the bag off the ship. I mean you cannot have that act without the 
intervention of the drug low life. 

Ms. BRANHAM. But the person doing the blowing away is a vio
lent criminal. Put that person away. Put that person away for a .. 
long time. 

Mr. MAzzOLI. Anyone who allows a person to blow someone away 
is acting in violence. 

Ms. BRANHAM. If drug activity is a violent crime, I suspect this 
room is filled with people who at some point in their lives have 
been violent criminals. I suspect that members of the panel have 
children, maybe grandchildren, that are violent criminals. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. Are you suggesting that the people in this room 
have smoked pot or they have taken dope? 

Ms. BRANHAM. Possibly. Possibly. I am not going to ask them. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. You are saying that. It is a pretty stem charge. 
Mr. CONYERS. Or Members themselves. 
Ms. BRANHAM. I guess what I am saying is, a violent crim~ 
Mr. MAzZOLI. You want to play "show and tell," but, this is one 

Member who has never touched anything. But I am just saying, 
this is a terrible thing that you are indicting this room. 

Ms. BRANHAM .. l guess what I am being is, I am being realistic 
in saying that violence would import some thre'at of violence or ac
tual physical harm to the person. 

Mr. HUGHES. Before 1 recognize the gentleman from Florida, I 
don't understand the suggestion that in a high percentage of cases 
the minimum sentence was more than the mandatory minimum. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. That was the evidence yesterday. 
Mr. HUGHES. I know, but that is irrelevant because it is built 

into the fabric of the mandatory minimums. I mean it is irrelevant. 
What would you expect it to be? 

Mr. CHASET. If I can address that point, I worked at the Commis
sion at the time those guidelines were developed, and, in the drug 
area, basically what we did was to table the mandatory minimum, 
let's say at the amount for 5 years, and then we translated that 
to level 26. 

Mr. HUGHES. Precisely. 
Mr. CHASET. And the same-for the next higher amount-for 10 

years, and then we just extrapolated. So clearly, the guidelines will 
reflect the mandatory minimums, and your statistics will say you 
are within there because we tried to reflect what Congress wanted. 

Mr. MAzzOLI. 1 think it makes exactly the point that the jails are 
not being filled with people who get some big, heavy penalty hit at 
them through mandatory minimums. They would be in there for 
the same kind of hit under sentencing guidelines. Change the sen
tencing guidelines if you wish, or make other changes, but I am 
just saying it is not the mandatory minimums. 

Mr. HUGHES. The fact of the matter is, though, that these sen
tences were established because we mandated that they use as a 
threshold the mandatory minimum, so it is built into the fabric. So 
when the General Accounting Office says that the minimum sen
tences are in many instances more than the mandatory minimums, 
well, that is because the mandatory minimums basically laid down 
the threshold. 



216 

Mr. CHASET. Mr. Hughes, there was one point that you had made 
earlier. If you would just permit me, I would like to disagree in 
part with that comment. You had indicated in the Sentencing Re
form Act that one of the principal bases for change was to get simi
lar offenders who commit similar crimes to be treated similarly. 
What we have under the mandatory minimums are dissimilar 
crimes committed by dissimilar offenders being treated similarly, 
and I think that is an abuse and a bastardization of the intent of 
Congress in the Sentencing Reform Act. 

Mr. HUGHES. I thank you for that. 
The gentleman from Florida. Thank you. You have been very pa

tient. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I found it interesting. As you know, you and I shared in the de

velopment of some of the laws we are discussing here today, so it 
has been interesting. 

Let me ask a question based on a couple of thoughts that I have. 
One of them is that I certainly think there are· some sentencing 
guidelines and some minimum mandatories that are inappropriate 
on the books today. I don't think there is any question about it, and 
I think that most of us looking at it would be able to pick out a 
few of those individually. 

The question I am concerned about is the broad brush stroke 
with which this panel addresses thoughts of minimum mandatory 
sentences, and I want to be sure I understand how broad that 
brush is. If I am listening to you correctly, would you include in 
abolishing minimum mandat9ries minimum mandatories for vio
lent criminals, for nondrug cases as well-in other words, all mini
mum mandatories-Professor Branham? 

Ms. BRANHAM. Yes, the American Bar Association is opposed to 
all mandatory sentences. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Why? 
Ms. BRANHAM. Now let me give you an example. If there ever 

was a case for a mandatory minimum, it would be the case of mur
der. If somebody kills somebody, then send them to prison for life, 
absolutely no questions asked. When I worked in a prosecutor's of
fice, I was told of a case involving a woman who had found some 
pictures revealing that her husband had sexually molested their 
children. She later methodically, deliberately killed him. It was 
murder. The grand jury didn't even indict her. Let's assume that 
they had indicted her appropriately. Could we say, absolutely, she 
must go to prison for life as opposed to 5 years, 10 years, 15 years, 
20 years? 

The problem with mandatories, again, is they are generic, they 
are across the board. There is a rigidity to them that, again, can 
lead to unjust results. So we are opposed to mandatories. But, of 
course, for these violent offenders a presumptive sentence of incar
ceration is appropriate. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Let me ask the other panelists if you agree with 
Professor Branham that there should be no minimum mandatories 
for violent criminals or for anybody at all for any reason. 

Dr. Blumstein. 
Mr. BLUMSTEIN. My problem with the mandatories is that they 

derive from a process that is not trying to deal with the specifics 
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of individual cases nor with the coherence of a range of offenses 
and offenders in an array of sentencing policy. It derives from the 
passion of the moment that is usually associated with some hei
nous event and some political posturing to capitalize on that event. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Do you agree, Mr. Bredar? 
Mr. BREDAR. I think the problem is that for Congress mandatory 

minimums have become the de· .... ice through which they express 
their feeling that certain crimes should receive lengthy punish
ment. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. But you are opposed to any minimum 
mandatories even for violent criminals. 

Mr. BREDAR. Frankly, mandatory minimums in certain categories 
of offenses--armed crimes where people are actually wounded or 
killed-are much less troublesome. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. But you are opposed or not? 
Mr. BREDAR. I generally am opposed on the grounds that it is a 

default on .the fundamental principle of our system which is that 
judges, human beings do the judging, and that is the best we can 
do, and to try to say, well, these judges sometimes don't get it right 
and they make mistakes, and so we are going to take away their 
discretion and p'~t in its place a system where there is no discre
tion and no capacity whatsoever for sensitivity--

Mr. MCCOLLUM. All right, I understand your principle, and I 
think there can be respectful disagreements and debate among peo
ple who look at the same facts, and I do respectfully disagree on 
that. 

There is a study that I think is a very valid one that shows that 
offenses other than drug offenses where there have been targeted 
mandatory sentencing, that in prison populations there has not 
been a growth relative to admissions of those othel' offenses, other 
than drug offenses, in our system since 1960-in other words, that 
there is not a difference because of minimum mandatories in the 
areas other than drugs. 

This same study that is out this spring says that you can look 
at the drug offense itself in two different ways. Besides looking at 
the fact that you have got these minimum mandatories in the:re, 
you just look at the proportion of drug offenses charged, period, be
cause drugs have been so explosive in their growth, and that alone 
can explain the increased prison population, not necessarily the 
time any individual serves. 

Now I happen to think that there is some justice and truth in 
the assertion that there are some crimes on the books-a crack 
case that I think Chairman Hughes and I certainly know about
where the minimum mandatory is highly inappropriate. There are 
perhaps minimum mandatories that are too high; maybe they 
ought to be 1 year instead of 10 years in some cases-things of that 
nature--but to simply throw out minimum mandatories, to me, 
throws out the objective of deterrence, and I do believe it does exist 
here. 

r know, Dr. Blumstein, your theory here, but, to me, it is just 
like on deterrence. When you say it doesn't work on these people, 
yes, it doesn't work on some of the people you have described, I 
would agree, but the bottom line is, that is the same as the death 
penalty argument. The people who don't commit the crimes you 
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never know about. There are a lot of people, I think, who maybe 
are from a different socioeconomic stratum who are deterred by the 
fact that these penalties are on the books and that people do go to 
jail for these, and it is unfort.unate that those on the lower end are 
the ones who go to jail. 

But we can't measure. We have no way of knowing how many 
people we really are deterring from committing drug crimes. And 
I know, again, your bottom line is that we do not have a decline 
in drug trafficking, that somebody replaces everybody who goes 
out. I don't particularly buy that either because I see a bottom line 
net, if I am not wrong about this, in drug trafficlrJng. Especially 
with regard to kids, we see a decline in usage, and I don't think 
that is all on the demand side. 

So I have some real severe problems with the approach of the 
conclusions you reach to the extreme, but I certainly respect the 
bottom line issue that we may have some need to reform minimum 
mandatories. I just have a problem with the idea that they are not 
effective or that we ought to throw the entire system out. 

Mr. HUGHES. Would the gentleman yield to me? 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I would be glad to yield. . 
Mr. HUGHES. Part of the problem now, and I think what is right 

on point, is the fact that we don't have a uniform standard of man
datory miilimums around this country because U.S. attorneys have 
devised their own ways of attempting to circumvent them, whether 
it be limited proof, whether it be filing a motion in court of sub
stantial assistance or cooperation, or whether it be the declination 
policies we have in three distIicts which basically won't accept 
mandatory minimums, or in New York where they have said, with 
regard to couriers, "We won't implement them." . 

So what has happened-and it is somewhat turf, but, you know, 
we. appoint judges to judge, as I think the point was well made. 
But now we have U.S. attorneys basically developing a patchwork 
of ways to circumvent mandatory minimums to avoid some of the 
hardships, which is kind of troublesome as a matter of policy. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Well, it is certainly true, and I agree with you 
on the prosecutorial issue there. 

I believe Dr. Blumstein is wanting to respond in some way over 
there anxiously, and my time is up, but for that-but, please, I 
don't want to keep you from doing it. 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. I just wanted to say, that eliminating the man
datory minimums does not eliminate the punishment. You have got 
sentencing guidelines, and the guidelines do in many cases call for 
a certain punishment, b~t those punishments are coherent with 
each other, and so the argument of eliminating the mandatory 
minimums, particularly those that go to 5, 10, 20 years, still will 
permit the opportunity for punishment for the crime!> that appro
priately warrant that kind of punishment. It does leave the escape 
hatch for the judge for those cases where the mandatory punish
ment might be particularly inappropriate. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. You and I are probably going to continue to 
have a disagreement over how much discretion we give to the judge 
and where we draw these lines. I guess I have been at this busi
ness long enough, maybe I have got my mind made up to some ex
tent, not completely, but to the extent that I do. I believe that get-
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ting rid of disparity is important. Even though the prosecutors are 
destroying some of that effort now, the remedy is there, not in the 
sentencing guideline area, where I think it is exceedingly impor
tant to have them. I really do think we need to take the key and 
lock some of these violent criminals up and throw it away, and that 
would be a tremendous asset to society for both incapacitation and 
deterrence. I do believe that. 

Mr. BLUMSTEIN. I would be quite comfortable if we could make 
a deal. Leave the mandatories for the violent ones, and repeal them 
for the drug ones where they are so ineffective. 

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. I don't think Mr. McCollum accepted that. 
Mr. MCCOLLUM. No, I didn't say a word. I didn't say yes, I didn't 

say no. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Michigan. 
Mr. CONYERS. Good morning to everyone on the panel, particu

larly the most frequent testifier before the Judiciary Committee 
across the years, Dr. Blumstein. Delighted to see you again. We are 
all at our same standards with refinements due to the experience 
that keeps coming in. 

I want to commend the chairman in terms of the thrust of this 
discussion and underscore how important it is, as we have this bi
furcation developing within the House of Representatives, that 
without this committee we would be moving in a very dangerous 
direction. 

We are talking now ostensibly about the prison popUlation and 
how this affects everything. But in a larger sense we can't do that 
because we have to reexamine so many faulty premises on which 
the whole criminal justice system itself is based that it becomes 
sort of apples and oranges, mandatory minimums, the violence or 
the nonviolence. You know, one of these days Don Edwards and I 
are going to get our vibes working on the majority of Members of 
the Congress, and they are going to actUally go back and revisit 
uniform sentencing guidelines, as frightening as that may be to 
many members of the criminal justice community. 

So I start off, Dr. Blumstein, with a comment you made about 
how this crazy system we are working in, that one way to begin
and we always have to begin modestly; these things do not occur 
in a revolutionary fashion within the legislative system-is that 
you stop doing crazy things. Incredibly enough, if you stop doing 
the wrong things, it will lead you sooner to a position to start doing 
positively good things. If you keep doing the wrong things trying 
to correct other mistakes, then you are digging a deeper hole. 

If we can restrain ourselves collectively and really commit the ex
perience that is in our system here for us to learn and absorb, I 
don't think we were born promandatory sentence or antimandatory 
sentence. I don't think there is some genetic disposition to the phi
losophies of c?minal justice, ~hey are dev~loped, they are learned. 
We read or mIsread the expenences and the facts and come to var
ious conclusions. 

Now, what we are trying to do, this one panel that may be in 
some sense the most important Federal legislative panel that we 

76-939 - 94 - 8 



220 

have got to do business with, is trying to understand how we move 
out of the present dilemma. 

Well, everyone unanimously agrees that we are in a present di
lemma. Differences quickly arise as to how we got there and even 
more as to how we get out. But the fact that we can have rational 

. discourse is the beginning of hope, and that we are engaged in, and 
what I keep trying to do is build up a group of people that support 
a number of us in the Congress, and I am happy to report to you 
that the number of reasonable people toward criminal justice poli
cies are improving in the COnf,TeSS, which at one time there was 
great doubt about the direction this thing was ever going to go in, 
and it is based not just upon intelligence, but it is based upon expe
rience. The facts don't lie; the stuff isn't working. 

We therefore need to correct it, and in the correcting process, 
please, let's not worsen it, which has too frequently been the his
tory of the criminal justice movement, certainly in my career. And 
so what we are trying to do here is based on a very obvious propo
sition that the prisons are bulging and under the present policies 
they are going to continue to bulge. As a matter of fact, statistically 
we could destroy the whole American economy just based. on the 
criminal justice theories on which we are going. I mean just run 
the numbers out exponentially. 

Michigan went bust under a fairly decent Governor because we 
were going to lock up everybody that violated the law, and we were 
going to lock them up good-I mean real good-with the incredibly 
unworkable notion that they will see that, "You will get locked up, 
and so therefore you will be deterred." I mean, what does it take? 

Mr. Chairman, we could not even open up the prisons we went 
broke building because we didn't have the money to pay for open
ing them up and hiring the staff. They had to stay there. I mean 
that is not a philosophy or a point of view or liberal versus conserv
ative. That is how bankrupt the notions are upon which we are 
predicating a huge section of American law, and we have now 
reached the point of no return that just dollars and cents requires 
that we revisit it, and that is what we are trying to do. Now how 
do we do it? 

The one thing that many of you here in this chamber can help 
us do is get the notion out of our heads the notion that there have 
to be annual or biannual onmibus crime bills. This is an addiction, 
a legislative addiction, that is very, very costly. 

Mr. EDWARDS. We need our fIx. 
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. We have to break this habit or begin to get 

control of it, and the way that you do that, even in medicine, is, 
you realize you have got a bad habit, so you do that. It seems like 
it is pretty routine: "Hey, where's the omnibus crime bill this year? 
I haven't had· it yet. I mean about 30, 40, 50 new capital offenses 
are very much needed to deter these people where crime is not 
going down fast enough." 

Mr. EDWARDS. If the gentleman will yield, I have bad news for 
him. It is being written behind closed doors. 

Mr. CONYERS. As we meet, as we speak. I don't doubt that. I 
don't doubt that. 

Let me stop here. The chairman has been very kind in giving me 
this amount of time. But let me, Chairman Hughes, invite re-
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sponses from these four persons about anything that I said or did 
not say. 

Mr. HUGHEs. If there are any responses, quickly, because that is 
a vote on the floor. 

Mr. CONYERS. If you are completely floored, I will understand. 
You can pass, and it will not be held against you. 

Mr. BREDAR. Just very briefly I will go on record, Congressman 
Conyers, with your assessment that the day of reckoning is at 
hand. We addressed a lot of public concern in the eighties through 
these biannual bills which became law, and I suppose that kept the 
lions away for a while, but it was a very short-term strategy, and 
now here we are, and I don't think it can be postponed any more. 

Mr. HUGHES. Morning in America. 
I thank the gentleman from Michigan. 
The panel has been an excellent panel. We have gone way over. 

I mean we have been almost an hour and three-quarters on this 
panel, and for a good reason. It has been avery, very good panel. 
Your statements, which are part of the record in full, were excel
lent, very comprehensive, and we thank you for your contributions 
today. 

Thank you very much. 
Ms. BRANHAM. Thank you. 
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Michigan has asked that his 

statement be inserted in the record, and without objection, it will 
be received. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Conyers follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM TIm STATE OF MrCmGAN 

Mr. Chairman, I commend you keeping this issue in the forefront of 

the nation's agenda. Hopefully we have begun a new chapter in re-

examining two of the most critical issues COnfl"Onting our criminal justice 

system today: Mandatory sentencing and its impact on the federal prison 

population. 

PRISON OVERCROWDING 

Prison overcrowding, and the lack of viable alternatives to sentencing, 

have further jammed our federal court dockets and placed undue hardships 

on our entire criminal justice system from top to bottom. Prisons and jails 

are operating at 1'10% capacity, and 42 states are under court order to 

reduc~ overcrowding. 
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Not rong ago we woke up to the fact that we had created a judicial 

system that has captured almost a quarter (23%) of all Mrican-American 

men-l OUlt of every 4, compared to lout of every 16 white men. There are 

still over more Mrican-Americans in prison than there are in college. 

While the incarceration rates for Whites have held steady around 300 

per 100,000 since the early 1970's, the rate for nO"fl-whites have reached as 

high as 1088 per 100,000, over three times as high. 

PLEAS FOR HELP FROM WITHlN 

Mr. Chairman, hardly a day goes by in my office when I don't receive 

letters Crom inmates from all over the country asking me to help reform the 

. mandatory minimums. They don't understand why in many~instances they 

are serving longer terms that many more violent inmates. They don't 

understand how they can be rehabilitated when conditions are so cro~'(ded 

and orten understaffed. They also don't understand why the prison 

population is so overwhelmingly Black and Hispanic when the drug trade in 

all its dimensions is a multi-racial enterprise. They all end with a plea to 

help-not so much for themselves but for others. 
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RACIAL DISPARITY 1N SELECTIVE DRUG SENTENCING 

Despite claims that minimum would establish an eqUild playing field, 

arrests and imprisonments still show a dramatically increased racially 

disparate impact as more Mrican-Americans and LatiJilos than whites 

continue to go to prison. 

The most graphic racial disparity in drug sentences is found in sentences 

imposed for possession of "crack" cocaine and "powder" cocaine. The 

Omnibus Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 requires a mandatory sentence of 

five years Cor first time offenders Cor poSSE'ssing more than five grams of 

"crack" cocaine. The minimum sentence for possessing the same quantity 

of "powder" cocaine is probation. The sentence for crack is 100 times 

greater than for powder cocaine. 

This penalty in fact discriminates on the basis of "Bce. 92.6% of all 

deCendants sentenced for federal crack offenses were Black. All defendants 

I sentenced for simple possession in 1992 are Black. This is outrageous. 
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INITIATING A NEW NATIONAL DEBATE 

Today's testimony will add to the already overwhelming evidence that 

mandatory minimums is a major contributor to prison overcrowding. Our 

federal prison system cannot withstand another eight years of mandatory 

sentencing and the lack of viable alternatives to incarceration for non~violent 

and low lever users. Many of us who have warned of disparate racial· and 

economic disparities have unfortunately seen our warnings tm'ned into 

reality. 

The original goal of mandatory sentencing was to eliminate disparity in 

sentencing for simularily situated criminal acts. The goal wss that. two 

people who had committed the same crime would receive the same sentence. 

But in fact, the opposite is true. 

According to the 1991 U.S. Sentencing Commission report, "The 

disparate application of mandatory minimum sentences in cases in which 

data strongly suggest that a mandatory minimum is applicable appears to 

be related to the race of the defendant, where whites are more likely than 

non-whites to be sentenc2d below the applicable mandatory minimum .•• " 
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What we have discovered is that even with clear evidence of msny 

disparities, many in the Congress choose to intentionally mis-interpret the 

facts. They fail to see beyond the press events where they announce their 

latest "winning maneuvers" to prove they are tough with crime. 

All the getting tough on crime has. not led to a reduction in crime. The 

.fact is that after the camera lights go out the prison population is still 

hovering between 140% and 170% over-capacity. 

Yesterday there was debate over whether prisoners sentenced before 

mandataries went into effect are being released early in order to make room 

for those convicted under mandntory senten~es for lesser crimes. I hope 

this hearing can shed more light nn this issue. 

Today we have a system where the higher up you are on the totem pole 

in the drug and crime hierarchy, the greater your ability to bargain with 

prosecutors and the greater your chance of esca!>ing a mandatory S!Cnt!mce. 

As a result we arc seeing more hardened criminals .and even some drug 

kingpins receiving lesser sentences than the low level drug couriers--the 

youngest, the poorest and the group with the feast to gain and the most to 

lose. 
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suppORT FROM .JUDGES... 

Today many prominent Federal judges have raised their voices in 

opposition to mandatory sentencing. Some have even declared that they will 

no longer preside over drug cases like Judges Jack B. Weinstein and 

Whitman Knapp of Manhattan who are refusing to hear drug cases in 

protest of federal sentencing guidelines and. mandatory sentencing in 

particular. 

Their reasons include the growing emphasis on arrest and imprisonment 

rather than prevention and treatment. They are just two among a growing 

number of judges who have watched sentencing laws enacted by Congress 

provide for little or no judicial discretion. 

WHAT MUST BE DONE? 

Now, the most important question, what can be done? It is clear thai. 

our prisons and judicial system are facing a crisis that is literally growing 

beyond our control. Trying to reverse such great disparity is a big challenge 

that will require bold new approaches and initiatives. My colleague Don 

Edwards' bill, H.R. 853, the Sentencing Uniformity Act, has offered one 

approach-repeal all mandatory minimums. 
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We must acknowiedgeto ourselves and the nation that mandatory 

sentencing has simply not worked. Getting tough on crime has not reduced 

crime. We must ensure that any future reform does not leave our prisons 

without viable alternatives to incarceration. We must also fill the gaping 

holes left by the war on drugs that perpetuated racial disparate impact 

within the judicial system. 

Just as we are now reassessing many of our economically disastrous 

budgetary decisions from the 1980's we must now re-assess our disastrous 

judicial reforms. Many will try to label this review as being "soft on 

crime." Quite the contrary: It is hard to admit that we may have made a 

mistake and an even greater challenge to offer bold new initiatives and new 

approaches that take a more realistic and thoughtful approach to the 

problems of chronic crime, and the deadly drug trade. 

This is not an academic exercise that is left to future administrations or 

future Congresses to resolve. This is a crisis that must be resolved in the 

l03rd Congress, by the members of the Judiciary committee, and by the 

people we have asked to come and .help us find solutions to this crisis. 

Thank you for helping us meet this awesome responsibility. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Before I call the second panel, we are going to re
cess because that is a vote that is in progress, and we will be back 
in 10 minutes. The subcommittee stands in recess for 10 minutes. 

(Recess.] 
Mr. HUGHES. The subcommittee will come to order . 
.As I introduce the second panel, I wonder if the witnesses will 

come forward and take your seats as I introduce you. 
The panel consists of Julie Stewart, Dr. Arthur Curry, Mrs. Pat 

Baca, and Jim Nolen. 
Julie Stewart is the president of Families Against Mandatory 

Minimums-FAMM-a national group founded by her in 1991 after 
her brother was sentenced to a 5-year mandatory minimum Fed
eral prison sentence for growIng marijuana. F AMM presently has 
over 17,000 members and 55 chapters nationwide. Ms. Stewart has 
a B.A. degree in international relations from Mills College, was a 
flight attendant for Pan Am, and worked as the director of public 
affairs for the Cato Institute. 

Dr. Arthur Curry is an associate professor at Bowie State Uni
versity and associate superintendent for the Prince Georges County 
Public Schools. Dr. Curry received his bachelor of arts degree from 
Stillman College in Tuscaloosa, AL, in 1964; his master of science 
degree from Johns Hopkins University in 1975 and his doctorate of 
education in 1979 from Nova University. Dr. Curry ·served in Viet
nam with the Army, has had extensive teaching experience, and 
has been active in community affairs his entire life. He has a son 
awaiting sentencing in Federal court. 

Mrs. Pat Baca is a C.P.A. and a partner in a C.P.A. finn in 
Santa Fe, NM. She received her bachelor of business administra
tion from the University of New Mexico in 1975, She served on the 
New Mexico State Board of Public Accountancy, appointed by Gov
ernor Garrey Carruthers. She became involved with F AMM due to 
the experiences of a family member. 

Jim Nolen is a private businessman from Anniston, AL. He owns 
and opera.tes the Nolen Oil Co., the Nolen Development Co., and 
Temporary Resources, Inc. He received hil\ bnchelor of science in 
industrial management from the University of Alabama in 1966 in 
Tuscaloosa, AL. He is active in a number of civic and community 
organizations. He, too, has a son who has recently been incarcer
ated in a Federal prison. 

We have your statements, which, as you may have heard me tell 
the other panel, we have read. They are good statements. They will 
be made a part of the record in full, and we would like you to sum
marize and hit the high points for us, if you would. 

Why don't we begin, first of all, with you, Ms. Stewart. Welcome. 

STATEMEN'I' OF JULIE STEWART, PRESIDENT, FAMIT..IES 
AGAINST MANDATORY MINIMUMS [FAMM] 

Ms. STEWART. Thank you. Good afternoon. Chainnan Hughes 
and Representative Edwards. You are the only two members here. 

Yesterday I testified before the Crime and Criminal Ju.stice Sub
committee on the issue of mandatory minimum sentencing. It was 
a very sobering experience, because I felt that many of the mem
bers of the subcommittee had closed minds coming into the meet
ing, and I was very disappointed by that. I am delighted to see that 



230 

the people that were here earlier really do seem to have some in
terest in this issue and want to see us move along the spectrum 
to find a solution to the prison crowding problem. So I am very ap
preciative that this experience will be more pleasant than yester
day's. 

As you stated in my introduction, my brother is serving a 5-year 
sentence for growing marijuana, and he certainly deserves to be 
punished, and I don't have any problem with that. The problem is 
that 5 years is much too long for his crime and that 1 year would 
have been more than sufficient. 

Mr. McCollum, in testimony last May, when Kathy Hawk spoke 
here, asked her if 1 year in prison would be sufficient for most non
violent offenders, and Dr. Hawk responded yes, that if the purpose 
is punishment, 1 year is enough. 

I think that it is important to listen to her and to the panels that 
we had up here earlier today that work with these people every 
day and work on these issues every day and have the experience 
that is so valuable to the members of the committee. If 1 year of 
incarceration does the job, then we don't need to warehouse non
violent people for so many years. 

I would also like to state for the record that I do think many 
drug offenses are nonviolent. My brother's offense is a perfect ex
ample. He was growing marijuana with two friends and an ac
quaintance. He was 35 years old. He had never been in trouble. He 
didn't own a gun; none of his friends did. They were growing the 
marijuana in a house that my brother owned but didn't live in. The 
two people who lived there, who got arrested with the marijuana, 
turned my brother in as the kingpin of this friendship operation. 
In exchange for their testimony, they both got probation. My broth
er got the full 5 years. Both of his friends had prior felony convic
tions. 

But there was no violence involved in his crime. They would have 
harvested the marijuana, split it among themselves and hoped to 
each have 4 pounds which is not a tremendous amount of mari
juana; it is certainly more than he needed to smoke. But it was not 
a violent crime, and there are many, many cases like this that 
come across my desk. We have over 7,000 cases of inmates serving 
sentences and more than 17,000 members who are friends, family, 
and concerned citizens who want to see some justice restored to the 
system. So I really beg to differ that all drug offenses are violent. 

I think that it is impossible for anyone sitting in this room to 
really know what it is like to be in prison and to really understand 
how it could change us. We on this panel, and maybe the panel be
fore us, have a little bit of an idea because we are close to it, but, 
as someone so astutely said on the last panel, the Members of Con
gress make sentences that would deter themselves, but they are 
not the majority of the people who are going to prison. Most people 
who go to prison do not have the advantages of the Members of 
Congress. 

There are so many little influences that occur in prisons that 
change the person. I received a letter from an inmate who is serv
ing a drug offense, and he wrote, ''What kind of man will emerge 
after 17112 years in prison?" I think that question is so important, 
because they are coming back, and they are not going to be the 



231 

same person that they were when they walked in, and if we don't 
deal with them now in a more efficient and effective manner, we 
are going to have to deal with a lot of these people down the road. 

A couple of other things. Incapacitation has come up in the ear
lier discussion, and one thing that didn't get mentioned: I am very 
much in favor of a lot of the alternative community correction serv
ices that are available or could be made available even in conjunc
tion with a prison sentence. If my brother had gone to prison for 
6 months and then 6 months community service, or however long, 
that would have been a perfectly fine sentence for him. 

But something that is very important to think about is that a lot 
of these drug offenders who are serving nonviolent offenses, who 
have less than 10 years in prison, are at prison camps. There are 
no bars, there are no gates, there are no doors, there are no fences, 
there is no reason for them to not walk away, and if they are such 
a low threat to society that they don't need to have bars or fences 
or gates around them, why don't we have them in community cor
rection situations, home arrest, home confinement? It doesn't make 
sense. I mean there is almost no purpose for camps. They could be 
replaced by other alternatives. 

Also, I think the element of deterrence is important. Not many 
of the people I hear from even have heard that mandatory mini
mums exist until they get arrested. It can't be much of a deterrence 
if nobody knows about it. Perhaps some of the white-collar crimi
nals are deterred, but I don't think very many drug offenders are. 

Also, there are studies done by a professor here at American Uni
versity that show that inmates who are over age 35, have lowered 
rates of recidivism. So, again, why are we giving people who are 
35, 40, 50, or 60 years old sentences of 10 years and 20 years? It 
just doesn't make sense. 

I am just rebutting some of the comments that were made earlier 
today. Unfortunately, most of the people that said them aren't in 
this room. 

But I think that the public clamor to do something about drug 
crime is real, and I think that it is legitimate, but I doubt very se
riously that any Member of Congress has ever received a letter 
from a constituent that says, "Please increase mandatory minimum 
E,entences," or, "Please enact mandatory minimum sentences." 

I worked at thfa Cato Institute for 3 years before starting F AMM. 
They wanted to legalize drugs, and none of them had ever heard 
of mandatory minimum sentences before. I don't think the average 
constituent has a clue what a mandatory minimum sentence is. 
What they want is someone to make laws that will, in fact, take 
the violent people off the street, which is exactly what the guide
lines have done, or will do if we allow them to work. 

As far as prosecutorial discretion, which certainly is a problem, 
in my testimony yesterday I gave lots of examples of how it has 
been abused. Mr. Mazzoli was saying earlier that he is concerned 
about it. It seems like a lot of the members here are. I think it is 
important to really look at that and think about who should have 
the discretion. Should it be a young prosecutor, or even an old pros
ecutor? Or should it be judges that have gone through the very 
strict Senate confirmation hearings and process and who are paid 
$143,000 a year to use their judgment? I think these are questions 
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that are very important. Prosecutorial discretion is creating dis
parities that the guidelines were intended to get rid of, but just 
asking the prosecutors to change their charging policies is not the 
answer. 1 think the answer truly is to repeal mandatory minimum 
sentences, and we won't see a decrease in the prison population 
until we do that. 

Thank you. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Stewart follows:} 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JULIE STEWART, PRESIDENT, FAMILIES AGAINST 
MANDATORY MmIMUMS [FAMA] 

Good morning, Chairman Hughes and members of the 

~ubcommittee. ' Thank you for inviting me to testify today on the 

problem of prison overcrowding. 

The testimony that Dr. Kathy Hawk gave here two months ago 

provided you with the hard facts and figures about the exploding 

prison population. Today, I would like to give you a more 

personal view of who I see filling our federal prison beds, how 

prison effects them, and what can be done to alleviate prison 

overcrowding. 

I founded the organization, Families Against Mandatory 

Minimums (FAMM), after my only brother, Jeff, was arrested for 

growing marijuana and sentenced to five years in federal prison, 

without parole. 

I want to make it cl~ar from the beginning, that I don't 

oppose prisons. Prisons provide society with a necessary service 

and can actually be a catalyst to changing peoples lives for the 

better. In fact, I've argued that my brother's arrest is the 



best thing that could have happened to him because it was the 

wake-up call he needed to get his life on track. However, I 

strongly oppose the length of the sentence given to my brother, 

and to many other nonviolent offenders, and arque that far from 

being a catalyst to a better life, these sentences destroy any 

chance of a happier future. 

In just oVer two years, FAMM has grown to nearly 1&,000 

members nationwide, roughly 7,000 of whom are in prison serving 

mandatory minimum sentences. The majority of the people we hear 

from are nonviolent offenders, most of whom are serving time for 

their first offense. 

As this subcommittee knows, the reason these first offenders 

are getting such long sentences is because of mandatory minimum 

sentences for drug offenses. My first recommendation for 

reducing the prison population, is to support Rep. Edward's bill, 

the Sentencing Uniformity Act of 1993, and get rid of mandatory 

minimum sentences. The longer people stay in prison, the less 

benefit they derive from it. 

During the last hearing on this issue, Rep. McCollum asked 

Dr. Hawk if one year in prison was long enough for most 

nonviolent offenders. Dr. Hawk replied that if the purpose is 

punishment, then it's probably long enough. There are studies 

that support Dr. Hawk's answer, showing that if anyone is going 
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to gain anything from a period of incarceration, it happens in 

the first 12-18 months. Thereafter, the inmate becomes bitter, 

frustrated, angry, and when you release him or her in 5, 10, 15 

years or more, he is likely to be a walking time bomb. At the 

least, he will probably be a drain on society. 

One year in prison would have been more than enough for my 

brother. r worry, as all relatives of inmates do, that Jeff will 

become har.dened and institutionalized from his stay in cf;<;on. 

He's told me about some of the ways in which he has adapted to 

life in prison. 

Three weeks ago r was in Spokane for a family reunion. For 

a year, Jeff had planned to attend the reunion by scheduling his 

first 12-hour furlough to coincide with the reunion date. A week 

before his furlough, the man who assigns jobs at the prison told 

Jeff that if he wanted his furlough, Jeff had to go back to the 

crummy job that he had held for six months when he first arrived 

at the prison. Jeff knew there was no point in explaining to the 

man that he had "earned" his furlough according to BOl? policies 

and that it shouldn't be contingent upon his taking another job. 

So, he's now at the crummy job, which prevents him from ~ttending 

the few classes that are offered at the prison. 

During our many conversations, Jeff has given me other 

examples of how prison has changed him. Some of them are little 
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changes--the kind that would never occur to most of us. For 

example, losing your ability to communicate with people of the 

opposite sex. 

After one year in an all-male facility at Sheridan, Oregon, 

Jeff transferred to a co-ed facility in Spokane, Washington. He 

told me that on the bus ride to Spokane, he sat next to a woman 

who was transferring from a prison in California~ For the first 

two hours they didn't exchange a word. Jeff said he simplr 

didn't remember how to talk to women. And when they finally did 

talk, she said the same thing. 

It's a subtle change, but after many years in a single-sex 

facility it is probably a common obstacle. ~~d when its added to 

the many other small changes that incarceration builds in each 

inmate, you've suddenly got a very different person than the one 

who walked into the prison. An inmate named Mario Cradle put it 

beautifully when he wrote to me and asked, "What kind of man will 

emerge after 17 1/2 years in prison?" 

It's probably impossible for anyone in this room to fully 

understand what spending years in a priso" will do to a person. 

Brent Hudman, another inmate who wrote me, described in a letter 

the co~ditions of the federal prison in Lompoc, California ~ few 

months after two inmates committed suicide. He writes, "Five 

months later, a riot broke out. I will not bore you with all of· 
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the fights, stabbings, etc., but I will say this: the prisons of 

today are all overcrowded, tensions and mental stress run high, 

hostility towards the opposition can explode suddenly without 

warning. If you are not careful you can get stabbed for the 

littlest thing; taking aomeone's food, changing the TV station, 

owing $2 on a bet, any of these small things can cost you your 

life." 

Gratefully, most nonviolent offenders are not in maximum 

security prisons, but some are. Mark Young is serving a life 

sentence for his third drug offense. The first two occurred in 

his early twenties--trying to get a phony prescription filled at 

a pharmacy for a friend, and possession of quantities of 

quaaludes. The third offense was for a marijuana conspiracy, 20 

years later, which cost him his life in prison at Leavenworth. 

While I was writing this testimony, Mark's sister called me 

to say that he had phoned her several times during the day to 

report that a 22 year-old inmate had been beaten in the "shoe,n 

which is isolation, and was now in "guardhouse 63 with IV's 

hooked-up to him." Whether this rumor is true or not, it has 

served as a spark, ready to ignite the inmates who are just 

getting over the last inmate death at the prison. Mark is 

fearful there will be another riot at Leavenworth. Because of 

the mandatory minimum sentence for third drug offenses, Nark 

Young, a nonviolent offender, is in the most violent prison in 
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the federal system. 

Although Mark will probably never get out of prison again, 

many of the inmates who are incarcerated today will walk our 

streets again. If we want to stop those men and women from 

ending up back in prison, we'd better think very carefully about 

what length of sentence gets the message across without doing 

additional, unnessecary damage to the individual. 

Eliminating mandatory minimum sentences is the single most 

important tool for controlling the present and future prison 

population. Second to that, I support Dr. Hawk's proposals to 

slash drug sentences, increase good time, and increase the use af 

intermediate sanctions. Under intermediate sanctions, I propose 

that stays in half-way houses be extended to 12-18 months, that 

bootcamps be offered to individuals with sentences as high as 78 

months, and that urban work camps be established in more 

communities, with participants working on other than federal 

projects. 

If instituted, all of these suggestions would help ease 

prison overcrowding. But the real problem remains: we have an 

albatross in our living room. We could move the furniture, chain 

it to the corner, put paper down to catch it's mess, but in 

truth, the only action that will restore our living room to 

order, is to get rid of the albatross. The criminal justice 

system will be overburdened for as long as we have mandatory 

minimum sentences. Thank you. 
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• MANDATORY MINIMUM CASES 
from the FAMM Foundation files 

Michael lrish is a 44 year·oM carpenter from Portland, Oregon, married with two children. He 
is serving a 12 year sentence for conspiracy to import hashish. First offense. 

Michael's role in this crime was to unload hashish from a boat to a truck. He was 
unaware of the operation until 72 hours before he unloaded the hashish. That's when the 
captain of the boat asked him if he would like to work for "three hours for as much money 
as you would earn in a year." Michael's wife had cancer two years earlier and her 
treatment wiped them out financially. Knowing that his family needed the money, Michael 
agreed to unload the boat load of hashish. His three hours of work are now costing him 
12 years of his life. 

Nicole Richardson Is a 20 year-old from Mobile, Alabama, serving a 10 year mandatory 
minimum sentetlce for an LSD offense. First offense. 

Nicole was a senior in highschool when she fell in love with Jeff, a small time dealer 
at a local bar. When Jeff was arre..~ted , Nichole was charged with conspiracy to distribute 
LSD. Her crime was telling an informant in a taped phone conversation, where to find her 
boyfriend to finalize an LSD sale. Because she had no information to trade {or a reduction 
in sentence, she is sitting in prison for ten years. Her boyfriend cooperated willi the 
prosecutor and reduced his sentence to 5 years. 

Marvin McCay ir a homeless, drug addict from Portland, Oregon. He is serving a 15 year 
sentence for alding and abetting one crapk cocaine transaction involving 22 grams. First 
offense. 

Marvin was befriended by a government informant who was paid thousands of 
dollars to go to Portland and mingle with the black community and portray himself as a 
drug dealer. He provided Marvin with drinks, drugs, meals, and asked him to introduce 
him to cocaine sellers. Marvin made some introductions for him and his involvement, 
though minor, cost him 15 years of his life. 

Mark Youne is ti 42 year·old from Indiana, serving a mandawry minimum sentence of life 
without parole for his third drug offense. 

Wben Mark was 20 and 22, he was convicted of two minor drug offenses; trying to 
get a false prescription filled for someone eisll, and possession of quantities of quaaludes. 
Twenty years later he was convicted on a marijuana conspiracy. Mark falls into the "three 
time loser" category and although lie is a nonviolent offender, he is now serving his life 
sentence at the most violent prison in the federal system··Leavenworth. 
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Patricia Williams is serving a ten year mandatory minimum sentence for possession of 120 
grams of heroine. First offense. 

Patricia was a heroine addict whose family died 15 years ago leaving her with a 
sizeable estate. For two years before she was arrested, a paid informant followed her 
waiting until she bought some heroine. The informant had a written contract guaranteeing 
her a percentage of assets seized from Patricia's arrest. After her arrest, Patricia was 
offered a substantially reduced sentence jf she would testify against one particular person. 
She knew the person, but be had not been involved in her drug offense so she refused to 
testify against him. Patricia asks, "How many cooperator,s with a better grasp of their own 
self interest provide the carefully coached and solicited lie? In th~ way how many barely 
guilty, or at times innocent, people serve long sentences?" Among the assets seized from 
Patricia was a fully.oocupied apartment building in Manhattan that she had purchased with 
her inheritance 13 years prior to her arrest and in which sbe never lived. 

O. Maffett Pound is a 52 year old from Mississipp~ who is serving a 20 year mandatory 
minimum sentence under the career criminal enterprise law. First offense. 

For 20 years, Maffet owned and ran a lake-side resort in Mississippi, where he lived 
with his wife and kids. Between 1986 and 1989, he purchased approximately 300 pounds 
of marijuana (or his consumption and to sell to friends. He was arrested after one of his 
buyers was arrested and turned him in. The buyer had a previous felony record and 
admitted in court that he had sold drugs for 15 years. In exchange for his testimony, the 
buyer was given immunity and allowed to keep his assets. Maffet was considered a career 
criminal because his offense oocurred over several years, so he received the mandatory 20 
year sentence. Maffet's wife was sentenced to 5 years in prison for knowing about his 
activities and not turning him in. She did not smoke marijuana. 

Keith Edwards is a 20 year old from New York; serving a 10 year mandatory minimum 
sentence for possession with intent to distribute more than 50 grams of crack cocaine. First 
offense. 

When Keith was 19 years olal, he sold crack cocaine to a paid informant. The 
transaction was observed by numerous law enforcement officials. Instead of arresting Keith 
after the first buy, they set up four more buys from him, one within 1000 feet of a school. 
After Keith sold the informant a combined total of more than 50 grams of crack cocaine, 
he was arrested. The combined weight of 50 grams of crack, forced the judge to give Keith 
a ten year mandatory minimum sentence. 

FAMM Foundalion, 1001 PennsyI->'2nia Avenue, NW, #2O!J.S, Washlnglon, D.C. 20004 (202) 457·5790 
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FAMM FACTS 

PRISON OVERCROWDING 

• In 1992, America had 1.2 million people behind bars. The United States imprisons more of its citizens per 
capita than any other country in the world. Per 100,000 people. the Uni:ed States imprisons 455, with South 
Africa in second place with 311. In other words, one in every 300 Americans is in prison--not jail, probation, 
or parole-but in prison. (ThI S<nJ""dlf/f Proj«l. AlMrican.. B.nlnd Ban: 0,.. y .... lAI." 19(1) 

• From 1980 to January 1993, the. Cederal prison population grew by 57,000 inmates-from 24,000 to 81,000. 
At the current rate of incarceration, by 1995 the federal prison population will reach 100,470, and by the year 
2000 there will be 136,980 people in federal prisons. (BWfflII c( Iwtie< Slatima. Soruubcclc 199L p. 6711) 

• Convictions (or federal drug offenses increased 213 percent between 1980 and 1990. (B_ of Iwti.,. 51atima. 
NationtJl U,*" /an=ry 1992, p.6) 

• Drug effenders currently make up 57 percent of the federal inmate population, up from 22 percent in 1980. 
By 1995, nearly 70 percent of federal inmates will be drug offenders. (ICIimoIry by f""""" BOP .w.aDl'. I. Michad 
Quinlan. &I- ... FoImwy 26, 199110 H""", ApproptiJuioM s.bccmmitl .. ) 

• In 1990, more than half of the federal inmates serving mandatory minimum sentences were first offenders. 
(Bunau of lwric. Statima. Soruubcclc 1991. p.J41) 

• Average federal sentence:s in 1990 Cor the foUowing offenses were: 
Drugs offenses: 6.5 years. Sex offenses: 5.8 years. Manslaughter: 3.6 years. Assault: 32 years. (B"""'" oflwtico 

Statima. Scu>a!bccIc 1991, p.jJ2) 

EXCESSIVE TAXPAYER COS1S 

• The average cost of incarcerating a federal prisoner is $20,072 per year, or approximately $55 per day. 
(Bunau of PrWm. 51111. o(lM B.,."., 190/, s.unm...19(1) 

• To house, feed, clothe, and guard the 81,000 federal inmates, taxpayers pay a hefty $4.5 million per day or 
$1.6 billion per year. 

• At the state leve~ taxpayers cover incarceration costs as high as $6.8 million I!!lLI!l!Y in California where 
over 100,000 people are behind bars at an average of $25,000 per inmate per year. Ill" Cali(omia lUeu£!k, luly 
1901. p.9) 

• States spend more of tbeir budgets on justice programs (6.4%) than on housing and the environment (3.8%) 
and nearly as much as they spend on hospitals and health care (8.9%) (BunauoflwtiuStatimcs,lwtiC6/kp!n4Jtur<r '* Emp/oymmt, 1900. s.pt. 19(1) • 

• The federal drug program budget for FY 1993 was $12 billion. (Offi« of NatiOMl Dru& 0mlr0I Policy) 

• Federal spending for corrections increased 44 peccent between 1989 and 1992. from $1.5 billion to 2.2 
billion per year. (U.s. B~" FY 9.1, Pm 1. p.I98) 

• The B .. reau of Prisons' authorized budgets increased 1,350 percent between 1982 and FY 1993, from 597.9 
million 10 $1.42 billion per year. (NatiOMl Dnq ConmJl Strat'lfl B~ S1unmmr. }902. p.111) 

• It costs more to send a person to federal prison for (our years than it does to !lend him to a private 
University (tuition, fees, room, board, books & supplies) for four years. (Sow.:.s: F«I=1 BUIWlU of PrWm. 1M Co/hg< 
BOtUd) 

• Figures are not yet available Cor the tax revenue loss from former tax-paying inmates, or the increased cost 
of social services needed by inmates' families that were previously supported by the inmate. 
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PRISON CYCLE 

Statistics show that people who have been in prison are more likely to have children who will end up in 
prison. Long mandatory prison sentences are sowing the seeds for the next generation of inmates. 

• More than half of the juveniles in state and local jails have an immediate family member who is a felon. 

• More than one· third of Ihe adults in state prisons and local jails have an immediate family member who 
is a felon. 

• Relative 10 the general population, inmates are more than twice as likely to grow up in a single parent 
family. Seventy percent of juvenile offenders and S2 perccnt of adult offenders had one, or no, parent. 

(Sow=: BWWIU <if Jwtiu S/~ Su!!'!y 0( Ymuh in OUtody 19K7, Pro(fJ. o(JaillNN1lD 11189. Sutwr o(INN1l";' Sta" ConmiO!l<!l 
. Fad6fia 1!!'l11) 

PUBUC ATITIUDES 

• toward crime: 61 % prefer altacking social problems, 32% want more prisons &. law emorcement. 

• toward purpose of prison: 48% think it should rehabilitate, 36% think it should punish. 

• loward spending more money &. effort in fight against illegal drugs: 40% prefer teachinl! the young, 28% 
work with foreign governments, 19% arrest sellers, 4% help overcome addiction, 4% lIrrest users. 

u.s. SENTENCING COMMISSION FINDINGS ON MANDA10RY MIN1MUMS 

• Sentencing power has been transferred from the rourtS to the prosecutors. The Commission reports that, 
'Since the charging and plea negotiation processes are neither open to public review nor generally reviewable 
by the rourts, the honesty and truth in sentencing intended by the gUidelines system is rompromised" 

• Mandatory minimum sentences creete disparili!:s b8!ed on race. Blacks and Hispanics are charged with 
and receive mandatory minimum sentences more often than whites. The Sentencing Commission reportS that 
this racial disparity "reOec\s the very kind of disparity and discrimination that the Sentencing Reform 
Act .•• was designed to reduce." For defendants arrested for similiar crimes, Blacks receive mandatory 
minimum sentences 68 percent of the time; Hispanics 57 percent of the time; and Whites, S4 percent of the 
time. 

Crack cocaine sentcnces also cause race-based disparities. 1bese sentence5 are 100 times greater than 
those for powder cocaine. Posses:rion of 5.01 grams of crack, results in " live year sentence. It takes 500 
grams of powder cocaine to get a live year sentence. In 1992, 92.\5 percent of all defendants sentenced for 
federal crack oocaine offenses were BIIICIc. All of the defeud3ll1S senlenced for posses.rion of crack were 
Black. 

• Mandatory minimUDl! are ineffective-low level participan\! receive mandatory minimums more oCten than 
top level kingpins. Street.level participants receive mandatory minimUms 70 percent of the time; mid·level 
62 percent of the time; and top-level importers, 60 percent of the time. 

• Mandatory minimums create "cliffs" in sentencing based on small differences in weight. Possession of S.O 
grams of oocainc requires a sentence of up to ODe year, but possession of 5.01 grams of cocaine requires a 
sentence of a\least live years. 

(Sow=: u.s. swmdr.-& ~ RIpon to r:o.u= ... MtuIdDJoty Minimum s.",_ 
.w,uu 1991, """ u.s. s.tJ!mdnir CommiJ:litlts Monitor'.,. ~ FUn. April 1 • J~ 1992.) 
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COMPARATIVE OFFENSES 

Keep in mind: FedertJ guideUnes equate one marijuana plant to one kilo (2.2 pounds) of marijuana, 
regardless of the size of tbe plant at arrest In LSD cases, tbe guideUnes include tbe weight of tbe paper, or 
the sugarcube, or tbe orange juice in wbicb tbe LSD is mixed, to determine the tOlal drug weight on whicb 
sen \cneing is based. 

~: 4.3 years to 5.3 years 

SIll million worlb of iam:1l)'. emh.wJemeou, other Coons 0,( tbcIl. KidDappiD& aJIcIudion, unIawfa1 resIrIIinL 
176 pounds of marijuana, 800 mg. of LSD. 400 grams (less than lib.) of cocaine powder. 

~: 5.3 years to 6.6 years 

Robbay with Iifc.lhres~ irljury. 
220 pounds of marijuana, 1 gram (balf tbe weight of one dime) of LSD. 500 grams (a lillIe over 1 lb.) of 
cociine. 

~ 6.6 years to a 8.1 years 

Compiracy or soUciIa1ion of 1III1tda'. 
880 pounds of nmrijuana, 4 grams (almost Ih;: weight of 2 dimes) of LSD. 8.7 pounds of cocaine powder. 

l&YillQ: 8.1 years to 10.1 years 

1GdDIlpping. llbductioU, nnlawfnl restnUnt with rRlII!OIl demand. 
1540 pounds of marijuana, 7 grams (a lillIe over 3 dimes weigbt) of LSD, 8.7 pounds of cocaine powder. 

Level 38: 19.6 years to 24.4 years 

Sdling or buyin8 of c:hildren for aac in the produc:tioa of pomognphy. 
66,000 pounds of marijuana, 300 grams (approx. 3/4 lb.) of LSD, 330 pounds of cocaine powder. 

(Sour.o: u.s. S<nImcbw ~ GKi42Iina M'atIIUJI, N~ 1. 1992) 

SOME ORGANIZATIONS nJAT OPPOSE MANDATORY MINIMUM SENTENCES 

The United States Sen~ Commission 

The Federal Courts Study Committee 

The American Bar A.!soc:iWoD 

Each of tbe 11 Jndicial Cooft:rel!l:ea of Federal Jl1dges 

The National AIl!oc:iatioo of Criminal DetClllJC Lawyers 

The Americ:m Civil Uberties Union 
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Mr. HUGHES. Dr. Curry, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF ARTHUR CURRY, PH.D., SILVER SPRING, MD 
Dr. CURRY. Thank you, Chairman Hughes, Mr. Edwards. ' 
I come to you sort of reluctantly today, because the first 2 years 

my son was arrested I was a little bit too embarrassed to even 
speak about the circumstances that my family and my son faced. 
I consider it very, very important that you under8tandtoday why 
I am not here. I am not here to point fingers at prosecutors, at, 
judges, not to mock the judiciary system. I am here to ask some 
questions and ask you to please rethink the mandatory minimum 
sentences as they exist today. 

In my son's case, you are talking about a young man who had 
never had a criminal record, never been suspended from school, 
perfect attendance from middle school all the way through high 
school, a star basketball player, who ended up after graduation 
with the wrong group of people. He had an IQ of roughly 80 but 
wanted to be extremely competitive with his two sisters, one a 
graduate and now an accountant in Chicago and the other one a 
recent graduate of Carnegie Mellon in the area of public adminis
tration. Of all things, my son was a major in criminal justice when 
he was arrested. 

To some extent, I am not arguing at all about the day he had 
in court. He chose to go before a jury. He was found guilty of one 
of four counts. I have no argument with that whatsoever. 1 do have 
an argument relative to, how can a then-19-year-old young, black, 
Afro-American male be looking at 25 to life in prison without pa
role? That is where my problem is. 

I heard the testimony before relative to individuals who might 
say and might argue that, well, we need to lock them all up and 
throwaway the key. I can tell you that in the 13 months that my 
son has been locked up, awaiting sentencing on the first of October 
of this year, the first 2 months he did not want to talk about the 
situation; he, too, was embarrassed. After about 3 months, he did 
begin to talk, and we began to discuss association. My son was 
guilty of walking that fme line between those individuals on the 
basketball court who were doing the right thing and those individ
uals who were involved in criminal activities. 

I have noticed now, for the last 3 months, conversation becomes 
very, very difficult for him. Our phone conversations or my visits 
to him are much shorter, because I fmd we have less to talk about. 
It is very, very discouraging to work as an educator for 27 years, 
as a parent, as a Vietnam veteran, for a system that I defended, 
and at this particular time, other than this subcommittee, I have 
not been able to get the audience of even my elected officials on 
this subject. 

I know drugs is a very, very tough issue. I don't condone the use 
of them. I have spent 13 of my 27 years in education as either a 
middle school or high school principal, most of that time in the 
inner city, working with youth, trying to let them know the dan
gers relative to drug involvement. 

Interestingly enough, about 2 years ago I did conduct a little sur
vey with two high schools. The total population of the two schools 
was approximately, 1 would guess, probably 2,000 students; over 90 
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percent of them had no idea of what mandatory minimums even 
meant, and if they are to be a deterrent, how then can we expect 
for it to be a deterrent when kids don't even know about it? 

I guess my plea to you is: The judge will have no control. I expect 
my son to be sentenced to 25 years in prison. I think my son has 
learned his lesson. I know he has learned his lesson. But the mere 
fact is, I probably will never see my son again as a free man. 

Thank you. 
Mr. HUGHEs. Thank you, Dr. Curry. 
[The prepared statement of Dr. Curry follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARTHUR CURRY, PH.D., SILVER SPRING, MD 

Chairman Brooks and members of the Subcomm Ittee on 
Intellectual Property and Judical Administration thank you for allowing 
me to testify during these hearings on the Federal Prison Population: 
Present and Future Trends. 

I consider it extremely significant that you understand first 
why I am not here. It is not my intent to point fingers or critize judges 
and prosecutors nor mock the judiciary system of our country. My sole 
purpose today is to present my son's case to you as an example of why we 
should rethink the 1986 Anti Drug Abuse Act. In passing this Act, we have 
forced prosecutors to demonstrate their toughness on drugs and drug 
offenders by the number of convictions they get. This has meant, in many 
cases, referring cases normally heard in the state courts to Federal 
cour-ts, changing trails to a more favorable location for possible 
convictions, and using minor participants In an undercover capacity 
re lative to other criminal investigations. 

On the other hand, .tudges are bound by the mandatory minimum 
guidelines. They are forbidden to consider an individual as a minor 
participant, a nonviolent first time offender, nor a personaJ1ty disorder 
that may contribute to one's Involvement. 

I must admit to you however, that I am frustrated and 
sometimes angered by a democratic system that I defended and promoted 
as a soldier In Vietnam, as an educator, as a parent, and as a black male In 
America. I was raised to bel ieve that this system worked for everyone, 
regardless of race, gender, age, or religion. Now for the first time in my 
life when I need to use that system, I have found It almost Impossible to 
get an audience With any elected representative. 

My son, Derrick A. Curry, was arrested on December 5, 1990 at 
the age of 19 and charged with one count of possession with intent to 
distribute crack cocaine, one count of distribution of crack cocaine, and 
one count of conspiracy to distribute crack cocaine. He Is the youngest of 
three children and my only son. His oldest sister Is an accountant in 
Chicago and the other a recent graduate of Carnegie-Mellen in Pittsburg. 
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A complete background check was done by the F.B.1. and no evidence was 
found to support the contention that he was a major drug dealer. He owned 
no car; he drove an old Citation that belonged to his mother. He had no 
money and like most college students borrowed gas money routinely from 
his mother and me. He had no jewelry. He had no arrest record nor any 
Involvement with the law prior to this Incident. On the other hand, 
despite haVing an I. Q. of 80, he was a second year student at Prince 
George's Community College working toward, of all things, a degree In 
Criminal Justice. 

The F.B. I. had conducted an investigation involving twenty
eight Individuals for over five years. By the prosecutors own records, my 
son was determined to be a minor participant who was only Involved the 
last six months of the Investigation. 

During the ensuing months, he was offered a plea agreement 
Which called for him to plead guilty to the conspiracy count and agree to 
work In an undercover capacfty in connection With other criminal 
investigations in addition to other terms and conditions. In exchange, It 
would be recommended to the court that he be sentenced to 10 years. My 
son turned down the plea agreement for two reasons. He did not feel that 
he was guilty and he did hOt want to work undercover. 

Because of the large number of Individuals Involved and other 
'legal impl1catlons, Derrick was tried separately. He also was the only one 
of the original 28 defendants found guilty of the conspiracy. One can·t 
help but wonder with whom did he conspire. 

My son wl11 be sentenced on October 1, 1993. He Is facing 25 
years to l1fe. 

Please understand that I am not questioning the process of his 
trial or verdict. However, just as I believe in our system, I believe that 
the punishment should fit the crime. I am, therefore, questioning hoW a 19 
year old boy could be facing 25 years to I Ire for a minor role in a criminal 
investigation at best. He Is not a mass murderer nor a drug lord. He Is a 
young black make who made a bad deCision. The issue Is not good nor bad, 
but whether being wrong once In your youth legally should merit a life 
time jn prison with no chance for parole nor a chance to prove you've 
learned from your mistake. 

I can't help but belieVe that the members of Congress did not 
have Derrick Curry In mind when the 1986 Anti Drug Abuse Act was passed 
and we claimed victory In winning the war on drugs. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Mrs. Baca, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF PATRiCIA A. BACA, VIENNA, VA 

Mrs. BACA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Congressman Ed
wards. 

It is with great interest that I address you this day regarding the 
mandatory minimum sentences and prison overcrowding. It is not 
an easy subject to address as I, too, have experienced personally 
the heartaches and inconveniences that can be wrought on a family 
when one of its members is faced with a mandatory minimum sen
tence for drug involvement. 

To give you some background on me, I would like to say that I 
am opposed to the use. and/or sale of any illicit drugs. I believe that 
people who are involved with drugs should be punished and that 
our goal should be to have a strong nation that is free from the 
ravages caused by drug use and abuse. I am in favor of having 
prisons. However, I consider myself to be relatively enlightened, 
and I was not aware that there was anything such as mandatory 
minimums and that it only applied in certain crimes. 

In late March of this year, I became aware of my nephew's case 
in which he was accused of conspiracy to manufacture 
methamphetamines. He believed in his own innocence and went to 
trial. He was convictlO!d based on testimony from a person who en
tered a plea bargain in order to escape the harsh mandatory mini
mum sentence for himself. I wish to discuss the human side of 
what has happened and to explore what, if any, purpose has been 
served. 

It appears to be impossible to build prisons fast enough to incar
cerate all offenders. As overcrowding worsens, more violent pris
oners will likely be freed while first-time, nonviolent drug offenders 
will not ever be eligible for parole and will be kept in prison. I be
lieve that what has happened is that the hands of judges have been 
tied and the discretion has been relegated to prosecutors who can 
determine the sentence outcome by the wording of the indictment. 
We are seeing judges render decisions that they say are unfair but 
are required, and some judges have even refused to hear drug cases 
because they will not impose the sentence that would be required 
if a conviction is obtained. Justice would likely be better and more 
fairly served if we allowed the judges to do what they are ap
pointed to do. 

Many of the cases we are currently seeing on the various news 
programs feature people who were peripherally involved in drug 
usage or maybe just knew something was going on and didn't go 
to the authorities. These are people who marg4tally participated, if 
at all, yet they are in prison for 5, 10, or more years while the peo
ple who were more involved and testified against them received 
much lighter sentences. I believe that mandatory minimum sen
tences have created an incentive for persons to lie in order to make 
deals that will reduce their own probability of spending long peri
ods in prison. 

If a person has no prior criminal record and is involved in a 
minor way in an offense, I believe a relatively short term in prison 
will have a dramatic effect on that person. I believe a person with
out deep-seated criminal habits would figure out within the first 
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few weeks that it would not be worth the risk to replicate the be
havior that had placed him in the current situation. If society feels 
it needs to punish someone for having made a mistake, I believe 
6 months to 1 year would be ample punishment for most people. 

Consider the cost for incarcerating these youthful offenders. I am 
not referring to cost of prison alone, although that is great. I want 
to consider many of the other costs. What of the young family that 
ma.y be forced on welfare? What of the older family members who 
may have to jeopardize their own retirement possibilities in order 
to fund legal defense appeals, et cetera? What of the young chil
dren who are denied the opportunity to have their father in the 
home? What of the stigma placed on children during their early, 
formative years because their father is in prison? 

My nephew has a wife and three young children. He is an engi
neer by profession and was gainfully employed and supported his 
family. He holds patents on mechanical devices he has invented for 
the towing industry. He has an employer who believes in him and 
stands ready to rehire him as soon as he is released. But if he is 
incarcerated for 20 to 25 years, which is what the probation officers 
recommended in his presentence report, his skills will be outdated 
and he, too, may be unemployable. There must be alternatives. 

I wish I could speak as eloquently as the panel today, but my 
ideas are: House arrest for first-time offenders; I think it could be 
used in conjunction with periodic reporting and random checks; 
maybe some sort of electronic bracelet could be used, if needed; 
random drug testing could be used to be certain the offender is not 
using drugs. But save the harsher sentences for those people who 
are repeat offenders, who violate the terms of their alternative sen
tence, or who are violent offenders. Let's look at our justice system, 
and let's rationally weigh the crimes. 

I have the headlines from the June 5 paper where two mothers 
in two separate areas killed their infants-smothering them, what
ever-but they were given probation. One has to spend weekends 
in jail for 3 years. Is it fair that young mothers can kill their in
fants and get weekends in jailor probation for 5 years while a 
young drug offender is sent to prison for 5, 10, 20 years, even up 
to life, with no possibility for parole? 

Many Federal judges are saying mandatory minimums need to 
be looked at. Let's give it the look it needs. I believe the public 
needs to be told that mandatory minimums did not work in the six
ties and they do not appear to be working now. This does not mean 
being soft on crime, it simply means putting rationality and fair
ness back in the judicial process. 

I would like to thank you for allowing just a common citizen who 
is personally affected by this to address your committee. I pray 
that you will reverse the consequences that are a result of what I 
perceive to be an ill-conceived requirement as it relates to youthful, 
first-time, nonviolent offenders, and allow the sentencing guide
lines to be revised. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mrs. Baca. 
[The prepared statement of Mrs. Baca follows:] 



250 

PREPARED STATEMEN'l' OF PATRICIA A. BACA, VIENNA, VA 

Mister Chairman and Honorable Members of the Commit'tea, it is with 

great interest that I address you this day regarding mandatory 

minimum sentences and prison over-crowding. It is not an easy 

subject to address as I have experienced personally the heartaches 

and inconveniences that can be wrought on a family when a family 

member is faced with a mandatory minimum sentence for drug 

involvement. Those feelings are only intensified when there is 

doubt as to the validity of the charges and when it is seemingly 

apparent that a person has lied in order to reduce his mm prison 

term and that he may have done So at the prompting of our govern-

ment. 

To give you some background on me, I would like to say that I am 

opposed to the use and/or sale of any illicit drugs. I believe 

that people .. ho are involved with drugs should be punished and that 

our goal should be to have a strong nation that is free from the 

ravages caused by drug use and abuse. I am in favor of having 

prisons with prisoners being incarcerated for reasonable periods 

both to rehabilitate themselves and to protect society. I have 

always thought I was relatively politically astute and we11-

informed as to what was occurring in our society. I was not aware 

that there was anything such as mandatory minimum sentences and 
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that it only applied to certain crimes. Once I became aware of 

this situation, I've seen it all around me and smugly thought it 

was interesting that this had become such a hot topic just as I was 

getting involved in it. Well as ! have become more involved, I see 

that it was in newspapers before, but I had just passed over those 

articles without ever registering what the human effect was. I am 

sure there are many others in that same situation. There is 

nothing like personal involvement to make one aware. As I speak to 

friends and acquaintances about this issue, they are all quick to 

say that a 20-25 year sentence really doesn't exist and that anyone 

will be out wi thin just a short time. That too had been my opinion 

until now. 

In late March of this year I became aware of my nephew's case in 

which he was accused of conspiracy to manufacture methamphetamine. 

Both be and my brother were embarrassed after the arrest and didn't 

want other families to know about it, so on the advice of the 

attorney who "thought nothing would come of it," they chose not to 

let family members know. He believed in his own innocence and went 

to trial. He was convicted based on testimony from a person wbo 

entered a plea bargain in order to escape the harsh mandatory 

minimum sentence for himself. I do not wish to discuss my nephew's 

case in any detail as we are in the legal process now and will be 

filing an appeal once a sentence has been handed down, which is 

scheduled for August 9, 1993. As I proceed with this testimony, I 

will refer to the accused in the masculine gender because that is 

76-939 - 94 - 9 
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where I am coming from. I acknowledge that any accused could be, 

and often is, female. 

What I do wish to discuss is the human side of what has happened 

and to explore what, if any, purpose has been served. It is my 

understanding that Kathleen Hawk, director of Bureau of Prisons, 

testified before your committee and pointed out that mandatory 

minimum sentences were largely responsible for the prison crQwding 

problem. I am not an advocate of freeing all prisoners. However, 

based on my reading of the news articles (and I do understand that 

not all quotes are always entirely ac;curate), it appears to be 

impossible to build prisons fast enough to incarcerate all 

offenders. As over-crowding worsens, more violent prisoners will 

likely be freed, while first time. nonviolent drug offenders will 

not ever be eligible for parole and will be kept in prison. 

I spoke with senator Hatch's office in trying to get some back

ground on why the us Sentencing Guidelines were set for such long 

periods. His staff walked me through the process that evolved, 

indicating that the US Sentencing commission had established 

guidelines to insure that all persons cOllmli tting equal crimes 

received equal ~nd impartial treatment regardless of which 

jurisdiction they were in or who the Judge might be. Then prior to 

giving them a chance to really make a difference, Congressional 

action was taken with the legislation of mandatory lIIinimum 

sentences. Because those imposed minimums were harsher, the 
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Guidelines were revised upward to avoid so great a disparity 

between the offense guideline and the mandatory minimum. Judge 

Hubert Will said on ABC's Nightline on July 14, that there is 

conflict between the guidelines and the mandatory mi.nimums. I do 

believe it is noble to try to eliminate disparity between jurists 

and jurisdictions for similar crimes (this possibly could trj to 

offset some of the actual or perceived discriminatory effects of 

our justice system as it relates to minor! ties); hQWaver, I believe 

that what has happened in reality is that the h~nds of Judges have 

been tied and the discretion has been relegated to prosecutors who 

can determine the sentence outcome by the wording of the indict

ment. We are seeing Judges render decisions that they say are 

unfair, but are required, and some judges have even refused to hear 

drug cases because they will not impose the sentence that woul~ be 

required if a conviction is obtained. Justice would likely be 

better and more fairly served if we allowed the Judges to do what 

they are appointtid to do, which is to hear the evidence and render 

verdicts (or instruct juries in rendering verdicts) and ultimately 

impo~ing sentence when there is a conviction. If some few Judges 

are not performing their duties, it would be better to replace a 

Judge than to have a law that cann9t possibly take into consider

ation the individual facts in any givon case. Not;.)dy has ever said 

that life is fair, but our jUdicial. system by definition sfiould be 

fair. I do not believe it is fair to hQv~ a young, first-time, 

non-violent drug offender sit in prison for years or decades wnil~ 
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we have to release convicted murders and rapists to avoid prison 

O'Jercrowding. 

1 
With all due respect, I've read of very few people or organizations 

that believe the current policy regarding drug offenders has had 

any signific~nt effect on the drug supply or drug usage. I believe 

we will see a significant decline in drug use over a long period of 

time, just as we have seen a decline in cigarette smoking and 

alcohol use with more education as to the ills they cause. An 

educated society can make an enlightened choice to live better. 

Yes, it takes time fo~ this to happen, but it does happen. I am 

not advocating legalization of currently illegal drugs, but I think 

there should be an effort to rehabilitat~ and reclaim lives rather 

t~an just to punish and hope the problem will go away. 

Many of the cases we are currently seeing on the various news 

progralilS feature people who were peripherally involved in drug 

usage or maybe just knew something was going on and didn't go to 

the authorities or even were entrapped by over zealous law 

enforcement officers. These are people who marginally participat

ed, if at ~ll, yet they ~~~ in p~!~9n for ~, 10 g~ mgre years while 

the people who were more involved and t:estified against them 

received much lighter sentences. I believe that mandatory minim~ 

sen~ences have created an incentive for persons to lie in order to 

make deals that will reduce their own probability of spending long 

periods in prison. I have talked with attorneys who say they 
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sometimes just advise their clients to plea even if tbey are not 

guilty, because "innocent until proven guilty" is often not the 

norm in drug related or sex abuse cases. Our nnational fear" is 

drugs and we as a nation or as a jury do not always act rationally 

wben drugs are the topic of the case. Other attorneys will not 

allOW a person who has admitted guilt to enter a plea, beoause 

there is so much uncertainty as to wbat the outcome of the plea 

will be. with the advent of plea bargains and t.l'is fact that the 

uncorroborated testimony of an informant can be all that is 

required for Ii conviction, and with payments being made to 

informants upon the seizure of property, many innocent people are 

be;_~g jeopardized. 

I believe that there are two types of drug offenders--those wbo 

bave a propensity toward criminal activities and tho~e who ar~ just 

experimenting with freeQoms and responsibilities or are tempted 

beyond tbeir limits with the prospect of lnrge sums of money. If 

a person has a propensity toward criminal activities, it is 

somewhat unlikelytbat even a lengthy prison term will change that. 

Qn ~~ Qther band, if a person has no prior criminal record and is 

involved in a minor way in an offense, I believe a relatively short 

term in prison will bave dramatic effect on that person. I belie'le 

that a person without deep seated criminal babits would figure out 

replicate the behavior that had placed him in the current situa

tion. If society feels it needs to "punish" someone for having 
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made a mistake, r believe six months to one year would be ample 

punishment for most people. 

Consider the costs for inoarcerating these youth~ul offenders. r 

am not referring to costs of prison alone, although that is great; 

r want to consider many other costs. What of the young family that 

may be forced on welfare? What of the rd.der family members who may 

have to jeop3rdize their own retirement possibilities in order to 

fund legal defense and appeals etc? Wh~t of the young children who 

are denied the opportunity to have their father in the home? What 

of the stigma. placed on children during their early formative years 

because their father is in prison? 

My nephew has a wife and three young children. He is an engineer 

by profession and was gainfully employed and supported his family. 

He holds patents em machanical devices he has invented for the 

towing industry. He has an employer who believes in him and stands 

ready to rehire him as soon as he is released; but if he is 

incarcerated for 20 to 25 years, his skills will be outdated and he 

too may be unemployable. r have watched my brother through this 

ordeal and r am here to report that the toll taken on him is 

phenomenal. My brother is a farmer as was our father. My brother 

is from a very small town in Texas and was somewhat naive about the 

judicial system. This is the towp wh~!:~ illY neph~W waE; !:aiE;~d" My 

nephew is young and has been fortunate to have had good employment 

and to have been able to take care of his family and to lead a 
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relatively good life. This may actually have been to his detriment 

at trial, because many people on the jury did not understand how 

such a young person could have the life style he had attained if 

there wasn't drug money involved. Both my brother and nephew were 

perhaps naive and believed that the "good guys always win," and 

that if you "tell the truth justice will be served." Media hype, 

drug war campaigns and societal fears relating to drug issues mean 

that many ordinary citizens who are chosen for juries have been 

sensitized to the point where justice really cannot be served. 

conspiracy charges seem to be the thing prosecutors are going for 

and they are working with informants and/or accomplices to prove a 

'conspiracy. Conspiracy should be very difficult to prove, because 

it takes both knowledge and intent. Faced with a mandatory 

minimum, a co-conspirator has the incentive to lie. 

There must be alternatives. House arrest for first time offenders 

could be used with periodic reporting and/or random checks. Some 

sort of electronic bracelet could be used if needed. Random drug 

testing could be used to be ce.+tain the Qnender j,s not using 

drugs. Save harsher sentences for those people who are repeat 

offenders, who violate the terms of their alternative sentence, or 

who are violent offenders. 

"Just say no" may not work as well as we would have hoped. I 

believe it is asking a lot of a young person growing up in the 
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inner city with few amenities of life and surrounded by a crime 

scene, to be able to reject the glamour offered by the large sums 

of money that cim be made for "just making this delivery.n The 

price may go up as you move into the suburbs, iluttne temptation is 

there. I grew up poor and I know what it is to have hand-me-down 

clothes and to not be able to do the things my friends at school 

did. But I had a family that had pride and instilled in me that I 

could become anything I wanted to become. Not all our youth of 

today have a home support system. Before you decide that a young 

man should be locked up for the better portion of his life, 

consider if there isn't a better answe~. Personally I think we 

might be better eff if we took the approach of showing young people 

where these illegal drugs are processed (filthy barns, back-alley 

~ tenements) and who is doing the processing (not skilled chemists, 
~ I but unskilled people who have l.llarned on the street) and letting 

, them !mQW the conditions under which much of the drugs are 

manufactured. I would think they might at least have second 

thoughts before putting that drug into their bodies. 

Let' ,$ not entrap young people. Just as corporal punishment does 

not teach a child to not be violent, I do not believe our gQVern

ment ugencies should be involved in dealing drugs--even with the 

noble idea that it may somehow reduce the supply. Instead allow 

prisoners who would be able to "get throughn to young people to 

tell them of the bad aspects of drugs and to try to warn otners 
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away from the course they were on. A form of "Scared Straight" 

might be good in talking about drugs as well. 

Let's look at our jristice system and let's rationally weigh the 

crimes. Yes drugs can kill just as surely as a person with a gun 

oan kill. But murder and rape still are worse in my view because 

they are violent crimes and the victim has not contributed to his 

own demise. If a person overdoses on drugs, I believe he has at 

least some contributory negligence. Yet many murderers and rapists 

are being released early because the prisons are full and you can't 

let out that youthful, first-time, non-violent, low-level drug 

offender. Often those murderers and rapists will strike again. 

Many Federal Judges are saying mandatory minimums need to be looked 

at. Let's give it the look it needs. I believe the public needs 

to ~ told that mandatory minimums did not ~ork in the Sixties and 

they do not appear to be working now. This does not mean being 

soft on crime--it simply means putting rationality and fairness 

back in the judicial process. 

Just as all Jud~~s Were n6~ the aame, there ars punitive Fro~~~d= 

tors and there ere fair-minded Prosecutors. It is unfair that the 

young prosecutor who is just beginnin~ a career and wants to make 

a name for hi~/herself has so much control over the sentence a 

Judge must render. 
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In the tax arena where I work daily, I see what are perceived as 

"loopholes" being closed by dropping an "atomic bomb" law when a 

nfly swatter" law would have done just as well. I believe this 

same sort of over-reaction to the drug problem has occurred. In 

agreement with the July 14 segment on ABC Nightline, let's get rid 

of th,ese "irrational, excessive, unjust, perhaps uncl)nstitutional 

sentences" and make roOl!l for the career offenders. 

If c~ngress intends to continue and even expand mand~t6r¥ minimums 

as Senator Gramm has said, then maybe we should remove sentencing 

from the purview of Judges and just let it be a mechanical 

computation, which could be performed at an administrative level. 

This issue seems to have the attention of Judges, the Bar, FAmI, 

Prosecutors, Defense attorneys and concerned citizens. I believe 

it needs a second lookl 

I would like to thank you for allowing a person who is personally 

affected by the mandatory minimum sentences to address your 

committee. I pray that you will reverse the consequences that are 

~ ?csul~ ~f ~ls l11-cgnceived requirement as it relat~s to 

youthful, first-time, non-violent offenders and allow the sentenc

ing guidelines to be revised to their original levels and give them 

the chance to do what was designed. 
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Convicted drug criminals 

. boost prison population 1 
,. WASHINGTON - An In· Ii 
" crease ln Inmates convicted oC f 
:'drug crimes helped boost the t 
: nation's prison population to a 
, new high of 883,593 a~ the end ( 
: of 1m, the, Justice Depart· , 
• 'mentreported Sllnday. 
, The total number of, federal C 
and 'state prison Inmates 'was 
up $9,460, a 7.2 percent In· ~ 
crease, over the previous year, ' 
the Bureau of Justice Statistics h. 
announced. 'The federal prison 51 
population' grew, much faster It 
'than, that of state prisons, up n 
12.1 percent 1080,259 Inmates, ,n, 
while state prisons grew by 6.8 d. 
perc;ent to ~3,334, BJS sald. fl 
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Drug. ,,~Offenders 
.Help prison. Rmiks: 
Swell to ,··Record .. 

By carolyn Skorneck . people .want: tho,se' who hi1ri milL" 
::':'~-':""',--___ --,--- ·maIm and 1dl1.8nd brutalize pI,It-
THeASSOCIATEO PRESS away and kept away for as'long'a, 

WASHINGTON - An Increase In time as they posaibly can be:~ abe . 
inmateS convicte!1 of drag crilnes told reporters recently. , .' , 
helped boost the nation's l'rison Tho problem bas led ,Reno to· 
population to a new blgh of 883,593 sugges~SSiblllty of replacing 
at' the end of 1992, the Juat!ce some tory mlnImnm sen'. 
'Department'reported Suoday. teIlces for nonviolent' .offende;a , 

The tow number of federal and-wlth alternntive sentences." ';:. 
state' pril:on Inmates was up :;9,460,' Federal prisons thus, fai-O/laven't: 
a 1j, pefctnt increase over the' had tofreelnma!eOearly~of 
,Pravious year, the Bureau of Jus- overcrowding, Which ,bas I#Urred . 
tice Statistics annqunced. Tho fed· in some state prisoll&. """ '. .: 
el'lli prison population greW much '. "But ·N. if we keep sending people. 
faster than that of state prisons, up to prison at'ihe rate we're sending .• 
12.1 percent to 80,259 inmateS, them to prison, we're going l1' have 
while ,state prisons grew by 6.8. a tremendo\!S shortfall in terms of. 
percent to 803,334, the bureau said. monies necessary to open the pria-

"Drug offenders were· a miJ9r OIlS and then opert.te the prisons," 
source for the increased number of abe said. . '. 
prisoners," Acting bureau director Some states have given cases to 
Lawrence A. Gre:.:ntald said in a federal prosecutors to e\\SUre that 
atatcment. the defendants, if convicted, will 

'Of aU new court commitments to Stliy in prisOn and not ,be freed 
prison in 1991) - the last year for prematurely, abe told a meeting of 
whlcb the bUr-AU had ava!lable dam .drug control pollny experts FrIday. 

-, lIhnoS! one-tJJird were druB Of',' fenders, up f1'll1l1 11.5 perceIIt in 
19n. 

Ensuring (ldequate prison space 
for vinlen.. criminals bas been a 
~!i~"''!Wc;.--=9:~~~l~'' 
eral J2II.t Reno, who knew from 1~ 
y= as Dade County, FI!!,'. rop 
,prosecutor thet prison overcrow
ding can lasd to premature rdea.e 
of violent inmateS. 
. "Tho most Impottant problem in 
America today is violence. and 
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unity to help make tllC 
USA truly one nation." , 

-Allen H. Neuharth 
Founder, Sept. 15, 1982 

. Editorial Page 
Thomas Curley 

Presid~nt and Publisher; . 

Today's debale is on DRUG LAWS 
and whether some senten~ should be reduced, 

End the unfairness. 
in drug ~entel1cing 

QUI-,illi' Federal and slate 
.! governments ought . 

to east) up on some of their 
harshest drug laws. 

The U.S. Sentencing Commission 
may be about to alleviate an injustice -
an unduly harsh sentence for drug pos
session. 

On April 19, the commissionwill de
cide whether to ease a federal Jaw that 
now demands a longer sentence for pos
session of $5 worth of LSD than for at
tempted murder or mpe. 

Get nabbed with five doses of LSD on 
five sugar cubes, and you'll serve a man
datory 10 years' minimum. The mini
mum sentence for attempted murder. 
6.5 years. For rape: 5.8 years. 

That'sjust one of many absurdities in 
federal and state drug-possession laws 
that need fixing.· , 

To curb drug use and drug-related vi-, 
olence in the 19805, federal and state 
governments passed laws requiring 
harsh mandatory minimum sentences 
for drug possessiOh. Tnat hypervigiianee 
has come .at a stiff price - fewer re-
sources for violent crime. . 

Drug-possession arrests increased 

88% between 1980 and 1~90, spurnng 
the largest prison expansion in the na
tion's history. Now, one in four inmates 
-about 300,000, compared with 
5&,000 in 1983 -is awaiting trial or 
serving time for a drug offense, two- I 
thirds of them for possession. . 

Keeping them all in jail costs $6.1 bil
lion a year. Their presence has strained. 
the prison system, beyond the b~ung 
PQint The result: I'4410I...f!Qig o.!I<;nders 

. o!L.!!!!!!l~tQ!:Y. se.n.t~n£c~...ha.~".}o, stay 
p.!!h, so some violent criminals get out 

Meanwhlle, many or thema]or''Orug 
dealers get to duck manda!Q!Y_~~!19CS 
~liamn;ding infgrml!!!.o}}.Jor_ '~~. ,uped 

. ,. 

s. Small-time possession offend
"l'" have litHe to trade. ,. : . - - . 
Do these hiU-shlaws work? Not really. 
Drug use has gone down, but laws don't. 
deserve all the credit An aging popula
tion and health consciousness helped. 

In the meantime, the focus on drug 
crimes has distmcted the cnmmiiIJustii:e 
s~m--rrDmworse 'offenses:-' ViOlent 
C!l~~~Cf.¥in&piiFa.Qecreasi?gp!~ 
portion of vlolent cnmln$ SJ.-e .being 
sent to P.,xjSq,D.· .... ..... . 

The evidence is in: It's time to correct 
the injustices·in the drug laws . 

Don't slack off on dttit gs 

USATDJa.~ 

PQ.,e. J;tA Th \4.ysdc"J I Apn L ~ J JCf9'3 



-- ------,-,-,.-------

4A~~DNESDAY, JUNE 2, 1993' USA TODAY 

263 

Review ~~?$ 
of drugU~W1 
sentences 
ordered 

.' •• " • • •• A 

... .... #. • • . ", 

~CAPITAL LINE 
'Aid to families and 
child'ren hits record 

fl,.., mIlll<m trunnico got benenls under AId, to FamUlbs 
wllh Dependent ChIldren In March - a record, according 
10 the HeaIIh and Human ServlctS DepartmenL 

AFDC rolls grew by -12,000 lomllles between February 
and Mareh, an unusually large montlHoinonth Increase. 
Nearly ell partlclpanls are single parent!, most 01 them 

. motber1 PresIdent Ointon has largeted the wellore pro-
gram lor overhaul .. 
, The lIumber 01 AmerIcans on rood slllmps also jurnp\!d 

~cl=!Mx:~;l~'::lri=I:O~,the 
months since July 1989, when there were 3,76 million lam
W= == the~ tRloly, th~ pmgmm ~ been grgwIg ~y 
15.000 to 20,000 tomllles a mcoth. 

III Mart:b, the slafe.ledetal program n:3Ched 14.25 mil
Bon pamlts and chlIdren under age 18"compared with 
14.13 mIlllon individuals In February. 

Tho siaI<s and redem! goVernment expect to spend $22.3 
bl1llon onAFDC tIils year, up from $17.24 bl1llon In 1989 and 

. SI3.8 bl1llon a de<adeago. Ftderal spending on rood slllmps 
.Is expected to add $24 bl1llon to the g&vemmenl's wellare 
;. c:osIs this yesr. 

By DennIs Couthon 
USA TODAY 

Attorney General Janet 
Reno bas ordered a Justlco J)&. 
pertmenl review 01 Dl8IIdaIOrY 

~~~~~ 
,PI')'~f8Ywe'~· 
review drug sentence1 beCause 
thl')' are too long.· says Rep. 
Charles Rangel, !).N.y. 

Rangel, chairman 01 tbe 
House Narcotics Cootrol and 
Abu,. Caucus, spoke with 
Reno TUesday and said he will 

P~':';~~~~abbIJg 
stink about thI3," Rangd ~ 

Reno said at a budget hear-

~~::: a"=:'~"'il'; 
and Ine!fectlve way to deal 
with many drug ollenders. 

Her remarks - plus Dew 
supporllrom key members 01 

~;-..:==~= 
Many mandatory minimum 

drug sentences were passed In 
the 191ros 115 the ~ and 
Bushadmlnl!tr&tlcms·stepped 

~:: ~'foI:;;'R: 
, The minimums and Dew sen
tend'!B.I,.les strlpped judges of 

~~J:u~~. 
r.:'~~,:~~=.2= 
ollend"", mad. up lnl'& 01 In
mates In 1980 vs. 60% today: 

PrIson c:osIs and stories 01 
unfair sentences have led to . 
calls to changa minimums. 
Judges, prisoD omclals and the 
relorm group Fan!llles AgQInst 
Mandatory Mlnlmums have 
led the ~gjlL 
• Among actions: 
~ Rep. Charles Schumer, 

D-N.Y., will hold 0 drug polley 
summit FrIday. 1". summit 
will Include Reno, the nedoD's 
top d.-.:; e:p:e.'1a !!.nd odivists 
such as J"""" 1_ 

Schumer, head 01 the sub
ec:w'-m!t!ee "'aQ1tng 'iI!!!h drtJg 
laws, 15 n longtlme supporter 01 
mandatory JilInImUl'lOl. But be 
says 0 "saIety valve" 15 needed 

to~~ullf~=Com-
mlss!on - appointed by !lush' 
and Reagan - bas opposed 
mandatory 'minimums and Is 
larmlng a 1ask lorce to study 
mandatory minimums lor 
a1lea.~ 

But Bush drug czar Bill Ben
nett says mandatory mini
mums "ha"" bosIceIly done the 
Job and we should SUly wllh 
them. We bllve laws becawe 
thl')' are general, DOl because 
they are light In all casos." -
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Inmates' families also do time 
By Dennis Cauchon 
l'SATODAY 

JZSUP, Cn. - Diane Spiker 
and her two children used to be 
a tyP!I;ll! mlddle-<:Iass lamlly. 

Theil her hushand got a 12, 
year drug sentence, 

Now, the lamlly wanders 
Irom rural town to rural town, 
part 01 Dn IUnerant community 
- women and children who 
lolluw their men around the 
prison system. It Is a nomadic 
slruggle to keep lamllles tl>
gether In laC<) 01 povertY, saclal 
stigma and emoUonal pain. 

The IUnerant ccmmunl!y -
"Innles." as some 0/ the women 
call themselves - Is a growing 
side eacet 01 the drug WIIr. 

A support group lor the 
women, Families Against Man
datory Minimums. held rallles 
I. H clUes Tues<lay to bring al· 
tenUon to Inmate lamlliessepa· 
mled during the holidays. 

Since 19S0, Iltt prison popu· 
laUon has swelled Irom 513,000 
to 1.3 mllllon. At the lederal 
prison here, 69% 01 Inmales 
are drug oaenders. The aver· 
age sentence Is 10 years. 

And since lederal parole 
was aboUshed In 1987,Ilre men 
do the enUre sentence. II a 
woman wants to keep a lamlly 
together, she hUs the .... d. 

"We're !cc!::ed ~t = fr:nlts 
because we've stayed with our 
husbanlls," says Christina I.e
dezma, whose husband has 
been moved ave Umes In ftve 
yeal"i. 

Each time. she has movL'<I 
along with blm, selling oa a 
piece 01 lurnlture 10 poy lor 
her move. She's down 10 Unle 
more than a bed and Ielevislon. 

J\JSIJce Departmenl spokes
man Paul McNulty $'I)'!! the In
mate IS responsible lor his lam
lIy'. hardship, not the system. 

"Our primary consideration 
Is estabUshlng appropriate pen
alUes and maintaining public 
safety. Any other concern Is 
secondary." he soys. 

Tht I,SOO·lnmate prison 
here has drawn 2bout 2S to 50 
Inmate lamlUes to Jesup. 

The women say their lam
Illes ore 110/. welcomed. They 
ollen are denied apartments, 
auto Insurance and joI:s. 

Most work lor JrJnlmum 
wage at a sewing lactory that 
makes O'.sney costumes. Only 
one ~f the 10 women inter
viewed has health IlI5Urance. 
All are In debL None 01 th~ 10 
Is on wellare or fOOd stamps. 

Two groups ofi'er'-;<i.. 
support, ~ctlvism 

W'~81 two groups are doing to belp Inmate 
lamllles: 

.. Families Agnlnst MaD do tory MIDI· 
mums, the largest prIaoner advocacy group 
In the coualry, has 9,000 members and 30 
chapters naUoawlde. 

Founder JuUe Stewart quit ber job ar a 
Washlngtoa Ihlnk lsok..ner her brother was 
seatenced to nve years without parole lor 
growing marljuAna. She now works lUll time 
and unpaid lor FAMM. Her goo~ persuad ... 
Congress to change the sentendn& laws. 

FAMM's addre,.: 1001 Penll5ylvanla 
Ave., NW, lOO-S, Washlngtoa;D.c., 20004. ' 

.. Prisco FeUoWShlp, lounded byWaIer
gale Ggure Charles C<llson, has a program to 
dell .. r ChrIstmas presenls 10 the chUd"," or· 
prison"", ODe m1IUon chJl~ ba~ "\lilt-; 
ent In pruon. '.' .'. 

Volunteers give up to three gins: a toy. l1li 
article 01 clolhlng and something education.: 
aJ. GIlt! cost less than SI5 each. . ~ .; 

So tar, 193,00001250,000 voluntefl1S bave 
beeD lound. .. : .' 

To voluDteer, write 10 Prison Fellowshlp,~· 
18.56 Old Reeton Ave., Reston, Va., 22099. 01" 
call1-800.J98-HOPE. .c,' ';'.';' 

"We're Iatloled 'drug deal· 
ers' wives.' But none 01 us bave 
money stasbed ~way like P<!O' 
pIe assume," Ledeuna says. 

The U.s. Bureau 01 PrIsons 
tries to keep Inmates near their 
lamllles. But It doesn~ always 
work ouL The Jesup prison has 
Inmates Irom all 50 states. 

The reasons ror tmMfer.J 
are varied: crowdIng, the status 
01 a case, a prisoner'. safely or 
discIpline. 

Transfers are done wIthout 
warning to Inmates or lamllles 
- lor security reasons, prison 
olDciaissay. 

Carmen lopez's Gance was 
shipped In September to a pr!:l
on In florida. He may return to 
Jesup In a lew months - or 
maybe not "Do I move with 
hIm? Do I stay here where I 
have nothIng? Or do I go home 

to MiamI?" she asks. 
A :udden move means 

breaking a lease, losing a de
posl~ pulling the klds from 
school, Glldlfiii Ii new job. 

But nol moving can cost 
more. Prisoners make collect 
phone calls. The wo:nen call 
the long-distance phone bill 
their "second renL" 

Dally calls Gil the gap be
tween visits, 

Prison rules IIml! most wom
en to lour visits a month. 

"Visits are a privilege, not a 
rlgh~"saysCene Harris, prison 
spokesman, The prison has no 
program to help the lamllles. 

'"They don't want us here," 
Morltza Forte says. 

The prlson's vlslUng room 
holds ISO people and 50 au!· 
doors, weather peomlttlng. 

Since the prison Is 50% over 
cape:ity, the visiting room Is 
lUll on weekends and holidays. 

po Iveekends, the women 
and children Une up outdoors 
as early as 6 am. The prison 
lobby opens at 8 a.m. 

When they get to the vIsIUng 
room, the women rush to the 
',endlng machines with ftstfuls 
01 quarters to stock up on $1.15 
pizza slices and $1.25 bagels. 

Visitors can't bring food. The 
machines are emilty by e!!otlt 
10a,m. 

"II you don't buy food right 
iiWiiY, yvu ::"-:0 ,uur. kh,ts iG 
hungry all day," Lopez says. 

Prison employees keep 
vending machme proD:. to pay 
lor their Christmas party and 
other, recre.lUona! BctiViUes. 

On a Saturday, 30 or more 
children crowd the vlslUng 
room. There Is a lV, but games 
and books donated iDf the foil· 
dren bave been removed. 

On the outside, the klds 
struggle, too. "Young children 
suller extreme leeUng. 01 
abandonment," says Laura 
Fishman, Duthor of Women At 
the Wall: Prisone", Wives D<>
ing Time on the Out.ide. 

Young children onen wet 
the bed, cling to their mothe .. 
and throw tantrums, she says. 
As they get older, they bave 
truuble behaving and studying. 

This Is all true at Jesup. 
"Every one olth .... klds has 

problems," Ledezma says. 
"We're breeding the next gen
eration of crlml~ 

"U's Irlghtenlng to look Into 
an 8·year-old's eyes and see a 
potentlal klller." 
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guidelines 
not working 
By Bruce Frankel 
and DeMIs C.uchon 
USATCDAY 

A growlng number 01 leder
al judges are In open revoll 
against the ""Uon's sentencing 
law.slndrugwes. 

'. IJ~rl':i"~~ud~ l'~~ 
~ }Greene declared 6-ycar-old 

,!,~~~~~~~~= ~~.~=~ 
; 3().year 9;ntence on a 2!J.year .. 

.• old repenl drug .aender, 
His .cdon aune n day &IIer 

Republican conJ:l'S'lonallead
er.t threatened to impeach tv.'o 
lederol ju~g<s In New York for 
reluslng ID hear drug ceses. . 

Federol dl!;trld ju~ge! Jack 
Weinstein and Whitman 
Knapp, whose senior or semi
retired !SIatus all""" them ID 
choose which cases they will 
hear, said Utey 1\-"OUldo'! pre
side over drug cases. 

They died lrustmdon wltb 
dnlg poUd", and whol they re
gard 8S harsh sentencing 

: guidelines judges Mve been re-
quired ID 10lloW since 1997, . 

"lbe drug Ia"" need ID be 
reconsidered because they 
aren't wor'.dng." S&'id lfnapp, 
Bl. "We oughl ID wak~ up ID 

,. e<._._ .• ," ",Jli~ 
By StephI!n Ccdey, USA. TODAY , 

wlththe.warondnJz." he said. plOCel'l and Protectlon.Bgaln$ 
The 'government's locus on cruel and unusual punlshmenL 

B11"tSI end Imprisonment - Federal dlstrlci Judg. J. 
ralber then pn!YeI1lInn end LB~ IrVIng died senl.,.,. 
treatment - Is unlalr, aJSIIy Ing gulclclines .. a reason for 
and ",'producd"" they sald. resigning In 199Il;and rio 'many 

(
- InhlsrullngGieeee. 70,sald as 50 senior !edercljudt'5 are 
the guldelln", "Ellmlnal." the relnslng ID lake drug cases. 

\

C<lUrt'!l "ability Bnd duty ID .. , Federol proseculDrs are re
Impose B sentence that Ms viewing Greene's rolling [or 8 

uJ ".LIm UOIYt. U~ lUW.,T tlVOI: ~J some mUooal link to conduct." possible appeal The SUpreme 
LATESTTOJOtNREVOlT: Federa!districtJudg9HaroldGireef'Ie ! Greene earUe. sentenced <:ourt and seYeral appeals 
dodared &-j'oar-dd sentencing rules unoonsliliJtional. . defendant COnleli Spencer; 10 courts Mve rejected previous 

1:or8P=I':r~ ~t~:m,.C:k~lon thai and see tt's corruptlng.9!!r 
whole system." 

We!nsteIn, 71, sald he'd ihad 
eno'Jgh when ~lenclnggulde
lines compelled him 10 llen
t.encea West African woman to 
46 months lor smuggling, ,and 

to send 8 man wlth on'ly o~e 
previous drug c(lnviction to 

p~= ::~"':i;" connrtn' 
my sense ot. dep~or.1 8boUt 
much o[ the cruelty 11 have 
been party to In coru1ectfon 

and heroin with Intent ID i115- bas IDken a strikingly public 
trlbule - BboIJt one-thlrd the tum, dellgbtlng"'"",ilJId Info
prison term required under mUng others. 

sen~~fd~=:'li~"a1d, vl... ~~~~e ;~frsr~ ~ 
Ialcconstl:UUnnalrlghlsordue'. Fnmllies AgaInst M11I!datory 

Mln/mul:lS. "We need the peo
plewhosee this day In and cloy 
Q111 ID volce.tlJeIr opposldon." 

Not ... ..sdN"""oam.law 
pror....,r G. Robert Blakey, a 
former Justice Dep&rtment 
spedll prosecutor: "U they 
hove obJedlOllS 10 publlc po!~ 
ey, they should rome ID wash
~n as private dtl7.ens '" 
and picket. lilul they shouldnt 
picket In robes." 

The guldeUncs were needed 
IDcnrred"rL200-)'<IU"reconlol 
abuse 01 dl!aetlon" by a iac!st 
and _ judlclary Ibnl "I .. 
vored women over men. znd 
white mlM1e class men over 
young black!!," sald Bt:.r..."')',· 

But...., the U.s.S<ntendng 
COmmission, which _ leder· 
aI seolences, IlIlfI"S thai many 
senten= should be cu~ espe
dally lor arst.fune oaende!S 

and minor players. 
More L'llln 17,000 peopIo are 

serving ((!dent! erug sentences 
of 10 year! ar longer, wbU~ 
only as 01 omendm are '"""" 
a_l~eveI drug dealm. 

"The u.s. attomcyan mak. 
.• deal with a blg5bot. but the 
fJ.Iy who's a mule and can't put 
his linger on any Inlormed ... 
cant get. ~renJ<," sald Judge 
Sper>CB WIlliam>, nlllDr crlbe 
Federal Judges AssoclaUoD 
newsletter and amonglhose DO 
lor.ger benrIng drug cases. 

"We Mve more ~ In 
prison per thQUSDl1d then any 
other country In the .world," 
wm:ams sald. "We're building 
prlsorJs Insler then we're build
!roll cIassrooIM. And SIIII the 
cr\m< ra:es ,:oIr.g up. The 
whole thing d""",t seem to be 
veryeacctlve." 

~ 
<:11 
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Drug sentencing pOlliicies under increasing scrutiny 
Bt "",an Eptt.'n 
K'ltght-fUdd.r HewaP'oPOI. 

WASIIINGTON - ,\ rew years 
ago. It was considered .!lulcldttl 
(ar a pollticn' ngure to crlUclre 
.he mandator, sentencing or 
mlflor dru, offenders to long fed~ 
era1 prisen terms 

No longer. 

For one thing, AHurRel' Gen
eral Jall~t Reno. perhnps the 
molll populn oHich.lln the Clio· 
tlln fldnllnllti.raUon. hns ordered 
the JusUt'C: Deporlmtnt to re· 
view the fairness ur redl!ra1 
senlendng pIJUdes efiltabUshed 
by lht; HeagaD and nush admin
IstrnUOfU:. 

AmcrJrons are slrk or see'o, 
yiolenl crimieals Dad of her "bbd 
gl1)'.I\." gel ~U Jlgbal)' ",hile noo-

violent flrst .. Urne drug b(fendeu The J~Yt', 3n outgrowth or the 
who "got In with ihe .wlflng Heag:m admhllstrl'tlop·., poUt( .. 
crowd" sene long priaon te~. cnJly POllull., ... ·or on drug.. docs 
Reno laId a Senate suhcommlllee not permli. lexcepUons based on a 
reccnlty, defendanl's bnckgrllulld or pras-

And tncnaaln,I),. Ilnembers 01 peets rn rehabOitittion. 
Congress are wondering whe,htr As a rcsu'l[. rederal prisons are 
they erred 5e',,'cn YI:IU~ PIU by Jammed~ wlllh drug violators The 
enacting' a law tbat mandatu inma1e J:mpulnllon has more thaD 
sentences bnsed on tbe weight or doubleod fn the past decadp. fo 
drugR'htvol~ed In a c'rJmlnal or. 10,000. and drug orCender.s In~ke 
'"case up 51 perClt'nt or tbe total. up 

For example, the ):;IW re:qllires from 22 ,percenl In 19".1. 
a minimum fi\·-t-YI!ar prison Seyera.) leading members or 
term _ without po.lslbUlt,;,! of the Hour-c lind Senatc Judiciar), 
parole - for people wbo htlp to commlU~es ha\'t· callcd for re
dlstrlb!Jte more Ihan S grams of "le,v.5 01 fcoJ:leral sentencing 1 ... · •• 
crack, $00 grams of c(~oine pow. Rven OrrIn G }!alcb o[ UtAh, 
der. 100 2n:uns of Ilteroln. 101) a lough·un·crlme conscrvutln 
kllogiunls oC mariJuanli or J und tbe It''lIdine Rcpubfl('an on 
a=ram of LSD A gram is ",boul the Seaate JrudJciat] Committee" 
half the weight or a trtlme (luC'."ttamr llh~ wisdom of mart· 

datar,. mlDfmum senteuces. In a 
coming Itn .. rcvJew arUC"e, Ualch 
suggestS: Ihat the law .. while tyIng 
Ihe hands of judJ:;es. enables 
prasecu(ot! to dlctatc the 
sentence by d~lC'rminiDg "'hut 
thf;!: crlminol charge win De. 

KC\';n Driscoll, JeglslaU~'(~ di
redor or (he American nur M
,pDcIBllon~ whicb 0PPOSI!'. Ih~ law. 
t:ald. "There is gro,,'lng concern 
that .•. the biggt'T fiah arC! pli'--4' 
bargaining for Ucbler si!nlcnct:! 
whUe tbe Uttle fish are gclUng 
tbe long prison tcnns U 

Most membrn: or C(lngress 
C'(lnllnlle to b~lh~\'e ma;:ulaton· 
tcrlTU .ue a deterr!:!nt u, drug 
IrafrIckfnc_ sue ~undreds uS fed. 
eral Judges - including m3ny 
Heegan and Bush'lIPPCllnt('('$ _ 

t"rllfcize them as hatlh. and U;J. 
jwl. 
. Last "tooth two hfghly re5pect. 

L"d jurJsts In New 'llor)( - Wblt .. 
man Knapp of Manllatlan. HZ, 
and Jack B' Weinstein 01 
Bro-(Jkiyn_ 72 - Jome~f do~ns: of 
ether unlor Judges across the 
CtiUJltry In refusing to handle 
drug cases. 

"J simply cannot ~tence 
anolher Impoverished prUOQ 

\\'b03e ~esln1eUon has no dis:
cernible effect (In .he druC 
trade," Welndeln, Mid, 

Said Knupp; "Eaeh da)o- more 
IMney 1.5 spent and more people 
go to prlMn. but .hcore are m(ITe 
drugs'on tbf' streeL. It matt'S no 
sense," 

Tte U.s. S('ntenrb:g ('.om. 

mlss'on, which writes ,eufdellnes 
{or federl!l Jud&es. frcer.tty 
sough. (0 reJleve th~ harsh 1m .. 
pact ot mandntory ,risori terms 
Cor LSD ofrende-lp. ' 

SloC'e sentencC3 ~re tied 10 the 
weIght . of the eyldel'lCl". LSD 
placed on aU,£ar cubes 91 ben,)' 
blottrr paper' has produced dra
malk".al1y longer prbon terms 
than has the $arne nmount of 
t ... <;,D carded on light broiler 
pilpcr 

So lilt· commls.slon appro\'t'd 
an amendlnl!allhu( ,,"Quid assi,n 
the S.4f1nr wdgbl for every dos~ 
(n "man droplet) at LSD. r,.gl\rd~ 
leu 01 fhe weIght arthe PMPf't or 
sU':ar cube Tht nlnt'ndmt:nl will 
ta .. ~ efCr.t't NoY I uulen Con
gres.'I: diS:lppio\'t~" 

~ 
a" 
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Nolen, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES S. NOLEN, ANNISTON, AL 
Mr. NOLEN. Thank you, Chairman Hughes and Ms. Dupont, for 

allowing me to testify on short notice. As you know, I found out 
last Friday afternoon, about 4 o'clock, that. you would allow me 
here to testify. I appreciate the opportunity very much. 

I appreciate your time, and I will try not to vary from my pre
pared remarks, although, after attending the hearing yesterday, I 
was extremely depressed and concerned about the direction that 
things appear to be going up here. So ],llst night over dinner I re
wrote my remarks; spilled some spaghetti or something on it, and 
again this morning I got up early and rewrote it again, and so I'm 
extremely nervous. I hear people saying, well, I have nothing to be 
nervous about. 

Mr. HUGHES. You take your time. You can't imagine how many 
times I've messed up in the last week. 

Mr. NOLEN. Thank you. T appreciate that very much. 
My son, John, is age 24. He, as you would expect me to say, is 

a great kid. He was convicted and sentenced to 70 months in prison 
for conspiracy to violate Federal narcotics laws. He is a first-time 
offender. He, unfortunately, has learning disabilities-plural. In
cluded in the learning disabilities are dyslexia and an attention 
deficit disorder. These were documented from age 5. He had been 
workin,g during 1992 at a center for developmentally mentally re
tarded citizens as a counselor, and, at the same time, he was at
tending college in Boulder, CO. . 

He initiated psychological medical treatment because of his own 
concern about his drug use, anxiety problems and other mental 
problems. He went to a psychiatrist who documented his diagnosis 
as major depression, anxi.ety, and drug addiction. 

Ironically, the same month that he starts this treatment, he gets 
contacted by a childhood friend, someone he had known since he 
was 12 years old, who had become a dealer in narcotics and a con
fidential informant. This person is free. A.."l long as he sets up oth-

. ers to be cau~tht by the drug task force. 
This person asked John to help him get some LSD. My son, as 

was stated by the prosecution, was a middle man between the con
fidential informant and the supplier. He was guilty. Congressman 
Mazzoli, he was guilty. He was a drug user. He utilized extremelY 
poor judgment in trying to help his friend obtain drugs. His jutig
ment was impaired by learning disabilities, his state of depression, 
and the prescribed medication he was taking. ' 

I don't know if any of you have any experience with learning dis
abilities. I learned just yesterday, time and time again, many of the 
prisoners associated with F AMM have some form of learning dis
ability. They may not have been diagnosed as having a learning 
disability; how.aver, their family would certainly agree they were 
somewhat dysfunctional. 

I would not have considered my family dysfunctional until I be
came involved in this situation with my son. I worked for a big, 
major corporation for 15 years-my son was transferred from city 
to city seven times in the first 12 years of his life. Every time he 
got transferred, he had to meet new friends. Because of his learn-
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ing disabilities, he typically became friends with other kids who 
had similar problems. Because of peer pressUres he became in
volved in drugs. When the going got tough, he could smoke a joint 
and his problems would go away. That was his way of coping with 
his learning problems. In addition to John's learning disabilities, 
his judgment was also impaired by the prescriptions that were 
given to him by an M.D.~ physician, psychiatrist, and this impaired 
his-I guess the bell means you guys have got to go, right? 

Mr. HUGHES. In a few minutes. We have three votes. So we want 
to try to finish as much as we can. 

Mr. NOLEN. OK 
The major point I am trying to make here is, this person had a 

mental deficiency, We did not argue mental deficiencies because we 
knew he was guilty; we pled guilty. We didn't realize the extenuat
ing circumstances since he was going to a psychiatrist and a psy
chologist on his own, pa:t'1ng for it himself. 

The other point I would like to make is that mandatory mini
mums have exact science applied to what level of punishment there 
should be. My son's involvement was LSD. The approximate 
amount of LSD-and I would like to pass these '\'1als around to you 
if I could-was 0.3 grams of LSD that was involved. This is a major 
amount of LSD. I mean I didn't know what this was until this 
week, and I asked my local pharmacist to make up some distilled 
water with food coloring in it, so it would show what a gram was. 
Most people don't understand grams. The other vial is the mixture 
that the LSD was placed in, which was in a miniature Absolut bot
tle. So the full one is the mixture, and the 0.3 is the actual amount 
of LSD involved. 

Again, I want to point out the exact science that these guidelines 
and these mandatory minimums have applied to sentencing people 
to prison. If they had sentenced him on the 0.3, his base level 
would have been 27 months. But because it was based on the mix
ture of 46 grams, the base level sentence is 10 years to life. 

The Middle District judge of Alabama was visibly upset and 
moved by the testimony concerning John's circumstances. He didn't 
want to allow it in the beginning. He told the lawyer he was not 
going to hear it. He did agree to hear it, but I quote what he stat
ed: 

When I hear the kind of testimony that I heard here today, obviously I would like 
to sentence you to Mississippi Rehabilitation Center or to somewhere where you 
could get help and there wo:.ildn't be the kind of punishment that I feel I run obli
gated to impose. 

He listened to the assistant district attorney, who, again, is 
young, probably 28 years old, who mandated the judge could not 
deviate from the sentencing even though there was a motion of 
downward departure and that, therefore, he be sentenced to several 
years. The earliest that he can receive any release is 61 months, 
or 5 years. 

As a father and as a citizen paying taxes, I am not in favor of 
going soft on crime. However, the punishment must fit the crime. 
John's need, like other kids like himself, is rehabilitation, so he will 
become a productive member of society. He is not a danger to soci
ety. 
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Second, incarceration is very costly to our Nation. Approximately 
$21;000 per year. Mr. Mazzoli-if I could mention just one quick 
point. 

Mr. HUGHEs. We are going to have to recess. We will come back. 
Mr. NOLEN. OK 
Mr. HUGHES. If we don't start out now, we are going to miss that 

vote. 
Mr. NOLEN. I will finish this after you get back, if that will be 

OK. 
Mr. HUGHES. We will come back, and you can finish. We will give 

you whatever time you need to 'l.ell your story. 
The subcommittee stands in recess probably for about a half-

hour, because we have got a series of votes. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. HUGHES. The subcommittee will come to order. 
I'm sorry for the interruptions and the delay, but, as you know, 

that is the process around here. We have to break when we have 
votes. 

I know a number of the Members are going to attempt to get 
back, and I am telephoning the offices to try to get them back. But 
we will share a copy of the transcript with Members who are not 
here and try to pull out some of the salient facts in summary form 
and try to share them with the Members so that they understand 
your own personal stmies, something that too often is not heard in 
the Congress. 

Why don't we pick up where we left off. Mr. Nolen, you were tes
tifying, and you may pick up there. 

Mr. NOLEN. Yes, sir. Thank you. 
r was talking about incarceration being very costly to our Nation. 

The figure that was used in my son's presentence report was 
$21,000 a year. It cost me about $21,000 a year to send my daugh
ter to Emory University, and she is getting an education. So that 
money has a multiplier effect when it is spent in the public like 
that. It helps pay for professors to teach; they buy homes; they buy 
food, and on, and on, creating jobs at many levels. So, obviously, 
if we could spend that $21,000 a year in a better way, educating 
and rehabilitating kids like John. Their testimony could be more 
valuable in preventing other kids from getting involved in drugs. 

During the 10 months my son was awaiting sentencing-he pled 
guilty-that was a very difficult period, as you can imagine, be
cause, what was goillg to happen? We spent over $40,000 in legal 
fees trying to do everything we possibly could. We did not realize 
that the system was so injust. 

During this period of time, his testimony to other kids around 
him was beneficial, and they came to me and told me that it has 
helped them to stay off drugs. 

I guess the last thing is that the mandatory minimums have 
taken our justice system out of the hands of human beings and es
tablished these standards that effect punishment based on weights. 
This is not in allY way what r thought our justice system was all 
about. Someone should be able to weigh all the facts involved and 
make a determination as to what is going to be fair and JUSi •. 

The point is that a better deterrent tc. getting involved 11~ drugs 
than these mandatory minimums is the fea.r of getting caught not 
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the fear of the punishment but the fear of getting caught. If we 
spend more of. our money on enforcement and rehabilitation. We 
can sentence them to 5 years or whatever of community service 
specifically in the area of drugs. Many of them will make excellent 
living witnesses as to the harmful effects of drugs. 

Thank you very much. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Nolen. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Nolen follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JMIES S. NOU:N, ANNISTON, AL 

Mandatory Minimum Sentences are unfair and unjust. They do not 

allow for the individual's personal characteristics· and the 

circumstances in each case to be properly considered. The most 

important factor in determining an individual's length of 

incarceration should not be based upon the weight of the 

substance involved. This creates cruel and unusual punishment 

when compared with other crimes. 

JOHN NOLEN, A CASE IN POINT 

On June 10, 1993, my son John, age 24, was sentenced to 70 months 

in prison for conspiracy to violate federal narcotics :Law. He is 

a first time offender with Learning Disabilities, Dyslexia, and 

an Attention Deficit Disorder. During 1992, he was working as a 

counselor for a center for the mentally handicapped and attending 

college in Boulder, Colorado. In an effort to turn his life 

around, he initiated treatment from a psychiatrist and a 

psychologist for "major depression", anxiety and drug addiction. 

At this very same time, a childhood friend, who had become a 

confidential intormant, solicited John's assistance in obtaining 

LSD. John's involvement, as indicated in the Pre-sentence 

Report, was acting as a "middleman between a supplier and the 

confidential informant." He was guilty. 

John utilized very poor judgment in trying to help his "friend" 

obtain drugs. His judgment was somewhat impaired by his 



documented mental deficiencies, but could also have been impacted 

by prescribed anti-depression medications: Pamelor, Klonopin and 

Desipramine. John was taking these prescriptions following 

visits to the psychiatrist at the same time of the drug sting 

operation. The following was written by John in his August, ~992 

• diary: "It's time to take control of my life. From here on out 

I'm doing whatever it takes to develop myself to such an extent 

that I can radiate my knowledge etc. to others" (8/1~). "Day #~ 

of sobriety. Lots of doubts in my mind as to whether or not I 

can last without the drugs. I saw the doctor today and he's 

going to try and help with some medication etc ..•. I'm just not 

sure about my feelings about anything at this point" (8/~3). 

"I'm still off the drugs though (except) for what has been 

prescribed for me. Hopefully things will get better, I'm just 

lonely· (8/~S). 

The amount of LSD involved in this case was stated to be 46.481 

grams. At the request of the drug task force, approximately .05 

grams ~f LSD was in liquid form and packaged in a miniature 

Absolllte vodka bottle. Unfortunately, the entire liquid was 

considered and treated as it were 46.226 grams of LSD. The 

effect of this weight resulted in John's Base Offense Level being 

34, versus a Level ~8 if only the actual LSD had been weighed. 

The Base Offensive Level of 34 carries a ~O year to life 

sentence, whereas, Level 18 is 27 to 33 months. 

Due to John's pleading guilty and his complete acceptance of 
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responsibility for his actions, the Offense Level was decreased 

to 31. The guideline imprisonment range is 108 to 135 months. A 

motion for downward departure was made. 

On June 10, 1993, United States Middle District of Alabama 

District Judge Truman M. Hobbs conducted the sentencing 

proceedings. Judge Hobbs became very visually upset and moved by 

the testimony concerning John IS ci:t'cumstAnces. Among other 

things, he stated, "When r hear the kind of test.imony that I 

heard here today, obviously, I'd like to sentence you to 

Mississippi (Jackson Rehabilitation Center) or to somewhere where 

you could get help, and there wouldn't be the kind of punishment 

that I feel that I'm obligated to impose." Judge Hobbs comments 

revealed the continuing misapprehension and misun~erstanding of 

the guidelines and sentencing process. 

Unfortunately, Judge Hobos felt he could not substantially 

deviate ~entencing from ~~e recc~cndatio~ of-~he Assistant 

United"States Attorney and sentenced John to 70 months. He will 

not be eligible for release until over fj,ve years ar.!3 served (61 

months). 

As a father and a citizen, I am not in favor of going soft on 

drug crimes; however, the punishment should fit the crime. 

John's need, as for others like him, is rehabilitation so that he 

can become a productive member of society. Long prison sentences 

are not the solution. First-time offenders are put in close 
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association with hard-core criw~nals and drug traffickers. 

Incarceration is very costly to our nation -- approximately 

$2~,OOO per year per inmate. I can send my daughter to Emory 

University for $2~,OOO a year. 

Our jails are overcrowded and we are forced, at the state level, 

to release violent offenders, including the most heinous such as 

'murderers, rapists, and child molesters, who.unfortunately 

receive shorter sentences than a person like John wllo minimally 

involves himself. Why do we sentence young people, like John, 

fOr/such long terms of imprisonment rather than to rehabilitation 

.,' and public service? More good could come out of their personal 

testimony to others about the high cost of drug use. 

Based on psychological testing and examinations by a court 

respected psychologist, it was recommended that John "needs long 

term, extensive inpatient drug treatment, fOllowed by extensive 

outpatient psychotherapy." The psychologist further stated that 

incarceration "would not serve a purpose in this case and it 

could be detrimental." 

The VIII Amendment to the United States Constitution states that 

excessive bail should not be required, nor excessive fines 

imposed, nQr cruel ant:. unusual punishment inflicted. John is 

currently looking down a long tunnel and the only light at the 

end is over 5 years away I 
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Mr. HUGHES. I want to thank all the :members of the panel for 
their testimony. 

I would like to find out a little more about each of the instances 
you described. Ms. Stewart, let's begin with you, your brother. How 
old was he when he was arrested? 
. Ms. STEWART. He was 35 years old. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thirty-five at the time. Married? 
Ms. STEWART. No, he was not married and does not have chil

dren. In that respect, I think he is one of the lucky inmates, be
cause he doesn't have a family waiting for him to come back. 

Mr. HUGHES. But no prior record? 
Ms. STEWART. No. 
Mr. HUGHES. And I think you indicated that he became associ

ated with two others who were felons, who had previous convic
tions? 

Ms. STEWART. They were friends of his from high school, and he 
had known them for a long time. 

Mr. HUGHES. Did they actually participate in the growing of the 
marijuana? 

Ms. STEWART. The thI'lile of them grew it equally. They were all 
equally culpable. 

Mr. HUGHES. Where did the growing take place? Where was the 
area where the marijuana was grown? 

Ms. STEWART. In a house outside of Spokane, WA. 
Mr. HUGHES. In a house. And what quantity of marijuana? 
Ms. STEWART. They were growing 375 marijuana plants. When 

they harvested them, they thought they would end up with about 
4 pounds each of marijuana. But my brother was sentenced for 375 
kilos of marijuana, because each plant, even though they were only 
2 inches tall, are: considered 1 kilo of marijuana each. 

Mr. HUGHES. I see. That is how it was measured. 
Tell me a little more about the previous convictions of his two as

sociates. Wh.a;t were they convicted for? 
Ms. STEWART. I don't know too much about them, other than 

they were both drug convictions. I think they had both been to pris
on. One of them had AIDS from intravenous drug use. 

Mr. HUGHES. I gather that the property was owned or leased by 
your brother. 

Ms. STEWART. My brother owned it or was purchasing it. It was 
not confiscated by the authorities because he had just bought it; he 
didn't have any equity in it whatsoever, so they did not forfeit it. 

Mr. HUGHES. And I gather the two associates turned state's evi
dence? 

Ms. STEWART. Yes, they did. 
Mr. HUGHES. And both of them basically received suspended sen-

tences? 
Ms. STEWART. Probation. 
Mr. HUGHES. Probation. Fines? 
Ms. STEWART. Not to my knowledge, but I don't know for sure. 
Mr. HUGHES. Why don't you get us some more information, if you 

can, if you have that readily available to you. 
Ms. STEWART. I don't have h with me today, but I can provide 

it within the next couple of days. 
[The information follows:] 
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Four people were involved in growing marijuana in a house my brother owned
my brother, two friends he had known since high school, and an acquaintance who 
was a £.-iend of one of Jeffs friends. One of Jeffs friends set up the lighting in the 
house so the marijuana would grow. He received an IS-month sentence for his in
volvement. The other friend and his acquaintance, who actually lived in the house 
where the marijuana was growing, both had prior felony convictions. The friend had 
served time in a State prison for a drug conviction. The acquaintance had two prior 
robbery convictions and had served time in California. Both of these men received 
probation when they turned my brother over to the authorities. 

Mr. HUGHES. Dr. Curry, why don't you tell us a little bit about 
your son's situation. 

Dr. CURRY. My son was arresh .. d on December 4, 1990. He was 
indicted along with 27 other people on charges of possession and 
conspiracy to distribute crack cocaine. 

Mr. HUGHES. And he was 19 at the time? 
Dr. CURRY. He was 19 at the time. 
This was a 5-year investigation involving all of the individuals. 

My son only was known to the FBI and the other investigators the 
last 2 months of their investigation, meaning July and the first 
part of August. 

In July he was alleged to have given, and found guilty of, an un
dercover police officer a half of a gram of crack cocaine-for a friend 
of his. He was considered in the report by the prosecutors as a 
minor participant in the whole conspiracy case. 

The other charge resulted from him driving a car that belonged 
to a friend of his to college, to Prince Georges Community College. 
Later that afternoon, they found the car to contain a half a kilo of 
crack cocaine under the passenger side in the front seat. He was 
convicted on that charge, giving the drugs to the undercover police 
officer, the crack cocaine that was in the car, and the conspiracy, 
and he was the only individual of the 28 that was convicted of the 
conspiracy, the reason being, he was tried last because he was con
sidered a minor participant in this conspiracy and because it was 
a separate jury. and the law allows for that. 

Mr. HUGHES. Whose car was it? 
Dr. CURRY. It was a friend of his. 
Mr. HUGHES. Was he driving the car? 
Dr. CURRY. He was driving the car earlier that day. In fact, they 

did not even know he was driving other than one of his textbooks 
and notebooks were in the car. 

Mr. HUGHES. How many of the 28 went to trial? 
Dr. CURRY. Out of the 28 individuals, all but 4 of them went to 

trial. The 4 decided to plead. 
Mr. HUGHES. The 4 decided to plead guilty? 
Dr. CURRY. Yes, to 10 years. 
Mr. HUGHES. Did that include your son? 
Dr. CURRY. No. 
Mr. HUGHES. There were 5, including your son? 
Dr. CURRY. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. How about the other 23? 
Dr. CURRY. The other 23 were found guilty of some of the 

charges. None of them was convicted of the conspiracy. Most of 
them dealt with either distribution or possession of drugs. 

Mr. HUGHES. What was your son's relationship in this particular 
network, trafficking? . 
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Dr. CURRY. From the pretrial report, he was indicated to be a 
minor participant in a conspiracy case involving 2 of the 28 people 
who he knew were playground, basketball, associates of his. The 
other people involved in the conspiracy he did not even know. 

Mr. HUGHEs. Who actually was the head of the group that was 
distributing crack cocaine? 

Dr. CURRY. There were two individuals that were considered to 
be the drug kingpins. One was sentenced to life in prison; the other 
one is still awaiting sentencing. 

Mr. HUGHES. They have not been sentenced as yet. 
Dr. CURRY. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. How about the other participants who were consid

ered either minor or major participants? Give us some idea of what 
types of sentences they received. 

Dr. CURRY. My son was the only one, according to the report, 
that was considered a minor participant in this conspiracy. All of 
the other individuals were considered to be major participants and 
received sentences anywhere from 10 years up to life. The majority 
of them were in the neighborhood of 17 to 25 years. 

Mr. HUGHES. Were they all sentenced under the mandatory mini-
mum sentences? 

Dr. CURRY. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HUGHES. No exceptions? 
Dr. CURRY. No exceptions were made. 
Mr. HUGHES. How old were the other offenders? 
Dr. CURRY. The range of ages was approximately 18 up to about 

27 years of age. 
Mr. HUGHES. And what quantity of crack cocaine was being dis~ 

tributed? Any idea? 
Dr. CURRY. Well, it was interesting because, you know, as you 

read the newspapers and you listen to the reports, every drug con
spiracy case involves more and more drugs. This was considered a 
multimillion-dollar operation per year. However, when the FBI 
raided all of the homes, less than $2,000 in cash was accumulated, 
and very, very few drugs, and only Qne weapon, and that was a 
shotgun. 

Mr. HUGHES. Was this a neighborhood distribution network? 
Dr. CURRY. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. And where did it take place? 
Dr. CURRY. It took place, the indictment indicated, in the District 

of Columbia and Maryland, and yet when it came time for the trial, 
it was switched, conveniently, to Baltimore, and I was told by the 
prosecutor that it was done because they tend to get more favor
able sentences in Baltimore as opposed to the District of Columbia. 

Mr. HUGHES. Do you have any idea of what the size of the reach 
of this network was, how many people they were servicing with 
crack cocaine selling, too? 

Dr. CURRY. I don't know that. I dnn't have that information. I 
wasn't given that information. 

Mr. HUGHES. Were there any others that were convicted that ac
tually sold to an undercover agent? 

Dr. CURRY. Most of them did, because the whole operation was 
based on a sting operation involving cellular telephones. The FBI 
gave a couple of the phones to individuals in this conspiracy and 
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then decided to wiretap the operation, and that is why it took so 
long. That is why it was a 5-year operation. 

Mr. HUGHES. Mrs. Baca, I wonder if you can tell us a little more 
about your nephew-his age and the circumstances under which he 
was arrested and charged? 

Mrs. BACA. My nephew is 31. I guess he just celebrated his 32d 
birthday now while he is in the jail unit at the Federal Correction 
Institute in Fort Worth and is awaiting sentencing there. We have 
engaged a new attorney, and just yesterday some new motions 
were filed even though he' had already gone to trial and has been 
convicted. So I don't want to talk too much about the specifics of 
his case because I just don't know where all of that is going. There 
is a request for a hearing to address several issues that were prob
ably poorly handled during the time of the trial. 

My nephew is an engineer, as I told you. He has made several 
inventions, some of which he has gained patents for and has them 
in production and was receiving royalties for those. 

Mr. HUGHES. What was the nature of the charge against him? 
Mrs. BACA. The first charge was that he had entered into a con

spiracy to manufacture and distribute methamphetamines. There 
was an additional charge against him of possession of a precursor 
chemical, and then there was a charge leveled that he had pur
chased a farm, because he had recently bought a farm in Texas, 
and the charge was that the farm had been bought for the purpose 
of manufacturing. 

Mr. HUGHES. So they alleged that he was the chemist? 
Mrs. BACA. They did not allege that he was the chemist, no. 
Mr. HUGHES. Who were the coconspirators? . 
Mrs. BACA. There was one other man who was in his midforties, 

I believe. He was an older man. He was a welder by trade, and it 
was somebody that my nephew had first become acquainted with 
when he had worked on his cars for him. They had entered into 
a business arrangement whereby he was doing welding for a lot of 
the prototype designs that my nephew was designing. 

After deciding to testify against my nephew and to include him 
in the conspiracy, he testified that he had been involved in the 
drug business with him, which, you know-the jury believed that; 
he was convicted of that. So I can't say what is going on there. 

Mr. HUGHES. What happened to his coconspirator? 
Mrs. BACA. He pled guilty. He was sentenced on June 7, I be-

lieve. 
Mr. HUGHES. What was the sentence? 
Mrs. BACA. He was given 10 years. 
Mr. HUGHES. And your nephew was given? 
Mrs. BACA. My nephew has not been sentenced yet. He is in a 

holding facility, awaiting sentencing, currently scheduled for Au
gust 9. However, with the filing of those new motions yesterday, I 
have just been advised that it is likely not to happen on August 
9. 

Mr. HUGHES. Any previous record? 
Mrs. BACA. No previous record. Married with three young chil

dren. A good record as far as work. His employer sat at trial at all 
times and said he had never been aware of anything that would 
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have appeared that Cliff was involved in this. He stands ready to 
rehire him and has entered affidavits along thl3.t line. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank yuu. 
Mr. Nolen, I think you have pretty much described your son. Ap

parently he has some mental retardation. 1 think you said he has 
an IQ of about 80? 

Mr. NOLEN. No. My son's IQ is higher. He has learning disabil
ities--dyslexia and attention deficit disorder. 

Mr. HUGHES. Can you describe a little more for us about the cir
cumstances under which he was arrested for dealing in narcotics? 

Mr. NOLEN. He was a middle man, as I understand it. He passed 
on information to a police informant. 

Mr. HUGHES. He passed on information from someone working 
for a law enforcement agency? 

Mr. NOLEN. His involvement was a little more seWre than that. 
He came home for his birthday from Boulder, CO, and when he 
came home he went by Auburn University and saw a bunch of his 
friends, and he left a note at this particular guy's, the CI-the con
fidential informant's trailer, that he was in town and to give him 
a call. The confidential informant called my son's house at 11 
o'clock at night on 2 or 3 nights, awakening me, and said, ''Where's 
John? I got a note he was in town. I want to see him. You know, 
I haven't seen him in over a year or so." You know, he was really 
trying to find him, and, of course, since I had known the kid for 
about 12 years, I knew that they had been friends and so forth and 
didn't think anything about it. 

Well, it turned out, my son did not get to talk with him while 
he was still back in Alabama, but when he got back to Colorado 
the confidential infnrmant started to talk with him about getting 
some LSD sent. He il:..ltially sent him 100 dl)sages on blotter paper, 
and apparently that wasn't enough, so they got him to send Inore. 

My son, again, would take his shirt off his back for anybody that 
asked for anything. He is not materialistic. He doesn't have any 
drive or ambition to be, you know, successful. He just is a good kid. 
A reference report from his employer at Carmel Community Living 
Corp. in Boulder, CO-I would like to introduce that statement. 

Mr. HUGHES. Without objection. 
Mr. NOLEN. It ~tated about his nature, and one sentence in the 

last of that is: ".Tohn Nolen worked and lived in this situation not 
for fmancial reasons, he could have easily made more money flip
ping burgers at McDonalds, but instead because he genuinely cared 
for the people he served." 

[The letters follow:] 
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To Whom It May Concern: 

John Nolen worked for Carmel Community Living Corporation (CCLe) 
from 10/8/91 until 9/19/92. CCLC is an agency which provides 
training and support services for 90 Developmentally Disabled 
adults living in apartments throughout our community. The needs of 
the people we serve vary from as little as 8-10 hours per week 
assisting with tneals, grocery shopping and other' daily life 
activities to 24 hour supervision and help in every area of life. 

John worked as a live-in counselor providing 24 hour support for 2 
devel opmentall y disabl ed men with very serious needs. One consumer 
was a 30 year old man with behavioral issues that required constant 
supervision. The other man was a 70 year old who was in poar 
heal th and needed a tremendous amount of support to prevent serious 
illness. 

John's job was a highly stressful position with few material 
rewards. This is a job that only certain, special people can do. 
The apartment is not only your workplace,it is also your home. You 
c~n't leave the stress at the office when you go home. To meet the 
dolily responsibilities of the job an extraordinary amount of 
patience and compassion is needed. John Nolen worked and lived in 
this situation not for financial reasons, he could have easily made 
more money flipping burgers at Mc Donalds, but instead because he 
genuinely cared for the people he served. 

Sincerely, 

~.~......a ke.I2.J2.vLS-/lf-1J 
J~;-~~ller 
CCLC Program coordinator 

53'15 u.)ESTEfl'N +}".,., 
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cAR .... a CXlWdlJNllY 
UVING CO«PORA1ION 

Hn Watcm A\"Cnue 
Boulder, CO BO)Ol 

(30l) 444·0)73 
FAX (303) 444.()l7) 

Naropa InstitC1te Office of Apmissions, 

AC1gC1st 24, 1992 

John Nolen will be a superior student while in your program and will 
make an exc.ellent practitioner after he graduates. Ifve known John fot- 2 
years. During that time he has been a training counselor for Carmel 
Community Living Program, working with Developmentally Disabled adC1lts. For 
both of those years I was his programming supervisor. While: here he 
demonstrated the ability to communicate with cla.l"ity and effectiveness .. l·th 
hi~ clients, his co-workers, his client's families and with p~ofessionals 
from other agencies. He handles criticism in n matur'e manner and wil! 
incorporats. the suggestions into his wal~k. He is '1oneEit, straigl-tforW'lard ano 
open about his 'feel ings and thuLmhts. 

Over t'1e years Johr. has shown gl-eat cO'Tlpas!:'sion and s~n5iti .... ·~tf t~ ~hi.· 
needs o~ OL!r clients. 1-'2 htlS perfor-med well curing st:""2ssfl,.l1 ant' crl.~ l.~ 
situations and has !lear a s-:'rong advoci;\te fer- our- c~ients and their l-ig; t~·~ 
John has taken the i.lii:iatlve to solve problems and ShOl~r: greclt c:ree.'':l.v.;..i:1 
ii1 coming up with novel approac:hes to situations. 

Johl"' has super-lor inte!lec:t1..lal abilities. He will b~ one of 
your top stlJderlts and w':"ll con-:'r-ibute much to your p,-o;;:ram. : h3.-Ie 
no ,doubt that after he gr'ad~tates he will be a compassic:1ate, pi··C.-· 

fessional and effective practitiane,·" I r-ecc.mmend him most 'ig~ly 
and without any ~eservatiors. 

\ 
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Mr. HUGHES. Let me just back up a little. You indicated that 
your son had helped the confidential informant get other LSD dor;· 
ages. 

Mr. NOLEN. Right. 
Mr. HUGHES. And that was over what period of time? 
Mr. NOLEN. About 4 weeks or so. 
Mr. HUGHES. Was your son into LSD? 
Mr. NOLEN. Yes, he was a user. 
Mr. HUGHES. Did he sell it directly, or was it through a middle 

man again? 
Mr. NOLEN. No. He was the middle man, if you will. The con

fidential informant, who was a childhood friend, contacted him for 
getting it, and my son knew a drug dealer or supplier. In my son's 
words, he was the supplier's only friend. 

Mr. HUGHEs. Was your son attempting to finance his own habit 
by selling? 

Mr. NOLEN. No, not at all. In fact, on one of the tapes the pros
ecution even stated to us that my son said, "Hey, I'm not making 
anything out of this," and the CI said, ''Well put something in it 
for yourself; you know, make a little bit for yourself." My son got 
a one-way ticket-this is how smart he was-a one-way ticket from 
Boulder, CO, to Montgomery, AL. As the psychiatrist had said, he 
was very lonely, very depressed, and he had been broken up from 
his girlfriend of 5 years for about a year, and this was an oppor
tunity for him to come back to Alabama. So he accepted a one-way 
ticket from the drug task force for their entrapment-you know, 
their sting operation, if you will. 

Mr. HUGHES. Finally, as I understand your testimony, it is that 
your son was basically convicted of 46.481 grams of LSD. That is 
because it was mixed with a substance--

Mr. NOLEN. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES [continuing]. When, in fact, it was 0.300 grams. 
Mr. NOLEN. The total amount of LSD involved was 0.300 grams. 
Mr. HUGHES. And the difference in sentence, utilizing that 

threshold, is a difference as between 27 to 33 months versus 120 
months to life. 

Mr. NOLEN. Correct. 
Ms. STEWART. Could I just make one more comment that I think 

is important in my brother's case? . 
Mr. HUGHES. Surely. 
Ms. STEWART. There was no reason for my brother's case to go 

into the Federal court. He did not cross interstate lines. The FBI, 
the DEA, no one was involved in his arrest; he was arrested by 
local authorities. I think this is something that Attorney General 
Reno has addressed, and certainly it needs to be looked at. I know 
there was some discussion about this earlier today, but there really 
are a lot of cases in the Federal system today that don't need to 
be there, and hopefully that trend has changed or is changing, as 
you stated. 

Mr. HUGHES. Of course, a controlled substance offense is a viola
tion of Federal law. 

Ms. STEWART. Pardon me? 
Mr. HUGHES. A violation of the Controlled Substances Act is a 

violation of Federal law. 
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Ms. STEWART. But it is also a violation of the State law. 
Mr. HUGHES. Aside from the question of mandatory minimums, 

it still violates Federal law. 
Ms. STEWART. Right, but there is no reason that it couldn't have 

gone into the State court as well. 
Mr. HUGHES. That is true. 
The gentleman from Kentucky. 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
It is interesting, because Ms. Stewart gave very interesting testi

mony yesterday before the Crime Subcommittee. And, I think the 
fact was that Mr. Schumer indicated that the very same proportion 
of cases are removed to the Federal courts after mandatory mini
mum as before. In any event, once again the prosecutors-and I 
don't agree with them in each and every case certainly-are not ap
parently doing a whole lot more now about removing cases. 

Mr. Chairman, Ms. Stewart and two other witnesses made really 
very poignant statements yesterday before the other panel, and it 
is really very troubling to me and very difficult. Clearly these are 
good kids, and they ran around with the wrong people, and they 
wound up in a very difficult situation. 

I hope that you and others can fashion what again was referred 
to yesterday as a safety valve, some kind of a method by which 

-these egregious cases can be somehow handled differently than 
they are today. It just provides a very difficult family setting. 

It is unavoidable, however, if we look at the data that has been 
developed by the General Accounting Office, to say that even if
and I assume that the son.s and daughters and brothers and rela
tions that you all are testifying abou~they had not gone into the 
mandatory minimum program, under the regular sentencing guide
lines, they could have received even worse punishment .. 

So it isn't to say that mandatory minimums, in and of them
selves, have created quite this terrible difficulty. Society, in its de
sire-and I think COiTect and righteous desire-to be protected 
from the ravages of the drug trade, has said that it is time to get 
tougher. 

Now, in that process, unfortunately, certain people get caught in 
the trap that shouldn't be there. And, we hope we can spring the 
trap for some of them. I think it would be something that the chair
man and many members of this committee, on both sides of the 
aisle, will be able to accomplish. But that trap is there for an un
derstandable reason. Society has been tormented, society has been 
marauded upon and has been treated to the very worst possible 
treatment by the people who are into drugs either to sell them, 
move them, transport them, whatever. So it is understandable. 

I don't share what one of the earlier witnesses said; that this is 
somehow an obsession for punishment. I don't think it is a matter 
of our being obsessed and somehow we have some avenging angel 
mentality here that we are going to mete out these Thor-like sen
tences. It isn't that at all. We know full well that innocent people 
get caught in the way. We know full well that not everyone who 
goes to jail is deterred. Some of them are practicing their crafts 
right in jail. We know that some of the people who go to jail are 
going to come out worse than when they went in. But we are trying 
to figure out what to do. 

76-939 - 94 - 10 
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I mentioned to the earlier panel that so often this debate is 
framed "either/or." I don't think it is "either/or." I think we should 
do everything we can to contjnue mandatory minimums and sen
tencing guidelines, while springing the trap for those who shouldn't 
be in there. But, at the same time, we need to have all of the diver
sion programs that Chairman Hughes has talked about and worked 
on for so many years. I don't know why we are driven into compet
ing camps. I think we are aU part of the same effort. 

I think it is also telling, and I am sure that F AMM recognizes 
that when it comes forward against mandatory minimums it is 
joining arms with defense attorneys and Federal judges and others 
who not only don't want mandatory minimums, they don't want 
sentencing guidelines. They want to go back to the days of unfet
t.ered discretion which got us into d~ep and serious trouble, which 
<:aused society to rebel, and which caused disparate sentences that 
actually were so grievous and were so painful to all of' us. So, we 
said, "We have to have more uniform sentencing; it's wrong that a 
rich kid gets off scot-free because somehow he has got a better law
yer who makes a pitch to the Federal judge and the judge goes all 
goosey and wimpy and decides to let him off. And, the other guy, 
poor kid, no lawyer, or a public defender, gets the slammer for
ever." That is wrong. 

So, unfortunately, you all are playing right into their hands and 
giving aid and comfort to the people who want to kill, not just man
datory minimums-and we can argue about how discrete and care
fully crafted they are-but sentencing guidelines as well. So, their 
ultimate objective is to really upset the apple cart and go back to 
how it was pre-1984. And, I don't think that is anything-certainly 
anything I want. I can't speal{ for the panel or for the Congress, 
but it is certainly not anything I want, and yet that is exactly what 
you are trying to do. 

Anyway, Mr. Chairman, I would just say it just hurts all of us 
to hear these cases. And, you have outlined how awkward they are, 
how difficult, how inconsistent they are, and how painful they are. 
And, I would join you in any way if we can find some way. short 
of eliminating mandatory minimums, that we might be able to han
dle these problems. 

Ms. STEWART. If I could just respond to a couple of your com
ments, please, first of all, I don't think the judges said yesterday 
that they want to get rid of guidelines. I was quite impressed with 
Judge Walker's statement that he was strongly supportive of the 
guidelines, and he said. we will never go back to the days of unfet
tered discretion. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. I don't agree with you at.all. He had to be pulled 
out, and pulled out, and pulled out. Mr. Schumer proceeded with 
that question four different times before Judge Walker finally al
lowed as if, you know, maybe they haven't. The Federal Judges As
sociation has not at this point taken a vote. 

Ms. STEWART. Right, but he made it quite dear--
Mr. MAzZOLI. He wasn't particularly ardently in favor of.--
Ms. STEWART. He made it clear that if we polled the judges; that 

most of them would probably realize the guidelines are here to stay 
and don't oppose them so much. 
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You just said it yourself, even if we didn't have mandatory mini
mums, we would have very strict guidelines, which certainly begs 
the question then, why do we need mandatory minimums? Judges 
would not have unfettered discretion if we got rid of mandatory 
minimums, and you know that, and I know that, and the public 
doesn't know that, but the public doesn't know what the hell a 
mandatory minimum is to start with. 

Mr. HUGHES. Just a matter of historic fact-if the gentleman 
would yield-the mandatory minimums, by and large, the ones in 
question, dealing with the Controlled Substances Act, were passed 
and adopted before the sentencing gui.delines were implemented, 
and who knows what would. have occurred if sentencing guidelines 
were in place, but that happens to be what occurred. 

Ms. STEWART. Right. 
Mr. HUGI-IE8. Nobody contemplated-at least this Member 

didn't-I did not contemplate that once the sentencing guidelines 
were adopted that the mandatory minimums would drive policy as 
they did. I don't know that that was ever contemplated fully. 

Ms. STEWART. I appreciate your saying that, because I think that 
is absolutely right. 1 don't know if any Members really understood 
what would happen. But 1 do think, again, it isa very important 
question. As 1 said earlier, how many of you have received letters 
from your constituents saying, "1 want mandatory minimums"? 
What they want axe safe streets, and what they want is to be able 
to be free of crime. They don't necessarily want some rigid black
and-white system that does not allow any of the gray area of 
human actions to be considered. 

Thank you. 
Dr. CURRY. I would like to respond to part of that also, especially 

the characterization of the rich kid getting away and the poor kid 
having to spend the rest of his life in prison. The same kind of a 
system exists right now, especially relative to the discrepancy be
tween crack cocaine and powder cocaine. 

Had my son been convicted of powder COCaiI'.d, the sentence 
would have been 10 times less than what it is for crack cocaine. 
It would appear to me that in that discrepancy, that if you want 
to really eradicate crack cocaine, you would eliminate the source 
for making crack cocaine, or the penalty would be greater there ii 
we are looking for, you know, how to do the balancing kind of a 
thing. 

Mr. MAzZOLI. Dr. Curry, if I could mention, yesterday we had 
statistics that were brought to us, announced by the chainnan, that 
there are only 3,189 cases of the 38,000 prisoners who were sen
tenced to the Federal penitentiary in 1992. Only 3,189 of the 
17,000 who were in there for drug offenses could be classified as 
first-time, nonviolent drug offenders with no aggravating role in 
the offense. Only 3,189 out of 17,000 could be called first-time, non
violent drug offenders with no aggravating role in the offense. 

Furthermore, of those 3,189 cases, only 12 percent are crack 
cases. Of the 3,100 cases of the nonviolent, first-time offenders, you 
are not talking about that many crack cases. And, yet again, the 
mythology has grown up that we are talking about crack cases ex
clusively and that we are talking about drug courier cases exclu
sively. And, we heard at our hearing, and I recited today, that 
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under the declination activities in the Western District of New 
York, almost all those drug couriers are not even brought up under 
mandatory minimum in the first place. 

So, there is a lot of mythology here. And, I think along with the 
fact, as Chairman Hughes has said, sometimes mandatory mini
mum drove the sentencing guidelines as to those offenses. Mythol
ogy and lack of good data and knowledge about who is in the pokey 
after all are what is driving a lot of this discussion, I think. 

Dr. CURRY. While I would concur with that, I still think that, you 
Im.ow, if it is only 10 lives, my son represents 1 of those, and I can't 
talk about statistics, what I can talk about is that individual case, 
and, to me, I cannot believe that Congress truly intended for my 
son to be looking at 25 years to life in prison for what he was con
victed of. 

Ms. STEWART. I think Mr. Mazzoli is mixing up the two manda
tory minimums for crack cocaine and powder cocaine. What Dr. 
Curry was trying to explain was, why should crack cocaine get a 
different sentence than powder cocaine? That is a very different 
issue than what Mr. Mazzoli has just tried to rebut. 

Mr. HUGHES. Would the gentleman yield to me further? 
Mr. MAzZOLI. Certainly. 
Mr. HUGHES. That particular amendment, unfortunately, was 

taken on the floor, and there was a lot of opposition to it on the 
floor, but it carried, and not a lot of thought was given to basically 
that particular threshold. 

I think there is a lot of consensus-and I have talked to a num
ber of Members-that some of these categories just don't make 
sense and we need to revise them, and I think there is general sup
port for that. 

Mr. MAzzOLI. I think you would find a lot of support for making 
discrete changes. Probably far less, if none at all, to eliminate man
datory minimums. 

Mr. HUGHES. May I just say one additional thing? When you talk 
about 3,189 inmates, I say to my colleague from Kentucky, that ba
sically is five prisons, 600-bed prisons. That is a lot of people. One 
thing: we can't get good data. I have been trying to get better data 
from the Bureau of Prisons--

Mr. MAzZOLI. I agree with you. 
Mr. HUGHES [continuing]. So we can have better data, but the 

charging policies vary, and not all are charged with conspiracies, 
and trying to .fmd out who are first-time offenders is very difficult. 
We are trying to get better data so we can make better decisions. 

But I will tell you what I see happening, and I have spent 29 
years in criminal justice in one way or another. I see throughout 
this country, particularly in the State systems, cutting people loose 
eight and nine times, particularly youthful offenders. They come in, 
and they don't believe they are going to go to jail, so we have lost 
that element of certainty. They don't distinguish between the Fed
eral and State systems generally, and I don't really believe that the 
average person committing drug offenses understands that there 
are mandatory minimums out there. 

I believe that that is probably true, that they don't know, and I 
also am yery concerned because I have always been persuaded that 
there comes a point when a lengthy sentence becomes counter-
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productive for one reason or another, undercutting rehabilitation, 
for instance, because they do become institutionalized. That has 
been my experience over the years. 

So I think what we need to do, as the gentleman from Kentucky 
has suggested, is attempt to look at what we have don~ in a much 
more scientific fashion, aild to try to deal with the basic inequities. 
It seems to me no system is going to survive where you permit the 
kind of inconsistency we have throughout our system today, be
cause U.S. attorneys have been very creative in trying to deal with 
the problems, and the reason that judges-and, true, it is some
what turf, but I happen to believe that the judges have a legitimate 
complaint. They are appointed or elected, depending on the system, 
to judge individual cases, and we have taken that discretion away 
from them, and that results in a form of discrimination; that re
sults in inequities, horror stories. I don't think a judge visits me 
in any given month when he doesn't have a story to tell me, anec
dotal, but it seems to me that we can learn from that. 

So I think the bottom line is that most of us at this point know 
we need to take another look at it. I am not so sure that we are 
at that point where this Congress will support a repeal of all man
datory minimums. I am not so sure that that is doable. But the 
very fact that we are looking at it, attempting to craft some re
sponses to deal with a system that doesn't appear to be wot"king 
very well, has to be good news. 

So we have to thank you for your contributions, because you 
present the human dimension, and we appreciate that very, velY 
much. So if there is no further testimony or questions, we thank 
you for your testimony. Those of you who have come a long dis
tance, we thank you very much. 

That completes the hearing for today, and the subcommittee 
stands adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 2:14 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon
vene subject to the call of the Chair.] 
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Thank you for your appearance at ths KAy 12th hear.ing concerning 
prison population issues. Due to the excellent attendance by so 
lO2Uly Kembers of th.o Subco_ittee, a number of queDtiona were left 
unasked. Several Hembers also requested additional infonaation not 
available at the hearing. The following questions need responDe 
for the hearing record. I alao would appreciate it if the follow
up information request~ by the Hembers would be directed to the 
subcOliilllllttee. 

1. The Bureau's Fiscal Year 1994 Budget Request indicates that, 
even ",ith th. opening of several new facUities, operations will btl 
conducted with approxillately 1,600 fewer personnel. Could you 
explain specifically where thelle personnel cuts are beinq lliado.'l and 
what operations will btl directly affected? 

2. What is the present staff to iJlll!!l.te ratio al", how has this 
changed over the past 10 years? 

3. What is the percentage of personnel in management type 
polllitioM verlJus those personnel who doal directly with inmticl3s on 
a daily basis? 

4. In the paat few years, Conqrss& has added to the Bureau's 
ability' to utilize alternative punishment options. These have 
included Wboot camps" and community corrections including halfway 
hous. p1mcemonts, home confinement and oloctronic monitoring. 

According to information contained in the Bureau's Fiscal 
1994 Budget Request, there are 4,000 inmates, as of March 4, 1993, 
confined in the 33 cOllllllunity corrections centers located throughout 
the U.S. What is th .. usual length of stay f~r these inmates? 

The budget requost indicates that there are 431 inmates 
now in home confinement which includoe those on electronic 
monitoring. This nUJlber seOlUl low. can you explain why there are 
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not .ore in ho.. confine.ent? 

How Bllny ilUllJl,t.. have been referred directly to ho_ 
confine.ant fro. an institution since the program was i.pl.-anted? 

-- Kave any inmatac who have co.pleted boot camp been 
releasad froll the Bureau's jurisdiction prior to the coapleUon of 
their Bentenced tille? 

What value does the Bureau believe the intenaive "boot 
camp" experience provides if the ea~ly release incentive provided 
for in the atatyte is not used? 

5. What are the eligibility requirements for irl!\l8tes to be 
assigned to an Urban Work Camp? Were the 205 inmates presently in 
Urban Work Camps assigned to these work camps a full IB aonths 
before the end of their sentence? 

6. How many inmates sentenced under the ·old laws" are presently 
1n the Bureau of Prisons? 

7. Please elaborate on the definition of vlolent inmate given in 
testbl0ny by ;ncplaining the exact criteria ussd to det8l:1line a 
violent inaate. 

B. There are articles and stUdies that indicate that racial 
tension in prisons has become more pronounced in the last few 
years. Has the Bureau experienced this problem in the federal 
prisons and what has been done to address it or to avoid it 
becoming a problem? Has the Bureau continued to experience 
problema with gang members in the federal prisons? 

9. In the 102nd Congress, I sponsored legislation that required 
a prison impact statement for all crime bills considered by 
congress. The bill became part of the omnibus crime Control Act of 
1991 which did not become law. How do you think such a law would 
help the Bureau? 

10. Your written testimony' and your testimony given at the hearing 
provided one scenario under which approximately 1,612 ilUDates 
potentially qould be immediately eligible for diversion to 
alternative sentences and in future years up to 10% of the 
pepulation lIight be similarly eligible. The explanation on how 
thiB number was arrived at was not provided in full due to the need 
to explore other issues raised. Please provide detail on the 
pelicy decisions made and the standards used to arrive at these 
estimated numbers. Please also detail what pelicy decisions would 



I 

291 

have to be made in order to implement the ecenario? 

11. In yOl~ hypothetical concerning the increase of "good time" 
and applying it retroactively, 4,000 inmates would be immediately 
eligible for release. Please provide in more detail the criteria 
used to determine eligibility in order to arrive at the 4,000 
estimate. 

12. The~e have been a numbOr of state prison riots and incidents 
bordering on riots in the past few months (Ohio, Kichigan). In 
April, the Bureau had an inmate sit-down in Oakdale following the 
eulcide of an iruoate. Whila the incident in Oakdale ended 
peacefully, the Ohio prison riot reBulted in a number of deaths 
including guards. Ooes tho increased popUlation alone increase the 
chance of such incidents in ths fedoral prisons or are other 
factors more significant? Please explain what those factors might 
include. 

13. Have inmate assaults increased in the past ten years either 
inmate to inmate or inmate to guard? Please provide details. 

14. Please provide the number of inmate or ether lawsuits 
presently pending against wardens, other personnel or the Bureau 
itself and provide a breakdown of the type of lawsuits these 
involve. 

15. Please provids the nUlllber of lawlluits against personnel or the 
Bureau resolved in the past five years. Explain whether the 
resolution was in favor of the Bureau or the inmate or other party 
and the asount of damagss involVed, if any, in each lawsuit. 

The following information was requested during the hearing by 
various Kembers. 

1. Provide more information as to exactly what constitutes a low 
level trafficker and what constitutes violencs? 

2. Information was provided which indicated that 59' of prisoners 
released are non-repeat ottenders. Of the remaining 41' can you 
provide information on the type of repeat crimes and how many are 
multiple repeat otfenders? . 

3. What percentage ot the repeat otfenders were on parole or 
probation when the repeat ottense was COMmitted? 

4. Does the presence ot a weapon always compel a determination 
that an inmate is considered a violent ottender? 
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5. CAn you quantify the percentage of those non-citizen crilllinllls 
in ttlderal prison who also are drug abusers? 

6. Of the 39,500 identified as a subgroup potentially eligible 
for Illternative sanctions, hc>v many of these vere not drug 
offenl3ers? Please provide a breakdown of their offense category. 

Thank you for your attention to these questions. If you have any 
que&tl~onB abol!t this letter or the hearing, please do not hesitate 
to COl\tmct Jarilyn Dupont with the Subcoll>lllittee on Intellectual 
Prope~ty and Judicial Administration. 

WJH:jd 
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,ApPENDIX 2.-LETTER FROM SHEILA F. ANTHONY, AsSISTANT ATl'OR
NEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, TO CHAIRMAN Wrrr 
LIAM J. HUGHES, OCTOBER 12, 1993, IN RESPONSE TO HIS LETl'ER OF 
JUNE 14, TO KATHLEEN HAWK, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF 
PRISONS 

Office .(lbe Assistant AltDtnOJI (leoeral 

The Honorable William J. Hughes 
Chairman 

U. S. Department of Justice 

Office of Legislative Affairs 

Washington, D.C. 20530 

October 12, 1993 

Subcommittee on Intellectual Property 
and Judicial Administration 

Committee on the Judiciary 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

This is in response to your letter concerning the oversight 
hearing on prison popUlation and trends held on May 12, 1993. 
Your letter proposed a number of followup questions regarding the 
Federal Bureau of Prisons, and the following are our responses to 
the issues raised. 

section :I 

Question 1: The Bureau's Fiscal Year 1994 Budget Request 
indicates that, even with the opening of several nbw facilities, 
operations will be conducted with approximately 1,600 fewer 
personnel. Could you explain specifically where these personnel 
cuts are being made and what operations will be directly 
affected? 

Answer 1: The reductions in positions and workyears have been 
spread proportionally among Bureau programs. Most of the 
reductions can be absorbed by the delay in FY 1994 activations 
due to funding below our request. 

Question 2: What is the present staff to inmate ratio and how has 
this changed over the past 10 years? 

Answer 2: The table that· follows presents inmate-to-staff ratios 
for Fiscal Years 1981 through :i.997. This information shows that 
the average staff-to-inmate ratio increased from 1981 through 
1987 and then declined througli 1991. OUr staff-to-inmate ratio 
began to increase in 1992 and we estimate that it will continue 
to do so through 1994, then decline again. 



Federal Frison System 
Inmate to Staff Ratio 

FY 1981 Through FY 1991 

" ~""'-n->J<""~~"""'-"-""'" ~~ <-~ ""',,_,.T . .,.,,-.r- .-, 

._~_ ~'_--'~-I ;~~1: L;9~2 !.19831~~;J~~~J.J98sj~J tS8d 1989.I~fj991 ! 1992 ! 1993' ! 1994'JJ;S~ r;99§.J~t 
!!!male~~pulationIEndOf~1.26,19SI 28,1331 30,21~1 32,3171 36,OO!U!,5061 44,1941 44,1191 51,1531~Qg!1 64,1311 70,6701 79,9631 85,4701 92,2971 ~!7301!06,m 

Correcli!!naf Slaff (007) 4,1081~1 4,1551 4,3591-.i~1 5,0631 5,484~1 7,2511 8,2291 10,190110,3771 11,0371 11,407113,3051. 15,2451J§,652 

fnmale/CorrectionalStaff Rallo L_~I~I_ 1.271--.l:1!1~I~L_~!~1 7.i21....2:Q!1~1 ~I~L~L_~I ~I .. _~~I_.!~ 

Totat sUln' ____ • 9,1131.. 9,0791 9,0851 9,5321 10,44!1 10,8761 11,257/ 11,7601 15,2401 17,4711 22,1001 23,461J 24,9901 25,8601 30,077L34,388L37,5!~ 

l!!!!l~~!2,Tolru§!2l!R2tlo ... _1 .. 2,671 .. 3.1QI._.3.33l.. 3.39/ .3.451....3.821 3.931 3.751 .3.36L 3.321 fo!lQL 3.011 3.2QI __ .3,311 .. _;J,01l" !ml-I~~ 
• 19931hrough 1997 Represent Estimates. 
I Represents Authorized S&E Positions. 
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Question 3: What i~ the percentage of personnel in management 
type positions ve~sua those personnel who deal directly with 
illlllates on a daily basis? 

Answer 3: Current on-board strength of the Bureau is 24,104. Of 
this figure, 1,175, or 4.9 percent, are managersl. However, many 
of these individuals do, in fact, deal directly with inmates on a 
daily basis. If we were to exclude from our calculations 
managerial staff in institutions (these individuals have daily 
and direct contact with inmates in both policy and practice and 
are equally responsible for and trained in inmate supe~rision, 
security, and control), the remaining management staff (i.e., in 
Central Office, Regional Offices, and Staff Training Centers) 
numbers 543, or 2.3 percent. of BOP staff. 

Question 4a: What is the usual length of stay of an inmate in a 
BOP contracted CCC? 

Answer 4a: As of March 31, 1993, the median length of stay by 
category of offender was: 

Institution Pre-Release Transfer: 123 days* 
ICC (Boot Camp): 430 days· 
Direct Court Commitment: 149 days 
Supervision Violator Cases (includes parole, probation, 

and supervised release): 12Q days 

• In these cases, length of stay includes the p~riod of time 
placed on home confinement. 

Question 4b: Can you explain why there are not more inmates on 
home confinement? 

Answ~r 4b: We believe that significant improvement has been made 
in placing appropriate cases onto home confinement. On.March 31, 
1993, there were 41B inmates in this category, compared to 29B on 
March 31, 1992. This is a relatively new initiative and we feel 
that progress is being made. It is also important to note that 
public safety is always of utmost importance in determining the 
suitability of an inmate for placement on home confinement. 
Therefore, we screen potential candidates very closely. 

U.S. Probation and the BOP had agreed some time ago that the BOP 
~ould make CCC beds open, at the BOP's expense, to supervision 
cases. Conversely, U.S. Probation would make their home 

I In accordance with the definitions of manager set forth in 5 
U.S.C. 7103 (a) (10) and the Supervisory Grade Evaluation Guide, 
managers are defined as those employees who manage complex 
functions, influence policy, or are considered representatives of 
management. 
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confinement programs (all of which are monitored electronically) 
open to BOP inmates. U.S. Probation has experienced severe 
budget constraints and has been unable to make this very labor
intensive program available to inmates as expected. Therefore, 
the majority of inmates. on home confinement are supervised by our 
contract CCC's without the use of electronic monitoring. Only a 
small percentage of the approximately 400 inmates on home 
confinement are being electronically monitored through U.S. 
Probation. 

By .statute, home confinement is limited to the last 10 percent or 
6 months, whichever is less, of an inmate's sentence. We fully 
intend tv significantly expand the use of home confinement, and 
we are in the process of developing procedures to accomplish this 
goal. 

Question 4c: How many inmates have been referred directly to home 
confinement from an institution since the program was 
implemented? 

Answer 4c: Very few cases are placed directly onto home 
confinement. We have not tracked this specific information 
because it has never been one of our goals to "bypass" the CCC. 
In most cases, placing someone directly onto home confinement 
would not follow the rational continuum of pre-release planning. 
We have incorporated into our policy the latitude to place an 
inmate directly onto home confinement from an institution, but it 
was never our belief that this practice would take place on a 
large scale. 

Most recently, we have begun to establish a targeted home 
confinement date for all inmates placed in a CCC, but even then 
not all cases are deemed suitable. Placement on home confinement 
requires a place to live and a job. For those who do not meet 
both these conditions, CCC placement is used until the two 
requirements are m~t. Most offenders who meet those requirements 
directly from the institution are those serving short sentences, 
whose length of placement on home confinement is limited by the 
"J.a-percent rule." 

Typically, only in remote and rural areas where CCC services are 
not available would we make a concerted effort to place a pre
release inmate directly onto home confinement. Furthermore, this 
could only occur if U.S. Probation made the electronic monitoring 
resource available to us. 
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Question 4d: Have any inmates who have completed boot camp been 
released from the Bureau's jurisdiction prior to the completion 
of their sentenced time? 

Answer 4ds No. In the past, this option was considered but 
rejected because of concerns about releasing an inmate before the 
court-imposed sentence was completed, and our belief that 
sentencing courts and u.s. Attorneys would take strong exception 
to such a practice. However, we have rece.ntly revisited this 
issue and now believe the enabling statute can be interpreted to 
give us this early release authority. Therefore, we are 
currently considering a range of alternatives. 

Question 413: What value does the Bureau believe the intensive 
boot camp experience provides if the early release incentive 
provided for in the statute is not used? 

Answer 4e: It is hoped that the inmates designated to the ICC 
will receive motivation, education, life skills, and drug abuse 
treatment to help them become productive, law-abiding citizens in 
their communities. For those with a history of drug abuse, the 
time spent in a CCC provides them with an opportunity to 
establish a d~ug-free lifestyle in a community setting prior to 
their release from custody. 

At the same time, and most importantly, not until we are able to 
complete our detailed research and evaluation of the program will 
we be able to pass judgment on the ultimate outcomes of this 
pilot program. 

Question Sa: What are the eligibility requirements for inmates to 
be assigned to an Urban Work Camp? 

Answer Sa: The eligibility requirements for the Urban Work Cadre 
are stated in BOP Program Statement 5250.0~, dated January 19, 
~993. They are: 

Community custody; 
Projected release date within 10 to 18 months; 
No outstanding Parole Commission action or pending 
hearings; 
No convictions of institution disciplinary violations 
within the past 12 months; 
Medically cleared for regular duty status with no 
medical or psychological restrictions; 
Satisfactory participation in or completion of any 
financial obligations under the Inmate Financial 
Responsibility Program; 
No detainer or unresolved pending charges; 
Clearance for transfer (if necessary); 
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No "public safety factors" (e.g., no past or present 
convictions for violent criminal offenses or sex 
offenses, no managerial or non-peripheral role in a 
high-severity drug offense); 
No prior employment by or relationship with the host 
agency; 
Completion of the form "Conditions of Participation in 
the Urban Work Cadres," which includes permission to 
reveal the criminal record-to the host agency, 
agreement to be subject to urinalysis, and agreement to 
the rules and conditions of the program. 

Question 5b: Were the 205 inmates presently in the Urban Work 
Camps assigned to these camps a full 18 months before the end of 
their sentences? 

Answer 5b: The average length of stay for an r::ban work Camp 
inmate (as of March 31, 1993) was 382 days. vf this, we would 
expect that approximately 202 days would be spent working for the 
host agency and approximately 180 days in the regular CCC 
program. 

Question 6: How many inmates sentenced under the "old laws" are 
presently in the Bureau of Prisons? 

Answer 6: As of June 26, 1993, 15,556, or 22 percent, of the 
sentenced population were sentenced under the "old laws." 

Question 7: Please elaborate on the definition of violent inmate 
given in testimony by explaining the exact criteria used to 
determine a violent inmate. 

Answer 7: An inmate is considered violent if his/her instant 
offense was violent (robbery, weapons, homicide, manslaughter, 
assault, kidnapping, rape), if a weapon was possessed or used in 
the current offense, if a weapon had been used in a previous 
offense, or if he/she had committed a violent offense in the 
past. 

Question 8: There are articles and studies that indicate that 
racial tension in prisons has become more pronounced in the last 
fe~ years. Has the Bureau experienced this problem in the 
federal prisons and what has been done to address it or to avoid 
it becoming a prOblem? Has the Bureau continued to experience 
problems with gang members in the federal prisons? 

Answer 8: While racial differences are a fact of Federal prison 
life (38.8 percent of inmates in medium- and high-security 
facilities are African Am~rican and 26 percent are Hispanic), we 
do not believe that racial ~ension in Federal prisons has become 
significantly more pronounced in the last few years. We endeavor 
to maintain open li.:es of communication with inmates of all races 
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and to isolate, identify, and respond to legitimate inmate needs, 
without regard to the race of the inmates involved. At the same 
time, we are committed to affirmative action for and diversity 
among staff and recognize that it is important for inmates to be 
able to deal with staff who can respond effectively to the 
composition of the inmate population. 

While the number of traditional prison gang members remains 
relatively stable, we are experiencing a fairly rapid influx of 
individuals who belong to street gangs such as Crips, Bloods, and 
Black Gangster Disciples. The increased number of individuals 
associated with these gangs and other so-called "security threat 
groups" has resulted in an increased incidence of inmate-on
inmate violence. The Bureau closely monitors these groups and 
endeavors to share quality intelligence about them with all staff 
who have a legitimate "need to know." We are actively training 
key staff regarding management strategies for newly emerging 
security threat groups. When necessary, disruptive members of 
security threat groups are removed from institutions and placed 
in other Bureau facilities in an effort to maintain an 
appropriate population balance. Those whose behavior poses the 
greatest threat are often placed in the U.S. Penitentiary in 
Marion, Illinois, our most secure facility. When necessary, 
individuals who require separation and who cannot be safely 
housed in Bureau facilities are placed in State institutions on a 
contract basis. 

Question· 9: In the l02d Congress, I sponsored legislation that 
required a prison impact statement for all crime bills sponsored 
by Congress. The bill became part of the Omnibus Crime Control 
Act of 1991 which didnlot become law. How do you think such a 
law would help the BUreau? 

Answer 9: Under the bill, the Attorney General would be 
responsible for furnishing prison impact statements to Congress: 
(1) by March 1 of each year, reflecting the cumulative impact of 
all relevant changes in the law taking effect during the 
preceding calendar year; and (2) within 7 days of any 
congressional request for information relating to a pending 
measure or matter that might affect the number of defendants 
processed through the Federal criminal justice system. 

We support the objective of providing Congress more information 
on the potential impact on the prison popUlation of enactment of 
pending legislation. The Bureau of Prisons currently attempts to 
provide this information and its fiscal implications to Congress 
when. major crime legislation is introduced. The provision in 
question would provide a formal structure for such comments. 
However, we note that any request from Congress for such a 
statement would have to be responded to by the Attorney General, 
in consultation with the Sentencing Commission and the 

. Administrative Office of the Courts within seven days. Even if 
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the Department did not have to consult with these other entities, 
the seven day time frame is not feasible. We would request that 
the period be changed to a more realistic time frame, at least 
thirty days. While the Bureau would make any population and 
budgetary projections as quickly as possible, we typically would 
need considerably more. than seven days to do accurate analyses. 

Question 10: Your written testimony and your testimony given at 
the hearing provided one scenario under which approximately 1,612 
inmates potentially could be immediately eligible for diversion 
to alternative sentences and in future years up to 10 percent of 
the population might be similarly eligible. The explanation on 
how this number was arrived at was not provided in full due to 
the need to explore other issues raised. Please provide detail 
on the policy decisions made and the standards used to arrivo at 
these estimated numbers. Please also detail what policy 
decisions would have to be made in order to implement the 
scenario? 

Answer 10: To estimate the potential "divertable" population, we 
started with a pool of all current offenders whose primary 
offense was a drug or "white collar" (fraud, income, 
counterfeiting, embezzlement) offense. We then excluded 
offenders who were considered violent (using the same definition 
as in the answer to question 7), all offenders who had a prior 
prison commitment, "white collar" offenders if the total property 
value of their offense was greater than $250,000, and drug 
offenders if their drug quantity was at least 400 grams of 
cocaine, 25 kilograms of marijuana, 80 grams of heroin, or 1 gram 
or "crack" cocaine. The drug amounts and property value are used 
to define the upper limit for the lowest offense-severity rating 
used by the Bureau of Prisons in its inmate classification system 
and are consistent with, although not identical to, u.s. 
Sentencing Guideline levels. We also estimate that if these same 
criteria were applied to an admission population, about 10 
percent of these offenders could be diverted. 

To implement diversion for this limited number of defendants, the 
U.S. Sentencing Guidelines would have to be modified to allow 
sentences of probation. Under current guideltne policy, there 
are only a few "zones" in the sentencing table where a sentence 
of probation or a "split" sentence of prison and probation is 
allowed. 

Question 11: In your hypothetical concerning the increase of 
-good time- and applying it retroactively, 4,000 inmates would be 
immediately e1igible for release. Please provide in more detail 
the criteria used to determine eligibility in order to arrive at 
the 4,000 estimate. 

Answer 11: In our proposed "good time" scenario, we did not put 
any restriction on who could earn additional good time. If 
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additional good time were to be considered for Federal prisoners, 
we would favor an approach that ~ould establish restrictions 
concerning which inmates could qualify for additional good time 
and under what conditions additional good time could be earned. 
The Bureau prefers limiting additional good time to offenders 
whose instant offense is not a serious violent or serious drug 
offense, a sex offense, or a violation of public trust. 
Furthermore, additional good time would have to be earned by 
participation in programs (e.g., work, education, drug abuse 
treatment) . 

Question 12: There have been a number of state prison riots and 
incidents bordering on riots in the past few months (Ohio, 
Michigan). In April, the ~ureau had an inmate sit-down in 
Oakdale following the suicide of an inmate. While the 'incident 
in Oakdale ended peacefully, the Ohio prison riot resulted in a 
number of deaths including guards. Does the increased population 
alone increase the chance of such incidents in the federal 
prisona or are other factors more significant? Please explain 
what these factors might include. 

Answer 12: Increasing an inmate population beyond the design 
capacity of a facility can be expected to increase tension within 
that institution, but increased population alone cannot be 
identified as the sole reason for incidents or disturbances in an 
institution. Open communication between staff and inmates, 
responsive institution management, the provision of quality food 
and medical services, correctional programs (including work), and 
the involvement of community volunteers within an institution all 
serve to mitigate problems that can arise from institution 
c~Qwding. Additionally, Regional and Central Office oversight, 
guidance, support, and responsiveness to institution staff also 
assist in lessening the impact of crowding. 

Question 13: Have inmate assaults increased in the past ten years 
either inmate to inmate or inmate to guard? please provide 
details. 

Answer 13: The following table details the number and rate of 
assaults for Fiscal Years 1983 to 1992. The rate of assault per 
1,000 inmates generally declined between 1983 and 1992. The 
increase shown in 1992 is due in large part to a definitional 
change described 'in the note accompanying the table. However, as 
the note also indicates, the 1992 increase cannot be completely 
attributed to changes in reporting; some portion of the trend is 
due to ;ncreases in actual assaults. 
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A$SAIJIl.T STATISTICS n 1983 - FT 1992 

IJI'ali-!!f-I~R ~D I!!!§!R !;m U!~~ !mY'J.Il 
UTE UlE UlE UlE UlE UlE .- F£R 1,000 PO 1,000 PEl 1,000 "".DO:l PO 1,000 PEl 1.COO 

lEAl DAnT PC:P .. TOTAl. ..... m I/JII'tI IMATES \IJIII'II ._m lorAi. ..... m I/JII'tI .... ,.. """"" ..... "" 
1983 29,718 344 11.6 229 7.7 115 3.9 2'8 7.3 45 '.5 ,7.1 5.' 

'984 31,394 J5B 11.4 '99 6.3 '59 5.' 3" 9.9 5' 1.6 260 8.3 

'985 33,834 3Il9 9.' '92 5.7 117 3.5 206 6.' 39 '.2 '67 4.9 

19M 39,008 374 9.6 227 5.' '47 3.' 23, 5.9 3' .8 200 5.' 

'981 42,6;17 336 7.9 '91) 4.5 '46 3.4 17.1 4.1 35 .. '38 3.2 

'988 43,835 296 6.8 147 3.4 '49 3.4 14' 3.2 24 .5 117 2.7 

'989 47,804 40' 8.4 '75 3.7 226 4.7 159 3.3 2' .4 138 2.9 

'990 55,542 460 8.3 '66 3.0 294 5.3 '87 3.4 31 .6 '56 2 •• 

199' 61,404 531 8.6 '94 3.2 337 5.5 205 3.3 37 .6 168 2.7 

1992 67,225 6'7 9.2 22' 3.3 396 5.9 529 1.9 83 '.2 Wi 6 •• 

..,..: lhe fnfamatlon on assault. I. dram frca Correctional services and. I.Iltft the ud of 1991, reflected -slgnlflt:DIlt lC 

asaaults. In JatUlry af 19'12, • IIII:IDOranc:Ua WI smt to aU Correctional Services adlfnlatrllotors and captalM which 
stet:!d that all 101 (atteripted or accuaL aggreulwr hsault) and 224 <attenpted or ac::tU5L sf!rplo • .sauLt) aullt.ilu, no 
matter how minor, IllSt now be reported. Bued en this change In reporting requlremenu" one would anticipate • 
• lbstantf.l Increas. In reports of aasaults for 1992. ntll, 'n feet, t. reftoctcd 'n .Inult &t. for 1992, which chow 
ar'I Increase frcrtl 1991. \.'hlltl the Increase In Issaults for 1992 fs :'fQely explained by this c:tllUlgO In reportfng 
feqJlr«Jenta. analysIs of Discipline- Hearing Officer flndlnea doH rJlow acme a:tuat Increale In nSDuUs durlna 1992. 
The awrage dally PQP!tatfon figures for" 83 .. 91 were extracted fraa the septerber BOP Honthly RtpOrt of ~)'I 
(170.53); begfmin; with FY 92, this Infol'Zlltien la now extracted frm the Septed:ler BCP ~entry Rep!)rt of tnzate Mardays 
C#J1PPS19R2). 

U/wpM • ylth Yeapon UOJ\.'P)l. ylthout ~Ipon 
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Question 14: Please provide the number of i~te or other 
lawsuits presently pending against wardens, other personnel or 
the Bureau itself and provide a breakdown of the type of lawsuits 
these involve. 

Answer 14: The information in Question 14 and 15 has been 
extracted from quarterly reports that are prepared for the 
Director of the Bureau of Prisons on a quarterly basis for each 
fiscal year since fiscal year 1991. The quarterly reports 
contain both a numerical tracking of litigation and a list of 
significant lawsuits and, therefore, do not include descriptive 
information on every lawsuit. Also, oUr current litigation 
tracking system' does not track the resolution of specific case 
types in the manner you requested, but tracks resolution of cases 
against staff in general and against the Bureau. To obtain the 
information you requested would require a manual search of our 
litigation files. (CUrrently, we are in the early stages of 
implementing a software system which, in addition to other 
features, will have the capability to ,track Bureau litigation 
nationwide.) However, we can provide this information if the 
subcommittee feels it is necessary. 

Suits pending against Bureau personnel 

Suits against the Bureau 
Habeas Corpus 
Federal Tort Claims 

Total number of lawsuits currently 
pending against the Bureau2 

1,896 
513 
347 

6,867 

Question 15: Please provide the number of lawsuits against 
personnel or the Bureau resolved in the past five years. Explain 
whether the resolution was in favor of the Bureau or the inmate 
or other party and the amount of damages involved, if any, in 
each lawsuit. 

Answer "l5: The following information was extracted from the 
quarterly reports. As implied above, numerous other cases have 
been dismissed, but are not listed on the quarterly report 
because they are of a routine nature and not significant enough 
to report to the Director. This information would have to be 
made available through a manual search of files. 

2This total number of lawsuits includes not only the above
listed cases, but also other types of cases, such as contract 
claims or employee matters. 



Whitley v. United States 

Marin v. united States 

Pope v. United States 

Hassain v. United States 

Mills v. United States 

Carreon v. United States 

Barnes v. Rison 

Taylor v. United States 

Jordan v. Graves, et al. 

Williams v. Matthews 

Desimone v. Wilkinson 

McCarthy v. Henman 

Johnson v. Belaski 

Wagner v. williford 

Drummond v. Quinlan 

Rewald v. United States 

Houston v. Thornburgh 

Pitchford v. United States 

304 

Tort claim settled for $~50 

Tort claim - medical malp'ractice -
settled for $365,000 

Tort claim settled for $80,000 

'Tort claim settled for $2,500 

Tort claim - court awarded $89,000 

Tort claim settled for $5,000 

Tort claim settled for $2,500 

Tort claim - judgment entered 
plaintiff for $15,000 

Judgment in favor of employee 

Case dismissed in favor of 
defendants/BOP employees 

Dismissed in favor of 
defendant~/BOP employees 

for 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Tort claim - medical malpractice 
settled for $53,000 

Ruling in favor of defendant/DOJ 
employee 

Tcrt claim - settled for $70,000 
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Ruling against United States, no 
damages 

Tort claim settled for $4,000 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
$400,000 judgment against United 
States 

Bivens case settled for $2,500 

Tort claim settled for $7,500 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $225,000 

Tort claim - dismissed in favor of 
United States 

Dismissed in favor of BOP 

Dismissed in favor of BOP policies 

Dismissed in favor of.defendant/DOJ 
employee 

EEO claim settled for $32,500 

Tort claim and Bivens - medical 
malpractice - settled for $50,000 

Ruling in favor of defendant/DOJ 
employee 

Tort claim - dismissed in favor of 
United States 

Ruling in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
ruling in favor of United States 

Motion to enforce plea agreement -
ruling in favor of inmate defendant 
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Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $10,000 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Judge found clgainst United States 
for $243,000 

Tort claim se·ttled 

Judge found against United States 
for $750 

Dismissed in .favor of United States 

Tort claim settled for $3,250 

Tort claim 'settled for $250 

Tort claim settled for $50,000 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $1.3 million 

Tort claim - medical malpractice 
settled for $5,000 

Tort cl,Lim settled for $400 

Judgment against United States for 
$258,4 /50 

Tort (11 aim, dismissed in favor of 
Unite,j States 

Dismissal in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Setl~led - job reinstatement and 
$702 in back pay 

TOl:t claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $12,000 

Settled for $200 

Tort claim settled for $65 
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Tort claim -. medical malpractice -
settled for $22,500 

Plaintiff/BOP employee granted 
promotion and $5,000 award 

Bivens claim - ruling in favor of 
defendant/DOJ employee 

Tort claim and Bivens action - jury 
verdict in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Bivens claim - ruling in favor of 
defendant/BOP employee 

Tort claim settled for $126.98 

Tort claim settled for replacement 
pair of sneakers 

Tort claim settled for $225 and 
government eyeglasses 

Tort claim settled for $250 

Bivens action and tort claim 
settled for $3,000 

Class action suit - settled by 
agreement to remove asbestos at FCr 
Danbury 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Dismissed in favor of United States 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employees 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employees 
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Tort claim settled for $150 

Tort claim - medical malpractice 
settled for $75,000 

Tort claim settled for $500 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $12,000 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $10,000 

Judgment against defendants/BOP 
employees for $156,000 

Dismissed in favor of defendant/BOP 
employee 

Dismissed in favor of United States 

Dismissed in favor of United States 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $70,000 

Tort claim - medical malpractice -
settled for $35,000 

Tort Claim settled for $100,000 

-Tort claim settled for $8,000 

BOP employee awarded $35,000 and 
reinstated 

Settlement for $79,000 

Tort claim - Bivens - settled for 
$3,500 

Tort Claim settled for $25,000 

Bivens case - settled for $100 

Dismissed in favor of United States 
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Section l:I 

Question 1: Provide more iuformation as to exactly what 
constitutes a low level trafficker and what constitutes violence? 

Answer 1: A low-level drug trafficker is an individual who 
maintains a peripheral role in a drug offense involving drug 
quantities that do not exceed those described in the attached 
"Offense Severity Chart" (see next page). Ordinarily, this 
offender has no pending charges; a sentence of 15 years or less; 
no history of escapes within the last 10 years; and no violence 
within the last 5 years. The typical low-level drug offender 
maintains the capacity of a courier or off-loader. 

By Bureau of Prisons policy on inmate classification, severity of 
violence is defined according to the degree of seriousness that 
resulted in a conviction or finding of guilt: 

Minor 'Violence: Aggressive or intimidating behavior 
that is not likely to cause serious bodily harm 'or 
death (simple assault, fights, domestic squabbles, 
etc.) . 

Serious Violence: Aggressive or intimidating behavior 
that is likely to cause serious bodily harm or death 
(aggravated assault, intimidation involving a weapon, 
incidents involving arson or ex-~losives, rape, etc.). 

Question 2: l:nformation was provided which indicated that 59 
percent of prisoners released are non-repeat offenders. Of the 
remaining 41 percent can you provid~ information on the type of 
repeat crimes and how many are multiple repeat offenders? 

Answer 2: The following table details the type of crimes 
committed by repeat offenders at their first rearrest in a sample 
of 1987 releasees. 
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Frequencies for First Recidivating Offense 

Profile: 

Rearrest Offense 

Drugs 
Parole Violation 
Larceny 
Assault 
Robbery 
Traffic 
Fraud 
Burglary 
Forgery 
Weapon 
Stolen Property 
Flight Ej3cape 
Other 
Obstruction of Justice 
Public Peace 
Motor Vehicle Theft 
Tax 
Manslaughter/Homicide 
Trespassing 
Obstruction of Courts, Etc. 
Liquor 
Sexual Assault 
Arson 
Property Damages 
Sex Offenses 
Family 
Gambling 
Kidnapping 
Embezzlement 
Bribery 

Missing Information = 9 

Number & Percent of 
the Sample in Each 

Category 
N percent 

(122) 
(75) 
(59) 
(33) 
(25) 
(21) 
(20) 
(18) 
(17) 
(17) 
(H) 
(10) 

(9) 
(8) 
(8) 
(7) 
(4) 
(4) 
(3) 
(3) 
(3) 
(2) 
(2) 
(2) 
(2) 
(2) 
(1) 
(1) 
(1) 
(1) 

24.8 
15.3 
12.0 
6.7 
5.1 
4.3 
4.1 
3.7 
3.5 
3.5 
2.2 
2.0 
1.8 
1.6 
1.6 
1.4 
0.8 
0.8 
0.6 
0.6 
0.6 
0.4 
0.4 
0.4 
0.4 
0.4 
0.2 
0.2 
0.2 
0.2 

Question 3: What percentage of the repeat offenders were on 
parole or probation when the repeat offense was committed? 

Answer 3:' It is estimated that 90 percent were under supervision 
at the time of the repeat offense. Of the total sample, 490 
releasees (40.8 percent) recidivated within. 3 years of release. 
Of these, 247 (50.4 percent of those who recidivated) we~e 
rearrested or had parole revoked only once, 78 recidivated twice, 
48 three times, 24 four times, 12 five times, 11 six times, 11 
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seven times, and 10 who had more than seven and up to as many as 
fifteen times recidivated. The totaL nunilier,of arrest charges or 
parole revocations are described in the following table: 

For those who recidivated in the 1987 release sample, the number 
and percent of all recidivating events (i.e., rearrests or parole 
revocations> : 

Offense Number Percent 

MANS ./HOMICIDE 8 0.777 
SEXUAL ASSAULT 4 0.389 
ASSAULT 75 7.289 
ROBBERY 44 4.276 
BURGLARY 47 4.568 
LARCENY 140 13 .605 
AUTO 24 2.332 
ARSON 4 0.389 
KIDNAPPING 1 0.097 
FORGERY 44 4.276 
FRAUD 44 4.276 
EMBEZZLEMENT 1 0.097 
STOLEN PROPERTY 20 1.944 
PROPERTY DAMAGE 5 0.486 
DRUGS 258 25.073 
SEX QFFENSE 2 0.194 
FAMILY 3 0.292 
GAMBLING 1 0.097 
LIQUOR 9 0.875 
OBSTRUCT POLICE 17 1.652 
FLIGHT ESCAPE 22 2.138 
OBSTRUCT COURTS,ETC 8 0.777 
BRIBERY 1 0.097 
WEAPON 45 4.373 
PUBLIC PEACE 17 1.652 
TRAFFIC 33 3.207 
TRESPASSING 12 1.166 
TAX 4 0.389 
OTHER 5 0.466 
PAROLE REVOCATION 131 12.731 

TOTAL 1029 100.000 

NOTEt Total does not sum to 490 because, as indicated, some 
persons recidivated more than once. 

Question 4: Does the presence of a weapon always compel a 
determination that an inmate is considered a violent offender? 

Answer 4: If the presence of a weapon in the instant offense is 
described in the defendant's pre-sentence investigation, then we 
do characterize the offender as violent. 
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Question 5: Can you quantify the percentage of those non-citizen 
criminals in federal prison who also are drug abusers? 

Answer 5: According to an inmate survey of sentenced prisoners 
conducted in June 1991, 16 percent of the nOli-citizens reported 
using drugs regularly, while 13.8 percent had admitted using 
drugs i~,the month before their arrest. Among citizens, 48 
percent reported regular drug use and 35.8 percent reported using 
drugs in the month before their arrest. 

Question 6: Of the 39,500 identified as a subgroup potentially 
eligible for alternative sanctions, how many of these were not 
drug offenders? please provide a breakdown of their offense 
category. 

Answer 6: In addition to a pool of 39,508 drug offenders from 
which 1,164 were selected as potentially divertable, a pool of 
4,2G7 "white collar" offenders was selected. This pool contained 
embezzlement, fraud, forgery, counterfeiting, and income tax 
offenders. Of these offenders, we calculated that 448 could be 
diverted. 

I trust this is fully responsive to your questions. I would b~ 
happy to provide you with any additional information, or to 
elaborate on any of these responses. 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
Sheila F. Anthony 
Assistant Attorney General 
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,ApPENDIX 3.-AN ANALYSIS OF NON-VIOLENT DRUG OFFENDERS WITH 
MINIMAL CRIMINAL HISTORIES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, FEB-
RUARY 4, 1994 . 

An Analysis of Non-Violent Drug Offenders with Minimal Criminal Histories 

United States Departml':nt of Justice 

Executive Summary 

Recent years have been marked by dramatic increases in the Federal prison population and in 
the number of Federal defendants sentenced for drug law violations. This report takes as its 
focus drug offenders with a minimal or no prior criminal history whose offense did not 
involve sophisticated criminal activity and whose offense behavior was not violent. We refer 
to this person as a "low-level" drug offender. This shorthand is adopted for purposes of 
convenience. and not to suggest any policy conclusions or assessments about the -seriousness 
or harm resulting from drug offenses. The purpose of the analysis is to gain a more solid 
foundation of knowledge to inform criminal justice policy decisions. 

The study started with a group of offenders selected from computerized records used by the 
U.S. Sentencing Commission a:!d the Bureau of Prisons. A sample was identified on the basis 
of automated information about prior convictions, violence.in the current offense, and level of 
sophistication of the instant offense. However, once the sample was identified, more in-depth 
rccord searches (including paper records with considerably more detail and National Crime 
Information Center records) disclosed more specific information about criminal histories as 
well as the functional role individual offenders played in their offenses. 

It should be noted that there are at least two fundamental approaches to the sentencing of drug 
law offenders: One approach emphasizes the harm associated with the amount of drugs 
involved in the offense. Indeed, mandatory-minimum penalties for drug offenses have this 
premise. A second approach recognizes that in addition to the harm associated with the 
quantity of drugs, there are other important sentencing factors including the offender's role, 
and the risk he or she poses to the community. This report does not endorse or recommend 
one approach above the other. Rather it provides infonruition on risk and role for the 
consideration of policymakers. 

The major fmdings of this study are: 

A $ubstantial number of drug law violators who are sentenced to incarceration in 
Bureau of Prisons custody can be classified as "roW-level". Using one set of criteria 
which limited offenders to no current or prior violence in their records, no 
involvement in sophisticated criminal activity and no prior commitment, there were 
16,316 Federal prisoners who could be considered low-level drug law violators. They 
constituted 36.1 percent of all drug law offenders in the prison system and 21.2 
percent of the total sentenced Federal prison population. 

If we further restricted the population to those offenders with zero criminal history 
points (according to U.S. Sentencing Commission rules), there were 12,727 Federal 
prisoners who could be considered low-level drug law violators. They constituted 28.2 
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percent of all drug law offenders in the prison system and 16.6 percent of all 
sentenced prisoners. 

The average sentence of the low-level drug law offender group was 81.5 months, 
which means that, under Guideline sentencing, these individuals will serve, on 
average, at least 5'l4 years before release from prison. 

Even with a liberal interpretation of criminal justice contact (where criminal justice 
contact was defined as an arrest regardless of disposition), the majority of low-level 
offenders had no prior recorded contact with the criminal justice system. The data do 
not reflect criminal justice contacts outside the United States. Therefore, criminal 
justice contacts for non-citizens may be under-reported. 

Based on the study sample. two-thirds of low-level drug offenders currently in the 
Bureau of Prisons received mandatory-minimum sentences. 

Even among low-level drug offenders, sentences have increased 150 percent above 
what they were prior to the implementation of Sentencing Guidelines and signifiCant 
sentencing legislation which established mandatory-minimum sentences for primarily 

- drug and weapons offenses. 

Among the low-level offenders, 42.3 percent were couriers or played peripheral roles 
in drug trafficking. 

Low-level drug law violators arc much less likely than high-level defendants to 
reoffend after their release from prison and, if they do recidivate, they are unlikely to 
conunit a crime of violence. Furthermore, the length of their incarceration does not 
positively or negatively influence th~ir recidivism. These conclusions were based on a 
review of the research literature. 

Even for lOW-level defendants, the most significant determinant of their sentence was 
drug quantity. The defendant's role in the offense had only a small influence on the 
length of the eventual sentence. 

When examining the importance of demographics in sentencing outcomes for low-level 
offenders. citizenship was a signifiCllnt factor even after accounting for most factors 
involved in sentencing. 

Throughout the report, we distinguish among the role a defendant played in the drug scheme, 
the amount of drugs involved in the offense. and risk (i.e., the likelihood someone will 
reoffend and whether their new offense would be a crime involving drugs or violence). We 
based our evaluation of risk to a great extent on the criminal history of the defendant. Past 
research has consistently shown that prior record is the best determinant of future criminal 
involVement. Role in the offense was intended to portray the defendant's functi!!n in the drug 
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scheme. The concept of functional role was developed by the U.S. Sentencing Commission 
(USSC) and has been used in their research. We originally coded 17 categories consistent 
with the USSC categories; however, we found that among the non-violent drug offenders with 
minimal criminal histories, high-fmid-level dealer, money laundererfmanufacturer, street-level 
dealer, courier, and peripheral role were the primary categories necessary to undersll!nd the 
defendant's involvement in the drug offense. As a result of this coding effort, some offenders 
originally defmed as low-level, were found to have relatively sophisticated roles. 

In severa! sections of this report, we contrast "low-" and "high-level" offenders. This 
distinction is a relative one. We used certain criteria to define a low-level offender pool and 
anyone who did not meet these criteria were categorized as higher level. This remaining pool 
of higher-level offenders does not imply these are all extremely risky defendants. This 
remaining group spans some defendants who are similar to the lOW-level pool and some who 
are very dissimilar. As a shorthand, throughout this paper, instead of referring to low- and 
higher-level we adopt the convention low- and high-level. . 

The study shows that even with a conservative defmition of risk, which, along with other 
constraints, limited the target population to defendants with no past arrest of any kind, 
regardless of the disposition (conviction, not guilty, dismissed, no information), there were 
still a substantial number of low-level offenders. We used National Crime Information Center 
(NCIC) "rap sheets" as the basis for assessing pas! criminal justice contacts. This database 
does not report criminal justice contacts in other countries. Therefore, it is possible that we 
have under-represented the past criminal justice contacts of non-citizens. Nevertheless, by 
using the broad defmition of criminal justice contact as any arrest, we also probably 
overestimated the past criminal histories of both U.S. citizens and some non-citizens. 

Almost all of the analyses L'I this report distinguished between U.S. citizens and non-citizens. 
Our purpose was to develop the information based on citizenship in the event that specific 
policy has to be written for the 10w-leNel non-citizen offender. Without going into the details 
of our analyses, it seems clear that low-level non-citizens received longer sentences than their 
U.S. counterparts. However, we found no racial or gender trends in the sentencing of low
level drug law violators. 

This paper demonstrates that mandatory-minimum prison sentences for specific drug amounts 
have had a profound influence on the structure of Sentencing Guidelines. Not surprisingly, 
drug quantity is, by far, the most important determinant of sentence length. Even after adding 
role adjustments or departure results into the sentencing equation, drug quantity was still the 
dominant determinant of sentence length. We have shown that drug defendants with minor 
functional roles (e.g., courier or peripheral role) still receive sentences that overlap a great 
deal with defendants who had much more significant roles in the drug scheme. This suggests 
that one possible mechanism to further calibrate sentences (upward or downward) would be to 
increase the effect of Guideline adjustments for role. 

Additionally, the data from this study confirmed that Federal drug offenders, even those with 

76-939 - 94 - 11 
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minor or no past criminal behavior, are receiving much longer sentences than they were prior 
to the 1986 Anti-Drug Abuse Act, which established most of the mandatory-minimum 
penalties for .drug trafficking and importation, and the implementation of Sentencing 
Guidelines. In many cases, defendants are receiving a prison sentence when, previously, they 
would have received probation. This study showed that these defendants were clearly culpable 
and some of them were convicted of offenses involving large quantities of drugs. 
Nevertheless, as the researr.h literature shows, at least for the low.level defendants, a shon 
prison sentence is just as likely to deter them from future offending as a long prison sentence. 

Long sentences do 3ervc imponant criminal justice goals such as retribution and incapacitation 
of the offender. Long sentences may also have instnnnental value in promoting general 
deterrence and in encouraging defendants to cooperate with prosecutors in some cases. 
However, long sentences may entail certain costs. If sentences for drug crimes, especially 
those involving relatively small amounts of drugs and in which the defendant had a peripheral 
role are perceived as too harsh, this perception may diminish the value of long sentences for 
crimes considered more serious, such as those involving violence. Long sentences for low
level offenders also have the effect of increasing the use of expensive prison bed space. The 
Bureau of Prisons calculates it costs approximately $20,000 per year to house a Federal 
offender. Some might argue that these resources could be used more efficiently to promote 
other criminal justice needs such as providing more money for additional police in our 
communities. . 
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An Analysis of Non-Violent Drug Offenders with Minimal Criminal Histories 

Overview 

In this study, we have examined information on low-level drug law violators. By low-level 
drug law violators. we mean ... essentially. non-violent. offenders with minimal or no prior 
criminal historv whose offense did not involve sophisticated criminal activityl and who 
otherwise did not present negative characteristics which would preclude consideration for 
sentence modification. Our purpose in this analysis was to gain a more solid foundation of 
knowledge to inform criminal justice policy decisions. In order to accomplish this task, we 
have produced a report in eight sections. 

In section I, we disCWiS the scope and purpose of the study. Sections n, m, ami IV describe 
the low-level population in considerable detail. Section n contrasts the low- and high-level 
inmate populations confmed in the Bureau of Prisons in June 1993. Based on a sample of 
767 offenders, section m highlights the Jow-Ievel offender's role in the drug offense, criminal 
record, and information on violent behavior in past or current offenses. Section IV looks at 
an even smaller ~ple (126 offenders) and provides a description of a study in which 
Department of Justice staff wrote brief narratives on selected offender cases. Sections V and 
VI examine the potential recidivism of the low-level population if alternative or shorter 
sentences were imposed. Section V has a brief discussion of the recidivism of a low-level 
offender population released in 1987. Section VI discusses the relationship between time
served and recidivism based on previous research. Section VII compares sentences before and 
after implementation of U.S. Sentencing Guidelines and mandatory-minimum sentences fol' 
drug offenses. Section VIII examines the relationship between a defendant's role in the 
offense, the risk he or she poses to the community, and the quantity of drugs involved in the 
offense. A summary of each section appears below. 

Section I. This section briefly states the scope of the study which was designed to provide 
information relevant to policy considerations for low-level drug offenders. We do not 
recommend specific sentencing or charging policies and practices. T'llese policy decisions 
must be made on the basis of the sometimes competing goals of criminal justice, namely 
retribution, justice, rehabilitation, incapacitation, general deterrence, specific deterrence, law 

I When we selected offenders from the Bureau of Prisons (BOP) database, we excluded 
offenders with any indication of sophisticated criminal activity. BOP policy defmes 
sophisticated criminal activity for a drug offense as an offender who "was a principal figure 
or prime motivator in the criminal organization or activity, including an individual who acted 
alone or directed the illicit activities of a criminal organization." This definition obviously 
overlaps with the Sentencing Guideline definition of "aggravating role. " 
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enforcement utilities, and fiscal constraints. However, becau~e mandatory-minimum sentences 
for drug trafficking and importation have a pervasive effect on Guideline sentencing structure 
for drug offenses, any discussion of policy affecting drug offenders must consider the effect 
of these penalties on prison sentences. In this paper, we distinguish risk, dermed as the 
probability an offender will !:ommit a new offense after release and whether that offense will 
be violent, from drug quantity involved in the crime. This is consistent with Federal 
Sentencing Guidelines which calculate crinlinal history (risk) and offense severity separately. 
One approach to sentencing drug offenders is to make drug <:uantity the primary sentencing 
factor. An alternative approach for low-level drug law offenders could decouple or weaken 
the relationship between drug quantity and sentence length that currently exists and increase 
the influence of other sentencing factors. This is not to suggest that sentences will necessarily 
or should be lowered, but that other sentencing factors such as role in the offense might be 
given greater weight. 

Section n. Based upon one set of criteria used in this study, the analysis found that as of 
June 1993, there were 16,316 Federal prisoners who could be considered low-level drug law 
violators. They constituted 36.1 percent of all drug law offenders in the prison system and 
21.2 percent of the total sentenced Federal prison population. The average sentence of the 
low-level drug law offender group was 81.5 months, which means that, under Guideline 
sentencing, these individuals will serve, on average, at least 5lA years before release from 
prison. 

Even using rather conserv&tive criteria of risk based on the arrest records of offenders, we 
found that 30.3 percent of drug trafficking defendants sentenced in FY 1!?92 and 21.4 percent 
of drug offenders currently in Bureau of Prisons custody could be considered low-level. We 
excluded quantity of drugs involved in the offense from our lOW-level calculations, which is 
consistent with the way the U.S. Sentencing Commission (USSC) separately treats criminal 
history (risk) and offense level. 

While the primary comparison made throughout this report is between low- and high-level 
drug offenders, in most of our analYses we also compare citizens and non-citizens. We did 
this because of the possible policy decisions that may requu-e information based upon 
citizenship; however, as the data showed, while low-level U.S. citizens and non-citizens 
shared similar criminal backgrounds, citizenship also had a pronounced effect on differences 
between offenders with regard to marital status, substance abuse, and other characteristics. 

Section II first compares low- and high-level drug offenders on a number of demographic and 
behavioral characteristics. Then, for both policy considerations and because of the striking 
differences between citizen and non-citizen drug law offenders on a number of important 
characteristics, citizens are compared with non-citizens for the entire Bureau of Prisons drug 
offender population. Following that. comparisons are made between low- and high-level 
citizens and between low- and high-level non-citizens. 
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Contrasts Between Low- and High-Level Drug Law O!jend~rs. The most distinctive 
differences between the low- and high-level groups were the following: the low-level group 
was disproportionately female (13.9 percent of the low-level and 5.9 percent of the high-level 
group were women) and disproportionately non-citizens (43.3 ~rcent of the low-level and 
21.3 percent of the high-level group were non-citizens). 

Members of the low-level group were less likely to have regularly used drugs at least once a 
week for one month at any time in their lives (33.9 percent of the low-level and 44.7 percent 
of the high-level group were self-reported users).2 The low-level group had a lower rate of 
prison misconduct overall and a substantially lower rate of serious misconduct, which includes 
assaults, escape attempts, and drug possession or use (15.6 percent of the low-level and 27.8 
perr;ent of the high-level group had at least one misconduct incident and 2.5 percent of the 
low-l::tvel and 8.7 percent of the high-level group had serious misconduct incidents). The low
level group was more likely to be married (45.8 percent of the low-level and 40.8 percent of 
the high-level group were married). The low-level group was somewhat younger than the 
high-level group (29.8 percent of the low-level and 25.7 percent of the high-level group were 
less than 30 years old at admission to prison). The low-level group was slightly more likely 
than the high-level group to have at least 12 years of education and to have been employed 
full time prior to their incarceration thailt members of the high-level group (73.8 percent of 
the low-level and 72.6 percent of the high-level group had at least 12 years of education and 
68.9 percent of the low-level and 65.6 percent of the high-level group were employed full 
time prior to their present incarceration). 

Contrasts Between Citizell and Non-Citizen Drug Law OjJenders. Of the 31,991 confmed 
drug law violators who were U.S. citizens, 28.9 percent (9,258) were low-level drug law 
violators. And among the 13,207 non-citizen drug law violators, over balf (7,044) were low
level offenders. The average sentence of low-level drug law violators who were U.S. citizens 
was 78.8 months, while for low-level non-citizens, the average sentence length was 85.0 
months. Since t,he great majority of these offenders were sentenced under the U.S. 
Sentencing Guidelines, the U.S.-citizen group will serve, on average, Sill years before release 

2 Throughout this report, we use different defmitions of "drug abuse." In some cases, we 
refer to regular use. In other cases, we refer to drug dependence or whether a defendant was 
under the influence of d,\'ugs at the time of his or her arrest. The proportion of offenders who 
have a drug abuse problem can vary widely depending on the definition one adopts. In this 
repon, we are simply trying to demonstrate the relative difference in drug use among 
different types of defendants. The Bureau of Prisons has adopted a rigorous defmition of 
'drug abuse that depends on a clinical diagnosis of a substance abuse problem. Under that 
definition, about 30 percent of BOP U1IIUIteS have a moderate to severe problem and require 
treannent. That definition should not be confused with the various drug abuse defmitions that 
appear throughout this paper. 
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while, non-citizens will serve an average of 6 years .• 

Non-citizen drug law offenders were predominantly from Mexico (31.6 percent), Colombia 
(23 percent), Cuba (9.8 percent), the Dominican Republic (6.7 percent), Jamaica (5.5 
percent) and Nigeria (4.7 percent). Non-citizen drug law violators were also more likely to 
be married and less likely separated or divorced (55.1 percent of the non-citizens were 
married compared to 37.7 percent of the citizens). Furthermore, of the small proponion of 
drug law defendants who did graduate from college, a greater percentage of non-citizens were 
more likely to have received college diplomas; however, U.S. citizens were more likely than 
non-citi.7.ens to have had some high school education or to have graduated from high school. 
Non-citizen drug law violators were also more likely to have been employed at the time of 
arrest and to have others dependent upon them, yet to have earned less both legitimately and 
illegitimately the year before arrest. Non-citizen drug law offenders were much less likely to 
be drug users or dependent on drugs (15.7 percent Of the non-citizens compared to 50.7 
percent of the c;:itiJ'.ens were self-reported substance abusers). 

Contrasts Between Low- and High-Level U.S. CiJizens. Focusing on U.S. citizens, we see 
that the low-level group had a disproportionate number of womell (16.3 percent of the low
level group were women, compared to 6.4 percent of the high-level group). The low-level 
group also had a lower percentage of persons charged with prison misconduct than did the 
high-level group (15.3 percent of the low-level and 28.5 percent of the high-level group had 
any misconduct charges while in prison). Serious misconduct (i.e., assaults, escape attempts, 
drug use) was also lower among the low-level group than among the high-level group (2.8 
percent of the low-level group had been charged with a serious misconduct compared to 8.8 
percent of the high-level group). Finally, the low-level group had a smaller percentage of 
self-reported substance abusers than the high-level group (45.3 percent of the low-level and 
52.9 percent of the high-level group could be categorized as self-reported substance abusers). 

Contrasts Between Low- and High-Level Non-Citiz.ens. Among low-level non-citizens, there 
were a disproportionate number of women (10.8 percent of the low-level and 4.1 percent of 
the high-level group were women). Compared to high-level non-citizens, low-level non
citizens were less likely to be separated or divorced (14.8 percent of the low-level and 19.2 
percent of the high-level group were separated or divorced); were less likely to have been 
employed in a full-time job (71.6 percent of the low-level and 75.1 percent of the high-level 
group were employed full-time prior to incarceration); were less likely to be reliant on illegal 
income (4.4 percent of the low-level and 9.5 percent of the high-level group had income from 
illegal sources); were less likely to have a history of substance abuse (12.9 percent of the 
low-level and 17.6 percent of the high-level group were substance abusers); and were less 

'likely to have a record of prison misconduct (14.7 percent of the low-level and 25.1 percent 
of the high-Ie.vel group had any prison misconduct). Additionally, ollly 2 percent of the low
level group it.'1d any serious misconduct (i.e .• assaults, escape attempts, drug use), compared 
to 8.2 percent of the high-level group. Lastly, among the low-level group, there were 

'i 
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relatively more Mexicans, Colombians, Nigerians, and Ghanians, and fewer Cubans and 
Jamaicans, than in th.e high-level group. 

Section m. Because some information, particularly on Guideline sentencing issues and past 
crimirtal history. is not recorded in the Bureau of Prisons au!omated database, we 
supplemented our information with a sample of 767 offenders who were in the custody of the 
Bureau in June 1993 and were sentenced in 1992. Based upon the sample of 767 offenders 
representative of low-level drug law violators, we coded information on the defendant's 
functional role in the offense, weapon use, gang activity, and the type(s) and amount(s) of 
drug(s) involved j" the offense from files kept by the U.S. Sentencing Commission (USSC). 
We also coded the FBI's National Crime Information Center (NCIC) "rap sheets" on every 
offender. and combined. these! data with data from USSC and Federal Bureau of Prisons 
automated files. 

Aceording to USSC data, 33 percent of our sample did not receive a mandatory-minimum 
penalty; 33 percent received a 5-ye .. tr mId 33 percent a 1o-year mandatory-minimum prison 
sentence for a drug offense. The remaining I percent received either a I-year or more than a 
lo-year mandatory prison sentence. 

In this more in-depth review of low-level drug law cases, we found few instances of violence, 
street gang membership, or weapons usc associatep with the drug offense either from the 
paper records (judge's statement of reasons, pre-sentence report, guideline worksheets, plea 
agreements, Government's version of the offense), or the rap sheets. Using the rap sheets, we 
coded any arrest, regardless of disposition (i.e., not guilty. dismissed, conviction, no 
information). Using this criterion. we found 77 percent of non-citizens and 60 percent of U.S. 
citizens had no NCIC arrllst record. NCIC does not contain criminal justice contacts in 
countries other than the United States. For that reason, the NCIC recorded arrests of non
citizens probably under-represents their criminal history. On the other band, by using the 
broad definition of criminal justice contact as any arrest, regardless of disposition, we are 
probably over-representing '.he past criminality of both U.S. citizen and non-citizen 
defendants. 

We also found that 9S percent of non-citizen drug law violators bad no prior arrest for a 
violent offense and 88 percent bad no prior arrest for a drug offense. Among U.S. citizens, 
89 percent bad no prior arrest for a violent offense and 78 percent had no prior arrest for a 
drug offense. 

We also examined the extent to which offenders with a score of zero Guideline criminal 
history points bad any NCIC arrest record. Among non-citizens with no crhninal history 
points, 82 percent bad no prior arrest of any kind, 97 percent bad no arrest for a violent 
offense, 92 percent bad no arrest for a drug offense, and 89 percent had no JUTest for other 
than a drug or violent offense. Among U.S. citizens with zero criminal history points, 71 
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percent had no prior arrest of any kind, 91 pereen! had no arrest for a violent offense, and 86 
percent had no arrest for a drug offense. Furthermore, among non-citizens, 18 percent had an 
arrest for an offense other than a drug or violent crime. 

There was a significant difference in the types of roles U. S. citizens and. non-citizens played 
in the drug offense. Most U.S. citizens could be characterized as dealers, while most non
citizens could be characterized as couriers or "mules" or having even more peripheral roles. 

Section IV. Based upon a subsample of 126 offenders, two groups of Department of Justice 
staff wrote shon narratives on the same defendants. This analysis was intended to be more 
contextual and descriptive than the analyses pcnrayed in sections n and m. One group used 
USSC records to cull information, while the other called the Assistant U.S. Attorneys 
involved in the cases to gather their information and to develop an understanding of the 
panicular cases which went beyond the USSC records. We summarize our findings below 
primarily in the form of impressions rather than data. Because we a.re making generalizations 
in this section based on only 126 cases, we must emphasize lhlIt further systematic research 
should be conducted to confirm or disconflrIll our impressions. 

In reviewing these cases closely, it was clear that there was little doubt as to the culpability of 
these defendants. Moreover, there were few defendants who had a record of violence or a 
gang affiliation. What emerged was a variety of fact patterns and circumstances. There were 
some cases when individuals had rather minimal .foles in the drug offense, but the drug 
amount was so high as to result in a long mandatory sentence. 

In some =, the defendants played minimal roles in large drug C'pc:ratiol)..s whlc:h extended 
many months or even years into the past. It was also evident Ihllt although the study grcup 
members did not have a prior commitment record, some had extensive juvenile andlor adult 
arrest records, suggesting that their lack of prior commitment may have been a matter of their 
good fonune. Some of these individuals also had a history of illegal drug activity as pan of 
their arrest record. 

Section V. Based on a study of 1987 BOP releasecs, persons with similar criminal 
backgrollnds to low-level drug law offenders had about half the recidivism rate (20 percent) 
of the entire relea~ group (40.7 percent recidivism). Recidivism was defmed, in tillS study, 
as any !U-rest or supervision revocation within 3 years of release. When an offender was 
arrested, the offense was typically a drug law violation and rarely involved violence. The 
study also found that, Unlike the present group of low-level drug law offenders who will 
serve, on average, 5~ years of their sentence, the comparable 1987 releasee served, on 
average, less than }Ih years. . 

In a complementary study of all non-citizens released in the ftrst 6 months of 1987 who were 
drug law violators and who met the: USSC criteria for a criminal history category I, it was 
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found that these offenders were even less likely to recidivate than their U.S.-citizen 
counterparts. Although many of these non-citizen offenders were deported after serving a 
prison sentence, even non-citizens released to supervision in the United States were less likely 
to reoffend than similar U.S. citizens. 

Section VI. In this section, we review the research literature that examines the fundamental 
relationship between time-served and recidivism. Citing previous research conducted in 
jurisdictions including the Federal and State prison systems, the evidence clearly shows that 
the amount of time a defendant serves does not have an impact on his or her likelihood of re
offending. 

Section YII. In this section, we compare sentences for low-level drug law violators 
sentenced in 1985 and those sentenced in our 1992 sample. In this analysis, sentences are 
compared among defendants with the same criminal history points and similar drug quantities. 
When the data are categorized into 19 groups, depending on the quantity of drugs involved in 
the offense, the analysis shows that in almost every group, sentences for the 1992 sample are 
longer than sentences for 1985 drug law violators. On average, sentences have increased 146 
percent for offenders with zero criminal history poinL~ - from 24.9 to 61.2 months, and by 
140 percent for offenders with one criminal history point - from 28.3 to 68 months. This 
section also shows that far fewer defendanL~ receive probation under new sentencing policies 
than they did in 1985. 

In section vn, by assuming that sentence length indicates the criminal justice system's view 
of the relative harm caused by an offense. we demonstrate that drug trafficking bas been 
elevated above almost every serious crime except murder. Among offenders with a category I 
criminal hlstory score, sentence lengths for offenders convicted of drug trafficking were 
higher than sentence lengths for offenders convicted of kidnappinglhostage taking, robbery, 
assault, arson, firearms, and racketeering/extonion. We demonstrate that in 1986, the 
relative harm (measured as the ratio of time served for one offense to time served for a 
second offense) of robbery to drug trafficking was almost 2 to 1. In 1992, that ratio was 
1.26 to 1. 

Section vm. Section VllI compares the drug quantities involved in the offense for high-level 
dealers, street-level dealers, couriers, and defendants with a peripheral role. The data show 
that almost 77 percent of all defendan!S in the low-level sample of 767 offenders were 
convicted of offenses involving a large enough quantity of drugs to trigger a mandatory
minimum penalty. Regardless of the functional role a defendant played in the drug scheme, 
the drug amounts involved in the offense are similar across the roles. After applying 
Guideline .adjustments and downward depanures, there is a great deal of overlap in the 
distribution of sentences among high-level dealers, street-level dealers, couriers, and those 
with a peripheral role. 
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An Analysis of Non-Violent Drug Offenders with Minimal Criminal Histories 

Section I. Purpose and Scope of the Study 

Recent Federal Prison Population Growth 

Since 1980, the Federal prison population has more than tripled, rising from 24,000 to more 
than 90,000 in early December 1993. Moreover, it is projected that by the YC9I 2000 the 
prbon popUlation will reach 130,000. Much of this increase has taken place in the last few 
years, driven by the new sentencing laws which have provided for longer prison sentences, 
set mandatory-minimum sentences for certain offenses such as drug law violations and 
offenses involving weapons, abolished parole, and substantially reduced prison good time 
credit. Since the end of 1988, when the full impact of these new laws was realized, the 
prison population has grown by an an:rage of over 650 inmates per month, or enough to fill 
one medium size institution with each new month. 

The emphasis on drug offenses has drainatically changed the composition of the Federal 
prison population. In 1980, 18 percent of Federal prisoners were drug law violators. By the 
end of 1988, this figure was 46 percent, and currently it is 60 percent. The latter percentage 
translates to approximately 46,000 Federal prisoners who are confmed for drug law 
violations, many of whom are first-time offenders. . 

According to the U.S. Sentencing Commission, 28,754 indiVid~re sentenced to Federal 
prisons in 1992 under Guideline sentences. Of these, 14,622 were convicted of drug 
trafficking offenses, and, of this laner group. 9,007 were Sentencing Commission Criminal 
History Category I offenders (i.e •• individuals with zero or one "countable" 3 prior 
conviction(s». Thus, drug law violators with minimal criminal histories accounted for almost 
one-third of the 28,754 Guideline-sentenced cases in 1992. 

Study Purpose 

This study was undertaken to enhance our understanding of the "lOW-level" offender 
popUlation. We use "lOW-level" as a label in a relative sense. The offenders we have taIgeled 
in this study are less likely to be violent. and as the information in the recidivism section of 
this repon demonstrates, are less likely [0 reoffend following release from prison than "higher 

3"Countable" criminal history points refer to points assigned to the prior conviction record 
of the defendant according [0 Guideline roles. These rules are defmed more precisely in 
section ill of this repon. 
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level" offenders who commit drug law or other violations. However, this study does not make 
recommendations on sentence lengths or whether probalion or prison is a preferred sanction. 
These considerations must be made with respect 10 the goals of criminal justice policy 
planners. 

We also recognize that one of the essential problems in developing sentencing policy for drug 
law defendants is the extent to which drug amount should influence the sentencing decision. 
The past practices study conducted by the U. S. Sentencing Commission4 found that prior to 
the implementation of Sentencing Guidelines, drug weight was the most influential factor in a 
judge's sentencing decision. Under current sentencing practices, drug weight is still the most 
influential factor in sentencing. However, due to mandatory-minimum sentences, drug 
quantity establishes a "floor" precluding prison sentences below a certain level for trafficking 
and importation of all drugs, and for possession of crack cocaine. 

Those who advocate the primacy of drug weight in the sentencing decision argue that the 
harm to society of a drug offense is proportional to the type and quantity of the drugs 
involved. Those who advocate that other sentencing factors should playa significant ro!e in 
the sentencing decision argue that personal responsibility or culpability should be an essential 
factor in the sentencing process. Since both points of view have merit, the issue is the extent 
to which drug quantity or culpability should affect the sentencing decision. Stated in these 
terms, the issue is more a matter of degree than fundamental differences in sentencing 
approaches. However, under current sentencing practices, culpability, defined as role, can 
only enlf'.f the sentencing equation under limited circumstances. For example, culpability can 
affect sentences if mandatory-minimum penalties do not apply, if mitigating role adjustments 
do not lower sentences below a mandatory-minimum penalty, or if aggravating role leads 'to 
an increased sentence. In this study, we conducted an evaluation of the defendant's functional 
role in drug trafficking to enhance our understanding of defendant culpability. 

There are some who argue that drug trafficking is inherently violent. Indeed, the research 
literature indicates there is evidel!Ce that violence is systemic to the illegal drug market.' For 

4Supplementary Report on to'le Initial Sentencing Guidelines and Policy Statements, United 
States Sentencing Commission, June IB, 1987 •. 

~ The research by Paul J. Goldstein /!as demonstrated that 39 percent of all homicides in a 
New Y.n'k City sample in 1988 were a result of violence systemic to drug trafficking. 
Goldstein distinguishes systemic violence, which is primarily a feature of the illicit market, 
from psychopharmacological or economic-compulsive violence. The former is violence 
associated with the psychopharmacological effects of drug inebriation or drug withdrawal. 
The latter is violence associated with economic crimes 10 finance drug Ulie. Goldstein has 
found that when there is psychopharmacological violence, it is usually as a result of alcohol, 
while economic-compulsive violence is nOI common. For a bibliography of Goldstein's 
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the purposes of criminal justice, it is important to understand and document the extent to 
which an individual has been violent or is likely to be violent. Therefore, it is necessary to 
distinguish between the concepts of an inherently violent drug market and of risk to the 
community posed by individual drug offenders. The study's focus on risk was intended to 
assist our understanding of the relationship between drug offenses and recidivism, especially 
violence, and to document the extent of the violence in both the offender' sinstant offense and 
in the offender's criminal history. 

Competing Criminal Justice Policy Goals 

Because drug offenses constitute particularly serious crimes, consideration of criminal justice 
policy goals becomes all the more challenging. nlere are many such goals to be evaluated. 
There are retributive and justice goals. These goals emp.hasize punishment commensurate to 
the crime. There are instrumental goals. Among these are the ineapac:itative, rehabilitative, 
general and specific deterrent effecis of criminal justice 'policy. Some have emphasized the 
importance of mandatory-minimum sentences and longer Guideline sentences as leverage in 
gaining cooperation from defendants to assist the Government in making eases against other 
criminals. There is also the practical goal of designing a Federal criminal justice policy that 
will not pose an excessive economic burden on taxpayers. 

To put this study in perspective, the> information we. gathered cannot answer questions about 
the relative merits of tllese diverse, and in some cases, competing goals. The scope of this 
study was to shed light on characteristics of this "lOW-level" offender population so that 
criminal justice poncy planners can make informed decisions in the context of relevant 
criminal justice goals. 

Because mandatory-minimum sentences for drug trafficking and importation have a pervasive 
effect on the Guideline sentencing structure for drug offenses, any discussion of policy 
affecting drug offenders (whether they are low- or high-level offenders) must confront the 
effect of these penalties on prison sentences. As we show later in this paper, almost two
thirds of low-level drug offenders currently confmed are serving mandatory-minimum prison 
sentences· It is worth emphasizing that drug quantities, as a result of the incorporation of 
mandatory-minimums into the Sentencing Guidelines, are the single most important 
determinant of the drug offender's sentence length. If policy pl!m.'1Crs were to consider 
sentence reductions for the low-level offender population, then a strategy would have to be 
developed to decouple or weaken the li,de between drug amounts and prison sentences. 
ThrouZhout this paper. we often refer to the effect or impact of Sentencing Guidelines. This 

published work consult "Drugs and Violence in Ameriea", United States Sentencing 
Commission, Proceedings of the Inaugural Symposium on Crime and Punishment in the 
United States, Washi!lgton, D.C .• June 16-18. 1993. pp. 96-98. 
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is a shorthand for referring to the effect of Sentencing Guidelines in combination with 
II\lIndatory-minimum penalties. . . 

Sections II through vm 

The remainder of this paper considers several definitions of low-level offender and 
characterizes the target population on the basis of demographics, social history, sentencing 
characteristics, criminal history, role in the offense, and drug quantities involved in the 
instant offense. The information is intended to provide policymakers with as precise a picture 
of the low-level offender as is possible and to represent the risk to the community if sentences 
were reduced for these offenders. 

There are seven additional sections to this repon. In section II, we attempt to show how 
many offenders currently under the jurisdiction of the Bureau of Prisons (BOP) could be 
affected by a policy focusing on low-level drug offenders. We defme the lOW-level group and 
present data that come primarily from automated BOP records. The data contrast the low- and 
high-level popUlations. Throughout this repon, almost aU comparisons of risk also focus on 
distinctions between U.S. citizens and non-citizens.6 

In section m, our purpose is to gain funher insight into the low-level inmate popUlation by 1) 
limiting our interest to offenders sentenced in FY 1992, and 2) supplementing our information 
with data from the U.S. Sentencing Commission automated records and from other 
information we coded directly from paper records the Commission keeps in their files. 
Because coding data from files is labor intensive and time consuming, we restricted our 
analysis to a statistical sample of 767 low-level offenders .. 

In section IV, we describe the analysis of an even mere limited sample of 126 offenders. 
Staff wrote brief narratives in response to a set of protocol questions designed to elicit 
information on the circumstances of the offense with respect to violent behavior, role, 
aggravating or mitigating circumstances, criminal history, gang affiliation, and information on 
departure status. Seven defendants from each of 18 judicial districts were chosen at random. 
A summary of these fmdings is described in section IV. 

In section V, we review evidence on the likelihood that low-level offenders will recidivate. 
We present these data to show the relative risks of releasing low- versus high-level offenders. 

6 The distinction U.S. citizen versus non-citizen is made without attempting to draw the 
line between legal and illegal alien. Because illegal alien is a status determined by the 
Immigration and Naturalization Service and that determination is typically made after an 
offender completes his or her sentence, BOP files have no information on which inmate or 
what proponion of inmates will be determined to be an illegal alien. 
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In section VI, we briefly present data on the relationship between time-served and post
release outcome. We presenl this information to show thaI the current best evidence is that 
length of stay of imprisonment, after adjusting or controlling for other factors thaI predict 
recidivism, is nm related to reoffending. In other words, for many offenders, shoner or 
longer sentences have no impact on recidivism. 

In section VII, we compare the differences in sentences for low-level offenders using 
information from defendants sentenced in 1985, prior to implementation of Guidelines, and 
similar defendants sentenced in 1992. 

In ~ection VIII, we present data on the relationship between functional role (the ar.tive role a 
defendant played in the drug crime) and the amount of drugs involved. We present these data 
for several reasons. The data show that there is very little difference in the quantity of drugs 
involved when looking at tlJe functional roles of offenders. Because drug quantity is the 
primary determinant of sentences under the Guidelines, on this basis alone defendants having 
different roles, whether peripheral or central to the drug scheme, are likely to have received 
similar sentences. . 
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Section n. "Low-Level" Drug Offenders 

In this section, we draw upon Bureau of Prisons and U.S. Sentencing Commission data to 
represent the potential low-level target population and then, using Bureau of Prisons data 
exclusively, portray characteristics of the low-level population. In subsequen~ sections, we 
add more information to our analysis; however, the size of our study population gets smaller 
and smaller as we sacrifice sample si7.e for more refmed and contextual information. BOP 
automated data are used to represent the potential target group of low-level offenders among 
inmates currently in Bureau of Prisons custody. USSC data are used to represent the number 
of Guideline-sentenced defendants who were sentenced in FY 1992 and who may qualify as 
low-level. Thus, the BOP data represent a cross-section of these offenders and the USSC data 
represent a cohon. To the extent that low-level offenders have shatter sentences than high
level offenders, a cross-section will indicate a smaller pool of low-level candidates over some 
given time period. 

In the next several paragraphs, we use different defmitions of risk to show what proportion of 
the current Bureau of Prisons drug offenders and what proportion of offenders convicted of 
drug trafficking in 1992 under Sentencing Guidelines might qualify as low-level. In each case, 
we add more restrictions to pare down the pool of drug defendants to less risky 
subpopulations. This serves two purposes. It shows how different criteria can be applied to 
defme a low-level subpopulation. It also shows how large a difference there might be between 
these different populations after applying different criteria of risk. 

Figure 1 shows the number and percentage of offenders who might be considered low-level 
based on BOP data. Each line in the stacked bar graph shows how large the low-level pool 
would be, depending on the restrictiveness of the low-level criteria. Obviously, as we add 
restrictions, this low-level pool will decrease. The top of the stacked bPI shows the entire 
Bureau of Prisons sentenced drug law violation population in June 1993 - 45,198 offenders. 
Each stack below .representb the nllmber and proportion of the drug law popUlation that meets 
the different additional low-level criteria. 

In the topmost low-level bar, we defme low-level drug law violators as any individuals who 
meet the following criteria. First, they must be sentenced individuals who have been 
convicted of a drug offense. In addition, if they are U.S. citizens, they must have no record 
of prior commitment, no history of violence, no detainer filed against them, no significant 
record of a public safety factor risk' (other than a long sentence length). and no known record 

, Public safety factors are dermed by the Bureau of Prisons Program Statement on 
Security Designation and Custody Classification as any factor ·which requires' increased 
security to ensure the protection of society.· These factors include membership of a security 
threat group, use or possession of a flfearm which was intended to influence the commission 
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of sophisticated criminal activity. For non-citizens, the seleCtion criteria are the same except 
that information on detainer is not used and the public safety factor indicating deportable alien 
is disregarded. This population is 36.1 percent of all drug law violators, or 16,316 offenders. 

If we ad!! a further restriction that low-level defendants cannot exceed II Guideline-determined 
criminal history category I, the target population becomes 32.1 percent of all drug law 
violators, or 14,522 offenders. Restricting !he group further to zero Guideline-defmed 
criminal history points results in 28.2 percent, or 12,727 offenders. Further restricting 
offenders to no prior violent- or drug-related arrests (we defme this later) results in a 
proponion of 23.4 percellt, or 10,551 offenders. Finally, if we restrict this group to only 
those offenders who had no recorded arrests, the resulting pool becomes 21.4 percent of drug 
Jaw violators. 01' 9,673 offenders. 

Figure 2 uses USSC data and ponrays the eligible pool of low-level offenders as the 
proponion of defendants whose major Guideline offense was § 2D1.1, drug trafficYJng. and 
who were sentenced in FY 1992. When the U.S. Sentencing Commission provided these data 
to us in March of this year, the Commission had recorded ]3,511 defendants sentenced under 
Guideline § 2Dl.l for FY 1992. Of these, the stacked bars show the eligible low-level pools 
as the following restrictions are added: category 1 criminal history points, 63.2 percent, 8,535 
offenders; no conviction under 18 U.S.C. § 924(c), a mandatory-minimum penalty for a 
weapons offense, 54.2 percent, 7,328 offenders; no aggravating role adjusonent. 49.7 
percent, 6,712 offenders; zero criminal history points, 39.8 percent, 5,381 offenders; no prior 
arrest for a violent or drug crime, 33.0 percent, 4,461 offenders; and, fmally, no prior arrest 
of any kind, 30.3 percent, 4,090 offenders.s The low-level pools using prior arrests are 

of an offense, an offense involving aggressive sexual behavior, including child pornography 
and child prostitution, and an offense indicating a significant threat to a Government official. 

8 Recently, the U.S, Sentencing Commission provided the Deparnnent of Justice with 
additional data on drug defendants sentenced under Federal Sentencing Guidelines in Fiscal 
Year. 1992. These data include all defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Pan D afthe 
Guidelines manual. The percentages based on all Pan D drug defendants versus those based 
on only §2Dl.l defendants are very similar, For example the data below shows that 50.7 
percent of all defendants sentenced under Chapter 2 Pan D met the following criteria: 
criminal history category I, no weapon involved in the offense, and the defendant played no 
aggravating role in the offense. For defendants sentenced under §2D1.1 meeting these 
criteria, the percentage was 49.7 pl:rcent. 

r. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Pan D of the Guidelines Manual: 16,684 

II. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Pan D of the Guidelines Manual who met the 
following criteria: 
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zero criminal history points 
no weapon involved in the offense 
defendant played no aggravating role in the offense 

6,897 (41.3 percent of the total number of drug offenders sentenced under the guidelines in 
FY '92) 

m. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Part D of t1}e Guidelines Manual who met the 
following criteria: 

criminal history category I (includes offenders with zero and one criminal history points) 
no weapon involved in the offense 
defendant played no aggravating role in the offense 

8,459 (50.7 percent of the total number of drug offenders sentenced under the guidelines in 
FY '92) 

IV. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Part D of the Guidelines Manual who were 
convicted of a statute carrying a mandatory-minimum penalty: 9,212 

V. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two. Part D of the Guidelines Manual who met the 
following criteria: 

sentenced under a mandatory-minimum statute 
zero criminal history points 
no weapon involved in the offense 
defendant played no aggravating role in the offense 

3,198 (34.7 percent of the total number of drug offenders sentenced under the guidelines in 
FY '92 upon conviction for a statute that carried a mandatory-minimum penalty) 

VI. Defendants sentenced under Chapter Two, Pan D of the Guidelines Manual who met the 
following criteria: 

sentenced un.der a mandatory-minimum statute 
criminal history category I (includes offenders with zero and one criminal history points) 
no weapon involved in the offense 
defendant played no aggravating role in the offense 

3,984 (43.2 percent of the total number of drug offenders sentenced under the guidelines in 
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estimates based on a sample we represent in section IV. 

As we indicated, the cohort representation indicates a greater low-level pool than the cross
section because low-level offenders have shorter sentences, are released sooner, and therefore 
are not as likely to show up in a cross-section. Even the most restrictive defmition of risk still 
yields a low-level cohort which is 30.3 percent of drug trafficking defendants sentenced in FY 
1992 and 21.4 percent of offenders currently in Bureau of Prisons custody. Although we 
have left drug quantity out of our low-level calculations, this is consistent with the way the 
U.S. Sentencing Commission separately treats criminal history (risk) and offense level. 

Chl'Iacteristics of Low-Level Drug Offenders in the Bureau of Prisons Current 
Population 

Using the most inclusive definition of low-level BOP offenders, we developed information on 
these defendants which are presented in tables 1 through 4.9 The information is presented on 

FY '92 upon conviction for a statute that carried a mandatory-minimum penalty) 

"Profile information for sentenced Federal offenders was obtained from two sources. The 
primary source is the automated online SENTRY system which provides operational and 
management information including basic background, prison sentence, and programmatic 
information on inmates confmed in BOP and contract facilities. At the time the information 
was gathered for this study (June 1993), there was a total of 76,835 sentenced inmates in 
BOP and contract facilities. 

The second information source is a 1991 interview survey of a stratified sample of 6,572 
Federal inmates which was conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau under contract with BOP. 
Besides collecting demographic information on respondents, the survey covered such topics as 
work history, prior criminal record, use of weapons, and drug use history. The information 
gathered from the survey was used to project population profiles and response distributions 
for the total sentenced BOP popUlation which. at the tinle of the survey, was 54,006. 

One may question the use of. inmate self-reported information for purposes of describing drug 
law offenders in this report. However, by drawing upon demographic information provided 
by survey respondents, it was possible to actually match, many of these inmates in the 
SENTRY system and then to verify the information provided by them as to current offense 
and prior criminal record. The correspondence between self-reported and officially recorded 
information was so high as to greatly enhance our confidence in the veracity of self-reported 
information; and we feel comfortable in the use of this material in this report. 

Differences do exist between the two information sources. One is current to June 1993 and 
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both low-level and high-level drug law violators, the latter group being composed of 
sentenced drug law violators who were excluded by the selection criteria from the low-level 
category. In addition, a distinction was made between drug law violators who are U.S. 
citizens and the growing number of non-citizen drug law violators. lo This was necessary 
because of the often substantial differences in background characteristics and other factors 
which distinguish these two groups of offenders. Indeed, the analysis was made more 
complicated because the differences between U.S,-citizen and non-citizen drug law violators 
frequently were greater than differences between high- and lOW-level offenders. Another 
reason for separating U.S. citizens from non-citizens is that policy implications for handling a 
non-citizen offender popUlation may be different than for a U.S.-citizen group. 

A summary of the infonnation presented in tables 1 to 4 follows: 

o Table 1 presents infonnation on sentence length and offense severity. Of 76,835 
sentenced inmates in the BOP in June 1993, 45,198, or 58.8 p:rcent, were confmed 
for drug law violations. 

070.8 p:rcent of drug law violators were U.S. citizens and 29.2 percent were non
citizens. 

o 28.9 percent of U.S. citizen drug law violators met the lOW-level criteria and 53.3 
percent of non-citizen drug law violators met the low-level criteria. In actual numbers, 
9,258 U.S.-citizen and 7,044 non-citizen drug law violators fell into the low-level 
category. 

o Among U.S. citizen drug law violators, the average sentence for high-level 

the other dates to 1991. Also, the 1991 survey projections are restricted to BOP facilities 
only and do not include contract facilities where many non-citizens are housed. These 
differences are not critical to our interests, particularly since we-will rely on SENTRY 
information for our numerical estimates of low-level and high-level drug law violators and 
will only draw upon the 1991 survey infonnalion to add to the description of these 
populations. 

10 In 1980, there were 946 sentenced non-citizens in BOP custody. In September, 1993, 
there were 17,283 sentenced non-citizens. As a percentage of the BOP sentenced population, 
non-citizens were 4.3 percent of that popUlation in 1980 and were 22.4 percent of the 
sentenced population in September, 1993. Although these sentenced non-citizens were not 
exclusively drug law violators, over 80 percent of the non-citizens in BOP custody in 1993 
were sentenced for drug offenses. 
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offenders was 138.9 months. while for low-level offenders, the average sentence was 
78.8 months. For non-citizen high-level and low-level offenders, the sentences were 
156.9 lind 85.0 months, respectively. Since the vast majority of those confmed are 
"new law· cases, we can estimate that low-level drug law violators who are U.S. 
citizens wiII serve, on average, 5 III years before release while low-level non-citizens 
will serve 6 years on average. 

"Among high-level U.S.-citizen drug law violators, 17.1 percent had integral or 
managerial roles (greatest severity category in table I), while among low-level U.S. 
citizens, 0.3 percent had played an integral or managerial role in the offense. Among 
high-level non-citizen drug law violators, 28.4 percent of the high-level and 0.9 
percent of the low-level offenders had assumed integral or managerial roles in the 
drug offense. 

"Table 2 shows that among both U.S.-citizen and non-citizen low-level drug law 
offenders, females were over-represented. 

" Table 2 also shows that in the low-level non-citizen category, Mexicans, 
Colombians, Nigerians, and Ghanians were over-represented while Cubans and 
!amaicans were under-represented. 

" Regarding other background items in table 2, differences tended to be greater 
between U.S. citizens and non-citizens than between high- and low-level drug 
offenders. Thus, a higher percentage of non-citizens were married and a lower 
percentilge were separated or divorced than among U.S. citizens. Non-citizens were 
more likely to have graduated from college or have had some college experience than 
U.S. citizens; however, non-citizens were also less likely to have finished high school 
than their U.S.-citizen counterparts. Non-citizens were also more likely to have been 
employed at the time of their arrest and to have had others dependent upon them, yet 
they tended to have earned less money during the year before their arrest and were 
less likely to .have obtained illegal income. 

" Table 3 presents a series of items related to drug and alcohol use. There are four 
conclusions to be drawn from this tlible: 

" Many of the U.S. citizens confmed for drug law violations are themselves 
drug users and drug dependent. Thus, 50.7 percent of the U.S. citizen group 
stated they regularly used drugs (i.e., once a week or more for at least a 
month). 38.2 percent said they had used drugs in the month prior to their 
arrest, and 16.1 percent said they were under the influence of drugs at the time 
of arrest. 
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D As one moves from high-level U.S. citizens to low-level no~·citizens, there 
is a decrease in the use of and dependence on drugs. Among U.S. citizens, for 
example, 52.9 percent of high-level drug law violators had regularly used 
drugs while among low-level violators the figure was 45.3 percent. Among 
non-citizens, 17.6 percent of high-level and 12.9 percent of low-level offenders 
regularly used drugs. 

D The decrease in drug use was greatest between U.S. citizens and non
citizens. While 50.7 percent of the U.S. citizen group had used drugs 
regularly, among non-citizens, the figure was 15.7 percent. 

D The drug of choice in all cases is marijuana, followed by cocaine. Among 
high-level U.S. citizens, for example, 39.0 percent were regular users of 
marijuana and 23.8 perceilt.regularly used cocaine. For low-level non-citizens, 
7.8 percent regularly used marijuana and 5.8 percent regularly used cocaine. 

D Table 4 presents information on prison experience. It shows that while the majority 
of low-level drug law offenders who are U.S. citizens are kept in minimum-security 
facilities (i.e., prison camps), few low-level non-citizens are so housed. II 

a Table 4 also reflects that low-level drug law violators were more likely to have a 
better adjustment record as measured by frequency and type of disciplinary report. 
Lastly, low-level drug law violators who were U.S. citizens were more likely to have 
received a prison furlough while few low-level non-citizens received such 
consideratiQn. 

If we were to quickly summarize the data in tables 1 through 4 for U.S. citizens, we would 
point mainly to the greater concentration of female offenders in the low-level group, and the 
bener prison adjustment record of this group, but we would also stress the involvement of 
many of these individuals in the drug culture as evidenced by their drug use and dependence. 

In the case of non-citizens as a group, we start with people primarily from Central and South 
America with often more intact family backgrounds, but poorer earnings. These individuals 
also are le:ss likely themselves to be drug users. Within the non-citizen group, low-level drug 
law violators were disproportionately female and also more likely single and less likely 
separated or divorced relative to high-level non-citizens. The low-level group had even poorer 
earnings and were even less likely to use drugs. Finally, they had a better prison adjustment 
record. 

II As a matter of policy, the Bureau of Prisons does not ordinarily house non-citizens in 
prison camps. These minimum security facilities do not have fences or a perimeter security. 
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In subsequent sections, we will focus on smaller samples rc:pre~ntative of the low-
level population in order to evaluate in greater detail their criminal histories, past violence, 
and other contexrual information. 
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Section m. Sample of 767 Low-Level Drug Offenders 

This section focuses in more detail on the possible past criminal history or violence of the 
offender. The selection of this sample is described in Appenc!ix A. The sample represents 
low-level drug offenders Who were confined in Bureau of Prisons facilities in June 1993 and 
Who were sentenced in 1992. The sample represents information culled from both BOP and 
USSC automated data and from the coding of additional information from sentencing records 
maintained by the Commission. Although coding is labor intensive, and, between BOP and 
USSC automated records there was a great deal of information already available, it was still 
necessary to code information on drug amounts involved in the conviction, weapons use, 
functional role, and other imptJrt1!Ilt variables not contained in either electronic data set. The 
coding form used to collect this additional information can be found in Appendix D. We used 
a coding scheme developed by the Commission to gain an understanding of the functional role 
the defendant p!ayed in the drug offense. 

This sample was chosen from a larger file of 5,099 defendants who met the low-level criteria. 
This file included both defendants who received mandatory-minimum penalties and those who 
did notY The sample of 767 is very representative of the larger data set of 5,099}3 Table 5 . 
shows the percentage of defendants in the sample who received mandatory-minimum penalties 
according to USSC records. Of the sample, 33.0 percent received no mandatory-minimum 
penalty, while 33 percent received a 5-year mandatory-minimum penalty and another 33 
percent received a 10-year mandatory-minimum penalty. Citizens were slightly niore likely to 
receive the mandatory-minimum than were non-citizens. 

Violence in the Instant or Past Offense and Criminal History 

Although the cases in this sample were selected by usmg Bureau of Prisons automated data to 
explicitly exclude any offenders who had violence in prior recorded criminal activity or their 

12 We did not restrict this sample to offenders who received mandatory-minimum 
penalties because one of the purposes of this study was to assess level among defendan~ who 
currently receive prison sentences. The penalties for all drug defendants have increased as a 
result of reconciliilg drug Guidelines with drug quantities specified in statutes containing 
mandatory-minimum penalties. Thus, many defendants who previously would have qualified 
for a sentence of probation now receive prison sentences as a consequence of this 
reconciliation. Therefore, it was necessary to sample offenders who did not receive 
mandatory-minimum prison sentences, but who nevertheless received prison sentences. 

13 Although the sample "'f offenders was 767, some of the information collected on these 
defendants was missing. Therefore, in subsequent sections where data are presented in tables, 
the number of defendants will vary depending on which data items are being considered. 
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current offense, an attempt was made to record any additional indication of possible current 
or past history of violence either from U.S. Sentencing Commission automated data, material 
contained in USSC files, or from NCIC recorded criminal histories. 

Guideline Criminal History Points and Categories 

Tables 6 and 7 represent the criminal history categories and criminal history points recorded 
in the USSC database on defendants in the sample. These data are based on the pre-sentence 
investigation recommendations to the court. In most cases, the court adopts these 
recommendations or modifies them only slightly. As can be seen in table 6, 93.4 percent of 
non-citil:ens and 85.5 percent of citizens fell into criminal history category I of the U.S. 
Sentencing Guidelines. Table 7 indicates that 86.8 percent of non-citizens and 72.1 percent of 
citizens had zero criminal history points while 6.6 percent of non-citizens and 13.4 ~rcent of 
citizens had one "countable" criminal history point. l • According to the U.S. Sentencing 
Guidelines, defendants having zero or one criminal history point fall into criminal history 
category I. 

Weapons Use in Current Offense 

Using Bureau of Prisons data, we tried to screen out any defendant who may have used a 
weapon in the current offense. Howeyer, we also verified our screening procedure by coding 
pre-sentence investigations for weapon use and by merging our data with an indicator in the 
USSC database that records whether a defendant was convicted of 18 U.S.C. § 924(c) which 
carries, at a minimum, a 5-year mandatory consecutive sentence for use or possession of a 
firearm if the instant offense is a crime of violence or drug trafficking crime. Table 8 
indicates that of the 767 offenders in our sample, 3 non-citizens and 4 citizens had a 924(c) 
conviction. When we coded presentence investigations for weapons use, we used a fairly 
liberal definition. Among citizens, 4.3 percent of their codefendants had possessed a weapon. 
Among non-citizens, 2 percent had codefendants with a weapon. There were no instances in 
which the possession of a weapon was used as a threat or resulted in bodily harm, In fact, 
among non-citizens, we could fmd no mention of a weapon in 95.2 percellt of the cases, 
while for citizens there was no mention of a weapon in 87.8 percent of the cases: 

14 "Countable" criminal history points according to Guideline rules found in § 4A1.1 and 
application notes do not include a sentence for "a foreign conviction, a sentence imposed for 
an offense committed prior to the defendant'S 18th birthday unless it resulted from an adult 
conviction, and a sentence imposed more than 15 years prior to the defendant's 
commencement of the instant offense unless the defendant's incarceration extended into this 
IS-year period. " 
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Gang Membership 

Another indication of violence was the possible link of an offender with a gang. We coded 
two variables in relation to gang activity. The fll'st variable indicated whether the offender 
had any association with a gang. Thus. if there was any connection to a cartel or organized 
gang. w: indicated gang association. A second variable was coded if gang membership was 
relevant in the current offense. Among the sample of 767 defendants, only 13 (1.8 percent) 
had any indication of a relationship to a gang. In some of these cases the relationship was 
tangential. In 15 of the 767 cases (2.1 percent), there was an indication that the drug crime 
was related ,0 gang activity. Citizenship had 110 influence on these indicators. 

Possible Violence in a Secondary Offense 

Another indication of possible violence in the instant offense was the extent to which a 
conviction offense other than the primary drug conviction indicated violent criminal activity. 
This information appears in table 9. Using the USSC data on a secondary conviction offense, 
we found that there were only a few secondary offenses that were not drug' statute violations. 
These offenses included income tax violations (four offenders), money laundering (one 
offender), racketeering (two offenders), and administration of justice offenses such as 
accessory after the fact (two offenders). These data clearly indicate, there was little or no 
violence in any secondary conviction offense. 

NCIC Arrest History 

Department of Justice analysts ran National Crime Information Center (NCIC) criminal 
history checks on all 767 defendants in the sample. The "rap sheets" were then coded and the 
following information was recorded for every arrest: date of arrest. NCIC offense code. 
disposition (not guilty. dismissed. conviction. turned over to another agency. no information). 
type of sentence (e.g., probation or prison), months of sentence, and whether the defendant 
was under any kind of criminal justice supervision when the arrest occurred. 

In the present analysis. we coded an arrest r~gardless of its disposition. This was the most 
inclusive measure of criminal justice contact we could use. This, of course, included 
defendants whose charges were dismissed, who were found not guilty, and for whom there 
was no disposition. We counted every arrest as one "prior.' In addition, we separately 
calculated arrests involving violent offenses. IS arrests for prior drug offenses, and arrests for 
other than violent or drug offenses. 

IS We counted the following offenses as violent: homicide, manslaughter, kidnapping. 
rape/sexual assault. robbery, simple or aggravated assault. arson where a life was 
endangered, extonion where a person was threatened with injury, and weapons offenses. 
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Tne "prior" arrest distributions are represented in table 10. As depicted in table 10, 66.7 
percent of the offenders had no indication of any prior arrest. Another 13.9 percent had 1 
previous arrest, 6.3 percent had two arrests, and 4.4 percent had three arrests. The remaining 
8.7 percent had from 4 to 14 prior arrests. 

Among defendants in the sample, 91.1 percent had no indication of a previous violent offense 
and 5.3 percent had one arrest for a violent offense. Of the total sample, 82.1 percent had no 
previous arrest for a drug offense, while another 10.4 percent had one previous arrest for a 
drug offense. Finally, among defendants in the sample, 78.4 percent had no arrest for a 
crime which could be categorized as an offense that was neither violent nor drug-related. 

The most common response for an NCIC recorded arrest was that no information was 
available on the disposition of the arrest. For example, although we found that 8.9 percent of 
the offenders in this sample had a prior arrest for a violent offense, there was no information 
on disposition in 53.7 percent of the violent arrests. There was a not guilty finding in 2.8 
percent of tlle violent arrests, a conviction in 17.6 percent of the violent arrests, and a 
dismissal in 25.9 percent of the violent arrests. Thus, we were only able to verify that l.6 
percent of the total sample was convicted of a violent offense (computed as 1.6 percent 
verified conviction for a violent arrest = 17.6 percent convicted x 8.9 percent violent arrest). 

This pattern of dispositions for drug offenses was 0 percent not guilty, 2l.1 percent 
conviction, 28.5 percent dismissal, and 50.4 percent no information. For other than drug or 
violent offenses, the pattern was 2.2 percent not guilty, 25.9 percent conviction, 21.8 percent 
dismissal, and 50.2 percent no information. Thus, we were able to verify a conviCtion for 3.8 
percent of the drug arrests and 5.6 percent of arrests for other than a drug or violent offense. 

One approach to coding this data would have been to assume that for every case in which 
there was no information on the disposition of the arrest, the actual disposition occurred in 
the same proportions as the not guilty, dismissed, and conviction fmdings. This assumption 
would have meant that 46 percent of arrests resulted in a conviction. Rather than make this 
assumption, we simply counted every arrest as evidence of a criminal justice contact and 
called it a "prior," an assumption which overstates the extent of the defendant'S criminal 
history. 

Tables 11 through 13 represent the arrest histories separately for U.S. citizens and non
citizens. As can be seen from table 11, U.S, citizens (39.8 percent) were more likely to have 
a recorded arrest for any crime than non-citizens (23.3 percent). As shown in tables 12 and 
13, U.S. citizens were also more likely than non-citizens to have been arrested for a violent 
crime (11.5 percent versus 4.9 percent) and for a prior drug crime (21.6 percent versus 12.2 
percent). Although there are obvious reasons for the differences in arrest information between 
citizens and non-citizens, it is clear that some information is available through NCIC on prior 
criminal activity among non-citizens. Furthermore, for violent and drug-related offenses, 
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neither U.S. citizens nor non-citizens had an extensive prior arrest record regardless of the 
disposition. 

Some proposals for modifying mandatory-miniinum penalties for drug offenses have been 
predicated on the lower categories of criminal history points assigned through the application 
of Guideline rules. 

As an example, we looked at the recorded arrest histories of offenders in the sample who had 
zero prior countable criminal history points. We found that 76.1 percent had no prior arrests. 
Another 11.9 percent had one prior arrest. For those offenders with zero criminal history 
points, 93.5 percent had no prior arrest for a violent offense, 4.4 percent had one prior arrest 
for a violent offense, and the remaining 2.1 percent had two or three prior arrests for a 
violent offense. Looking at prior drug arrests, 88.6 percent of thl:' sample who had zero 
criminaJ history points also had no prior arrests for a drug offense. Another 7.5 percent had 
one prior arrest for a drug offense. Looking at other than drug or violent offenses, for 
offenders with zero criminaJ history points, 82.4 percent had no prior arrest for ·other" 
offenses. Of this sample 9.9 percent had one arrest and 3.7 percent two arrests for an 'other" 
offense. 

Table 14 depicts this information for U.S. citizens and taple 15 for non-citizens. For non
citizens, 81.9 percent had no prior NCIC recorded arrests of any kind. Furthermore, for non
citizens, close to 97 percent had no recorded violent arrests, 92.4 percent had no recorded 
drug arrests, and 89 percent had no ·other" arrests. For U.S. citizens who had zero criminaJ 
history points, 70.7 percent had no NCIC recorded arrest of any nature. Furthermore, for 
U.S. citizens, 90.7 percent had no recorded violent arrests, 85.6 percent had no recorded 
drug arrests, and 8l. 7 percent had no recorded "other' arrests. It is clear that even with this 
liberal interpretation of criminal justice contact, the great majority of non-citizens and even 
the majority of U.S. citizens do not have recorded prior criminal justice contact. 

Functional Role in the Offense 

One of the intetes!s in the study of non-violent, "lOW-level" drug offenders is the extent to 
which their role in the drug crime warrants adjusttnents for aggravating or mitigating roles. 
Sentencing Guidelines allow for a 2-, 3-, or 4-level iricrease in offense level depending on the 
extent to which a defendant was an organizer, leader, manager, or supervisor of a criminal 
activity (§ 3B1.1). Similarly, a defendant's offense level can be decreased 2 to 4 levels 
depending on minor or minimal participation in the criminal activity (§ 3B1.2). For research 
and policy development purposes, the U.S. Sentencing Commission has developed an 
alternative coding scheme for categorizing role according to the function of the defendant in 
the activity or scheme. A list of these functional roles appears in table 16 along with the 
percentages found in the sample by Department of Justice staff. A description of each 
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function appears in Appendix B. 

As can be seen in table 16, the offender's function was related to citizenship status. While 
most defendants operated as couriers or mules (34.7 percent), street-level dealers (22.1 
percent), or mid-level dealers (20.4 percent), U.S. citizens were more likely to be mid- or 
street-level dealers (23.0 and 29.5 percent respectively) than non-citizens (16.4 and 11.0 
percent respectively). Non-citizens were more likely to be couriers or mules (50.8 percent) 
than U.S. citizens (23.9 percent). 

In order to simplify further analyses and because some of the functional role categories had 
very few offenders, we collapsed the original 17-level variable into 6 levels: high-level 
dealer, mid-level dealer, street-level dealer, manufacturer/fmancier (includes pilotiboat 
captain, manufacturer/mill manager, fmancier, money launderer, bodyguard), courier 
(includes courier and mule), and peripheral role (includes renter/storer, moneyrunner, off
loader, gofer/lookoutldeckhandlworker, enabler, and user only). 

Using this collapsed set of categories of functional role, we found that for non-citizens the 
following proportions resulted: high-level dealer, 4.7 percent; mid-level dealer, 16.4 percent; 
money launderer/manufacturer, 7.7 percent; street-level dealer, 11.0 percent; courier, 50.8 
percent; and peripheral role, 9.4 percent, For U.S. citilCns, the functional roles resulted in 
the following percentages: high-level dealer, 2.9 percent, mid-level dealer, 23.0 percent, 
money launderer/manufacturer, 12.3 percent, street-level dealer, 29.5 percent, courier, 23.9 
percent, and peripheral role, 8.5 percent. It is obvious from this representation of functional 
roles that U.S. citizens are more likely to be street-level dealers than non-citizens, and non
citizens are much more likely to be couriers than their U.S.-citizen counterparts. In any 
event, even if we assume the importance of the street level dealer's role in drug trafficking, 
about 60 percent of non-citizens and 32.4 percent of citizens served as a courier or played an 
even more peripheral role in the drug trafficking scheme. 

Our sample was originally screened to eliminate offenders who could be categorized as 
participating in sophisticated criminal activity by Bureau of Prisons policy or who had' 
received an aggravating role adjusunent through the application of the U.S. Sentencing 
Guidelines. Nevertheless, Department of Justice staff coded 27 cases (3.6 percent) as high
level dealers, and 28 cases (3.8 percent) as manufacturers, categories which many would 
consider as warranting an aggravating role adjusuncnt. There are several reasons why there 
might be a discrepancy between the coding of these significant functional roles and the fact 
that these defendants did not receive an aggravating role adjusunent. 

Department of Justice staff were relying on the pre-sentence investigation to make their 
judgment about functional role. In many cases, there was not a great deal of information to 
distinguish high- from mid-level dCaJers. It was often difficult to infer how significant the 
defendant was in the drug distribution network. In all cases, even high-level dealers in this 
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sample were purchasing drugs from "higher-level" dealers before wholesaling or 
redistributing the drugs. Among the manufacturers, 16 of the 28 (57.1 percent) grew 
marijuana and were for the most part the primary or only manufacturers involved in the 
offense. In the other 12 cases, it was not always clear whether the offender was the only or 
the most important organizer, manager, supervisor, or leader in the drug manufacturing 
offense. 

Guideline .Departures, Mitigating Role Adjustment, and Citizenship 

Table 17 indicates the extent to which citizens and non-citizens are likely to receive a 
guideline departure. 16 Table 17 shows thlit 10 percent fewer departures occurred for non
citizens than for citizens. There was a large difference between citizens and non-citizens in 
substantial assistance departures. Among citizens, 27.3 percent of our sample received sKl.1 
departures. Among non-citizens, 12.7 percent received 5K1.1 departures. Although non
citizens tended to receive downward departures more often than citizens (7.6 versus 3.3 
percent), downward departures were infrequent relative to 5K1.1 departures. 

Table 18 shows the relationship between mitigating role adjustment and citizenship: In this 
case, non-citizens were more likely to benefit from mitigating role reductions. A higher 
proponion of non-citizens received downward adjustment for roles and were much more 
likely to receive a four point reduction than citizens (20.4 versus 4.5 percent respectively). 

Functional Role, Guideline Departures, and Citizenship 

In this section, we examine the relationship between functional role, Guideline departures, 
citizenship, and sentence length. By doing this analysis, we hope to gain a better 
understanding of the practice of departures for low-level drug defendants. Because departures 
may have a significant effect on sentence length and only a motion by the Government for 
substantial assistance can result in a sentence below a mandatory-minimum penalty, it is 
important to understand the extent to which departures are used. 

We looked at the extent to which a defendant received a Guideline departure depending on 
his/her functional role in the offense. Table 19 depicts the relationship between functional role 

l6'fhere are essentially two typeS of Guideline departures. The court can depart from a 
guideline sentence when it fmds circumstances "not adequately taken into consideration by the 
Sentencing Commission in formulating the guidelines ... " 18 U.S.C. § 35s3(b). The coun 
may also depart from the guidelines "upon motion of the Government stating that the 
defendant has provided substantial assistance in the investigation or prosecution of another 
person who has committed an offense." United States Sentencing Commission Guidelines 
Manual. 1992. §5KLI. p. 329. 
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and depanure status where downward and 5Kl.l departures have been collapsed into one 
category. Table 19 demonstrates that in this sanlple, mid-level dealers were most likely to 
receive a depa!'mre (36.1 percent), followed closely by offenders with a peripheral role (35.9 
percent), and high-level dealers (30.8 percent). However, even 23.2 percent of couriers, 23.4 
percent of money launderers/manufacturers. and 19.8 percent of street-level dealers received 
departures. 17 This data demonstrates that even defendants who have much less inlportant roles 
than the organizers of drug distribution networks still manage to qualify for departures, 
including substantial assistance. This corroborates a sinlilar result found by the U.S. 
Sentencing Commission in their study of functional roles in relation to higher-level drug 
transactions, IS 

Tables 20 and 21 represent the relationship between functional role. citizenship. and departure 
status. For non-citizens, 28.6 percent of high-level dealers, 27.7 percent of mid-level dealers, 
13.6 percent of money launderers/manufacturers, 9.7 percent of street-level dealers, 17.8 
percent of couriers. and 30.8 percent of defendants with peripheral roles received a 
downward or 5Kl.l departure. For citizens, 33.3 percent of high-level dealers, 40.0 percent 
of mid-level dealers, 27.3 percent of money launderers/manufacturers, 22.1 percent of street
level dealers, 30.8 percent of couriers. and 39.5 percent of defendants with peripheral roles 
received a downward or SKl.l departure. In this sample, it is clear that U.S. citizens 
performing any role were more likely to receive a dov,':lward departure than their non-citizen 
counterparts. For several functional roles the differenceS were substantial. 

We also analyzed the extent of downward departures by computing the difference between the 
sentence inlposed on the defendant and the bottom of the Guideline range identified by the 
court in the statement of reasons for inlposing a sentence or in the pre-sentence report. This 
analysis showed that when defendants received departures, there was no statistical difference 
among citizens or non-citizens in the number of months of their departures. However, there 
were differences in departures among defendants having different functional roles. 

On average, among those offenders who received departures, high-level dealers received 
71.1-month departures; mid-level dealers received 48.9-month departures; 
fmancierslmanufacturers received 84.2-montll departures; street-level dealers received 25-

17 The following proportions of defendants received downward and SKl.l departures by 
functional role: Jiigh-Ievel dealers. downward - 2.9 percent, 5Kl.l - 27.9 percent; mid-level> 
dealers, downward - 3.4 percent, SK1.1 - 32.7 percent; money launderers/manufacturers, 
downward - 2.9 percent, SKl.l - 20.5 percent; street-level dealers, downward - 3.7 percent, 
SKl.l.l - 16.1 percent; couriers, downward - 7.6 percent, SKU - 15.6 percent; peripheral 
roles, downward· 3.1 percent, SKl.l ~ 32.8 percent. 

II Addendum to the Drug/Role Working Group Repori, April 1, 1993, U.S. Sentencing 
Commission. 
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month. departures; couriers received 30.8-monthdeparturcs; and defendants with peripheral 
roles received 68.6-month departures. 19 

Thus, although couri~rs were the most likely to receive a departure, on average, they 
received 30.8-month reductions in their sentences. Mid-level dealers who were next most 
likely to benefit from a departure, received, on average, 48.9-month sentence reductions. 
Defendants with peripheral roles who received departures also received substantial sentence 
reduction~, especially considering their sentences were, on average, lower than defendants 
having other roles (couriers were the one exception). Generally, the higher the functional 
role, the higher the sentence reduction due to a departure. Defendants with a peripheral role, 
however, also received sizable sentence reductions due to a departure. 

Table 22 shows the relationship between sentence length, functional role, and citizenship. 
Except for couriers, citizens in every other functional role were more likely to receive a 
lower sentence than their non-citizen counterparts. 

Fucctional Role and MitigatiuH Rtlle Adjustment 

Among the 767 defendants in this sample, approximateiy two-thirds received mandatory
minimum penalties. Because mitigating role adjustments cannot be used to reduce a sentence 
below a mandatory-minimum, it is possible that pre-sentence reports and sentence calculations 
in such cases do not fully reflect the mitigating role adjustment for which the defendant might 
otherwise qualify. Bearing this in mind, the data represented in this section may 
underestimate the extent to which defendants have played a minor or minimal role in the 
offense. 

Table 23 represents the relationship between fum:tional role and mitigating role adjustment. 
Table 23 shows that within functional role, offenders with a peripheral role were the most 
likely to reccivl: the mitigating role reduction (43.9 percent). In addition, 40.5 percent of 
couriers, 21.8 percent of money launderers/manufacturers, 12.1 percent of street-level 
dealers, 5.3 percent of mid-level dealers, and even 3.7 percent of high-level dealers received 
a downward adjustment for mitigating role. Tables 24 and 25 represent this same information 
by citizenship. 

19 Although we used a statistical procedure (Analysis of Varinnce) to evaluate the extent 
to which citizenship and collapsed functional role influenced the amount of departure, in some 
categories there were very few defendants. We can be confident in our conclusions that 
citizenship did not influence the amount of departure and that collapsed functional role was a 
significant determinant. However, some of the estimates of the average length of departures 
are based on too few cases to be confident in the precision of those estimates. We present the 
averages for descriptive purposes. ", 
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Citizens were less likely to receive a mitigating role reducti~n than non-citize:ns (18.8 versus 
32.1 percent). Non-citizens were most likely to receive a mitigating role adjustment for a 
peripheral (50.0 percent), courier (47.4 percent) or money laundcrer/manufal:turer (26.1 
percent) functional role. Among U.S. citizens, although they were generally less likely to 
receive a mitigating role reduction, when they did, the reduction followed rcugbly the same 
pattern as non-citizens. Those with peripheral roles (39.5 percent), couriers (30.8 percent), 
and money launderers/manufacturers (20.0 percent) were most likely to rece:ive the reduction. 

Functional Role, Mitigating Role, and Other Factors That Determine Sentence Length 

A multivariate analysis was undertaken to simultaneously assess the influence of citizenship, 
functional role, mitigating role reduction, and other characteristics related to sentencing. In 
this analysis, we examined the influence of drug amount (in marijuana-equivalence weights), 
criminal history points, whether the defendant pled, whether the defendant received a SKl.l 
motion, age, gender, race, marital status, employment status at the time of arrest, two 
categories of mitigating role (yes, no), and five categories of functional role (high- and mid
level dealer combined, street-level dealer, launderer/manufacturer, courier, and peripheral). 

These analyses are represented in Appendix C. Three different models (A, B, and C) are 
presented. The difference between Model A and B is that a variable representing employment 
at the time of arrest was added to the latter model. Model C includes the employment 
variable and an interaction term which represents the combined effect of marital status and 
employment. The analyses showed that drug amount has, by far, the most influence on a 
defendant's sentence length. This is not surprising given that Guideline offense level is most 
affected by drug quantity. In addition to drug amount, the following characteristics resulted in 
a longer sentence: trial, non-citizen status, and whether one was a money 
launderer/manufacturer or mid- or high-level dealer. The following characteristics resulted in 
a lower sentence: a SKl.l departure, mitigating role adjustment, and whether functional role 
was courier or peripheral. Characteristics having no effect were: total criminal history points, 
age, gender, race, and marital status. Criminal history points Were probably not significant 
because there was very little variation in the number of points because of the way our sample 
was chosen. 

When employment was added in Model B and the interaction term of marital status and 
employment was added in Model C, the effect of whether the defendant was a mid- or high
level dealer became stronger. 

This analysis confirmed that non-citizens received somewhat longer sentences even after we 
accounted for their functional role, their mitigating role adjustment, and other background 
characteristics. Clearly, one of the major differences is the fact that non-citizens were much 
less likely to receive SKI. 1 substantial assistance departures. 
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Section IV. Sample of 126 Cases Coded by Department of Justice Staff 

The second subsample consisted of 126 cases which, besides the analysis described above. 
were examined in even greater detail. Because we were primarily interested in defendants 
who received mandatory-minimum-sentences. we chose a sample that guaranteed such a 
selection. 

For each of these cases, Department of Justice res~.archcrs reviewed documents that the U.S. 
Sentencing Commission collects and uses to create its monitoling database. These documents 
include pre-sentence reports (PSR), a judge's statement of reasons for specific sentences. any 
plea agrecmeuts between the Government and the defendant, and. Guideline worksheets if they 
were not already incorporated into the PSR. Occasionally. the Government's version of the 
offen.o:e was included in the file. 

A protocol was developed by Department of Justice staff and appears in Appenc!ix A. The 
protocol allowed two groups of staff to write brief narratives which focused on the role 
played by the individuals in their offense. whether the individual was involved in a larger 
drug or other illegal operation. background characteristics. mitigating or aggravating facton 
in the offense. and whether or not the defendant provided substantial assistance to 
prosecutors. While one group of staff completed these protocols based on USSC 
documentation. the other contacted the Federal prosecutors involved in these 126 cases and 
using the same protocol obtained the same information from Assistant U.S. Attorneys 
(AUSA). The purpose of this exereise was to compare information contained in AUSA files 
with similar information kept by the U.S. Sentencing Commission. If we found 
correspondence between these records. it would bolstel our confidence in the information 
culled from USSC files used in the larger study. 

Eighteen judicial jurisdictions were chosen for this project. with 7 cases selected from each 
jurisdiction.20 Of the 126 ,tases selected. 86 were taken from the first sample of 767. along 
with 40 additional cases so that each jurisdiction surveyed had 7 cases. 

Both groups of staff involved in this part of the study also coded functiolllil role using the 
USSC scheme. In comparing these assessments. there generally was a fair amount of 
agreement in that. when differences were found. the roles assigned tended to differ by only 

20 The 18 juriSdictions were Central District of California. the D.C. District Count 
District of Delaware. Southern District of Florida. Nonhern District of Iowa. Nonhern 
District of Illinois. District of Kansas. Western District of Kentucky. District of Maine. 
Western District of Michigan. District of Montana, Eastern District of Nonh Carolina. 
District of New Jersey. Eastern District of New York. Southern District of New York, 
Northern District of Ohio. District of South Carolina. and Northern District of Texas. 

76-939 - 94 - 12 
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one category level (on a ranked scale of involvement): such as mid- versus street-level dealer. 
Those staff who worked with the Federal prosecutors were more inclined to assign a higher 
role to defendants than the other group, but there were also cases when this was reversed, 
and there were only a few cases when the disparity in role assignment was substantial. 

This analysis was intended to be more contextual and descriptive. It gave staff an opportunity 
to describe some of the more qualitative f2~tures of the cases. Because we are making 
generalizations in this section based on only 126 cases, we must emphasize tr.at further 
systematic research should be conducted to conf1Illl or disconf1Illl our impre.~sions of these 
cases. 

We can start by briefly noting some of the things we did not find. Among the cases 
examined, there were few instances of violence, gang meiDbership, or weapons associated 
with the drug offense. These are factors that should have been part of the initial screening 
process in identifying low-level drug law offenders. Nonetheless, it is noteworthy that they 
were seldom present in any part of the ovemll criminal activity involving low-level drug law 
violators. Among the 126 cases in the second study group, there were 17 instances when 
weapons-almost always firearms-were found, 10 of which involved the defendant while 7 
involved codefendants. Generally, however, these were cases in which the weapon was 
incidental to the offense and usually had no bearing on the charges brought or the sentence 
imposed. 

In reviewing these cases closely, it was clear that there was little doubt as to the culpability of 
these defendants. What emerged was a variety of fact patterns and circumstances. There were 
some cases when individuals had mther minima1 roles in the drug offense, but the drug 
amount was ~ high as to result in a long mandatory sentence. 

In some cases, !he defendants played minor roles in large drug opemtions which extended 
many months or even years into the past. It was also evident that although the study group 
members did not halle a prior commitment record, some had extensive juvenile and/or adult 
arrest records, suggesting that their lack of prior commitment may have been a matter of their 
good f\)rtune. Some of these individuals also had a history of illegal drug activity as part of 
their arrest record. 

In general, becau.<;:: there was a fair amount of agreement between the interpretation of the 
records kept by AUSA's and the U.S. Sentencing Commission, we had increased confidence 
in the information we gathered from USSC records for our Sample of 767 offenders. 
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Section V. post-Release Adjustment of "First-Time" Drug Law Violators 

In sections V and ~, we review past research related to recidivism. This research is used to 
contrast the risk that lOW-level offenders pose relative to other inmates released from Federal 
prison. 

Harer (1993) undenook a 3-year followup of 1.205 Bureau of Prisons inmates released to the 
conununity during the ftrst 6 months of 1987. The study group included 236 drug law 
violators whose criminal history category, using the Sentencing Commission classification 
scheme, was 1. (j.e., essentially, first-time off~nders). Harer found that the recidivism rate 
for these ftr~t-time drug law violators was 19.1 percent. or well below the overall failure rate 
of 40.7 percent for the total study group. Table 26. part I. shows the relationship between 
criminal hislory category in the sample and the proponion of defendants who were rearrested 
or bad their Sllpervision revoked within a 3-year period after release. It is clear from table 26 
that lower criminal history category defendants were much Jess likely to recidivate than the 
higher risk category defendants. Table 27 breaks down criminal history into the USSC point 
scheme. As can be seen in table 27. offenders who received zero criminalliistory points were 
less likely. to recidivate than those w.ith one point. Generally, the higher number of points. the 
rugher the likelihood of recidivating. 

The differences between the lowest ancl ~dghest number of criminal history points with respect 
to recidivism was quite remarkable. Tho~ with zero criminal history points were likely to fail 
18.3 percent of the time. Those with 11. 12. or 13 puints wete likely to fail 77.0 percent of 
the time. 

Han:r also found that when reason for failure among the Category I drug law offenders was 
considered. none of the 45 individuals who failed following release from prison were charged 
with a serious crime of violence such as robbery Of murder. Instead, half the failures were 
arrested for drug sale or possession. 14 percent for larceny. theft, or fraud. 12 percent for 
DWI. 6 percent for simple 'assaUlt. and 19 percent for technical parole violations or 
miscelianeous non-violent offeru;es. 

Many Federal drug law violators are non-citizens who have been arrested for smuggling 
drugs inlo this country or who otherwise were engaged in illegal drug activities. For the 
most part. these non-citizens were excluded from Harer's followup analysis, since the study 
consiqered inmates either directly released to the community or through halfway house 
placement. while oon-citizen drug law violators are instead likely to be deported or. if they 
do achieve conununity release, may do so 91l1y after first ~ing transferred to Immigration 
and Naturalization Service (INS) custody. 

In order to detennine what happens to these individuals following imprisonment. Harer 
undenook a second followup study. this time eXaIIlirung all Category I non-citizen drug law 
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violators who were released from BOP custody during the fIrst 6 months of 1987. He found 
that of the 574 cases identifIed, 61, or '10.6 percent, were rearrested or had a parole 
revocation action in the United States during the 3-year followup period. 

Among the 574 cases, 220, or 38.3 percent, were released directly to the community on 
parole or mandatory release; 28, or 4.9 percent, were immediately deported; and 326, or 
56.8 percent, were released to INS custody (or, in 2 cases, to Drug Enforcement 
Administration (DBA) custody) for further processing and eventual deportation or release to 
community. Harer found that those released to.the community had a failure rate of 14.5 
percent, those ilr..mediately deported had a failure rate of 10.7 percent (presumably after 
reentering the U.S.), and those released to INS (or DEA) had a failure rate of 8.0 percent. 

These fmdings indicate that, like Category I U.S.-citizen drug law violators, Category I non
citizen drug law vi~lators had a very low failure rate. Although their lower recidivism rate 
might be anril;JUted to the deportation, the fact remains that at least as far as this country is 
concerned, the non-citizen group had very few individuals who failed within 3 years 
following release from BOP custody. Moreover, this rmding is reinforced by the indication 
that very few of those who did fail committed crimes of violence. 

The claim is sometimes made that official arrest records underestimate the actual rate of 
reoffending. Therefore, it,can be argued that the recidivism rates reported for the 1987 study 
group under-represent the rate of actual criminal behavior among this group. While this is 
nndoubtedly true, several considerations should be kept in mind when trying to assess 
uruneasured recidivism for this group. 

First, regarding serious violent crimes, especially homicide and, to a somewhat lesser extent, 
robbery, arrest statistics have been shown to be reasonably accurate measures of actual 
offending behavior .ll It is these s.erious violent crimes that the public and criminal justice 
policy planners arc primarily trying to prevent through imprisollffient. Second, the majority 
of the low-level drug traffickers in the 1987 study group were released on parole superviSion, 
increasing the likelihood that either any new offending or violation .of parole conditions would 
be officially recorded.ll Third. !ea.rre~t is used here as a mCL'1lI'e of reoffeiiding, not 
reconviction, where reconviction presumably would be a better measure of the actual 
offending or, at least,.a better measure of the person's criminal culpability. In many State 

II For example, see Hindelang, Michael 1978. "Race and Involvement in Common-Law 
Personal Crimes.' American Journal of Sociology. 78:360-370; Sampson, Robert J. 1987. 
HUrban Black Violence: The Effect of Male Joblessness and F&&-nily Disruption." A. .. erican 
Journ<ll of Sociology. 93:348-382. 

22 Petersilia, Joan, and Turner, Susan 1993. Intensive Supervision For High-Level 
Probationers. Santa Monica, CA: Rand. 
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systems, less than 54 percent of all felony arrests result in a conviction.23 In other words, an 
arrest charge does not necessarily mean a conviction will occur and, therefore, that the person 
charged actually committed the offense. Fourth, and fmally, probability theory tells us that 
many, if not most, undetected reoffending was committed by those releasees who were 
arrested; therefore, the criminal history score which is used to predict who will recidivate, 
also predicts those who will commit undetected offenses. 

To summarize, while it is possible that our measure of recidivism underestimates the actual 
rate of reoffending by study group members, we should remember that (1) our measure has 
~n shown by other research to be a good measure of serious violent reoffeilding; (2) the 
majority of the study group members were placed on parole supervision, increasing the 
likelihood of detecting any new offense; (3) rearrest and parole revocations are used to 
measure reoffending, not reconviction, therefore, the recidivism measure used may actually 
inflate the rate of criminal involvement; and (4) probability theory tells us that the recidivists 
will account for the majority of any undetected reoffending among these releasees. 

23 Rosen, Richard A. 1984. Applying Offender Based Statistics to the Analysis of 
Criminal Justice Processing. Albany: Office of Program Development and Research, New 
York State Division of Criminal Justice Services. 
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5ectiqn VI. The Effect of Prison Time Served on Post-Release Recidivism 

The great majority of recidivism studies of State prison releasees and all studies of Federal 
prison releasees report that the amount of time inmates serve in prison does not increase or 
decrease the likelihood of recidivism, whether recidivism is measured as a parole revocation, 
rearrest, reconviction. or return to prison.I ' One of the most recent studies of recidivism 
among State prison releasees was conducted by Allen Beck and Bernard Shipley, two 
researchers at the Bureau of Justice Statistics in Washington, D.C.25 Beck and Shipley 
ey:;unined rearrests and reconviction among prisoners in 11 States who were released from 
prison in 1983. Regarding the effect of time serVed in prison, they found that, "The amount 
of time s!:I'Ved by.prisoners on their most recent offense before their release in 1983 was not 
associated with an increased or decreased likelihood of their rearrest" (p. 9) within 3 years of 
release. 

Since at least the 1950's, the Federal Bureau of Prisons Office of Research and Evaluation 
has continually examined recidivism predictors, including time served, for Federal prison 
releasees. Time served in prison has never been found to decreac;e, or increase, the 
likelihood of recidivating either when time served is examined alOite in relation to recidivism, 
or when controls are introduced for demographic variables (including age), educatism, work 
experience, prior arrests, convictions, and incarcerations, drug and alcohol dependency, and. 
post-release living arrangements. 26 

24 See, for example, Schmidt, P., and A. D. Witte 1988. Predicting Recidivism Using 
Survival Models. New York: Springer-Verlag; Beck, Allen J. and Bernard E. Shipley 1989. 
"Recidivism of Prisoners Released in 1983." Bureau of Justice Statistics; Spe£i~. 
Washingtoll, PC; Department of Justice. Beck, James L .. and. Peter B. Hoffman 1976. 
"Tilne Served l!!!d :Re!ease Performance; A R~ch Note. " Journal of Research in Crime 
and Delinquency, July 1976.: Harer, Miles D. 1993. Recidivism Among Federal Prison 
Releasees in 1987. Washington, DC: Federal Bureau of Prisons. 

25 Beck, Allen J. and Bernard E. Shipley 1989. "Recidivism of Prisoners Released in 1983." 
Bureau of Justice Statistics: Special RCl1.Q!l. 

26 Because both. marital stability and post-release income are strongly related to reduCed 
likelihood of recidivating, anything, including a long prison term, that erodes marital stability 
or reduces employability will likely increase recidivism. 
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Section VD. Comparison cr Sentences Berore and After Guideline Implementation 
Controlling for Drug Amount and Criminal History Points 

To gain additional perspective on Guideline sentences, in this section, we compared sentences 
for low-level drug offenders sentenced in 1985, prior to the Guidelines, with sentences 
received by defendants in au! 1992 sample. We compared 1985 and 1992 sentences for 
offenders having the same number of criminal history points and drug quantities.27 

Tables 28 and 29 compare sentencing outcomes for low-level drug offenders sentenced in 
fiscal year 1985 with our sample of drug offenders s..'"1ltenced in flSC8l year 1992.18 Table 28 

27 We conducted multiple regression analyses separately for the 1985 and 1992 defendants 
who were sentenced to prison. We used the log of prison term in months as the dependent 
variable in all of the regression models. For the 1985 group, explanatory variables were 
introduced for the log of the drug amount (marijuana equivalency in Kgs): tria1 versus a 
guilty plea: whether the defendant was helpful to the prosecutor or not: age Rt sentence: 
gender; and marital status. In addition to the explanatory variables used for the 1985 group, 
the model for the 1992 group also included explanatory variables measuring U.S. citizenship 
and a set of variables (dummy coded) measuring functional role in the drug offense. For the . 
1985 group, the R-square (explained variance) for the full regression model (the model that 
included all of the explanatory variables) was 0.2402 and for a model that excluded only the 
drug amount variable the R-square was 0.0905. Therefore, we see that drug amount 
accounted for 62 percent of the explained variance in the full model (i.e., (0.2402-
0.0905)/0.2402). Using this measure of explanatory impor.ance, we see that drug amount is, 
by far, the most important variable for explaining prison time served for those in 1985 who 
were sentenced to prison. Similarly, for the 1992 group, the R-square for the-full model was 
0.4099 and the R-square was 0.2014 for the model from which the drug amount variable was 
excluded. Therefore, 51 percent of the explained variance in the full model may be 
accounted for by the drug amount variable alone (i.e., (0.4099-0.2014)/0.4099). These 
regression analyses help justifY comparing the 1985 and 1992 sentences for drug law violators 
controlling for drug amount alone. For the remaining variables predicting prison term we 
will assume !hat they are distributed randomly across drug amount categories both in 1985 
and 1992. The extremely low correlations between each of these explllIllltory variables and 
the drug amount variable (always less than .10) for both the 1985 and 1992 groups, support 
this assumption. 

28 The data for the 1985 sentenced offenders were obtained from the United States 
Sentencing Cnmmk'iO!1 M!d m ~ $8Ille data used in evaluating !hi! impact of SeLitencing 
Guidelines Qn the Federal Prison Population (see, Supplementary Report on The Initial 
Sentencing Guidelines and Policy Statemems, United States Sentencing Commission, June 18, 
1987). The Sentencing Commission obtained these data from the Administrative Office of the 
U.S. Courts and the Federal Bureau of Prisons. 
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shows sentencing outcomes for persons wi!h zero criminal history points and table 29 has 
outcomes for persons wi!h one criminal history point. Sentences in each table are groul!!:d by 
19 drug weight categories representing marijuana equivalency weights in kilograms (Kg's) 
corresponding to each of !he 19 offense severity scores based on drug weight. The 
eqflivalency weights were computed using tables in !he 1992 United States Sentencing 
Commission Guidelines Manual. 

The twl1 top shaded rows in tables 28 and 29 indicate !he two categories of drug quantities 
under d,ie Guidelines for which a defendant could receive straight probation, i.e., probation 
withou'/ any period of confmement. Because only defendants in the lowest two drug weight 
catego,des were eligible for probation in 1992, we can see that most of the defendants who 
received probation in 1985 would be precluded from a sentence of probation in 1992 by !he 
restrictions imposed by !he Guidelines. 

The tables demonstrate the increased number of low-level drug offenders sentenced to prison 
in 1992, ra!her than to probation. Overall, 17.7 percent of offenders wi!h zero criminal 
history points (table 28) and 16.0 percent of those wi!h one criminal history point (table 29) 
received probation in 1985. Even !hough we selected the 1992 sample based upon offenders 
receiving prison sentences, it is clear from tables 28 and 29 that in 1985, many defendants 
having the same criminal history points and similar drug quantities to those receiving prison 
in 1992 received probation in 1985. 

The shaded rows in tables 28 and 29, beginning wi!h the row where the marijuana equivalent 
rate was between 100 and 400 kilograms, represent drug quantities that trigger mandatory
minimum penalties. Tables 28 and 29 demolllitr!l~ !he importance of mandatory-minimum 
penalties in current sentencing practices. Furthermore, tables 28 and 29 demonstrate that 
offenders sentenced to prison in 1985 served considerably less time in prison than the 1992 
group. Overall, members of !he 1985 group who went to prison having zero criminal history 
points stayed, on average, 24.9 monlhs (table 28) while those wi!h one criminal history point, 
stayed, on average, 2Z monlhs (taDle 29). By comparison, all of !he 1992 group were 
sentenced to prison and will serve, on average, 61.2 monlhs for those with zero criminal 
history points and, on average, 68.0 monlhs for tbose wi!h one criminal history point, 
assuming they do not fOrfeit any prison good time. 

Ano!her way to contrast sentences is to compare sentence lengths among different offense 
categories. By doing this, we gain a sense of the criminal justice system's view of !he 
relative harm caused by various offenses. A precise comparison would equate circumstances 
of the offense. That type of comparison is beyond the scope of this study. Instead, we 
compared the sentences prior to and after !he implementation of Sentencing Guidelines by 
adjusting for the proportion of defendants receiving a sentence of probation. Tnis was 
important because far fewer offenders receive a sentence of probation now than was the case 
prior to the Guidelines. Another important consideration is the modification of time served 
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that resulted from parole decision-making prior to the Guidelines. Rather than compare 
sentences, a fairer comparison is between time served prior to and after the implementation of 
Sentencing Guidelines. Whereas offenders now serve at least 85 percent of their sentence 
under the current sentencing structure, offenders often served 33 percent of their sentence 
prior to the Sentellcing Guidelines. 

Making these adjustments, we found that in 1986, robbery defendants served, on average, 
44.8 months, while defendants convicted of a drug offense served, on average, 23.1 months. 
If we gauge the relative hann of robbery to drug crimes by forming the ratio of the two, we 
[md that the hann value of robbery was 1.93 that of drug offenses. By contrast, in 1991, the 
relative hann of robbery (90.8 months time served) to drug offenses (11.8 months time 
served) was 1.26. 

Table 21 in the U.S. Sentencing Commission's 1992 Annual Report ·lists the average and 
median sentence lengths of offenders convicted in 1992 by criminal history category (p. 63). 
For criminal history category I offenders, the following median sentences are listed by 
offense: murder, 170 months; drug trafficking, 60 months; Jddnapping/hostage-taking, 57 
months; robbery, 51 months; arson, 36.5 months; racketeering/extortion, 36 months; assault, 
24 months; and firearms, 15 months. As a result of mandatory-minimum sentences and their . 
raising Guideline penalties, the relative hann of drug trafficking has been elevated above that 
of almost every serious crime other than murder. 
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Section vm. The Relationship Between Functional Role and Drug Quantity for 
Defendants With Zero or One Criminal History Point(s) 

Thro~ghout this paper, we have used a definition of risk that is independent of drug quantity. 
In prev10us sections, we have reviewed evidence that suggests that low-level drug law 
violators m:ly be good candidates for possible sentence modifications. Regardless of risk, 
some might argue that drug quantity, by itself, should be a sufficient reason for a longer 
prison sentence. Indeed, the Guidelines are premised on the relationship between drug 
amounts and sentences ranging from probation to life imprisonment. One way to reconcile 
shoner (or longer) sentences or alternative sanctions with large drug quantities is to allow 
reductions (or increments) depending on the role in the offense. Again, the Guidelines 
explicitly allow for these adjustments with mitigating and aggravating roles. 

To gain additional insight into the relationship between role and potential sentencing 
alternatives, we developed information to show the distribution of drug quantities by 
functional role. In this instance, functional role was collapsed into four categories: high-level 
dealer, street-level dealer, courier, and peripheral role. High-level dealer included the 
previously collapsed categories of mid-level dealer and money launderer/manufacturer. We 
collapsed these categories to have a sufficient number of cases. We used 19 drug quantity 
categories corresponding to the U.S. Sentencing Commission's 19 levels of offense severity 
based on marijuana-equivalent drug amounts. In this analysis, we had to exclude offenders 
convicted of drug offenses in which stimulants or hallucinogens were the primary drugs. 
These cases were excluded because the precise stimulant is required to translate drug amount 
into marijuana equivalency and the precise drug was not recorded. Table 30 and figure 3A (a 
box and whisker plot of these numbers) reprt;Sent the relatio!!5hip between functional role and 
drug quantities for offenders with zero or one criminal history point(s). 

One may have expected that larger drug quantities would be associated with the higher level 
functional roles. This was not the case. Instead, what table 30 and figure 3A show is that the 
distribution of the amount of drugs is the same across the different functional roles. If there is 
a difference, street-level dealers were involved with less dru2 auantities than high-level 
dealers, couriers, or those with a peripheral role. In fact. those with a peripberil role were 
involved with more drugs ihan cuuriers and SUm-level dealei'5 a..'1d :!L~ost M much as high
level dealers. 

The shaded portions of table 30 also indicate that only the fITSt two rows correspond to drug 
quantities associated with the possibility of probation. The bottom shaded rows beginning with 
the "100 < 400" marijuana equivalence in kilograms indicate which drug quantities trigger a 
mandatory-minimum penalty. Table 30 also shows that offenders with zero or one criminal 
history poifit(s) are gerwr:Hy involved with Sl.Lf[u;ient d!"l..!gs to trigger .2 !!'~!ory~mini..T.um 
penalty. Of all the defendants represented in table 30, 76.7 percent had sufficient drug 
amounts to warrant a mandatory-minimum penalty. 
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If defendants were sentenced exclusively on the basis of drug amounts, it is clear from table 
30 and figure 3A that all defendants regardless of their role would receive, on average, the 
same sentence. If functional role is a valid basis for sentence modifications, we would expect 
to see some relationship between functional role and the guideline sentence whether or not 
there was a departure. Even if a defendant did not receive a departure, his or her guideline 
range would be modified downward or upward depending on functional rolc. OJ course, for 
those defendants whose adjustments were trumped by mandatory-minimum penalties, only so 
much adjustment could occur. 

In figure 3B, we represent the lower value of the fmal guideli,ne range recommended by the 
court af"er CThuinal history points and all adjustments were applied. A.s CB-1l be seen in figure 
3B, there was movement in the distributions toward a reordering by functional role. Except 
for peripheral role, higher level functional roles were associated with higher guideline ranges. 

Figure 3C represents the distribution of sentences by the four functional roles after downward 
and substantial assistance departures were applied. Figure 3C shows that sentences for 
peripheral role and high-level dealer came down relative to their Guideline range minimum. 
Sentences for couriers and street-level dealers also came down, but not as significantly. 

Figures 3A, 3B, and 3C together demonstrate the following: regardless of the functional role 
a defendant played in the drug scheme, the drug amounts involved in the offense are similar 
across the roles. Guideline adjustments tend to mitigate the influence of drug qwmtity on the 
Guideline range aDd role becomes more important in the sentence. Departures (downward and 
SK1.l) tend to adjust sentences associated with peripheral roles downward more than courier, 
or street-level roles; high-level dealers also tend to have their sentences adjusted downward 
dUe to departures. 

One implication of these data is that prospectivr: sentencing legislation or Guideline changes 
that would pennit modification of sentences could rely on functional role to provide further 
downward or upward adjustments. 
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TABLE 1: Sentence Length and Offens~ Severity of High and Low
Level U.S. Citizen and Non-Citizen Drug Law Violators, 
June 1993 

Drug Law Violators 

Sentence ALL U.S. Citizen Non-Citizen 
Length and BOP 

Offense High Low High Low 
Severity Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

Totall 76.135 100.0 21.733 100.0 9.256 100.0 6.163 100.0 7.044 100.0 

1. Sentence 
Length 

Less than 2 
years •.........•. 9.700 11.6 7~ 3.3 'I'J7 1.6 75 I.l 0106 5.1 

2 to 5 years ..... 16.160, 21.0 3.615 1$.9 \2.0412 26.6 669 10.9 I.~ 23.5 

5 to 10 years .... 23.027 30.0 11.626 51.1 3.752 40.5 1,Wi1 31.9 3.011 42.7 

10 to 20 years ... 11.935 24.6 7.212 31.1 2,011 21 .. 7 2,5',,4 ~I,l 1.774 25.2 

20 to 30 years ... 5.314 6.9 1,90S ... 153 1,7 578 9.4 1<7 2.1 

30 to 40 years ... 3.162 4,1 6IB 3.0 42 0.5 201 3.3 38 0.5 

40 or more 
years .....•.... , . 2,111 2.1 536 2,4 21 0.2 139 2.3 12 0.2. 

Mean Munths •••••• lZi.9 . 
L 13B.91 . 78.8 .'6.9 . 85.0 

-

5 year sentence .. 7.713 10.0 2.301 10.1 1.354 14.6 510 8.3 1,198 17.0 

10 year 
sentence ......... 4,944 6.4 I,BO< 7.9 6801 7.4 527 9.4 559 7.9 

ITotal reflects total popUlation confined and not necessarily 
total response for each item. 
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Drug Law Violators 

Sentence ALL U.S. Citizen Non-Citizen 
Length and BOP 

Offense High Low High Low 
Severity Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

2. Offense 
Severity 

Lowest or Low 
Moderate ......... I.m 14.0 3.ml 14.9 1.013 13.8 265 4.7 208 4.0 

Moderate ....•.... 25.m 41.8 9,010 44.6 4,229 57.6 1,lJ9 40.9 3,326 M.5 

High .....•....•.. 11.643 20.4 4.725 23.4 l.an 18.3 1.44l! 25.9 1.576 30.6 

Greatest •........ 14.7.l6 23.8 3.4'1 17.1 :tl 0,3 1,390 21.4 46 0.9 

Source: SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

lOffansive severity refers to most serious current offense. 
Offenses such as counterfeiting - under $2,000 and tax violations 
are considered lowest level offenses while murder, kidnapping, and 
aircraft hijacking f~ll in the greatest severity level. In the 
case drug law violations, the lowest severity level applies to 
persons whose drug possession was for personal use while the 
greatest severity applies to persons who maintained an integral or 
managerial role in a drug offense involving large quantities of 
drugs. The middle scale ratings are determined by the amount of 
drugs involved in the offense_ 
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TABLE 2: Demographic and Other Background Characteristics of High 
and Low-Level U.S. Citizen and Non-Citizen Drug Law 

Violators. June 1993 

Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

Totall 76.135 100.0 22.733 100.0 9,258 100.0 6.163 100.0 7.001 100.0 

1991 
Total% 

Survey 
54.006 100.0 16.166 100.0 6,50% 100.0 4.900 100.0 3,535 100.0 

1. Sex 

Female •••••••••.• 6,%71 1.2 1.460 6.4 1,506 16.3 254 4.1 ;63 10.8 

Male ••••••••••••• 70,564 91.8 %1,2;3 93.6 7.75% 83.7 5.909 95.9 6.281 89.2 

2. Rilce/Ethnicity 

Hispanic ••••••••• 19.407 %5.3 3.4%5 15.1 1,188 %0.4 4.300 69.8 4.190 69.4 . 
Non-H. White ••••• n.l%4 40,5 9.6JO 41-4 4.301 46.5 769 11-5 1.816 11.6 

Non-H. Black •••.• %4.%((5 31.6 9.477 41.7 1.953 31.9 9$9 15.6 1,.11)6 17.1 

Non-H. Other •.•.• %.019 2.6 %01 0.9 116 1.3 135 %.2 132 1.9 

3. Age 

24 or less •••••.• 7.012 9.1 2.217 9.1 1.195 12.9 303 4.9 519 7.4 

25 to 30 ••••••••• 11-572 16.4 3.m . 17.5 11.139 19.9 945 15.3 1.310 18.6 
---"-

30 to 35 ......... 14.611 19.0 4.15% 11.3 1.758 19.0 1.2\'0 %0.9 1.639 23.3 

35 to 40 ••••••••• 13.936 18.1 3.940 17.3 1.525 16,5 1,J03 21.1 1.315 19.6 

40 to 50 ••••••••• II.lIm 24.6 5,570 24,5 1.996 21.6 1.615 %6.2 1,559 22.1 

ITotal reflects total population confined and not necessarily 
total response rate for each item. 

2Same as above. 
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Drug Law violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citi:l:ens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

II t II t # t II t II t 

SO to 60 ••••••••• 7,39'1 9.6 :I.104 9.7 741 1.1 576 9.3 5O;S 7.2 

60 or more .•..... 2,lY1 3.1 678 3.0 191 2.1 III 2.1 121 1.1 

4. Marital Status 

Married ..•.•.•... 20m 37.9 5.m 36.4 2.632 40.1 2.695 55.2 1.914 55.1 

Widowed .•...•...• 952 1.1 216 1.4 75 1.2 66 1.4 liS 2.4 

Separated or 
Divorced ...•••... 14.7$7 27.7 4,S71 lU 1,511 ll,5 937 19.2 513 14.1 

Never Married .... 17,312 31.6 5.325 33.$ 2.l2O 34.4 1.190 24.4 964 27.'1 

5. Citizenship 
(Non-Citizens 

Only) 

Total Non-
Citizens ...•..... 17.l12 100.0 6.163 100.0 7.044 100.0 

Mexico ........... 6.456 37.4 1.863 29.3 2:110 32.1 

Colombia .......•. 3,3S 19.5 1.211 19.6 1.831 26.0 

CUba .•........... 1,523 U 195 14.5 395 5.6 

Dominican 
Republican ..•.•.. 1.001 5.1 442 7.2 449 6.' 

Jamaica •.•••..... w 5.1 474 7.7 LCl 3.6 

Nigeria ......•... 716 4.l 141 2.3 476 6.8 

Canada .•....••... 212 1.2 II 1.3 57 0.1 

Haiti •........... 189 1.1 74 1.2 96 1.4 

panlima"", ..•••. 147 0.9 61 1.2 49 0.7 

Guyana ........... 122 0.7 71 1.1 34 O.S 

Ghana .•.......... 119 0.7 II 0.3 92 1.3 

Venezuela •....... III 0.7 43 0.7 51 0.' 
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Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High LO~I High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

II % II % II % II % II % 

Italy ...•........ III 0.1 52 O.S 33 0.5 

Pakistan •......•. 100 0.6 30 0.5 53 0.7 

Other ....•....•.. l.2Ol 12.7 700 11.4 B54 12.1 

6. Education 
(1991 Survey) 

Less than High 
School ........•.. 5.056 9 .• 1.384 8.6 475 7.3 I.m. 21.0 764 It.S 

Some High 
School ..•.....•.. 7.647 IU 2,699 16.8 1.116 17.2 617 12.7 265 7.e 

High School' 
Graduate ......•.. 24.009 44.7 1.385 46.0 2.117 43.5 1.941 39.9 1.385 39.6 

Some Colleg~ ..... 11,952 22.3 3.699 23.0 1,532 23.6 760 15.6 701 20.0 

College Grad .••.• 5,005 9.3 M 5.6 Sl3 8.4 S2l 10.S 384 11.0 

7. E::~ployment 
(1991 Survey) 

Full-Time ....... 35.044 65,4 10.OS7 61.1 4.3" 67.2 3~ 75.1 2.523 71.6 

Part-Time ....... 3,518 6.6 1.216 7.6 3'T1 6.1 3M 7.5 361 1M 

occasional •.•.. 1.283 2.4 m 2.6 163 :1.5 13. 2.9 61 1.0 , 
-

Looking for 
Work ............ 5.382 10.0 1.755 10.9 622 9.6 liB 10.7 341 9.7 

Not Looking for 
Wo;t:'k .•.......... 8.m IH 2.17S 16.1 9<1 14.6 185 3.8 226 6.4 

8. Income 
(1991 Surveyj 

0 to $4999 ...... 9.600 17.8 2.6M 16.6 1.364 21.0 1,017 20.8 1.040 29.4 

$5,000 to 
$9,999 ..•.•.•.•• 7.2.c:! 13< :.036 12.6 'TIS 15.0 901 II .• ll7 16.6 
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Drug Law Violators 

. u.s . Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

$10,000 to 
$l.9, 999 .••.•.... 1l,j!5 21.5 3.611 22.1 1.518 .Il.) 1.185 24.2 !1M 27.9 

$20,000 to 
$49.999 ...••.... 10,3OJ 19.1 3.050 11.9 1.558 1'.0 9111 11.5 421 11.9 

$50,000 or 
more ............ 5.&13 10.1 I.m 11.7 499 7.7 246 5.n 76 2.2 

Unknown ......... 9.<61 17.5 2.112.1 17.5 585 9.0 645 13.2 413 12.0 

9. Income :f.rom 
Illegal Sources 

(1991 Survey) 

Most .•........•. 5.713 10.6 2.285 14.1 6T1 lOA 214 4.4 55 1.6 

Some ............ 2.419 4.6 975 6.0 347 $.3 112 2.3 53 1.5 

Very Little .•... 1.129 4.1 91' 5.7 III 5.9 139 2.8 44 1.3 

None ...•........ 43,575 60.7 11.992 742 S.<HI 7B.4 '.06 90.5 3.380 95.6 

10. Support 
Others 

I (1991 Survey) . 

tYes .....•........ 36.050 66.8 10.727 66.4 4.273 65.6 3.960 Bl!.B 2.118.5 81.6 

Source: SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 3: Drug and Alcohol Use of· High and Low-Level U.S. Citizen 
and Non-Citizen Drug Law Violators June 1993 , 

Drug Law Violatorll 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

11 % 11 % 11 t 11 % 11 % 

1991 Survey 
$4.006 100.0 16.166 100.0 6,502 100.0 4.900 100.0 3,535 100.0 Total l 

1. Drug Use 
History 

Ever Used Drugs .. 32.301 60.1 11.649 72.6 4.446 68.6 1.'104 ;14.9 \1401 26.5 

Regularly 22.536 42.0 1.488 .51.9 2.937 45.3 Il<\O 17.6 456 12.9 

Used2 ••• 

Used Month Before 
Arrest ........... . 17.066 3U 6,363 39.7 2,242 34.6 768 15.7 416 11.8 

Used a Needle .... 7.476 13.1 2.539 16.0 563 8.7 25 0.5 10 0.3 

Under Influence 
of Drugs at Time 
of Arrest .•...••. 8.994 16.7 3.'82 21.5 1.000 15.4 316 U 198 5.6 

Crime was for 
Mo~ey for Drugs .• 5.32. 9.9 1.9:56 12.1 599 9.2 155 3.2 76 2.1 

2. Drug Regularly 
Used3 

Marijuana ........ 17.1$4 31.1 6.298 39.0 2.262 34.1 522 10.7 276 7.8 

Cocaine .......... 10.098 IB.7 3.153 D.I 1.519 D.' .n 9.7 2GI S.B 

ITo~als reflect tGtal population confined and not necessarily 
total response for each item. 

2 For drugs, regular use is once a week or more for at least 
a month. 

3 For drugs, regular use is once a week or more for at least 
a month. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

Crack ............ 2.600 4.1 919 S.9 343 S.3 d 1.0 39 1.1 

Heroine/Opiates .. 4.962 9.2 1.718 10.6 267 4.1 SS 1.1 48 1.4 

All Other ........ 7.071 13.1 2.008 16.1 809 12.5 26 0.5 41 1.2 

3. Past Treatment 
for Drug Use 

yes ............. 6.9'11 12.8 2.691 16.7 776 11.9 71 1.4 21 0.6 

4. Alcohol 

Regularly 9.132 16.9 2.994 IS.5 873 13.4 4211 B.7 209 S.9 

~~ .. 
Under Influence 
of Alcohol at 
time of Arrest .•. 5.906 10.9 1.s56 9.6 416 6.4 322 6.6 266 7.5 

Source: SENTRY database, Federal Bureau. of Prisons 

'For alcohol, regular use is daily or almost daily in year 
prior to arrest. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 4: Institution Security Level and Prison Adjustment Record 
or High and Low-Level U.S. Citizen and Non-Citizen Drug 
Law Offenders June 1993. , 

Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Leyel Level 

# t # % # % # % # % 

Totall 76.835 100.0 n.73) 100.0 9,2S8 100.0 6.163 100.0 7.044 100.0 

1991 
Tota12 

Survey 
54.006 100.0 16.166 100.0 6,502 100.0 4.1'00 100.0 ),s)S 100.0 

1. :Inst:i.tution 
Security Level 

Minimum •••.•..••• 17.739 25,4 5.212 24.0 5.798 69.8 J44 5.9 782 1).3 

Low •••••••••••••• 15.635 22.4 4.763 21.9 1.1)1 1l.6 1.737 29.6 2.825 48.0 

Medium ••••••••••• n.JOU 31.9 1.O0l )6.8 57(0 6.9 2.901 49.5 1.299 n.1 

Hiah •..•••••••••• 5.817 8.3 1,320 6.1 17 0.1 309 S.3 31 0.5 

Administrative •.• 8.349 12.0 2.460 II.) 787 9.5 574 9.8 947 16.1 

2. :Individual 
Security Level 

Minimum .•..•••••• 24.068 )\.4 6.l97 27.7 7.776 84.2 ill 5.8 979 1).9 

Low •••.•••••••••• 27.679 36.1 7.765 34.1 1.167 12.6 ).358 54.5 5.743 81.6 

Medium .•••••••.•. 16.919 n.l 6.654 29.3 165 2.9 2.049 )).3 29:5 4.2 

High •..••••••.... 8.06J 10.5 l.OIS B.9 26 0.) 397 6.4 24 0.) 

ITotal reflectp total population confined and not necessarily 
total response rate for each item. 

2Total reflects total population confined and not necessarily 
total response rate for each item. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 
- ... - --

Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

!TEM BOP High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

jj % jj % jj % # % # % 

3. Disciplinary 
Reports tll'i thin 
Last Year 

None •••••••.•••••• ".636 76.1 15,207 75.3 6,219 84.7 ~."'5 79.5 ~.462 16.5 

1 •••.•••••••••••• 8,4.19 13.6 3.050 15.1 7~ 10.7 759 1l.6 492 9.5 

2 or more •••••.•• 5.969 9.6 1.950 9.7 333 .., 311 6.9 202 3.9 

4. Type of 
Disciplinary 
Report' 

None •••.••••.•••. 44.967 72.4 14.442 71.5 6.143 113.7 4.188 74,9 4.400 85.3 

200 to 400 level 
in last 2 years •• 10.507 16.9 3.982 19.7 \J94 13.5 948 17.0 653 12.7 

Any 100 level in 
last 10 years •••• 6,590 10.6 1.713 s.a 20< 2.a 456 8.2 103 2.0 

s. Prison Program 
Participation 
(1991 Survey) 

Organizations •••• 22.416 41.8 6.<07 39.1 2.952 45.5 2.403 49.3 1,587 4S.0 

Education ••.••••• 31.191 51.0 9.314 5'/.9 3.955 61.0 3.538 72.5 2.695 76." , 
Vocational 
Training ••••••••• l5.m 29." 4.700 29.2 1.676 25.9 1.652 33.9 1.025 29.1 

Counseling ••••••• 6.209 11.6 1.697 10.6 5'10 8.8 346 7.1 334 9.5 

3Disciplinary reports received by Federal offenders are 
classified from J.OO to 400 level in terms of severity. 
Disciplinary reports in the 100 level are of greatest severity, 
while 200-level are high severity, 300-level are moderate, and 400-
level are low moderate. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 
- - ._-- . 

Drug Law Violators 

U.S. Citizens Non-Citizens 
ALL 

ITEM BO!' High Low High Low 
Level Level Level Level 

# % # % # % # % # % 

Furloughs ........ 2.516 U 801 5.0 768 11.9 56 1.1 46 1.3 

6. Family Contact 
Weekly or More 

Often 
(1991 Survey) 

Telephone ..•.... 18.612 4'.7 6.104 49.1 2.D' 48.7 1.624 .0.7 ~ 30.9 

Mail .......•.... 15.597 18 .• 4.891 39.5 2.117 43.8 1.5B8 .0.0 949 3.4.6 

Visiting ...•..•. 1.570 6.3 SOl 6.5 417 6.6 2Z3 S.6 lill 6.6 

Source: SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

I 
TABLE 5: MANDATORY fofINIMUM SENTENCE LENGTH IN MONTHS BY CITIZENSHIP .-J 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
MONTHS 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

No Mandatory 
l-linimum 111 36.51 142 30.67 

12-Months 0 0.00 2 0.43 

GO-Months 90 29.61 161 34.77 

l20-Months 99 32.57 151 32.61 

lSO-Months 1 0.33 0 0.00 

240-Months 2 0.66 4 0.86 

360-Months 0 0.00 1 0.22 

Life 0 0.09 1 0.22 

Missing 1 0.33 1 0.22 

Totals 304 39.63 463 60.37 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAL 

Number Col. Percent 

253 32.99 

2 0.26 

251 32.72 

250 32.59 

1 0.13 

6 0.78 

1 0.13. 

1 0.13 

2 0.26 

767 100.0 , 

~ 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TlffiLE 6: CRIMINAL HISTORY CATEGORY BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
C.H. 

CATEGORY Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

I 284 93.42 396 85.53 . 
II 12 3.95 45 9.72 

III 8 2.63 19 4.10 

IV 0 0.00 2 0.43 

Missing 0 0.00 1 0.22 

T°t:El~_ '---
304 39.63 463 60.37 

-

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAL 

Number Col. Percent 

680 88.66 

57 7.43 

27 3.52 

2 0.26 

1 0.13 

767 100.0 

c:.:> 
-:/ o 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

L TABLE 7: CRIMINAL HISTORY POINTS BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
POINTS 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

0 264 86.84 334 72.14 

1 20 6.58 62 13.39 

2 4 1.32 17 3.67 

3 8 2.63 28 6.05 

4 6 1.97 8 1. 73 

5 1 0.33 11 2.38 

6 1 0.33 0 0.00 

7 0 0.00 0 0.00 

8 0 0.00 2 0.43 

Missing 0 0.00 1 0.22 

Totals 304 39.63 463 60.37 

Sources~ Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

-
ROW'roTAL 

Number Col. Percent 

598 77.97 

82 10.69 

21 2.74 

36 4.69 

14 1.83 

12 1.56 

1 0.13 

0 0.00 

2 0.26 

1 0.13 

767 100.0 

tI:I 
~ -
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u.s. Department of Justice 

I TABLE 8: COWJICTION UNDER 18 § 924{C) BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
924{c) 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

No 301 99.01 459 99.14 

Yes 3 0.99· 4 0.86 

Totals 304 39.63 463 60.37 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, u.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

..... 

I 
ROW TOTAL I 

Number Col. Percent I ~ 
~ 

760 99.09 

7 0.91 

767 100.0 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 9: SECONDARY OFFENSE BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
OFFENSE 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

Drugs: 
Trafficking 297 97.70 450 97.19 

Drugs: 
Comm. Facl. 5 1.64 4 0.86 

Drugs: .. 
Possession 0 0.00 2 0.43 

Tax 1 0.33 3 0.65 

Money 
Laundering 1 0.33 0 0.00 

Racketeering 0 0.00 2 0.43 

Admininstra-
tion of 
Justice 0 0.00 2 0.43 

Totals 304 39.63 463 60.37 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAL 

Number Col. Percent 

747 97.39 

9 1.17 
j ~ 

2 0.26 

4 0.52 

1 0.13 

2 0.26 

2 0.26 

767 100.0 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 10: NUMBER OF DEFENDANTS WITH ANY PRIOR ARREST, A PRIOR ARREST FOR A VIOLENT CRIME, 
A PRIOR ARREST FOR A DRUG CRIME OR A PRIOR ARREST FOR ANY CRIME 

OTHER THAN A DRUG OR A VIOLENT OFFENSE 

Number of Arrests for 
a Crime Other than a 

Total Number of Prior Number of Arrests Number of Arrests Drug Crime or 
Arrests for a Violent Offense for a Drug Offense Violent Offense 

No. FrequenC".1 % No. Frequency % No. Frequency % No. Frequency % 

0 505 66.7 0 699 91.1 0 630 82.1 0 601 78.4 

1 105 13.9 1 41 5.3 1 80 10.4 1 88 11.5 

2 48 6.3 2 18 2.3 2 22 2.9 2 36 4.7 

3 33 4.4 3 5 0.7 3 16 2.1 3 15 2.0 

4 20 2.6 4 2 0.3 4 12 1.6 4 14 1.8 

5 17 2.2 5 1 0.1 5 3 0.4 5 7 0.9 

6 8 1.1 6 - - 6 2 0.3 6 3 0.4 

7 6 0.8 7 1 0.1 7 1 0.1 7 - -
8 2 0.3 8 - - 8 3 0.4 

9 1 0.1 9 - -
10 4 0.5 10 - -
11 3 0.4 11 1 0.1 

12 4 0.5 

13 - -
14 1 0.1 

Source: National Crime Information Center, FBI 

CA:I 
-;J 
,;.. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 11: NUMBER OF DEFENDANTS WITH A PRIOR ARREST BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
NUMBER OF PRIOR 

ARRESTS Col. Col. 
Number Percent Number Percent 

0 230 76.67 275 

1 32 10.67 73 

2 11 3.67 37 

3 8 2.67 25 

4 7 2.33 13 

5 3 1.00 14 

6 2 0.67 6 

7 1 0.33 5 

8 0 0.00 2 

9 0 0.00 1 

10 3 1.00 1 

11 1 0.33 2 

12 1 0.33 3 

13 - - -
14 1 0.33 0 

Totals 300 39.63 457 
-~. 

Sources: National Crime Information Center, FBI 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

60.18 

15.97 

8.10 

5.47 

2.84 

3.06 

1.31 

1.09 

0.44 

0.22 

0.22 

0.44 

0.66 

-
0.00 

60.37 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

505 66.71 

105 13.87 

48 6.34 

33 4.36 

20 2.64 

17 2.25 

8 1.06 

6 0.79 

2 0.26 

1 0.13 

4 0.53 

3 0.40 

4 0.53 

- -
1 0.13 

757 100.00 

I 

~ 
C1I 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLE 12: NUMBER OF DEFENDANTS WITH A PRIOR ARREST FOR A VIOLENT OFFENSE 
BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
NUMBER OF PRIOR 

ARRESTS Col. 
Number Percent Number 

0 289 95.07 410 

1 6 1.97 35 

2 6 1.97 12 

3 1 0.33 4 

4 1 0.33 1 

5 0 0.00- 1 

6 - - -
7 1 0.33 0 

Totals 304 39.63 463 

Sources: National Crime Information Center, FBI 
SENTRY database. Federal Bureau of Prisons 

Col. 
Percent 

88.55 

7.56 

2.59 

0.86 

0.22 

0.22 

-
0.00 

60.37 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

699 91.13 

41 5.35 

18 2.35 

5 0.65 

2 0.26 

1 0.13 

- -
1 0.13 

767 100:00 

~ 
'"'I 
~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 13: NUMBER OF DEFENDANTS WITH A PRIOR ARREST FOR A DRUG OFFENSE 
BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
NUMBER OF PRIOR 

ARRESTS Col. 
Number Percent Number 

0 267 87.83 363 

1 19 6.25 61 

2 4 1.32 18 

3 3 0.99 13 

4 8 2.63 4 

I 5 3 0.99 0 

6 0 0.00 
. 

2 

7 0 0.00 1 

8 - - -

I 9 - - -
~-

10 - - -
11 0 0.00 1 

Totals 304 39.63 463 
--_ ... 

Sources: National Crime Information Center, FBI 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

Col. 
Percent 

7iL40 

13.17 

3.89 

2.81 

0.86 

0.00 

0.43 

0.22 

-
-
-

0.22 

60.37 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

630 82.14 

80 10.43 

22 2.87 

16 2.09 

12 1.56 

3 0.39 

2 0.26 

1 0.13 

- -
- -
- -
1 0.13 

767 100.g0 I 

~ 
...;J 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 14: NUMBER OF PRIOR ARRESTS, ARRESTS FOR VIOLENT OFFENSES, 
ARRESTS FOR.DRUG OFFENSES, AND ~STS FOR OTHER THAN VIOLENT OR DRUG OFFENSES 

FOR U. S. CITIZEN DEFENDANTS WHO RECEIVED ZERO CRIMINAL HISTORY POINTS 

Number of Arreata for a 
crime Other than a 

Total Number of Prior Number of Arrests for a Number of Arrests Drug Crime or 
Arrests Violent Offense for a Drug Offense Violent Offense 

No. Frequency 1< No. Frequency 'I; No. Frequency 'I; No. Frequency 'I; ! 

0 232 70.73 0 302 90.69 0 285 85.59 0 272 81. 68 I 
1 46 14.02 1 21 

2 19 5.79 2 7 

3 II 3.35 3 3 

4 6 1.83 Total 333 

5 6 1.83 

6 2 0.61 

7 3 0.91 

8 0 0.00 

9 1 0.30 

10 1 0.30 

11 - -
12 1 0.30 

Total 328 100.00 

sources: National Crime Information Center, FBI 
SENTRY database. Federal Bureau of Prisons 

6.31 

2.10 

0.90 

100.00 

1 34 10.21 1 39 1l.7l I 

2 8 2.40 2 8 2.40 

3 4 1.20 3 5 1.50 

4 0 0.00 4 4 1.20 

5 - - 5 
i 

4 1.20 I 

6 1 0.30 6 1. 0.30 I 

7 - - Total 333 100.00 , 

8 - -
9 - -

10 - -
I 

11 1 0.30 , 

Total 333 100.00 

CI!) 
-:t 
00 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLB is. NUMBER OF PRIOR ARRESTS, ARRESTS FOR VIOLENT OFFENSBS, 
ARRESTS FOR DRUG OFFENSES, AND ARRESTS FOR OTHER THAN VIOLENT OR DRUG OFFENSBS 

FOR NON-CITIZEN DEFENDANTS WHO RECBIVED ZERO CRIMINAL HISTORY POINTS 

Total Number of Prior Numbar of Arrests for a 
Arraste Violent Offense 

110. Frequency \ No. Frequency , 
0 213 91.92 0 256 96.97 

1 25 9.62 1 5 1.89 

2 8 3.08 2 2 0.76 

J 5 1.92 3 1 0.38 

4 6 2.Jl Total 264 100.00 

~ 1 O.lR 

h 
, 0.77 

7 

B 

9 

10 0 0.00 

Total 260 100.00 

Sources: National Crime Information Center. FBI 
SENTRY database. Federal BUreau of Prisons 

Number of Arrests for a 
Crime Other than a 

Numbar of Arrasts Drug Crime or 
for a Drug Offense Violent Offense 

No. Frequency \ No. Frequency , 
0 244 92.42 0 235 99.02 

1 11 4.17 1 21 7.95 

2 3 1.14 2 3 1.14 

3 J 1.14 J 2 0.76 

4 3 1.14 4 2 0.76 

Total 264 100.00 5 - -
6 1 0.38 

Total 264 100.00 

I 

I 

i 

I 

! 

~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 16: FUNCTIONAL ROLE IN DRUG OFFENSE BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN ROW TOTAL i 
ROLE 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

High Level 
Dealer 14 4.68 13 2.90 27 3.61-

Pi!Qt/Boat 
captain 4 1.34 4 0.89 8 1.07 

Mid-Level 
Deale.r 49 16.39 103 22.99 152 20.35 

Street-Level 
Dealer 33 11.04 132 29.46 165 22.09 

~ 

ManufactuIier 1 0.33 27 6.03 28 3.75 

Financier 1 0.33 0 0.00 1 0.13 

Money 

~ gg. 
Launderer 1 0.33 5 1.12 6 0.80 

Bodyguard 2 0.67 2 0.45 4 0.54 

Broker 14 ' 4.68 17 3.79 31 ' 4.15 
. 

Courier 72 24.08 77 17.19 149 19.95 

Mule 80 26.76 30 6.70 110 14.73 

Renter/ 
Storer 4 1. 34 6. 1.34 10 1.34 

Moneyrunner 2 0.67 1 0.22 3 0.40 

Off-Loader 5 1.67 4 0.89 9 1.20 

Workerl L J Gofer 15 5.02 19 4.24 34 4.55 

Continued on next page .•. 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLE 16: FUNCTIONAL ROLE IN DRUG OFFENSE BY CITIZENSHIP 
(CONTINUED) 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN ROW'l'OTAL 
ROLE 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

Enablerl 
Passive 2 0.67 6 1.34 8 1.07 

User Only 0 0.00 2 0.45 2 0.27 

Totals 299 40.03 448 59.97 747 100.0 --.J 

Source: Sentence Monitoring database. U.S. Sentencing Commission 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 17: DEPARTURE STATUS BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
DEPARTURE 

Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

No Departure 232 79.73 315 69.23 

Upward 0 0.00 1 0.22 

Downward 22 7.56 15 3 .. 30 

Substantial 
Assistance 37 12.71 124 27.25 

TOTALS 291 39.01 455 60.99 . 
Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, u.s. Sentencing Commission 

SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAl. , 

Number Col. Percent 

547 73.32 ~ 
1 0.13 

37 4.96 

161 21.58 

746 100.0 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 18: MITIGATING ROLE REDUCTION BY CITIZENSHIP 

NON-CITIZEN CITIZEN 
ROLE 

REDUCTION Number Col. Percent Number Col. Percent 

-4 62 20.39 21 4.54 

-3 3 0.99 3 0.65 

-2 31 10.20 63 13.61 

None 208 68.42 376 81.21 

Totals 304 39.63 463 60.37 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

Number 
-

83 

6 

94 

584 

767 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. Percent 

10.82 

0.78 

12.26 

76.14 

100.0 

~ 
00 
~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 19: COLLAPSED FUNCTIONAL ROLE BY DEPARTURE 

DOWNWARD/SUBSTANTIAL 
NONE UPWARD ASSISTANCE 

ROLE 
Row Row Row 

Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

High Level 18 69.23 0 0.00 8 30.77 

Mid Level 94 63.95 0 0.00 53 36.05 

Money/Manu-
facturer 59 76.62 1 1.30 17 22.08 

Street 130 80.25 0 0.00 32 19.75 

Courier 192 76.80 0 0.00 58 23.20 

Peripheral 
Role 41 64.06 0 0.00 23 35.94 

Totals 534 73.55 1 0.14 191 26.31 
-------- ---

Source: Sentence Monitoring database. U.S. Sentencing Commission 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

26 3.58 

147 20.25 

77 10.61 

162 22.31 

I 250 I 34A4 

64 8.82 

726 100.00 

CJ:I 
00 ..... 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLE 20: COLLAPSED FUNCTIONAL ROLE BY DOWNWARD DEPARTURE STATUS 
FOR NON-CITIZENS 

DOWNWAlu>/SUBSTANTIAL 
NONE ASSISTANCE 

ROLE 
Row Row 

Number Percent Number Percent 

High Level 10 71.43 4 28.57 

Mid Level 34 72.34 13 27.66 

Money/Manufacturer 19 86.36 3 13.64 

Street 28 90.32 3 9.68 

Courier - 120 82.19 26 17.81 

Peripheral Role 18 69.23 8 30.77 

Totals 229 80.07 57 19.93 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database. u.S. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database. Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW'IDTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

14 4.90 

47 16.43 

22 7.69 

31 10.84 

146 51.05 

26 9.09 

286 100.00 

I 

~ 

~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 
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TABLE 21: COLLAPSED FUNCTIONAL ROLE BY DEPARTURE STATUS FOR CITIZENS 

DOWNWARD/SUBSTANTIAL 
NONE UPWARD ASSISTANCE ROW TOTAL 

ROLE 
Row Row Row CoL 

Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

High Level 8 66.67 J 0 0.00 4 33 .. 33 12 2.73 

I Mid Level I 60 60.00 0 0.00 40 40.00 100 22.73 
Ci:I 

~ 
Money/Manu- I 

facturer 40' 72.73 1 1.82 14 25.45 55 12.50 I 
Street 102 77.86 0 0.00 29 22.14 131 29.77 I 
Courier 72 69.23 0 0.00 32 30.77 104 23.64 -
Peripheral 

, I 
Role 23 60.53 0 0.00 15 39.47 38 8.64 i 

_ Tota!s ___ J 305 uI~9.32 _ I I 
~fJ~_oo j 

~. 
1 0.23 I 134 30.45 440 -

Source: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. sentencing Commission 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

I. 

TABLE 22 AVERAGE SENTENCE LENGTH IN MONTHS BY FUNCTIONAL ROLE 
AND CITIZENSHIP 

CITIZENSHIP 

FUNCTIONAL Citizen Non-citizen 
ROLE Average N S.D.1. Average N S.D. 

High-Level 11.3.3 13 .96.0 159.5 14 85.0 

Mid-Level 75.1 103 45.6 93.8 49 54.5 

Laundererl 
79.51 Manufacturer 79.7 54 53.2 104.1 23 

Street-Level 69.8 131 47.8 80.5 33 67.5 I 

Courier 65.4 107 44.5 61.4 152 40.3 ! 

Peripheral 62.5 38 61.8 88.5 28 50.0 ! 

N represents the number of defendants average sentence was based 
on; S.D. is the standard deviation for the distribution. 

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
, SENTRY database, Federal ~ureau of Prisons 

~ 

~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 23: COLLAPSED ~CTIONAL ROLE BY MATIGATING RO~E (SENTENCING GUIDELINES) 

MITIGATING ROLE 
ROW TOTAL 

NO YES . , 
ROLE 

Row Row Col. 
Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

~ 

High Level 26 96.30 1 3.70 27 3.61 ~ 
Mid Level 144 94.74 8 5.26 152 20.35 

Money/Manufacturer 61 78.21 17 21. 79 78 10 .. 44 

Street 145 87.88 20 12.12 165 22.09 

Courier 154 59.46 105 40.54 259 34.67 

Peripheral Role 37 56.06 29 43.94 66 8.84 

'l'CltJ!~~ _____ 567 75.90 180 24.10 ,-- 747 100.00 
---------- _. 

Source: Sentence Monitoring database, U.S. Sentencing Commission 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLB 24: COLLAPSED FUNCTIONAL aOLE BY MITIGATING ROLE 
FOR NON-CITIZENS 

MITIGATING ROLE 

ROLE NO YES 

Row Row 
Number Percent Number Percent 

High Level 13 92.86 1 7.14 

Mid Level 49 100.00 0 0.00 

Money/Manufacturer 17 73.91 5 26.09 

Street 3C 90·,91 3 9.09 

Courier 80 52.63 72 47.37 

Peripheral Role 14 50.00 14 5'0.00 

Totals 203 67.89 96 32.11 
~-----------

Sources: Sentence Monitoring database, u.s. Sentencing Commission 
SENTRY database, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent 

14 4.68 

49 16.39 

23 7.69 

33 11.04 

152 50.84 

28 9.36 

299 100.00 

I 

I 

I 

~ 

~ 



~~;'~i~\;r~~~~~~~~'ii;~"1J:If~~~~~~N""~~~:'~~~'~i!"'...,.,,:r.r.~~7~~~-'O--""-''''~'""" ..... "'" ... ~ .... f .... '~= .... ..,. .... ,..--...., ... ',.--~, ....... """~"·-""'.,....-~'~"' .. ,, ..... ·<'-.;-'~··,..·"""~-' 

u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLE 25: COLLAPSED FUNCTIONAL ROLE BY MITIGATING. ROLE FOR CITIZENS 

MITIGATING ROLE 

NO YES 
ROLE 

Row Row 
Number Percent Number Percent. 

High Level 13 100.00 0 0.00 

Mid Level 95 92.23 8 7 .77 

Money/Manufact.urer '44 80.00 11 20.00 

St.reet 115 87.1~ 17 12.88 

Courier 74 69.16 33 30.84 

Peripheral Role 23 60.53 15 39.47 

Tot.a1s 364 __ . __ L- 81.25 -- ~_84 18.75 
_._----- --

Sources: Sent.ence Monitoring dat.abase, u.S. Sent.encing Commission 
SENTRY dat.abase, Federal Bureau of Prisons 

ROW TOTAL 

Col. 
Number Percent. 

13 2.90 

103 22.99 

55 12.28 

132 29.46 

107 23.88 

38 8.48 

448 100.00 
~-- ~-. ----- --

~ 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

TABLE 26; PART I. RECmIVISM RATES BY CRIMINAL HISTORY CATEGORY 
FOR DRUG TRAFFICKERS IN THE 1987 RELEASE STUDY GROUP 

RELEASED 1->1 THE UNITED STATES , 
Criminal Hiscory Cacegory 

(Scare in Parentheses I 

I II III IV V VI 

(0-11 (2-3) 14-6) 17-9) (10-12 ) (13+) 

Failed 45 17 22 23. 12 19 
Percenc 19.07 35.42 40.00 51-Xl 80.00 73.08 

Successful 191 Jl 33 22 3 7 
Percent 80.93 64.58 60.00 48.89 20.00 26.92 

Total 236 48 55 45 15 26 
Percent 55.53 11.29 12.94 10.59 3.53 6.12 

1. MEDIAN TIME SER'IED IN MONTHS FOR CITIZEN DRUG TRAFFICKERS 
IN THE 1987 RELEASE STUDY GROUP· BY CRI!UNAL BIsroRY CATEGORY 1. 

criminal Hiscory cacegory 

I II III IV V VI 

Median 
Months 
Served 16.8 18.7 16.3 12.4 12.7 12.6 
All persons in the 1987 Study Group were sentenced under che Old Law. 

PART III. MEDIAU TIME SE:RVIID IN MONTHS FOR DRUG TRAFFICKERS 
SENTENCED UNDER THE GUmELINES IN FISCAL YEAR 1992 --

ADDITICIIl\L MONTHS THEY WILL SERVE CCifi>ARED TO 
OLD LAW OFFENDERS, AIID lIo'llHBER AIID PERCEII'l' SENTENCED, 

BY CRIHIW.L HISTORY CATEGORY 

criminal History Category 

I II III IV V VI 

Median 
Monchs 
They will 
Serve1 • 51.0 51.9 61.2 74.0 81.2 138.4 

Additional 
Honchs 
Under New 
Law 34.2 33.2 44.9 H.G 68.5 125.8 

Number . 
Sentenced 
in FY 1992. 9,007 1,937 1,819 732 350 614 

percent: 62.3\ 13.4\ 12.5% 5.1\ 2.4\ 4.3\ 
., 

1. Escimaced by reducing the me~l:ian sencence by 15 psrcent, the maximum 
available goad cime, because same inmaces may have goad time caken 
away because of prison misconduct this will slightly undorescimace 
che accual median cime served. 

Tocal 

139 
n.7l 

286 
67.29 

425 
100.00 

Total 

16.4 

Tocal 

14,459 

Source: Harer, Miles D. "Recidivism Among Federal'!nmates in 1987: A 
Preliminary Repo~t, Bureau of Prisons, 1993 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

, 

TABLE 27: RECIDIVISM1• RATES BY CRIMINAL HISTORY POINTS FOR DRUG TRAFFICKERS 
IN THE 1987 RELEASE STUDY GROUP RELEASED IN THE UNITED STATES 

0 1 2 3 ~ 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 Tot.1 

f.lled 36 9 6 11 3 8 11 10 4 9 4 4 4 19 133 
Percent lB.27 23.08 28.57 40.74 27.27 36.36 50.00 45.45 44.44 64.29 66.67 100.00 80.00 73.08 32.47 

SUteal-
ful1 161 30 15 16 8 14 11 12 5 5 Z 0 1 7 287 
Po,ant 81.73 76.92 71.43 59.26 n.73 63.64 50.00 54.55 55.56 35.71 33.33 00.00 20.00 26.92 67.53 

Tot.1 197 itJ 21 27 11 22 22 22 9 14 6 4 5 26 425 
~,~t ~6~ ~18 4.94 6.35 2.59 5.1& 5.1& 5.18 2.12 3.29 1.41 0.94 1.18 6.12 100.00 

1. Recidivism was defined as rearrest or parole revocation within three years of release. 

Source: Harer. Miles D. "Recidivism Among Federal Inmates in 1987: A Preliminary Report. Bureau of 
Prisons. 1993 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

Continued on next page ..• 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

TABLE 28: :r. DRUG OFFENDERS SENTENCED IN FISCAL YEAR 1985 
!F·lg92 BY DRiJG AMOUNT FOR THOSB WITH 

". ";~:;::1S'~;.~f~~~~~~#l;~~~:.~:~S ' .. '., 

MarijUana 
Equivalent Kgs 

3 mil. < 10 mil. 

10 mil. < 30 mil. 

> 30 mil 

TOTAL 3461 

Estimated by taking 85 percent of prison sentence. 

Number 
To 

Prison 

::~~'i 
:1 ". , 

For Those 
Sentenced 

I To Prison, 
Mean Months 

Served 

59.5 
.70.4 

17.9 

24.9 

FY 1992 Sample 

Estimated 
Number Mean 

Sentenced Months 
To Prison in Prison 

20 123.8 

8 148.6' 

14 120.9 

I 493 61.2 

source: Enhanced sample of convicted offenders sentenced in FY 1985. Refer to 'Supplementary Report on the Initlal 
Sentencing Guidelines and Policy Statements,' u.s. Sentencing commission, 1987. 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

Estimated by taking 85 percent of prison sentence. 

Source: Sample of 767 defendants sentenced in 1992. Sentence Monitoring Database, U.S. 
Sentencing Commission 
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u.s. Department of Justice 

Source: Sample of 767 defendants sentenced in FY 1992. Sentence Monitoring database. u.S.
Sentencing Commission. 
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Figure 1 

Drug Law Offenders Currently Sentenced 
Cross Section ("Snapshot" of BOP Drug Law Offenders, June 1993) 

V. "Low Level" BOP Criteria 
16,316 {36.1 %) ~ 

Ill. '0' Criminal History Points 111I1I1I1I11!1I1I11I1I1I1I11I1111111I11111111I1I1I1111iltltttlit 
12,727 (28.2 %) ____ . ./ 

I. No Prior Arrests 
9.673 (21.4 %) -~--

VI. Drug law Violators /45.,98 (100.0 'Yo) 

IV. Cat. I Crim. Hist. Score /'4.522 (32.1 'Yo) 

"-. II. No Vio./Drug Arrests 
10,551 (23.4 %) 
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Figure 2 

Guideline Drug Law Offenders Sentenced 
. Fiscal Year 1992 Cohort 

VII. Guideline Drug Traf. 201.1 
13,511 (100.0%) ~ 

V. No 924(c) Weapon Cony. ,,_JJfi@ 
7,328 (54.2 %) 

¥ . III. '0' Criminal History point~ 
§ 5,361 (39.8 %) 

§ I. No Prior Arrest:.-----
4,090 (30.3 %) 

VI. Cat. I Crim. Hist. Score 
/ 8,535 (63.2 %) ~ 

IV. No Agg. Role Adj. 
6,712 (49.7 %) 

II. No Vio./Drug Arrests 
4,461 (33.0 %) 
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FIGURE 3A 

Drug offense severity levels for defendants having different 
functional roles. 
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FIGURE 38 

Guideline minimum sentences (in months) for defendants having 
different functional roles. 
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FIGURE 3C 

Average prison sentence (in months) for defendants having different 
functional roles. 
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Appendix A. 

Sample Selection 

A sample of "low-level" dmg offenders was selected by running against the Bureau of Prisons 
automated file of inmates (SENTRY). Prior to this sample selection, the Office of Research and 
Evaluation (ORE) used criteria similar to those referenced below to generate descriptive statistics 
on "low-level" drug offenders. In June 1993, there were 76,835 sentenced inmates in both 
Bureau and contract facilities monitored by the BOP. Of those sentenced offenders, 45,198 (59 
percent) were convicted of drug offenses. Of sentenced drug offenders, 16.316 (36.1 percent) 
were considered "low-level" drug defendants. For the present analysis, the following sample 
selection criteria were used to select inmates from the BOP automated files. 

Drug OffellSe Conviction: Includes only those inmates whose instant offense included a 
drug offense. 

No Previous Commitments: Includes only those inmates who have no documented history 
of a commitment of any length from a prior conviction. Juvenile or YCA adjudication 
records were used unless expunged or vacated. 

Sentenced in 1992: Includes only those inmates who had their sentences imposed in 1992. 
This criterion was chosen as a practical matter. The U.S. Sentencing Commission records 
which were used to code the data are only readily available through 1991. Department of 
Justice staff also expressed a concern that AUSA's records were not readily accessible for 
defendants sentenced in earlier years. 

No Record of a Firearm in the Instant Offense: Excludes those inmates whose current 
offense involved the possession of a firearm and it is apparent that firearms Were intended 
to influence the commission of the offense. An inmate was excluded if a weapon was not 
necessarily used in the offense but was in close proximity (e.g., in the inmate's vehicle or 
residence) to the inmate when he/she was apprehended. 

No Record of PreviollS Violence: Excludes those inmates who have a prior record of 
violence, including prior institutional behavior, prior conviction offenses, or any other 
information implying violent past behavior. Juvenile or YCA adjudication records can be 
used unless expunged or vacated. 

" This selection resulted in 6,554 inmates. After deleting inmates who were sentenced prior to t implementation of the Sentencing Reform Act (SRA), 6,302 offenders remained. This data set was 
; merged with data from the U.S. Sentencing Commission. There were matches on 5,855 offender. 
¥ Two additional se~ection criteria were applied to the data based on USSC information: , 
~ 
j 
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Aggravating Role: Excludes those inmates who received an adjusunent under the 
guidelines for an aggravating (important) role in the offense. 

Mandatory-Minimum Sentence: Includes only those inmates who were convicted of an 
offense tltat carries a mandatory-minimum penalty. 

After applying the aggravating role criteria and excluding defendants with missing data as well, 
5,099 inmates remained. Of those 5,099 offenders, 32.5 percent 0,657) had no indication of a 
mandatory-minimum penalty. Thus, there were 3,442 offenders remaining in the data set after all 
th!: above criteria had been applied. In order to supplement our knowledge of these cases, two 
samples were selected from the data set. Offenders were sampled using judicial district and 
citizenship as sampling strata, i. e., iI!mates were proportionally sampled based on thOlll: two 
criteria. Sample 1 included defendants from the pool of 5,099 who did and did not have a 
mandatory-minimum penalty indicated. This sample contained 767 offenders. 

In addition, 7 cases were randomly selected from 18 districts. This sample (Sample 2) was 
restricted to mandatory-minimum cases only; however, most of the offenders overlapped with 
Sample 1. There were only 40 offenders in sample 2 who were not in sample 1. These offenders 
were from districts represented in sample 2 which had fewer than 7 offenders represented in 
sample 1. 

For the first samples 1 and 2, a code sheet was filled out which included information not 
contained in automated files. These data included marital status, employment history, drug abuse, 
types and amounts of drugs pertaining to the instant offense, gang affiliation, and whether a 
weapon was possessed or used in the current offense. For the 126 cases from the 18 jurisdictions 
in addition to the coding form, a protocol was filled out by two groups of Department of Justice 
staff. The protocol asked for responses to the following questions: 

1. With what offense or offenses was the defendant charged? 
2. How many other defendants were there in this case? 
3. In broad terms, describe the nature of case against this defendant and hislher co
defendants, e.g, "buy bust", undercover buy. "cold hit", Title m, historical co~iracy,
violent crime initiative, or other (refer to the indicunent if necessary). 
4. What role did the defendant play in the organization or scheme? 
5. Describe the defendant's specific conduct. 
6. Using the attached descriptions, specify the defendant's "role in the offense." 
7. What brought this case to your attention and influenced you to charge the defendant in 
this case (and with a mandatory minimum offense)? 
8. Describe the defendant't background, including the following characteristics, if 
applicable: 

a. The extent and nature of past criminal activity. charged or uncharged, including 
juvenile offenses. if known. 
b. The nature of past and present criminal associations. including any involvement 
with gang or organized criminal activity. 
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c. Any history of charged or uncharged violence (with or without fireanns) or 
association with violent individuals. 

9. Was there anything incriminating or aggravating about this defendant that was not taken 
into consideration at sentencing and not made part of the record to your knowledge? 
10. Was there anyth~lg mitigating or sympathetic about this defendant that was not taken 
into consideration at sentencing and not made part of the record to your knowledge? 
11. Did the defendant provide substantial assistance? If sa, what was the extent of the 
departure? Was the departure based on a 5Kl.l or a Rule 35 motion? 
12. Did the trial judge comment upon the application of the mandatory minimum sentence 
in this particular instance? 
13. Do you have any additional comments about this defendant? 
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Appendix B. 

Explanation and Coding Scheme for Role in the Offense 

Indicate the most serious (not necessarily the primary) specific function or task performed by 
the defendant in the criminal activity. 

High-Level Dealer/Importer: Purchases or imports drugs near the top of the drug 
distribution chain. and distributes drugs to other high-level or mid-level dealers; or leads, 
directs, or otherwise runs a significant drug organization. 

PilotlBoat Captain: Transports a large cargo of drugs in a boat or an airplane. 

Mid-Level Dealer: Distributes large quantities to other mid-level dealers or to street-level 
dealers. This category includes "spot" dealers who are the "owners" of a specific street 
comer or spot and distribute drugs to street level dealers. 

Street-Level Dealer: Distributes small quantities directly to the user. 

ManufacturerlMill Manager: Manufactures a controlled substance and lor manages and 
oversees a packaging operation called a mill. 

Financier: Provides money for purchase, importation, manufacture, cultivation, 
transportation, or distribution of drugs. 

Money Launderer: Arranges for or assists in concealment, transportation, and laundering 
of drug-related proceeds. 

Bodyguard/StrongmanlDebt Collector: Provides physical and personal security for 
another participant in the criminal activity; collects debts owed, or punishes recalcitrant 
persons or competitors. 

Broker/Steerer/Go-Between: Arranges for two parties to buylsell drugs, or directs 
potential buyer to a potential seller. 

Courier: Transports or carries drugs with the assistance of a vehicle or other equipment. 
Includes siruations where defendant, who is otherwise considered to be a crewmember, is 
the only participant directing a vessel (£,g., a go-fast boat) onto which drugs had been 
loaded from a "mother ship. . ' . 

Mule: Transports or carries drugs internally or on their person, often by airplane, or by 
walking across a border. Also includes a defendant who only transports or carries drugs 
in baggage, souvenirs, clothing, or otherwise. 
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Renter/Storer: Provides, for profit/compensation, own residence or other's, structures 
(bams, storage bins, buildings). land, or equipment for use to further the criminal activity. 

Moneyru1tner: Transportsfcarries money from the purchase or sale of drugs in the 
criminal activity. 

Off-loaderlLoader: Performs the physical labor required to put large quantities of drugs 
into storage or hiding or onto some mode of transportation. 

GoferlLookoutlDeckhandlWorkerlEmployee: Performs very limited, low-level function 
in the criminal activity (whether or not ongoing); includes running errands, answering the 
telephone, receiving packages, packaging the drugs (e.g., millworker), manual labor, 
acting as lookout to provide early warnings during meetings, exchanges, or off-loading, or 
acting as deckhandfcrewmember on vessel or aircraft used to transport large quantities of 
drugs. 

Enabler"(passiveh Plays no more than passive role in criminal activity, knowingly 
permitting certain unlawful criminal activity to take place without affirmatively acting in 
any way to 1iu1her such activity; may be coerced or unduly influenced to play such a 
function (e.g., a parent or grandparent threatened with displacement from a home unless 
they permit the activity to take place), or may do so as "a favor" (without compensation); 
may include the rare case of a "passenger" or one of two "drivers" of a vehicle 
transporting drugs, where the defendant is almost certainly unaware of the presence of 
drugs in the vehicle. 

User Qilly: Possessed small amount of drugs apparently for personal use only; no 
apparent function in any conspiratorial criminal activity. 



Variable 

LPRISON 
INTERCEP 
LSTDDRUG 
TOTCHPTS 
TRIAL1 
HELP 
AGE 
MALE 
BLACK 

·CrnZEN 
SPOUSE 
mGHMID 
STREET 
MONMANF 
COURIER 
FEMPLOY 
SPS_WRK 
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Explanation of Variables 

log of prison sentence (in months) 
intercept of equation 
log of drug amount in marijuana equivalence weight 
total criminal history points 
trial = I, plea =0 
substantial assistance = I, otherwise 0 
age in years 
male ::z I, female = 0 
black = I, white = 0 
U.S. cimen = I, non-citizen = 0 
married or common law = I, otherwise 0 
high- or mid-level dealer = 1 , otherwise ()40 
street-level dealer = I, otherwise 0 
money launderer/manufacturer = I, otherwise 0 
courier = I, otherwise 0 
employed = I, net emp"oyed = 0 
interaction of marriage and employment 

December 9, 1993 

., The reterenc veccor tor all four tunctional role dumm¥ variables was 
• peripheral role. 
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Appand1x C. Cont'd. 

Model' A Dependent Variable: LPRISON 

Analysis of Variance . 

Swn of Mean 
Source DF Squares Square F Value Prob>F 

Model 14 124.10872 8.86491 28.948 0.0001 
Error 558 170.87959 0.30624 
C Total 572 294.98832 

Root MSE 0.55339 R-square 0.4207 
Dep Mean 4.06594 Adj R-sq 0.4062 
C.V. 13.61029 

Parameter Estimates 

Parameter Standard T for HO: 
Variable DF Estimate Error Parameter=O Prob > ITI 

INTERCEP 1 3.099528 0.14104160 21.976 0.0001 
LSTDDRUG 1 0.127208 0.00877921 14.490 0.0001 
TOTCHPTS 1 0.063629 0.06942541 0.917 0 .. 3598 
TRIAL 1 0.480377 0.06338010 7.579 0.0001 
HELP 1 -0.284939 0.06506073 -4.380 0.0001 
AGE 1 0.001317 0.00242552 0.543 0.5875 
MALE 1 0.082221 0.06350204 1.295 0.1959 
BLACK 1 0.097701 0.05492159 1. 779 0.0758 
CITIZEN 1 -0.125232 0.05247816 -2.386 0.0173 
SPOUSE 1 -0.017151 0.04958047 -0.346 0.7295 
MITROLHI 1 -0.188501 0.05817960 -3.240 0.0013 
HIGHMID 1 0.180498 0.09316886 1.937 0.0532 
STREET 1 0.089757 0.09663618 0.929 0.3534 
MONMANF 1 0.261446 0.10829669 2.414 0.0161 
COURIER 1 -0.000832 0.08651129 -0.010 0.9923 

Standardized 
Variable DF Estimate 

INTERCEP 1 0.00000000 
LSTDDRUG 1 0.50583831 
TOTCHPTS 1 0.03007882 
TRIAL 1 0.25901214 
HELP 1 -0.15586377 
AGE 1 0.01843848 
MALE 1 0.04297279 
BLACK 1 0.06198739 
CITIZEN 1 -0.08667011 
SPOUSE 1 -0.01194943 
MITROLHI 1 -0.11717394 
HIGHMID 1 0.10620501 
STREET 1 0.05058685 
MONMANF 1 0.10820343 
COURIER 1 -0.00055988 
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Appendi:: c. Cant 'd. 

Model: B Dependent Variable: LPRISON 

source 

Model 
Error 
C Total 

Root .-.sE 
Dep Mean 
C.V. 

Variable DF 

INTERCEP 1 
LSTDDRUG 1 
TOTCHPTS 1 
TRIAL 1 
HELP 1 
AGE 1 
MALE 1 
BLACK 1 
CITIZEN 1 
SPOUSE 1 
MITROLHI 1 
HIGIIMID 1 
STREET 1 
MONl-lllNF 1 
COURIER 1 
FEMPLOY 1 

Analysis of Variance 

sum of Mean 
DF Squares Square 

15 124.13385 8.27559 
557 170.85447 0.30674 
572 294.98832 

0.55384 R-square 
4.06594 Adj R-sq 

13.62150 

Parameter Estimates 

F Value 

26.979 

0.4208 
0.4052 

Parameter Standard T tor HO: 

Prob>F 

0.0001 

Estimate Error Paramoter=O Prob> ITI 

3.093926 0.14250844 21.710 0.0001 
0.127331 0.00879704 14.474 0.0001 
0.063315 0 .• 06949124 0.911 0.3626 
0.479429 0.06351970 7.54S 0.0001 

-0.285756 0.06517684 -4.384 0.0001 
0.001316 0.00242752 0.542 0.5991 
0.079208 0.06442080 1.230 0.2194 
0.098437 0.05502681 1. 789 0.0742 

-0.128416 0.05368732 -2.392 0.0171 
-0.017962 0.04970220 -0.361 0.7179 
-0.187796 0.05027960 -3.222 0.0013 

0.182142 0.09342225 1.950 0.0517 
0.092128 0.09706973 0.949 0.3430 
0.263157 0.10855075 2.424 0.0157 

-0.001460 0.08661037 -0.017 '0.9866 
0.014232 0.04972892 0.286 0.7748 
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Applllldix c. Cont'd. 

Hodel: C, Dependsnt VAriAble: LPRISON 

Source 

Hodel 
Error 
C Totlll 

Root MSE 
Dep Mean 
C.V. 

Variable OF 

INTERCEP 1 
LSTDORUG 1 
'l'OTCHPTS 1 
TRIAL 1 
HELP 1 
AGE 1 
MALE 1 
BLACK 1 
CITIZEN 1 
SPOUSE 1 
HITROLHI 1 
HIGHMIO 1 
STREET 1 
HONMANF 1 
COURIER 1 
FEHPLOY 1 
SPS_WRK 1 

VAriable OF 

INTERCEP 1 
LSTDORUG 1 
TOTCHPTS 1 
TRIAL 1 
HELP 1 
AGE 1 
MALE 1 
BLACK 1 
CITIZEN 1 
SPOUSE 1 
HITROLHI 1 
HIGHMIO 1 
STREET 1 
HONMANF 1 
COURIER 1 
FEMPLOY 1 
SPS_WRK 1 

AnAlysis ot VAriAnce 

Swn ot MeAn 
OF Squares Square 

16 124.47814 7.77988 
556 170.51017 0.30667 
572 294.98832 

0.55378 R-square 
4.06594 Adj R-sq 

13.62000 

PArameter Estimates 

F V/l>lue 

25.369 

0.4220 
0.4053 

ParlNllGter StandArd T tor HO: 

Prob>F 

0.0001 

EstimAte Error ParAmeter=O Prob > ITI 

3.109941 0.14329215 21. 704 0.0001 
0.127042 0.00880031 14.436 0.0001 
0.062809 0.06948523 0.904 0.3664 
0.477153 0.06354803 7.509 0.0001 

-0.288175 0.06520962 -4.419 0.0001 
0.001497 0.00243326 0.615 0.5388 
0.079125 0.06441375 1.228 0.2198 
0.096484 0.05505160 1.753 0.0802 

-0.125165 0.05376906 -2.328 0.0203 
-0.080930 0.07746904 -1.045 0.2966 
-0.185603 0.05830993 -3.183 0.0015 

0.191060 0.09379044 2.037 0.0421 
0.098935 0.09727142 1.017 0.3095 
0.275288 0.10914093 2.522 0.0119 
0.008724 0.08713260 0.100 0.9203 

-0.036869 0.06927069 -0.532 0.5948 
0.102313 0.09656143 1.060 0.2898 

Standardized 
Eseimate 

0.00000000 
0.50517832 
0.02969128 
0.25727367 

-0.15763356 
0.02095836 
0.04135454 
0.06121504 

-0.08662377 
-0.05638627 
-0.11537245 

0.11241981 
0.05575912 
0.11393222 
0.00587026 

-0.02505364 
0.06686000 

76-939 - 94 - 14 
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Protocol for Coding U.S. Sentencing Commission Ylles 

fEOEm IUI~A!.l Df ,.ISOIIS 
OE~AI!ME.T DF IESEARCK 
1993 

LOll liSt DRUG QFFEMDUS 
SAM'LE lASED DlI AUG' 1m 
CROSS_SECIIDlI' 

1) CIJOER'S INITIALS: I , I • 

ZAI lOP IEGISTER hU<lEI: 

2111 INTERNAL CCT: 

lCI USSC 10: 

31 1_1£ NAME: 

(luU 

4) FBI NIIIIIER: i ! ; I 

I I i I iJJ 
rr-,--;--:-J L-...-__ I~ 

I " I III _ --,--,-1_1--,1'--1-1 ..:....1 ...;.-.:.1-,1 
(firoU 

I I 

51 _ In ""' current .ff .... : OJ 
(1)1IOIIE (9) POSESS OTREII _ 

(10)OTNER WEAPON AS TRREAT (21 UIPLlI!D !lillY 
(3) POSESS FlREARlI 

(4) FIREAKN: AS THREAT 
(11) OTNER: TO CAllSE IIODILY IIAItM 

(5) FIREAIUI, Ttl cr.use IIlIIILY I!ARII 
(6) POSESS IOIIF£ 

(IZ) I DR 2 AIID IlIIJILY IIAIlM 

(7) KNIFE: AS THREAT 
(8) DUFE: TO cr.use IItDILY IIAItM 

(13) tl)'OEFE!IDAII'I WIYH A UEAPQH 
(99) HISSIKG DR UIIOIDIIII 

6) was subject EMPLOYED (Vlrifled EJ:p1_, ot tho ti .. of nuST DR REVDCJITIDK I.oding •• 
the current cClllllli tamT;1 

- (ll YES 

:.J l~: :T EllPLOYA!lL! (o.Q. h .. tltuti"""Uzodl 
(9) 10 l.fO 

7) Marriage Status at Ccmaitaen\:: 

(1l SINGLE (5) sePARATED 
(Z) MAUlED (6) anG LAW 
(3) WIDDIIElI (7) OTHEI 
(4) OI\'OftCED (9) NOT Dl!MI 

8) VERIFIED EMPLOI'MEMT (011 fULL' liME SCItilDL ATTENDANCE) for I 
caul of at L~l.at 6 acnens during tlte llat 2 yelrs In the 
C:Dl!llLntty P1",or tD th« current cCllllliaaenn 

(1) TES 
(2) NO 
(9) NOT rNOIlII 



DIUG USE IM'tlIICATlClII 

91 
All\' DRUG UU EVil 

n III TES L (2) NO 

Alrt use ewr. of: 
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101 OPIATES U' I" NltLLUCIIIOGlNS i"; 12) COCAINE I"l 131 QTlIlI :I 
- ;....J STlIIIJUIITS ...... 

14) IlAIIiITIJUTES 0 15) IWII./UAIIA n 161 ALCOHOl. il, 171 OTNU ILLEGAL n 
-- - OUS--' 

All DIUG USE 1M LAST flEE 'lUI 1M T"! co.unn 
AIry ... In tM loat YOlr, .f: 

181 OPIATIES I ; 191 HALLUCIIICGIINS I 201 COCAIIit I ; Z" aTm !, 
STIIIJI.AIIU '-' 

22) IlAUITUlATU 0 23) IWIloIUAIIA 0 24) ALCI:IIa. 0 25) elTlIR ~~G.\.L 0 
DIIUQ USE IN cuum CFffIIR 

Of.rl", tile CUl'ront off ...... _ tile Indlvh:u.1 UIID£lI Til! INfWBICf Of! 

26) OPIATES 0 m 1W.1UC1_ [J 28) COCAIICE nW 29) IIna 0 
.. STI_I 

30) WlITUIIJITES D 3" IWIloIUAIIA 0 32) ALcatOI. 0 33) OTlCU ~GAL 0 
"111OU or DIIUQ UU 

UUCI """ of the foll ... l", ~ 5 .r __ tl ... : 

34) OPIATES' 33) HALLUCI_, 36) CDCAllE' 371 OTIID . 
STI!lJl.AllTI ...... 

38) LWlITUlATES i: 39) IWII.JUAICA j"-: 40) Wilt""" of __ (1 ..... lm In 
- ............rom .ff ...... ordI.r Indlca'llan 

of _ an fli ••••• 20111'0,-, 

", Oliff. ILLEGAl. I : ~:[:'xi~ alCOhol t:,a~ta:nUI • 
DIUGS ....... 



42) IO!.E IN Mun eHUSE. 

, , , 

01. K'th·lo .. 1 00110. 
02. Pllotll .. t COIIto;n 
01. "'d·l_l Oillor 
04. Strne-lewl etl'.r 
OS. Maruf.cturo'lMlll M""",o. 
06. Financier 
01. Maney Lt<nIo .... 

414 

011. lodyguonl/Str"'-"Debt Collecto. 
09 ••• ol<e./St .... "Iio· •• U'."" 
10. Courl.r 
II.IM. 
IZ •• mto./Storor 
13.~r 
14. Dff·l_r/Loodo. 
15. """' .. /L ..... outIDoctloondlWork.r/Eooployq 
1~. Enoblor (Po •• '''') 
~f Unr Dnly 
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MEaOINIlIP/AUS 

; : ! I I 

AID.!'It fn Ira. n WCIC/COCA/NE lASE 

! J i ! I I I I 
Aautt in era. o COCA/II! 

i' " ,'I ,','", 

t.J IlAl.WCIIICG£lS 

I I II I I I I i 

I 1\ I I I I I 

, ! : i . I ~ I 
I ' , 

I I I 

I I 

I I 
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4") Drug type thlt tht total drUG QUlntn.,. tin based on: 

1. " ••• In/DIlI .... 
. . 2. Cract/Coe.1M ."1' 

3. Coe.'N 4. "alluc:I __ 

5 .. BlI"bitUrlUI 
6. St: taJientl 
7. M.rlj ...... 
a. Other I "I,IL Drugs 

"I) Total Drug Guanchy in ,t_ thlt the bin affenl1R lewl tin baled on I 
.. ote: Check SOR .ptnet PSR to reconcile total offl1"lle lewl 

45) ~ .. the .. an'( 8at1fl affiliation .r _rshlp7 

'. 
Ii L~ 
I. les If ".', Fill In 8I11'III ____________________ _ 

Z. N. 
3. 5 ..... Indle.tl"", but not verified 

45) ~ .. 01119 _roMp r.l .. ..,t In innent off ... e? 

o I. les If lH, Fill In von; ____________________ _ 

2. No 
3. s_ IntlI ... ,f"", but not verlflocl 

46) C ......... Incllal"!! _lhy of Inf ..... tlen In PIa: 
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APPENDlX 4.-LETIER FROM GLENN NElSON, STUDENT, TO HON. 
WIlLIAM J. HUGHES, CHAIRMAN, UNDATED 

P e 0.(' \N\LLI\h'"\ J. HU~Mt.~. -
J 

N\y m Cr<'\ ho..~ "\ 'Y~tA'f~)rt\{)n~"~ 

Pr t ~ EtJi ~U~ '" f>V\\ h~V' \f\ jt\l" 

tan ~~lJ. Ob\ot.. 8,\\ cLinton to'to:'M.. 

\t do~y\ ,~ ~ '1tt).'t"~.l~ )O\A u~nJt 
1hCAT i, OK,} ~O\\A~~\~t "0 tJ~e 
'fY\"'( ~O"" .ge1 ?v- o'oo.;'\()f\\~"i . 

ty\Qy\\ \~ ~ ~\~,~\~~ \\l~N~~'-"" 

fh1 Q~~e(l} cl!r:~· \"t'\G\¥\ \'\12. veli 

Ib~f\ \'4\ )0.\\, . "(.(~':tl(\M 

I \Mo.'('\ 'fv\1 \Y\~\"'I\ hom! 

oeC<kl\be. ! Love h<'fj ~o 6he CQn 

• Ht\~yY\~. w\~~V\\y ho«e\Jo 
~~) Qi'td .s~e 'N\\\ ~<. 1~~re. 
.\,J\1 . .e Y\ '"l V\e(.O h~V' ~ 

G\ef\y\ ~C\~6n 
~OO3\JJ\\~eY\ ~ '~~t. 
'6~VrY1\.o·"t'e. ~b 1.\,~:6.,\ 

. ~'()-3(P3"'b~30 .. ,. 
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APPENDIX 5.-REMARKS OF .ALFRED BLUMSTEIN, CARNEGIE MELLON 
UNIVERSIlY, "MAKING RAnONAUIY RELEVANf-ThE AMERiCAN SoCIE1Y OF 
CRIMINOLOGY 1992 PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS," CRIMINOLOGY, VOL. 32, 
No. 1,1993 

MAKING RATIONALITY RELEVANT-· THE :.. 
AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CRIMINOLOGY 
1992 PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS 

ALFRED BLUMSTEIN 
Carnegie Mellon University 

RATIONALITY AND RELEVANCE 

The theme of the 1992 New Orleans meeting of the American Society of 
Criminology (ASC) was "Rationality and Relevance." This theme reflects 
the view that an important mission of the ASC and its members involves the 
generation of knowledge that is useful in dealing with crime and the operation 
of the criminal justice system (i.e., relevance) and then helping public officials 
to use that knowledge intelligently and effectively (rationality). 

Of course, that hope is so often frustrated by policies that ignore well
founded criminological knowledge. That occurs because of the power of ide
ology ("don't confuse me with the facts, I've already made up my mind") 
exacerbated by the simplistic rhetoric that dominates so much of the disclls
sion of criminal justice policy and that substitutes for more serious accommo
dation to the inherent complexities of the problem. 

It may also be the case that one person's rational policy preference appears. 
far less rational to another. Depending on one's prior disposition, the evi
dence bearing on a particular question may be more or less compelling. Also, 
since policy choices inevitably involve issues of value as well as fact, in any 
weighing of costs and benefits, different people will assign different utilities to 
any particular degree of crime reduction or any kind of pain imposed on a 
guilty person. In discussing rationality, it is important to recognize that two 
different preferences can be equaUy rational if they derive from different util
ity structures. That possibility makes it important to identify whether a disa
greement about policy results from a difference in the presumption of the 
effect of a policy, which is empirically knowable (e.g., the estimated deterrent 
elasticity of crime reduction for a given change in sanction policy) or a differ
ence in value (e.g., the degree of satisfaction associated with a given decrease 
in the robbery rate). 

I should also emphasize that the relevance requirement does not demand 
that knuwledge be immediately translatable into policy. So little is knoWn 
abOut the causes of crime and about the effects of criminal justice policy on 
crime that new insights about the criminal justice system can often be 
extremely revealing and can eventuaUy change the way people think about 
the crime problem or about the criminal justice system. Such conceptual 
knowledge is fully as relevant as-and can well be more important than-a 
new method for optimally allocating police patrol cars across patrol beats. 

CRIMINOLOGY VOLUME 31 NUMBER 1 1993 
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I want to identify an example of ways in which I believe the criminal justice 
system is behaving irrationally by any criterion. I want to try to identify why 
that is happening, and then discuss some approaches that our community
the ASe as well as the larger community-might use to enhance the rational
ity of policies regarding crime and criminal justice. 

THE WAR ON DRUGS 

There is no question but that the drug problem is an issue of serious con
cern to American society. Many people are debilitated, at least in the short 
run, as a result of drug-taking behavior, and the long-term consequences can 
be even more severe in terms of significant degradation in economic perform
ance of the individual and of the economy as a whole. 

Further, there is a profound nexus between drugs and crime more gener
ally. In 1986, 52% of prisoners reported that they had ever used major 
drugs t and 35% reported that they had been under the influence of' a serious 
drug at the time they committed the crime that led to their current imprison
ment (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 1992:650). 

Given the seriousness of the problem, the American public several years 
ago vigorously demanded that something be done about it. Our political sys
tem puts great stake on responding to such articulated demand-even when 
there is no clear means of effective response. Unfortunately, our political sys
tem learned an overly simplistic trick: It responds to such pressures by 
sternly demanding increased punishment. It has found that approach to be 
strikingly effective-not in solving the problem, but in alleviating the political 
pressure to "do something." The public generally seems to accept that 
approach to almost any behavior it finds objectionable, and without much 
questioning as to whether that approach will be effective in the particular 
context of concern. 

As a result, there has been a succession of escalating cycles: The insistence 
of the public leads to intensified efforts to attack the drug trade; that doesn't 
have much effect on the drug market, so the efforts are intensified still further. 
Many states have adopted mandatory-minimum sentences for drug dealing 
that are comparable to the sentences for homicide. The consequenc.: of these 
efforts has been a dramatic growth in the number of arrests tor drug offenses 
and the filling of prisons with drug offenders. 

Figure 1 shows the growth from 1965 to 1991 in arrest rates for drug 
offenses, by race.2 Since the early 19705, the rate for whites has been fairly 
steady, about 300 per 100,000. On the other hand, the rate for nonwhites 

t.Thc major drugs include heroin, methadone, cocaine, PCP, and LSD. 
2. The data for Figures I and 2 were taken from the Federal Bureau of Investigation 

(1990); more recent data were provided by the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting Program. 
The assistance of Sharon Profiter in providing that information is much appreciated. 
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Figure 1 
Arrest Rates for Drug Offenses, 

by Race, 1965-1991 
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(primarily African-Americans) climbed steadily from 1980 to 1985, then 
began to grow exponentially at a rate of about 15-20% per year until it 
reached a peak in 1989, and then decreased somewhat in 1990 and 1991. 

The difference in the rate of arrest of whites and nonwhites for drug 
offenses is far greater than the nonwhites' relative representation among drug 
users. To the extent that self-reported drug users are a racially representative 
sample of drug sellers (and many drug sellers are also users), there could well 
be a serious distortion in the racial distribution of drug arrests. It is probable, 
however, that nonwhites are overrepresented among drug sellers (compared 
with users) to the extent that there is traffic from largely white, middle-class 
suburbs to largely nonwhite, poor ghetto areas to buy drugs, without a corre
sponding reverse flow. 

On the other hand, the growth in nonwhite arrests can be attributed to 
nonwhites' greater vulnerability to arrest,compared with whites. There tends 
to be a more dense police presence where nonwhites reside because of the 
greater amount of crime there. There have also been reports of race being 
used at least implicitly in police profiles of drug couriers. Also, according to 
personal reports from individuals involved in policing narcotics, markets 
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operated by blacks tend much more often to be outdoors and vulnerable to 
police action, whereas markets run by whites tend much more often to be 
inside and thereby less visible and more protected from police surveillance 
and arrest. 3 Further, the dramatic growth in arrests of blacks since 1985 also 
reflects the growth of crack-cocaine use, a growth that has occurred predomi
nantly in black communities, and the associated enforcement focus on that 
drug.4 

The growth in drug arrests for adults is very similar to that depicted in 
Figure 1. The situation is rather different for juveniles, however, as depicted 
in Figure 2. From 1965 until about 1980, arrest rates for white and nonwhite 
juveniles were very similar; indeed, from 1970 until 1980, the arrest rate for 
whites was higher than that for nonwhites. But arrest rates for both groups 
grew from a rate of about 10 per 100,000 juveniles in 1965 to a peak of about 
30 times higher in 1974 (329 for whites and 257 for nonwhites). 

The decline after the 1974 peak was undoubtedly a consequence of the gen
eral trend toward decriminalization of marijuana in the United States. A 
major factor contributing to that decriminalization was undoubtedly a reali
zation that the arrestees were much too often the children of individuals, usu
ally white, in positions of power and influence. Those parents certainly did 
not want the consequences of a drug arrest to be visited on their children, and 
so they used their leverage to achieve a significant degree of decriminaliza
tion. Following the peak, arrest rates for both racial groups declined, and 
continued to decline for whites. On the other hand, for nonwhites, the 
decline leveled out in the early 1980s and then began to accelerate at a rate 
even more dramatic than that for adults, about 20-25% per year, until the 
peak in 1989. 

What is particularly troublesome about both the adult and the juvenile 
aspects of the war on drugs of the late 1980s is the degree to which the impact 
has been so disproportionately imposed on nonwhites. There is no clear 
indication that the racial differences in arrest truly reflect different levels of 

3. Personal communications with several individuals in'wlved in drug·related police 
activities. 

4. The Minnesota Supreme Court, in State v. Russell, 477 N.W.2d 886 (1991) 
declared a Minnesota statute unconstitutional which defined possession of three grams of 
crack cocaine as warranting a presumptive sentence of 48 months, while possession of 10 
grams of powder cocaine was elsewhere defined as warranting a presumptive sentence of 12 
months. The ruling, based on equal protection grounds, found that the legislative distinc
tion was racially discriminatory in its impact: in 1988, 100% of those sentenced under the 
crack cocaine statute were black, while 66% of those sentenced under the powder cocaine 
statute were white. In part because of evidence that crack and powder cocaine are pharma
cologically identical, the court held that there was no rational basis for the differential 
treatment of blacks and whites. (The assistance of Michael Tonry in developing the infor
mation on this ruling is much appreciated.) 



c: 
0 

:0:> 
CIS 
"5 
c. 
0 c.. 

0 
0 
0 
0 
0 .... ... 
!. 
jg 
CIS a: 

• i..ns;>, 

422 

PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS 

Agure 2 
Arrest Rates for Drug Offenses, 
Juveniles, by Race, 1965-1991 
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activity or of hann imposed, and so it is reasonable to presume that a large 
part of the difference is attributable to enforcement patterns and practices. 

Even if it did reflect different levels of activity, the enormous growth rate, 
as well as the very high absolute values of arrests (2,000 per 100,000 for adult 
blacks, or 2% of' the adult black population, even higher for males in their 
twenties), still represents a major assault on the black community. One can 
be reasonably confident that if a similar assault was affecting the white com
munity, there would be a strong and effective effort to change either the laws 
or the enforcement policy. 

The intensity of the crackdown shows itself in the prison populations. In 
1991, 56% of the prisoners in federal prisons (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 
1992:657) and over 25% of those in state prisons were there on a drug charge. 
This compares with the rates 10 years earlier, when only abo~t 7 or 8% of 
prisoners were convicted on a drug charge. The growth is illustrated in Fig
ure 3 with data obtained from the Florida Department of Corrections on the 
fraction of prisoners (3a) and court commitments (3b) sentenced for robbery 
compared with drug charges. These figures show the rapid rise in the drug 
fraction of the resident population-from consistently under 10% until 1986 
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Figure 3 ,. . :~" 
Prison·Residenls and Court Commitments on Ffo'bbery 

and Drug Charges, Florida, 1965-1990 
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to 25%j jn., 1990. There is an even more dramatic rise in commitments (the 
flow into prisons) to over 35% in 1990. . 

Drugs represent an even larger fraction of New York State prisoners. In 
1991, drug offenders were 45% of new commitments to prison and 34% of 
prison populations. . 

Despite the enormous magnitude of the efforts and the impacts on the 
criminal justice system, and on a particular minority group, accepting those 
costs would not ne~essarily be irrational if the approach were truly effective in 
reducing drug abuse. There is, however, lio indication that the efforts have 
been at all successful. Figure 4, taken from a recent DUF (Drug Use Fore
casting) report (National Institute of Justice, 1991), which indicates the per
centage of booked arrestees who tested positively for'drugs by urinalysis, 
shows that in a sampling of cities, the number of drug-positive arrestees is 
impressively high (and it can get even higher, to about 80% in Philadelphia 
and 75% in Manhattan, for example), but also that the measurements show 
no consistent downward trend. 

Even in the National Institute on Drug· Abuse household surveys,S the 
ever-prevalence measures for cocaine (see Figure 5) show a peak about 1982 
(well before the beginning of the drug crackdown of the late 1980s) followed 
by a steady decline for those in the age ranges of 12-17 and 18-25. 

Of course, it is not at all surprising that we have not seen a dramatic 
change in drug abuse as a result of the intense accumulation of drug sellers in 
prison. When we consider the means by which the criminal justice system 
can control crime (rehabilitation, incapacitation, and general deterrence), it 
becomes evident very quickly that imprisoning drug sellers will not work 
through any of the three methods. Incapacitation removes crimes from the 
street only if the crimes leave the street with the offender. This should work 
with the pathological rapist. If, however, there is a ready buyer in the street, 
removing his or her favorite drug seller will simply mean that a substitute will 
move in, and the replacement continues to provide the desired drugs. It may 
take some time for recruitment and training, but experience shows that the 
amount of time is rarely more than a few days. 

A similar situation applies to general deterrence. One of the rationales 
most frequently cited for increasing the level of drug sanctions is that sellef$ 
will be deterred from engaging in drug transactions. There is little question 
that some actual or potential sellers, learning of the severe sanctioll,S, are 
indeed deterred. But as long as there remain willing sellers to take their 
place, that detelrent effect is of little import. As long as the market demand 
persists and there is a continued supply of sellers, there should be Httle effect 
on drug transactions. 

5. The data were taken from Bureau of lusticc Statistics (1992:353). adapted from 
National Institute on Drug Abuse (1991:20-22). 
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FIgure 4 
Trends in Cocalne Use Among Booked Arrestees 
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R,ehabilitation of individual offenders could have some important effect on 
drug users, but is not likely to be very meaningful for drug sellers. There is 
nothing inherently irrational about their behavior, especially if they view 
themselves as having little economic potential in the legitimate economy. 

It is difficult to discern whether the continued escalation of sanctions has 
been carried out in ignorance of these basic insights. If so, a massive rehabili
tative educational program is needed for our legislators and other public offi
cials, and that ·would be a worthy challenge for the ASC. Alternatively, the 
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Figure 5 
Ever-Prevalence of Cocaine Use Among 

Respondents to NIDA National Household 
Surveys on Drug Abuse, by Age Group 
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policies may be viewed somewhat more cynically .. It is not ililreasonable to 
believe that the people who establish the high-sanction policies fully under
stand the limitations of the policies bUt need some means to respond to the 
public pressure to "do something!' Lacking any better alternative to pro
pose, they merely increase the sanctions, not so much because they think it 
will work, but because they have come to realize that it is an effective way to 
relieve the political pressure. 

The basic observation about drug markets is that they are inherently 
demand driven. As long as the demand is there, a supply network will 
emerge to satisfy that demand. While efforts to assault the supply side may 
have some disruptive effects in the short ternl, the ultimate need is to reduce 
the demand in order to have an effect on drug abuse in the society. 

Thus, the appropriate response and strategy in dealing with the drug prob
lem must be focused on demand reduction, and that can come through treat
ment and prevention. Treatment is appropriate for those who are currently 
abusers, both by making it readily available to all those who, on their own, 
want to discontinue drug use and also by finding means of coercing the others 
into the treatment. 



427 

BLUMSTEIN 

The effects of the preventive approach are much more dist~l).t. There are 
no ready, demonstrated approaches to prevention that are ce'riain to work, 
but a wide variety of methods exist, ranging from the DARE (Drug Abuse 
Resistance Education) program, to the "Just Say No" exhortation, to news
paper ads, to attempts to enlist peer leaders. All of these have a potential for 
being effective to some degree with different populations. None is guaranteed 
to work in all circumstances, however. 

While waiting for these demand-reduction strategies to work in the long 
run, drug markets still cannot be left to flourish in the short run without some 
degree of intervention. But that degree of intervention need not be as massive 
as it has been in most cities over the past five years. Markets can be disrupted 
by sporadic raids, but possibly using methods that will avoid filling the pris
ons with the sellers. One method used in Houston was to announce where 
the next day's raid would take place; this had the effect of disrupting the 
market in that location, since the drug sellers avoided that location, but it 
also saved the criminal justice system from having to deal with another load 
of sellers who would inevitably have to be processed through the system, 
many imprisoned, all with no significant effect on drug sales. 

The policy approach that has to be pursued is thus one of diminishing the 
resources that are currently being expended on the attack on the supply sys
tem, and reallocating as much of that as can be effectively used on demand 
reduction. That will require a conscious effort to do so, since there are strong 
incentives (such as the benefits police derive from asset forfeiture) for police 
and prosecutors to focus their eif0l1s on attacking the supply network. It will 
also undoubtedly result ill complaints by some who are unaware of the limita
tions of attacking the supply side that the drug war is not being pursued with 
sufficient vigor. Efforts must thus be directed at explaining the issues to such 
challengers. 

As part of the reallocation of effort, it is important to reconsider the sen
tencing guidelines and mandatory-minimum sentencing legislation that have 
elevated the severity of punishment for drug sales to a level comparable to 
that for homicide. Once the futility of the underlying deterrent strategy 
becomes clear, perhaps rationality will show itself in legislatures willing to 
back off on the severe sanctions they have mandated. Perhaps they will be 
willing to consider more useful legislation, which would provide a sunset pro
vision for all mandatory-minimum sentencing laws, which legislatures now 
use as an automatic response to any offense viewed as heinous by their con
stituents. They get their political satisfaction from this act of passion, but the 
consequences live on indefinitely. Since repealing the mandatory-minimum 
law may be difficult politically (legislator3 might be accused of being soft on 
that particular offense), it might be more feasible to pass a generic sunset law 
that requires that all mandatory-minimum sentencing provisions expire two 
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Jnfl2(" ',' I th . d· h b f I·· "" years a,ter ey are Impose In tea sence 0 an exp IClt ell.Jrt to re-enact 
them. 

I have been told that one of the former leaders in the current drug war has 
likened the drug problem to Humpty Dumpty. When all the King's horses 
and all the King's men couldn't put Humpty together again, the response was 
merely to double the number of horses and men, rather than to recognize at 
some ,point the f\l~iIity of the effort. 

The astonishing fact is that virtually everything that has been stated here is 
rarely disputed by anyone in the system, or by anyone who understands the 
problem. In the face of that, American criminal justice policy somehow 
seems totally unable to introduce the rationality that is needed. Even in the 
1992 presidential debates, when the question of drug policy came up, all three 
contenders took a strong stance but no one--not even Ross Perot, who was 
ready to take a large political risk in other areas by proposing major tax 
increases-did other than posture vigorously by c.alling for seve:e sanctions. 

The question, then, is how the nation can introduce some rationality into 
the policy process. Rationality must be given a voice that is separated from 
the political environment, in which the widespread concern over crime and 
fear of victimization have paralyzed all players with a political stake am~ 
forced them to huddle at the extreme punitive end and to freeze out any 
contrary position. The nation thus needs another forum, one that can intro
duce rational considerations without the fear of their resulting in political 
catastrophe. 

INTRODUCING RATIONALITY 

As long as fear and punitiveness pervade the American public, it appears 
that it will continue to be unsafe for any political figure to pursue anything 
othe.' than a high-punishment strategy. Any leadership in this area is 
unlikely to come from the Justice Department, which has demonstrated its 
responsiveness to the political whims of the current time. Thus, there needs 
to be a group outside those with politkal vulnerability that can bring the 
relevant research to bear and that can highlight where current policies are 
behaving irrationally and in clear conflict with existing and well-established 
criminological evidence. One possibility is the set of agencies that the Con
gress has created; despite the highly political nature of the Congress, those 
agencies-the General Accounting Office, the Office of Technology Assess
ment, and the Congressional Budget Office--.seem to have retained a high 
degree of independence and integrity. . 

Perhaps it is now time for this issue to be pursued by a presidential com
mission like the one whose 25th anniversary was commemorated at the New 
Orleans meeting-Lyndon Johnson's President'S Commission on Law 
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Enforcement and Administration of Justice.6 Any opportunity for leadership 
on this issue would need the status of such a commission to be able to take a 
realistic look at current policies and ways in which they have been counter
productive and to do the cost-benefit analysis that would at least highlight 
those policies whose costs clearly exceed the benefits on any reasonable utility 
scale. Such a commission obviously needs political representation, but it 
must also have diverse and respected criminological input of the sort that has 
been provided by a succession of panels of the National Academy of Sciences. 
The commission would need criminologists as members, but it would also 
have to organize a panel under the auspices of the National Academy of Sci· 
ences to review the growing body of data on crime, criminal careers, and 
sanctions and their effectiveness for various kinds of offenders and offenses. 
The commission should be charged, not only with evaluating current policies 
and recommending imprOVed ones, but also with developing a process that 
brings criminological rationality more effectively and vigorously into the pub
lic debate abOut policies regarding crime. Perhaps a group such as the Coun
cil of Economic Advisors, with appropriate funding and research staff, is 
called for. . 

Inevitably, any such effort will focus not only on immediate crime 
problems and the immediate response to them, but on the societal problems' 
that contribute to the crime situation. Any such forward-looking research 
will have to recognize that there are many factors currently in place that 
should make the crime problem become increasingly serious over the coming 
decade. Among these are the following: 

• The effect of the changing demographic composit.ion will increase 
crime rates as the population in the 15-19 age range (the one with the 
highest age-specific offending rates) will be growing over at least the next 
decade, especially in the groups with the highest offending rates (see 
Figures 6a and 6b).7 
,. There have been increases in recent years in the age-specific offending 
rates for murder, robbery, and other violent crimes among young people 
(see Butterfield, 1992). 
• The socialization problem, which is being exacerbated by changes in 
family structure, will be becoming increasingly serious as the percentage 
of children born to an unwed mother (currently at 23%) continues to 

6. The commission's report, The Challenge 0/ Cn'me in a Free SocietJl, was published 
in 1967. 

7. The data for Figure 6 were obtained from the U.S. Bureau of the Census, 1991. 
The values in the graph were obtained by thr.:e·point smoothir,g, so thaI the value 
presented for age i is obtained from (NI .• + NI + NI+.), where NI is the reported population 
of age i. 
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Figure 6 
Age of U.S. Population in. 1990 
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increase, as it has for at least the past 30 years (see-·Figure 7).8 This 
problem is exacerbated by the growth in the number of children living 
under the poverty line and whose parent or parents have to struggle to 
manage their own affairs, which can handicap their efforts to sociali2'.e 
their children. 

Our nation has considerable difficulty in addressing these issues. As long 
as the planning horizon remains as close as the next election-or increasingly, 
the next poll-it will be difficult to. direct political attention to these issues 
because the benefits from any intervention are likely to occur well after the 
current incumbent leaves office. It is also likely that any programs directed at 
enhancing socialization will be very expensive because such efforts are inher
ently labor intensive and will require the recruitment and training of a large 
number of peop!e into professions that have not been very remunerative. It 
will be particularly difficult to get the federal government to. pay much atten
tion to these issues as long as the federal budget deficit continues to be a 
serious problem, and there are no signs whatsoever that that situation will 
reverse itself within the next decade. 

Finally, and perhaps most important, our political culture and our tradi. 
tions make it clear that the problem of socialization rests predominantly, if 
not exclusively, with the family, and any attempt to transfer that authority 
outside the family will undoubtedly be met with major resistance. That 
resistance would undoubtedly be diminished if there were some therapies and 
treatments that were demonstrably effective in socializing young children. 
No one has yet identified such therapies. While it would be an extremely 
worthwhile effort to. try to find them, the lag in the evaluation process of 10 to 
20 years suggests that it will be a long time before effective therapies are 
developed and assessed. 

All this suggests that the path would be much easier if society finds ways to 
augment the family with day-care centers, parent-training pregrams, and 
other resources-all of which would have to be used only on a voluntary 
basis-in erder to invoke the best available knowledge in helping to socialize 
coming generations. Certainly, these efforts will not be easy in a political 
environment that is highly charged with accusations of racism and with 
defensive concerns about the racial differences that pervade evidence of 
offending patterns. The conflict that has been generated, fer example, by the 
discussions of the "vielence initiative" suggested by the Department of 
Health and Human Services (by fermer Secretary Louis Sullivan, an African-

8. Figure 7 was taken from the article. "Paternity and Public Policy," by Daniel R. 
Meyer, published in Focus (vol. 14. Summer 1992). the publication of the Institute for 
Research on Poverty, University of Wisconsin-Madison. The data were drawn from U.S. 
House of Representatives. Committee on Ways and Means. 1992 Green Book (Washington. 
D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1992): 1074; and Statistical Abstract of the United 
States (Washington. D.C.: Government Printing Office). 1987:61 and 1991:67. 
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. Figure 7 
Births to Unmarried Women as a Percentage of all Births, by Race, 1960-1989 
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American) has already brought charges that the program is' one with sinister 
racial intent. The charges of racist intent are particula:c1y surprising in view 
of the fact that most violent crime is intraracial. Until the nation finds some 
means of pUi'Suing research and programs regarding crimes that do involve 
disproportionate numbers of black offenders as well as black victims, without 
invoking the invective of racism, it is likely that the policies pursued will be 
paralyzed and ineffective. And in such a situation, given the continuing 
decline in family structure, it is most likely that the crime problem will con
tinue to get worse, that it will generate increased fear and hostility, thut the 
only response will be increased sanctions, and that the jails and prisons will 
continue to fill. 

It should be clear that the nation will one way or another suffer the costs of 
these problems. We are now in a lull period before the crime problem gets 
worse and the reactions to it become more mean. It is important that major 
efforts be established to identify the nature of the problem, to assess alterna
tive approaches, and to restore rationality to the policy process. 

As one potentially important step in that process, I would urge that Presi
dent Clinton establish a presidential commission on crime and drug policies 
and the criminal justice system in order to direct some needed national atten
tion to these pressing issues. 
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President of the American Society of Criminology. He has chaired panels on research on 
deterrence 8!!d incapacitation, on sentencing, and on C'riminal careers of the National 
Research Council. His research interests include criminal'careers, imprisonment policy 
and its impacts, and criminal justice planning. 
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,ApPENDIX 6.-FACTS ON FEDERAL BUREAU OF PRISONS, 
DECEMBER 1992 

, FACTS ON FEDERAL AVE. AGE OF POPULATION 
BUREAU OF PRISONS TYPE OF COMMITMENTS 

DECEMBER 1992 U.S. Code 
Parole Violation 

PERSONNEL 23,975 Probation Violation 
STAFF BY GENDER DC Superior Court 

Male 72.9% State. ierritorial 
Female 27.1% Other 

STAFF BY RACE SENTENCE IMPOSED 
White 71.3% Under 1 Year 
African American 17.9% 1·3 Years 
Hispanic 8.6% 3·5 Years 
Asian 1.4% 5·10 Years 
American Indian 0.7% 10·15 Years 

NUMBER OF INSTITUTIONS 67 15.20, Years 
TOTAL POPULATION 72,225 Over 20 Years 
SENTENCED P02.ULATION 64,427 Life 

37 

88.5% 
5.4% 
1.2% 
0.3% 
0.8% 
3.9% 

2.4% 
13.4% 
12.3% 
31.4% 
18.0% 
9.2% 

11.3% 
2.0% 

CAPACITY 52.013 TYPE OF OFFENSES (Sentenced Pop. Only) 
PERCENT OF CAPACITY 148% 
INMATES BY SECURITY LEVELS Drug Offenses 59.9% 

Minimum 27.0% Robbery 11.0% 

Low 30.1% Property Offenses 5.4% 

Medium 22.3% Extortions, Fraud. Bribery 6.8% 

High 10.5% Violent Offenses 3.4% 

Pre·trial 6.3% Firearms. Explosions. Arson 8.1% 

Holdover 3.7% White Collar 1.1% 

GENDER Immigration 1.1% 

Male 92.2% Courts of Corrections 0.8% 

Female 7.8% Nati!lnal Security 0.1% 

RACE Continuing Criminal 

White 64.1% Enterprise 1.0% 

African American 33.3% Miscellaneous 1.4% 
American Indian 1.5% FY 1992 COST OF CONFINEMENT 
Asian 

ETHNICITY 
Hispanic 

CITIZENSHIP 
United Sta'tes 
Me1Lico 
Colombia 
Cuba 
Other 

1.2% 
Daily 

26.1% ·Bureau·wlde $56.84 
Minimum Security $41.31 
Low Security $44.72 

72:9% Medium Security $42.35 
7.2% High Security $49.69 
4.5% Detention Centers $52.13 
3.6% Administrative $48.00 
8.5% Major Medical Centers $69.97 

Contract Comm. Treat. $37.10 

.Includes ~entral and Regional Office Overhead 

For additional information. contact 
the Bureau's Office of Public Affairs 

202 307·3198 

Annual 
$20.803 
$15.120 
$16,369 
$15.499 
$18,188 
$19,080 
$17,567 
$25,611 
$13.578 



435 

APPENDIX 7.-LETI'ER FROM FRANK DOMURAD (WITH A'ITACHMENTS), 
DEPUTY COMMISSIONER FOR AnMINISTRA'.rION & PLANNING, TO PROF. 
LYNN BRANHAM, SEPTEMBER 7,1993 

THE CITY OF NEW YORK 
DEPARl'MENT OF PROBATION 

115 Leuwd SII«t - Room 2C 

FRANK OOMURAD 

rcr~~1IDling 

Professor Lynn Branham 
2202 Northampton way 
Lansing, Mich. 48912 

Dear Professor Branham: 

New yott, New Yod: 10013 

September 7, 1993 

Te1e. (2IZ) 374-51581 
Fa * (2IZ) 374-3263 

Attached please find a short description of the Department's 
Edgecombe Day Treatment Center, as well as more extensive material 
on our Adult Supervision Restructuring project. If you have any 
questions or require further information, feel free to contact me. 

Sincerely, 

"'>£: ~/'L 
Frank Domurad 

wp\189.txt 
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THE EDGECOMBE DAY TREATMENT CENTER 

The Edgecombe Day Treatment Center is the culmination of 
extensive collaborative planning and coordination between the New 
York City Department of Probation and a variety of City and State 
funding and service delivery agencies I including the Office of 
the Deputy Mayor for Public Safety, the Office of Management and 
Budget, the State Department of Correctional Services, the State 
Division of Probation and Correctional. Alternatives, the City 
Department of Corrections, the Board of Education, and the 
Department of Employment. The EDTC represents a sizable 
investment of City, State, and National resources, in an effort 
designed to reduce unnecessary prison and jail commitments, to 
improve probation practice, and to add to the body of knowledge 
available to policymakers and practitioners in the broader 
national and international criminal justice communities 
contemplating similar additions to the menu of intermediate 
sanctions in their jurisdictions. 

The collaborative process between Department of Personnel 
and staff and consultants was supported by the National Institute 
of Corrections through its short-term technical assistance 
program and through a special Intermediate Sanctions Technical 
Assistance Project also funded NIC through the Center for 
Effective Public Policy in Washington, D.C. 

The Edgecombe Day Treatment Center is designed to serve as 
an intermediate sanction in lieu of revocation to jailor prison 
for male probation violators in the Bronx and Manhattan. It 
targets those probationers, who, by ~irtue of certain new offense 
convictions and/or noncompliance witCh other requirements of the 
court's original probation sentence, are identified as being at 
the highest risk of further criminal behavior, and whom, in the 
absence of the EDTC option, the Department of Probation would 
otherwise seek most urgently to revoke and incarcerate. In other 
words, on a continuum of responses to probation violation 
behavior, the BDTC represents the penultimate case-management 
option, between the original, breached terms and conditions of 
probation and the 'last stop' of revocation to jailor prison. 

within the foregoing high-risk pool -- drawn from violators 
from specialized Intensive Supervision and Substance Abuse units 
as well as general adult· supervision caseloads -- subsequent 
screening and eligibility determinations by field officers and 
BDTC intake personnel are designed to assure maximum fit between 
the precise service and supervision needs of the offender and the 
resources and regimen available to Edgecombe participants. upon 
a Department of Probation finding of suitability for the BDTC, 
following a combination of clinical and objective risk and needs 
screening and assessment procedures, eligible cases are diverted 
from the normal revocation process via a fast-tracked petition to 
the court for an enhanced.' probation order approving the 
offender's admission to the program. 
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The Center is in upper Manhattan, in the lower part of a 
building occupied in its upper levels as a work-release facility 
by State corections. Operating on a weekday schedule, the Center 
is . designed to provide a combination of uniform as well as 
individualized diagnostic, treatment, and supervision services, 
both on the premises and through off-site referrals. Program 
components include a heavy emphasis on group counselling for 
substance abuse, literacy and G.E.D. instruction, vocational 
training and employment placement, community service, home 
curfew, telephone monitoring, and rigorous attendance and daily 
time management requirements. Offenders successfully completing 
the EDTe regimen are phased back into gradually decreasing levels 
of more traditional probation supervision, while failures are 
retorned to the normal revocation process. 
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THEClTYOFNEWYORK 
DEPARTMENT OF PROBATION 

lIS '--""IS_· Room 2.E 

N .... Ycdc.N..,Ycnk 10013 

ADULT SUPERVISION RESTRUCTURlNG 

Y. BRIEF PROGRAM OVERVIEW 

Tclo' (2121374-3775 
F .... I (2121374-3170 

As P<U1 of the Mayor's effort to streamline snd dcmnsize City government, the Departmem of 
Probation has Initiated a local rostrucWring of Adult Supervision. At eny ONe dme, the Depsrrmem 
supervises over 60,000 probationers, of which spproximately 45,000 or 75% Ill9 felons. This 
re=turing focuses primary supervisOl)' attantion on high rislc violent offenders. 

TheDopattmemlslnthepfOC8$SofplBllllfngsnddasigningAduitSupervisionRestructtJring(ASR), 
which will be Implemented In Manilattan In July, 1993. The now restructurod system will: 

utJ/Iza a naw rlsic Instrumem which will Identify our most violence prone probationers 

scroen all offendors for placernem In an appropriate violent or non-violent classification 
treck 

assess all violent offenders as IQ trllatment needs 

establish an enforcemem program for the case management of violent offenders 

provide In-house treatmem Intstvrmtions, where appropriats, to violent offenders, including 
the use of group counseling techniques 

obtsln exlemaJ treetment intetV8ntions for offenders from governmental end non
g01l8 ... nmencal agencies. whem approprlata 

establish automated reporting facilities (kiosks) to manilor non-violent probationers 
requiring a minimum level of supervision 

provide a range of disciplinary Interventions snd Intermediate sanctions, Including the 
Edgecomba Day Troatment Cooler, for violent and non-v/oIsnt offenders who do nor 
SUCCessfully complete treatment, enlorcompnt snd reporting programs 

redesign lis MIS sy:stsm /0 treck probationers at all stages of adult supervision and /0 
provide data necessary for management, oversIght agencies end program evaluation 
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rDCiuca admInistrarive papetWOrlc and Improve the availability of Information about 
probationers through automalidn and, specifically, through the davelopment of till 
automarad case folder '! 

dlMllop outcCJme measurss to evaiuate the eHectiveness of various troatment and 
onfon::ament strategies. 

The planning and dos/gn process of ASR Is now at mld·stroam. Various telllllS of Held p8lSonnel 
havo concepW8lizBd the new form of slJp9lVision In If sMe, of five 'pro-v/sionlng' reporrs. 
Ex&curive staff, working with the Computer'" Data Communications Services Agency (CDCSA), has 
combined thesQ repotts with a '/op.down' functional ane/ysis of proballon to establish guidelines 
for actual wcrlt process and program redos/gn. A dos/gn committee, again consisllng primlSrily of 
field staff, 11;111 begin the IfCwaJ rostructuring dos/gn by mid- MMCh. 

The eHort required to p/tIII, daslgn and Implement a program of this magnitude has required a unique 
and Intense multJ.aglJllC'; cooperarion. A host of City ovrNSight arod line agencIes as wall as a number of 
Universities and. private consultants are key players In this program. 

II. 

Among the Issues they are addrosslng Include the: 

cor.cepwaJlzadon of th& restructuring of Adult Supervision, the provision of required 
technical fnforma!lon and the coordlnadon of the activities of the consuldng toam 

dsvelopmenr of a stadsdcallnstrument to classify probationers according to their risk of 
ccmmlttlng future violent criminal scts. 

dlNelopment of assessment Instruments to identify violent proballoners' social and 
psychological neads 

devolopment of treatment IntalVSndons appropriate to various types of vlolant probadoners' 
noods, whIch will take Into account the racial and ethnIc dhtsrsity of New Yolk CIty's 
probation populadon 

devalopment of staff training curricula and provision of training 

process evaluation of all aspects ot the reSlTUcIlJring eHort 

In addition, NYNEX has agreed tn servo as thIs prolect's corporate sponsor, providIng ~ 
technical assistance with the design process. 

MAJOR COMPONENTS OF THE RESTRUCTURED SY.STEM 

Adult Supervision Rssrrucwnng will consist of various program tracks keyed to the mode of 
Int_cdon. appropriate (or various classes of vloIenf and non-vlotent oHenders. 

lnt«/m ,ndAmum!!tlt will orient and will classily all Incoming probationers as 'violent' or 'non
vlotant', using risk Instruments being devaloped by the Department's consultams. Probationers will 
be briefed about the conditions of probadon and the Department's expectations before being 
assigned to the appropriate supetVision trac/c. 
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Tl!' fnfpmwnmt Tmt will BUpGlV/aIJ IWO /W8B 01 ptrJbatioIJem. All proba1Iomn clU8ifled lIS 
"'IfolMt' will be ass/good to the EnforceIrIMt Tracie. T/KISIJ at hJg/ItIIt tiM """.II be IJ.SUSS8d for 

, socJaJ and ~0fI/~ II6edII on lIIe basis 01 tho ob{OC1/vrJ I~ d83ignad by~ 
71Jey will th8n be rslamt::I to apptoptIala tro«tment Intf1IVfIIJtipm, which will be prcv/ded by 
/J6pftrIment tIIatf or by extamaI 8QOOCIu. 71Jroughout the treatment prrICew, the probatIoner's 
progreu and conduct will be monitoted by the aS81gn«l ProbatIcn Officer. 

ThIs track wIN \VOIR with probatiOlJlXZ wfIo bocoma dl3clpl/nary problems. detonninlng what !ypGa 
01 action ahwld be IlJIcflll, from the /awes: Iowl 01 unction throUgh vIoIaIJon. It will alfIQ Include 
IntsnnedIata aanctIons for maintaining violatJng pro/JatfonfJm In the commun/ly under closs 
supeMVon. Examp/ell 01 /ntemrediate sanctions IncJudll home cafeIw. electronic monitoring IJIId 
the alraedy exitlt!nrJ Edg8CMlbe Day Tf8IJ/mIJIIt C8IIISr. 

Hmttmrtzt Swyfr;pa will he IIIlIld/unct to the EnfOl'COlllfJllt Track, ptOvid/ng InfeMMrlion3 d~ 
10 chIng& pro/JBlIoIHNs' bohav/OI'. Interventions will be provided In thD fOl17J 01 highly elTIJCJUmd 
~uc:ative lISUIona dealgneci specJf1~/y to me« thti IlfJBda oIldsntiffed sagments 01 tho 
vfcJant ptObaliOllfW popuWJon. Thas8 IJ5IJFIIOO/IJ may IIYJ:Jude the adoillSCSllf offendOf', the 
'1l'II!IrnitrNm' scull offender, the domeatJc violence offender and the Boxuai oIf1!l1d9l'. Group leaders 
will receive 5p8c/allzsd IrIIining from the Group Work faculty 01 the HutIW Collego School 01 Social 
Worlt. The training I/lBteri6Is are being de:;Jgned In con/unction with Department 1rIIiner.L. 

."" Cur M""W!IIfOt Too will monitor special condit/OM 01 probation established by /hili CouIt 
flY lIOIWfoIant oIfendlJf& 

."" BMXVt!ag 7iza will ptOvide all!Dm8led supfJfvisJon for notwIoIDilt oIfendem wfthout ~ 
condltlona 01 fXOPalIon thmugh the usa oIlntetactIvD kiosk&. 

Mltt:rtnctqr;t Bmdqw alms to bring greallJr ccnsisIBncy 10 the DeptUtmant's respomsa to 
pi'ObBJionsts' fallure to IuffIH their conditJon:l 01 probation. It will ensure that th9 Dl1plIJ1InetJ(s 
~lncludlnglntsJmedIB1DaanctJonsendultl:ntJreJyvfolstlonandrstumtolnclUC8l8flon.llI9 
commetlSUl'lIf8 with the IJIJIUte 01 misconduct. 

THE RESTRUCTURING PROCESS TO DA TE 

The ~ he compIellld sl1ll'Sflli phasea 01 tho planning !IIld design procOS3. 

1 J In the IDBIfy SprIng of 1992, 1M CcmmI:I:;!onor and re/(MJIt ExeclJtivo StBft pr&paIfKJ a 
document outlining tho fundBmenmJ ftssumptiona and cJuuaclSi'l8tJe: 01 a f8&t1UCIIJr&d 
Adult Supe;vitJion model, with /13 emphasis on focusing I'OSO/IfCIU on 1M violant oIfendM. 
The tnB18tIsJ wu submiII&d to the Offlca 01 MaMQ9IIIfIIII and Budget wfH/I!!Jj it IIIU 
spprowd. Tho /JepMrrJentwu dllllCtod to proceedw/lh planning. The CDrntnissIotJerand 
IIlilICUdInJ atlIH ~ met with alllIlIINglKB within tho Agoocy to expIs/n the btrNld 
d/loonslons 01 fG3tnJdUtIng IJIId to solicit panIcJpatJon In the Initial planning sBrJG3 

2J The CommissIoner estBbll$hed an WI8CUIIve Iowl Working Group, which would meet 
WII8k/y to track the PfOIect. to IlVIJII:OIIl8I1l'1'1 barrlef3 thet might arise In plllllnlng, design 
and Imp/BmsntstJon Md to maka broad policy doclslcns. 
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3J In July 1992, Op81Btionai. Assistant CommlsslonMl mat with lIeld staff to 
so/lcIt line staff particlp!ltion In the preliminary planning stllgEl. 

4J FNa commlttll6S WElre ElStlIbIlshed comprised of line staff (both professional and clerical), 
management, anciplannlng staff to produce flV9 ma/or 'Pre-Visioning' documents. ThElSe 
documents ourllned tho 'ldsaJ state' of the five maJor components of rostructured Adult 
Supervision. Through a short tenn technical ess/stIlncegrant from the National Institute of 
ComIctitJfJf:, the consultllnt SoMCElS of a nationally rscognlzed expert In Ills lIeld of 
community cOlT8Ctlons were s9ClJffld to work with 9XfHlUtiva staff and tilS prrwlsloning 
committoos. 

5J A committe6 composed of Op81Btions, AnalytIcal and MIS staff has conceptualizDd and 
compi9led high lellfll dsslan work for an automared c@sfo/darwhlch would, among Diller 
functions, reduca tif1lB demands that paperworl< ptDdUCBII for probation offlcel1l, faclJ/tIJIe 
admlnlstrativa ollOl'3ight and allow a wide range of Information, from reporting datall for 
probatIO!19I8 /0 rOlJlTBSt Infonnatlon, to be obtained automaticaily. The Department has 
Idsntif/ed the Intll1facss rsqulred lor case management and hn bsgun to maat willi other 
City agenclBII to gain access to their compursrizsd dlltlJ. CDCSA has agreed /0 facilitate 
lIIe taquired Interfaces and provide ass/stance with establishing CltyNat IInksgslt. 

6J Through the ass/stance of the New Yolk City Department of Personnel, NYNEX Corporation 
agreed to become the Depsrtmsnt's Corporale partner. [NYNEX had recently complotJKI 
Irsoown reengineeting pro/eeLI Several trips WElID made to WGStchesler County by 
Depsrtm(Jntal staff to d18= the NYNEX experience and 10 ff8l1l9 the scope of Its own 
eIfOIt3 /0 rostnIctUnJ. NYNEX \W.S able to offer /Is ~e In the area of organJmrionai 
change, dsslgn process IUId computer modeling. They conducted a design process 
WDrlcshop in NYC for Department sf1lff. 

IV. NEXT STEPS FOR COMPLETING RESTRUCTURING 

ececutiva staff will continue to meet 10 IDsoIve ourstllndlng policy Issues and new ones identified during 
the design process. Tho Assistllnt ComIniss/oner fat Operations [a position dedlcaled 10 the !esllUcturing 
effortl meets willi line field staff 10 updale them on the restruclUrlng effort and to elicit feedbacJc. 

A Design Group wu se/&eled (comprised at field sf1lff, ml'.nagars and suppott personnel) In March. 
Following some training In the process of building a program design, the group began working full time 
on the Cf'eation 01 8JI avera/I detailed design for the pro/eet The Department's Director of Training Is 
coordinating training effarl1l throughout the Spring and Implementation planning will begin shortly th8!sa/ter. 

The Manhatt.Jn Adult SBrviceSupervision staff will be relocating to their new Icx;atlon 81346 Broadway on 
or about July 1993. Staggered implementation of tho new model will begin ana month following relocation. 
Manha/lan will be tho first restructurod borough, willi the othor boroughs coming on line by lIIe end of FY 
94, provided that suitable space eM be locared In sach borough. 
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V. THlf GAJNSHJlRJNfJ PROGRAM 

: .. ;4"S a ffWIIt 0I1U111lJ1J11zad budget savings 01 (M}{' $3 million In Fiscal YHI' 1994, /I ponJon oIl17osa 
• Iiav/ng:J will be US«I to IfICIIIMe probBJlon oIffCM safar/os. 

The ptOducdvltl agtDll{Tl(l(lt Is /IS foI/ow:r: 

EIrOClivDJuIy 1, 1993, membenJ 0I1ho United Probation omCDnl As3ocIalfon with five or more)'08Ja 
01 flJlPf/llBnc8ln IIle Probation OffIClllrritlll ~ will mceiwJ '715, mGmbllt3 with ten or mota )'08Ja 
8lIpeffencs In the P.O. title twIea will receive an mddltlonal '760 and mlJl'llbfn with fIfrGM or more 
~ expadenco In IIle P.O. We S#IietJ willlflceive an additional $500. This cOll3titul8s 30% 0I11le 
probs.tIDn oIffcera s«IN 8lIVin{p ,,_tad In Ihet fiscal )Ifi/IT. 

The UPOA wIIlllfSfJ tully coopera/IJ and suppottllle D9pIUtmeI1t 01 ProbatIOIJ'S rastnJr:tUtillg 0I11le 
A!luIt Supetv/5km Program. Th8ie will ba s Iabor/managemant committee 8Stl!bIished to IJKIIIitw 
the ptogJWIJ ollila rsstnx:llIing prDfIf8II7. 

In addition, lila CIt! will fund an oduc.z/onal scholarship and IrBin/ng fund for seJf.ftnptrw&ment 
opportun/tIe:Ilor probalion oIfIcsnt In tho NIIOUIIt 01 3% olll7a totBJ savingll. 
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NEW YORK CITY DEPARTMENT OF PROBATION 

OFFICE OFPUBUC INFORMATION 
liS LEONARD S'ffiEET. ROOM 201:1 ~. 

NEW YORK. NEW YORK 10013 ...... 
(212) 374-3600. 3110 GERALD M10UOF 

DlREC10R FAX: (212) 374-3170 

"""".111' 
.wc&IB LOCIIL h~l""'lUI 

Al:llUl.IlAD ~ h~J6Wo'"' 
GWYIL I.Dfm"OOI. P'IIIJJMwlHI-lNJ 

I.zmDS OCU ... uaaaa. h~lHJ.l"1 

;P~bation's Bold Experiment 
'nIdled!nUI Mayor Davtd Olnltlns·, latest New 

Ycrit ClIy budgel plan is a a propcmd experiment 
Ihal.In lime. could have • subslalllial ~lIect on bolll 
munlc:lplll budgets and public safety. The experi· 
menl bo.ars wau:h!ng locally and DCrDU Ameria. 

The Idea is tor lbe city's Proballon Depanment 
10 apply modem teehnology and better mlUl&ge
malt to llie Iask, now poorly earned OUL ot super
vislnglbousands af CrimllUlis not sent to prison but 
releaaed under caun SIIp'Ol'V1slan. 

lbe proballon depanmellts re!pellSlble for 
such supervislDIl Iyplcally run lbe largest correc
tiooaJ prograzm in • cilY or county. The ActIVe 
cueload In New York Clly lotais ~MOO. more lban 
IwIce lb. number in city lalls. ·Yet becauoe legis .. -
tiJra and mt!llldpaJ I""den rarely pay much allen
lion to proballDn needs, crushing caseloads and 
paperwork severely hamper supelVlalon. 

.' .-
New York elly's new Proballon Commission .. , 

Mlcbael Jacobsoo. beUeves lliat a restructUring 
plan could Improve lbe ellectiveness of probation 
supervision while saving money, lie would soperate 
out IWO grwps from lb. general caseload: tho:sa 
)l(lth deeply IrnubJed or violent bacllground$ who 
require Inlen£ve monitoring ADd help, and those 

" '<!tonI stable casea needing lar less altention. 
• , To cIeaI With lbe easier casea. he would equip 

proballDn oUlces with klosb Similar to bank auto
malic leller macblnes. Instead of reponing tor 
Intervl ..... With !l proballcn o!fleer to answer qua
lions on employmenl Slaws, llvinB arrangements 
and the I!ke. llie client would check In With the 

mKhlne and punch In answers to such quesU 
Technology now makeo possible posillve fdt 

IIC111lDn electronically lbrough lar;er reading of 
gerprints or other means. On request. lbe maer 
could supply Inlormalion .boUI SOCial services, 
as probation officers do now. Ideally. lb. mach 
could vasUy reduce paperwork and fac:e-to
Interviews for easier cases. allowing officer: 
focus on the hard ones. 

Mr. Jacobson would reqwre o!fleers moe 
with the more uouWed clients to do so In s: 
groups, rallier than one cn one. Group meet 
would permit more frequent contact. Becau: 
single officer would deal with more cllenti. 
convict who now repons tWice • monlb to 
minutes could be required 10 show up for a tWIH 
meeting every week. And lba group approach IT 
have a more posill,'IO impact on lbe cllen",' 
tudes than individual Interviews. 

Of greatest immediate interest to City H, 
Mr. Jacobson's belief thai automation would. 
for .mlllIer staffs. Even after granllng Of/fcel 
million In "galn!haring!' bonuses. tile city couI, 
savings of $2 mill!;)n per year. 

There'. room for skepUclsm. The aUIOn: 
klOlka lire untested for such use, ADd the Idea o. 
stall shrinkage makel some crimiMl JusliCt 
pen.s nervous, whatever lbe productivity gain· 

But the comhlnatlon o! high tech and F 
CIISO martllSement - potentially adAptable for I 
agmcles With big aent caseloadA - remllir. 
Irlgulng enough to Jusuty a pUOI program. Or 
startS, lbe. experiment merits close attention 
not lust In New York. 
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!'lEW YORK CITY DEPARTMENT OFPROBATXON 

OFFICE OFPUBUC INFORMATION 
115 LEONARD STREET. ROOM 2015 
~YORK.NEWYORK 10013 

(2121374-3600.3110 QE!lALDM 
DIItEC FAX: (212)374-3170 

The Metro: Sec~ 
.~~mums 

Lt-- B1: 

FRIDA Y. JANUARY 29. 1993 

A'ccordMilde 
To CUtStaff 
ForProbation 
With Fewer Officers, 
Siivir.gs of $3 .~!illion 

B,JONATifAN P.IIICKS 

The '<I'Y the Now Yoric ClLy.Proilauon 
Depnmem au"""' .... 60,000 adult cnml' 

.l\&Ia "'If bot relU/lioned - 10"" IeSlIlldlvicl
ual aUOllUM paid 10 naavaolent pr0b8IIOJ1' 0111-.' a ..... JIt at an ._ reacll£d 
yesia'dl!.y 1>0_ the DfnlIlnI admlll!SU'l' 
nOlI and the pr0b81lOll atfleers unron. 
Th!!~!-~m~ WIll etu.b1It ~ roy tg S!!t

IhellWlloorctprobauon otflcus III I" aawt 
dl_ by 19 percent throu&il alUltlOll. 
(rom JBl 10 Jlo. While .L~e W mllJlIWl In 
0IUlIIal saYlllp ,. relaUVc/y snuuJ. the 
mIMI appears 10 I'elIf'OIImt prosntss In ilia 
ellY" tlfolU 10 WTeS!' Bresler prod\Ic:uV1ty 
from us labor UI\IOIllL .EarU .. IlIIS ...... the 
elly~IUI.8reematvmll theS3:l!o 
!aUOQ won:en umon Uta, It hVi WIll lave 
520 mullan a y.ar. . 

LIabd 10 Yoan 08 SenIca 
'I1>!I;prDllauoD ciIaDIa are pan of A _ c:cauact._ rezdIIId,.... 

tenlay Willi !IIa Untied Probatlaa ommn _uon. WIIIch ~ t70 of/lc8nl 
In IlIe PnlballCll DqI!UImem'a __ "'" 
_: .cnm I~ adult Itt_ 
gaClcaI and family =n. The __ 
calli for lIIe .ame bUIC 1em11l reacbe:l 
noeemJy WIlli the CllY'. lal'\lest IIIIIII1d;>aJ 
UIIIOIIS. wIlli an • ." pen:em PlY m~ 
...... three Y".rs. 

On lOP at that - ~ven iIIouqn the dW1IJ= 
.tf_ tho adUlt SUpemSIOII onl)l- .If pro
b.""", otlleers will 8et JO percent at tho 
savmp. w"" the baJI.ace 80UlllIO the cuy, 
Pro!>&l1011 ol/leers wIlli 5 to 10 yean at 
SetYlce will receM! .ddlUonaI pay In· 
CRUelI at 2.4 percent based an their cur· 
rem Ia~ or ab<rut ST15 a y .... 
O~ VIt;."; 10 to is yeliii gt iC~;;Niii 

'_lUI IlIcrease of 4.f percent, or .
il.5Z « ,uf. WViKcn ..... tl; me:';: th=:: J! 
Y""'" ./ oemCOl wdlrecemr pay IDC7'CMIIS 
01 W2:I a year. " Bam of 50S pe= 

M"ef~'IIBIIIiI'I' 
1ba Sl.3 mllllon m .. WIlli represe!IUI li.4 

pen:eIIl ot the ProballCn Department'. an
nual bu<Iget, 

Under the plan. pro!Jauaa ofllcera WIll be 
expected I. dQ more work. but the 'N<Irit 
load will be kept wnIIln limItS thnm&b 
~ ~~ Many nOllYlOleIIl otfendo 
era will not Ilwaya be Ift~ lace 10 
lace by probauon offlceH and instead th .... 
,ntern ...... ,Il be pl'llCeMed by COmpu:enl 

• In .leCtrOlllc Illoslts. 
SpecaJ counaelinI {o;o V1l>leIIl otfenden 

_, now conducIed IndMduaJly - 10,11 be 
dODll almost exdIISlWly m .roup --
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Mayor David N. Dinkins annowlced a plan at City 
Hall yesterday tt! r"""e tne probauon sysu:m in 
New York City, "'Vlng :>3.3 million. With tile Mayor 

a'*'W&lftllllP!llU'hoI .... ' ... famc 

w..-e. {rom leCt. F"tm Deputy Mayor Norman Stcisel. 
~ Relations Commissioner lames F. Hanley 
and ProbatiDn C=woner Michael lacobson. 

Union Accord to Cizt Officers in Probation Dept. 

Comuwed From Page Bl 

~~..:..~:-= wliLIlIk. pia ... 

Probauan Comll1WlOner Mlcbael 
J~cobson saul lIIe depanmenc would 
tiiil iI upgiiii=ii: idCilut£\!lilKt.;1 ffiCfili.. 

~=I~i~:::C:::=Jw~ 
• It!CUonJc Intervl.... w.. conducted 
WIth the mteoxled pe ....... 

"In the a~ ot doing something 
like Ihts.lhecuetosa ot tho praoallM 
.UIcerWoUldIlsll1!lnClUSe<ld .... ""'c. 
ically," Mr. Jacob:on .1Ud. 

He aald the restructunng would be 

UlId:r way In July in MaMallan. 
.""""" " WlXIId UndOt1lD a .1X .... onlll 
evaluauM.ll_ next y •• r, It IS 
10 elq>MQ Co "ach of lIIe eUler bar· 
ougbs ~very IIuee m""ws. 110 .ald. 

M2,.". David N. Dinkins .elmo .... 1-
edged that "there remaUl que:uo.~ 
(orYI to ~ 1.1 wet Im"lernen1-OYf 
ncwaystem..." add.lng that there wI.a 
noed for c.aretUi moruUlnng and oval
u ....... But lie added lIIat lIIe city • 
budget preble"", 1II',oe made It cloar. 
"IliaC a bUllIIeSS .. ......w approach 
Willi less Ilatt w •• limply noc sutll· 
C1eat." 

The DInltlns admlnlstnlUon hu 
been tile sUblect of cnueum by lome 

puoUc .!IIda1! who IIsve c:omeuded 
lhat the MaY"r has n.c worltetl cIW· 
gmtly •• ""gII on securing prodUCUVI. 
ty enh.ancemenlS m ~1. contracts 
lallUI WlIII 20<>.000 workers represenc· 
ed by tl1: CltT= Inr;wt m'-~"I 

~Dtnkins saId yesterday that he 
fcmi1n~ '~r.c;:dul t1w.. p!,J!!dj(J' 
doUlKs nocwltll.umding. we. shall 
have other gam· sharu;g and produc· 
IIvny RMDWIcements CD mlllte In tile 
near luw ... " 

The Mayor saId a peNon of the 
saVIngS iliac would g. dltCCtly 10 lI1e 
city wcuId be used to finance person· 
nel tnlmIR8 and educauon In tho· Prr>
batICII DepanmmL 
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:".'EW YORK CITY DEPARTMENT OF PROBATION 

OFfIe:: OFPUBllC I:-.'FORMATION 
lIS LEONA-ltD STR£Ei. ROOM WI!! 

:-lEW YORK. NEW YORK 10013 
(212) 374-3600. 3110 
FAX: (2121374-3170 

1 Some. New Yorkers on Probation' 
Will Begin'Reporting to /Jlachines 

By FRANCIS X. CUNES 
s-_ nw..., , ... hM4 

I !'I~"'VORK.Mav:U-ThOllUlldllo'i Eatll 01 these ch ...... w,1I be re<nnnd 
I Now Va", CIIY's most YI"'-""",'IO reoon ''''' ... _y for at 'eaa ...... 

1

_ crulluuto WIll .DOiI be Ium-I hOWlJ at "eef'Il""", eounseIi1l& Ih1!I>" 
monecI \0 mIOIIIIVe \IIerJIpy __ .. f, herced by I .. ml of P.....,.\104......un. 
f_'houn 8 w .... and more In ... .,.r-.:",."'r.UIIII....,Lh.llthelow..,.... 
_ of the· uadl:blal prob&UllDi"UIOII • monlll eurremIy .U_ \0 

SJEtm. WhIle lea n:Xy alf",,*" .... Ujthem. 
bo _ elll:U'CmC&llY by .'1II!Il1' ~'''' MlodIIM '-""110. __ 

TIle ~ 15 • klIId of map. ... TIle DYMha .... the Iar&at efton"
aaampt 10 ..... out. tbe """" _-I m."10 1\IClIS OIl the lIIOI& ~ 
...... easa tor the..,......", 01 prolJlio of prob&~ WIll be su_ by 
Ilea. ae:YJCa - ......,.. afl8ft _, cnrmaaJ jUlUCII amclali alarmald ~t 
IoobcI flut cnca/ _ ChalIce 10 IIUeS'o . \hit StoWIIIll ..... ond _ of the 
ee;KfI.dallrlllf.lansbCanlUUIJlradu- no"",,', pnoaa eWlIInI. TIle UoUri 
alii \0 a Pnson............ I sraraa' IRma", ~tJaII. the ,-

l..upot£lIonE" •• M.... ::::::~!~:=C=~,::: 
I ,\1 present. mou of the City's tiO.OOOlenozner ~ ml1Uon cnmuul1. Dn fi'rotJa. 

cnmmaJI sentencea 10 prooauon Inl uan. 
lieu al "n .... ~ ere req\llRQ 10 make, :11e chana. ltI Now York City, whld1 
toal:ft VISlti ot 10 or I~ mllJUteS JOlhalGntcDt lhet.nJcstProoawmoeoan-

! ptob&UCft CltiC2fS. sOlne as leidOm aSI menu In the nauon. waH amOLU11lO • 

I onca 'or tWICe • year. EILCb oUker. w6ncmsc iaboratory In (he sellrca (or 
t~!f"":'~ 160~ ~ !'ROPY't 1~== e=JY ai!.en13u,yes ~ pnson. WIllie 
01 live pMlbaucners are ...... arrestedl pnll:"'UOIIeri .re I"""rally C<mIldeieII 
rC7 CIher cnmes. j mere IUlUl>Uble \0 """'bill ......... \.hey 

1hIi~=:.-'~~'.:l:i~= ~~~=I a .... 8{1~nled OfIIy ~ !m&II lraCllllO .f ='" whose reconts allDd out ferl m- hIS..,.' ... lICI Crull .. or YlD'ence.1 CO/lWiUfa an Pagl AI6, COl ........ ' 

GEIlAJ.I: 
O!ll. 
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Conunuea From Page A1 

1'he new teawre 01 kiosK. reDDrung lS 
likely to eaten me DUobe's eye. as .en 
Ylolent prooauonera IXtD the UBawan-
31 brief face-to-iace m~ ana. shOw 
up wt'etdy IU video tdenuer macrunes 
thaI .wlll reseti1Dle automated. teiler 
maclUDes. The deYIcos. pn.manly In· 
tended to mue sure tna.r. Dro:l&uoners 
remam In ma city. wdJ free up money 
• nd iTlllrn,o""r tor !he Y1o~"",e 
CUllS. 

InformsllM OIIempjoymenL hOUlUll! 
.nd:>tlu:rsocal101'Y1C9IS_porea10 
I;>e ac=mble 1l1f'"11lft Ill. m&r:lJlllel. 
whtdl wdl 4lJc ,en vo.taM £CDJJii1UDfI 
1Od>OD1mIy In III. auemct 10 ""myths, 
(he prcWOllOller. aed _ oome nelpful 
rr1ez!d. Is at UIe ICJ'eOD J'OI'CflCl3. 

814 •. pro_ specWls!S a.... Ie .. 
Intarested. In tile tee:nnOloqy and. more 
tnteretteQ In tne program's ettan. to 
cull cut DOtenuallv ¥lolent career enm· I 
maJs. In'l!n:e;rmuJ them wllIl betlC!r I 
semees or at JcalL llalJamB lllem lor I 
tuwre reference m DrmectmlJ tne: cuy .. 

"11m ;oa1 u, 10 'PUt Ina 3teat malar
.IY cf our I,mnee resnun:es belUnd Ille 
m .... h.glHuk. m_ VlaJem:e.prone 
folkL '0 @.eI. that reociivtsm rate: 
d"""," .ald Mld1lllll P. JaI:I>bml. Ille 
citra Prob:Waa Co"""'""""'. whe 
e~teS me nUt of. rel&;a. uu.a cnme 
IS DOlI' ot>aut. 40 pen:em. 

The p_ ovemaul In _ and 
.wmd!I IS to be 10 lOW an<! I. raptd 
Ill .. Mr. JaCDllsun haa I~_ Ill. un· 
u_ II#/> .t inV1t1n~ to..-I pmos
lien "NOf"IteI'S and SUDltft1SOfS 10 hel~ 
red:sJ4n the c:le1'lftmem's Set'Y1c:es 
rrom toD tD OOWJnt. About. aaua are 
dODll so In daJJy bralJlStQnnm~ ses
SIOns on : SCftec!uJe that Alms to becUl 
!he fim tna04es m Manhattan OV AU" 
AUSL . 

C._.n~I! ........ 
The ovemllW IS to UlClude. cammner''' , ,uuc.., 01 the :!e=:;m~': nl~a1y UUlill 

mYmlDry or 47,000 .cave cases. wnld'\ J 
takes in 3: rresh load a1 more tnan I 
18.000 nraoauoners tram me cauns ev-. 
ery yettr_ The turnover pnxruces a I 
nDOCl of paperwo"" lila' ma_ It euv I 
lor ~ronauoners to ,Il,.., off the reDOn- f 
101 trade. Those won:-tn~ on the n:tte- t 
Sign are Demit aSKed.. In elfecl.. to helD t 
501ft some of their greatest frusua" I 
tlotii lfi we CUffCii{ UufCiUd1ttV. 

"t'm exatea.1 lell my peers Dack 1ft I 
Ihe oUice tnat manJUJement IS IIsten-, 
mg." said Ellen Wauon :iuber. A orona- t 
UOft officer wOr'l.ln'l With the desl~n I 
telm wnlch. IS tea bv Susan (oooer. 11 I 
conmJtant ill tl1e retauveJv new IDe-I 
clalty 01 rev.o.mtnng old wDne habnL 

"This IS the last snot !)etcre state' I 
11m ..... ~1 •• Suber •• 111 .f Ille typIcal I 
prvbauQtu!:r - y~ repeateGly In I 
truuDl!!. ona desuneo for pnson urues.t I 
sorrv.a.tung or someone CftonlJes nlm or 1 
herm Dn:Joauon.. "We have to ao motet 
te caten them ~tore me sunt! graDS I 
them .... 

,I 

~ recent meellna 0; 15 Demmt on tn 
"~al!SUUl ,eam tOOK PlaC8 m a roar. 
;::lasUlrca WIUl nana-c:rawn WOnt..fJO\ 
:n.UlS tnat were cansu.auy ~ eQ.H 

, '!Q as une worxen Jf)O&a more tror. 
:netr ex:lenence tn&II ~rom 1M mmwa .. 
~e.bnc With Utr'llCU.teGce .. _ Unntl' 

?t'Il<WKX>en "'IX! are an al!irm1n;Il&c 
o( ure - "".s '-he m~ tODIC.. A 
stepa were carefullV talked aDQIl an~ 
arauea oue.. me amJf!UUa was U"IAI.I&l 
ed inID utty f.rm oy IpeaaJjJI& m COD: 

r:~ana~tnIDeP.Q<c 

SW.I'I"""CUUl 
Probawm ollldaUt .. y L"'1I1ICCSI1 C 

the new ettan. U1 pan.. QeDIIDaI C 
peta1l&din!J: Aibatly 10 II:oIDItae PllIlI , 
Cut SII muJicm ltatewlda 1ft 1'rooauo; 
, ........ It not ~.thUI 'NOW • 

m .... ii '",Ulan ..,.. 'or 1M c:nra :16. 
mlWcn prot>auon CuG8IS 6D!Ia reuea 
t. layoif. In:teaa of refca'm. aCCDnltll: 

,to Cmu~ JaCZlC:lCa.. wno ha 
, _ Illear:tiq Ills cua Dl AlIwrI, 

The mdeDonctem CotTeCZll2ll:U Am: 
t!S1IO!! of N~ Yorl<.a WlIICndct1ilIlWt 
eSum&teI Utat Ute CUt WDIIiCS mEaD til 
lOIS 01 tOo of tho ellY" SSG prot>auo; 
./fleers Ind • GI!CII>Z ·Ily ludga , 
seut.meet mO!"e C'OI1'V'!C&ed dltfllDl1mUl t 
far mare casU"" pnsoa WIlli fIltnar' Uta: 
Probauao.. At ttle "me ume. UtI! SLaL 
Auemoly hu 0 .... balldntl et rtstn 

fhr::'''':'-';'=' ~=.:v~ 
'l1bfa as a claaac CU8 whera lh 

I p ........... 10 .-IhOn-term poJit! 
cal amaoms IS pl'!ldllCng. ~ polley wltb umn_ a1Xi pacmnaIJ 

dla<uous reowts." Bob G ...... Ille .: 
soeaauoo'. exeanrve dira::z:or. ha 
Nilmea .state OI!JdaJL. Jie ana OUlt 
pnson cnee want mare, moneY. nr 
~~ cnanneled to altemauves to pn: 

COrtUDlSSIOner Jacobean cone:ede: 
that the~ IS no papuJu sucpon fC' 
Cin.aru:UUI Se1'V1ce3 tor cnmmats wr. 
31'e free On CrDeation. even U10WUl foe 
out ot tlv!!: nave senaus corrnetions I 
:1~Yle felons. But ne nQ1)l:S 'JoverT 
mem ororessumX1J In AlbUl1rwUI ~'/er 
:uauv aatnOWli!!dsr:o tne COst eftectJvl 
:1~ Df the neal=:! sa mtJlicn 10 u: 
:OnteX1. at the state'S Sl.1 billion prise 
bUd&et. 

.lWe have t"E abdity to desl~ DC 
I)Wft luture/o !'1e said. 

Alter tne new ,ystem IS ImDlfrmen' 
td An Manhauan. aadlUCMI borousm 
3M to De Oro'UlJllt on hne every tn~ 
:nomns. £ venluallv, the SYllem ~DUI 
P~11 saVJIlgSOI cemnC)SiJ mlJHo 

JnnuaUv anQ rCQutre 10 fewer" l'raoB 
"Ian oificet3. accarom@ 10 ':ommlSSlon 
;1" Ja.G.;iil5Uii. 

The new (ocus .on vlole:DCetPron' 
.:nmmaLs. before ,hey do IOmeuun, 
'NOm on the StreetS. IS the best roves I 
:nem of scarce resources. Mr. Jacoc 
son laYS. He IS weU aWlre of the las 
d"""o.j's popular and political cmpha 
.IS on locking UP all ...... of cnmma. 
ror'olll,u.""ten<:ea. au, .. 1lte buQ~ •• 
~ry lm"bcal!llDS grow clearzr, th 
camm.lUloner san no IS cou:wng 0 
hIS ovemaul 10 .now Illl,pra!>auon 1 
Ihe mOSt C"tteal eno "",""ualiY m., 
:edcemma contact lhat a besmrun 
cnmtna1 has wltn tne lUsuce Iystem. 

"If we tlan't enD the conl&C1 nen 
then thev re Iloum up •• he lata. of th 
!Joolmn" pn:ion Iystem that JS Ute wal 
au; lu.ernauve. 
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lYlt~ll~~1 ~~l~PQSQll 
, - C'!mlimlll't! (rolll /lage 77 
ph: commil: crimes over 1I cl:.'taili period in their 
lives, and if they're jailed l:hllY'U just increaDe the 
Icmgth of lllllt period, 

Q. Will thiD prognllil hl"lJl Ii ids you need Lo 
ruach? . • 
A. In thc lIast huclgl:t WI: rt:l:t!ivl!d more money 
fill' ·I~umily Courl; if WI! more intensively super
vis\! 'juveni'les, we con Il\l~p them from going to 
an upstate fal!ility, wElichsaves ahnu't $90,000 a 
year. nut most imporlunt, it keeps them from 
the cycle ulf I.hl!ir first conijjlll!lllenl upstate, com
hlg ~ack ""ith little alb:r-c:iII't:, mlt) slipping into 
the adult system. 

Q. What reaction am you getting from your pruha
tion officers ahollt aU these innovations? 
I. They want to wOI'k in 11:58 crowded S(lIIL"C, alld 
wc're getting nllW Splice in almost every bor-. 
ouch. They don't wimL to wasw their lime doing 
administrative or clerical functions and we're 
going to compulllrizl! every possihle lum:t.ioll in 
the agenL"Y. 'l'hut mClIOS things )ike Butomuling 
our case foMers 51) we dun't havI! mllllSive mnun
tains of paper. MI!Ilt (If the people involved in 
making this a Ihiy~t."·llilY rmdity are pr(llmtiull 
officers, 'fhey have to own it, want it and buy 
into it. "VI! bl:en surprised hy how intl\lIedunlly 
excited our peopla: hay!! been. 'fhe raises they'U g(!l 
from the snvingsdocslI't hurt, hut it's probably the 
lirst time in their Ilroll:s:lional livlls that somebody 
has olTerLod tbe dUlllce to design a system thuy 
want to live with. , , 

~ 
00 
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I HiE ffEW 1rQ8K ~EWS;DI~V ,NfIERVIEW IJVITH ~IC"AE~. ~ACOBSPP. 

GrOllp Tllerapy for- VIolent Offenders I . · ---=-== , 

~ 
~ 

Q.. YOU·VB said thut ir your nflW program works. it 
*iIIlilndamentallty change the 1181ure ~r probslion 
In Arueri .... Can J/Ou give U8 811 overview? 
.. We wanl 10 amccnlnole our resourres among 
ourmnllL violcnC<!'pl'One populalion" BlI1110 do Ihnt 
we're ""Ing 10 ,s.ee them more int.".lvely In 

•. groups,.a opposed W indlvldunlly far .hurt pcriud. 
or Ume. The lricl, i. to targel the gruups • - there 
may be one on domestic violence, ror selual 
abu8Cl'S or yuunEl vlalent adDleeo:enlII. '('0 free up 
the people 10 d" thill, We wont 10 "'" ckoclronic 
kiosks for cur 10Vl·risk probationero. U .. id .. being 
"lihle orpooili,ely idanUfying the"" ,Iheee kiosks 
wi I let us .sk t.IIoem question. end providn them 
will, InrOrmaUOl1 on drug trealmelll, job, heallh 
lind unemployment programs. We cnn't clo thnl 
now with nur limited resnurccs. 

r 
I 

Q. The probllUon officer&' union. egrcc-d 10 a 15 
percent 81a1T reduction in elchans" for 3(1 percenl 
DC tho Mvinga. 11oat'. a ml\lor Ctlntrsclual conces-
810n, bill it aloo Ilea ... you with :l50 C\lun""lors for 
47,000 CI15CS. Won't th.t strain YOllr Hguney? 
A. Wo'U .tart Ceeling the brunt ora .. ""ing 73 offi· 
cers In July. '1'h.t'8 why we hope tn hnvclhi. new 
program up an.1 running by th"n in' Mnnhallan. 
WF!1l g1~e ouru,~v .. six monlha 10 I"ok al il and 

,meke changell. 'fhen we'll add boroughs in U,ree
'f,bnlh Incremcl,la. By Ihe end or li .... 1 1994, we'll 
'folve Ihe adull.nd ofl,robaLioll r""tructured. 

Q.' What. kinds !Dr tests will YOli lIUC j:u determine 
;'100 needs the must atlenliun? 
a. We hay. Instrumenls now IhaL pro:lict recidi· 

. viam. They don"t fine tune ii, Ihough. We pot only 
... nt 10 know ".I,elher there'. 8 liI.dihoo" of your 
being renrrested, but wbalyou'll he r,:arre;led fior. 
It's difficult soda! research, and we "have consul
IAnla frol'l lIuljgera and John Jay working nn il. 
We .hould b'llt a firsl draft 8horlly Dnd hnvell fine
tuned B few mo,olh.laler. 

Q. Group thenllpy is hardly a new ntlmt, Whul'S 

tk .. t.,."...-IJi,rt'ich 

f'1; ~HHUltltiiHuHiitt . . 
AHcl'~~f Ja~ob~~", the 1:,'IY'8 
cOnlJ\!I11o ' of probation, is tn Wi 

. midaJ';i.~ming tile way /lis • 
t;mmhf~n~~~ws~cteID':· , , . 

revolutionary about iltl use lu~rc? 
A. The bielory, theory and practice of probnliun 
has always been to hllve n nne·OIl..,ne Interaction. 
For 8 coseload rat;', or II" 25, mayhe IhDl'. idenl. 
But when It'ollo 160,11,. ,", .. lynu'Usee p",'plei • 
fnur times n monlh ror 16 minules. II mDY meke 
more Benso to sec them 10 tinll,!fI 8 munth for two 
~ours in " group setling. And nUlhe availabl. re
""!"'i! BUcgoals tballhis worka ".11 with violent 
olTuna .... conlrary 10 expc'CIution8. 'I'hat'a new. 

Q. What kind or therapy nm WI! tnlkillg ahout? 

l. '"here are n numbf!r uf lechniquCH, whida tlim~r 
depending 0111 he problem. The kind or group wurk 
YPU WlDuld du with domestic violenl'1! ballorers is 
dilTerent thnn wilh violent .doiescelll.'l. It's ,'01 
hund-huhling.IL·n un attempl tn make Ihl'u. mlllur· 
st:md tho conSL'fltIlUlL1'S or lheir L1elinnH ~I Uley 'ouk 
at the dt."Cisiun~mnkii1g prncess that "')US inlu I!lJm· 
milling violent crime 8nd change it. Our gusl i,l" 
choflge pcuplc'g.hdmvifJr in fundnllH!IIlul wny:!.. 

Q. Some would urb~m lhnl tim mlllu:y tlhllllhi he 
directed at first-lime offenders, sinre they hllve 111ft 
b.!St cban'" or being err"..Uvely coun..,kod . 
a. OUI" gonl i. 10 I,mlld (luhlle safely un, I .. "I",.., 
violent crime~ If you're It (jrnt·limc Qlrt'!1d~r. 3m~ 
your· fi~t offmaHt! hUPJH!lUi to lM~ criminallrc:;ps(;l5, 
after we do un a&.~ssUlcnl nnd wu lhiuk Uu:n~·~ II 
luw rink or you doing sornething vinh!nt llguin, we 
have 10 weish the ... Is nnd benelils 01' pullinl: a 
lot of resources illto yuu. The pC!fSnn WC! really 
wnnlln work wilh is u tlm'nl to tim cunlll1t1uily. 

Q.llow do ynu dm.'ill,· whu's a Sl'lrC risk Ii II' IIlIlulIIOII, 

ed supervision? 
A. We're going In devute a Jut ur resourCI'~ In UI'."e).O;· 

menl. WI ... are Ihey? What bave Ihoy d,mo'/ And 
whal'uour 1."511:1.0 .. ' ,,1111111 whal kind .. rrisk IlIl'Y 
pose. 

Q. Like all programs thal "mphu!;iw nllerl1utiv,!.'i 
10 Incltrceralfon, this nne i. d""lgnrd 10 IIIlYe ilion· 
ey. nut every lillie thn mayor needd til t~ut .. hi! hml· 
get, won't. there be prt'SSure to slulVI' p'c'ple. inh! 
automated SUp4!rY:siun Whll ~holltdn't 1.0 therl~? 
A. No one I. going to fill'" "S to put pl.'o!,l. on ",w· 
ri,1.: reporting ifthcy'n.' nolaPr",priol •. Irs nnt in 
anyuno's interest. nno thing I In trying to fihuw is 
that wilh this kiml ofr.roh'rBRJ, YIlU ClIn get re-dlli· 
"ism rates down,' wI! eh means hundreds fewer 
pecCle going through the criminlll ]"611<0 .yotmn, 
14k ng up inU bed •. R,,..arch h .. proven that pt. .... 

-·Colllilllu,,1 (JtlI"ft:I" 80 
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Atiliii SUpervision ResirtiHiiHng 
GOALS 

• Th~ ~ity qr Nj:w Yor!> . 
Department of Probation 

• clatiiftcation of i~e organizatirirlai iiiissidii tb relied a deai-mandate for 
publlic safety 

It Rededication to "quality" in Hie assessment, treatment, and supervision of 
highest priority c:1ierits / 

• iinpllemenhitioh of state-of-the-art offender management and treatment 
modlaiities, inciuding group supervision, array of ihtennednate sarictions 
for (:hforcemerit iahd controi, arid irlUiti-ievet offender assessmeiU meUioCis 

• Revilsiori of MiS and related accoiirihibiiity tecHrioiogies to' sUpport tHese 
"quallity" efforts 

• Changing the orgaiiizatioiiai cUiHite iii *ays cohsisieiU witH t,ttiaiity 
manJagement sirr:itegies. 

~ 

~ 



~'_''''.'~'",",~_."."","".",,,,>-, .•. ''''''''_~'-''A''''''VI~~~~.,te;.iI'''.i'''I'~.'<'',",,,,.''''l>r.~~S"''''''''''''><i''''",-''"","''~~'·''····~'''''l~>·.~~~''''··'-''''''''~' 

-..J 
0'1 

~ 
lD 

~ 
0'1 o 

o 

PROjECT MILESTONE CHART 
._-

-.- -
Project Tille: RESTRUCTURE ADULT PROBATION 

SERVICES 

Project Manager: MICHAEL JACOBSON 

P"rson 

No. Task ResfKJnsible 4193 5193 
t . Develop fisk assc-ssmenl 

iqstruments Karnu:n j 
2 Bc~in Kiosk "ulicilaliun 

prOl,;~s Rdnsons I 
3 Develop group il1,tervcntions 

Andrews' 
-4 Dev~lup 'frainin~ curriculuOl 

Goodmon 
T COIII(llelc w{ll.kl1!uw redesign '-

Slom 
T MU'Ie lu 346 Br:ilttlway 

Do!p 
7 Secure rClluired waiv~rs 

, Cunningham 
'r Deveillp MIS pml"ryp. 1-

Reinsuns - ----9 Cunduct slaCr (wining 
Goldherg 

10 Implement rel'ol:ling Kiosk 
demonstration Reinsons 

II Imptement ASR in New York 
._---

and Richmond Counties Siegel 
-iz Complele de~nstration amI issue 

RFP for Kiosk lechnology or 
determine alternate strategy Reinsons 

13 Implemenl ASR in Queens Counly 
Siegel 

14 Implement ASR in Kings Counly 
Siegel 

-is Implement ASR In Brunx County 
Siegel 

... _ .... 

Agency: DEPT. OF PROBATION 

Slatus as of: 3/31/93 
Milestone Status 

6/93 7193 8193 9193 tOl93 I t193 12193 1194 21514 

'-
-I--- -- - - --

-- - -- -- --
I 

I 

I -
I 

I 
I-I---- ---, --

I - .- - - .-
I -- --

I --I- -- --.~ --I- --
1 - - -- --

I 

I --
I-

. --

Page: lof 

Completion Date: 6/! 

3194 4194 5194 15/94 
,.--' 
-- --

- -- -- -- -- --
-- -- -- - - -

--I-- t-- -- -- -

-- -- -- -- - -
----I-- -- --I--

1--- - -. 

-- - -- -- - ... 

- - _. -- - ... -

-- -- -- '-
- - -- -- - -

t-- -- -

-- --

I -
I 

'4 

~ c:.n 
I-" 



ISBN O~16-044400-4 

9 7801 




